MidAmerica XLV

The Yearbook of the Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature

David D. Anderson, Founding Editor Marcia Noe, Editor

The Midwestern Press
The Center for the Study of
Midwestern Literature and Culture
Michigan State University
East Lansing, Michigan 48824-1033

Copyright 2018 by The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America.

No part of this work may be reproduced in any form without permission of the publisher.

MidAmerica 2018 (ISSN 0190-2911) is a peer-reviewed journal that is published annually by The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature.

This journal is a member of the Council of Editors of Learned Journals.

THE SOCIETY FOR THE STUDY OF MIDWESTERN LITERATURE

http://www.ssml.org/home

EDITORIAL COMMITTEE

Marcia Noe, Editor, The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

Marilyn Judith Atlas Ohio University

William Barillas University of Wisconsin-La Crosse Robert Beasecker Grand Valley State University

Robert Dunne Central Connecticut State University
Scott D. Emmert University of Wisconsin-Fox Valley

Philip Greasley University of Kentucky

Sara Kosiba Troy University

Nancy McKinney Illinois State University
Mary DeJong Obuchowski Central Michigan University

Andy Oler Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University

Patricia Oman Hastings College Jeffrey Swenson Hiram College

Steven Trout University of South Alabama

EDITORIAL ASSISTANTS

James Arnett Heather Palmer Elise Lorraine Bartram Nolan Vail

Spring Kurtz Shelby Yarbrough

Gale Mauk

MidAmerica, a peer-reviewed journal of The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature, is published annually. We welcome scholarly contributions from our members on any aspect of Midwestern literature and culture. Except for winners of our annual poetry and prose contests, we do not publish poems, short stories, or creative nonfiction. If you would like to submit a scholarly essay of not more than 15 pages or 3,750 words to be considered for publication in *MidAmerica*, please send a hard copy of your essay by July 1 to Marcia Noe, 1012 Forest Avenue, Chattanooga, TN 37405 and an electronic copy to marcia-noe@utc.edu Review essays are assigned by the editor, who welcomes suggestions for reviews of creative and scholarly works relating to the Midwest, as well as volunteers to write them. Please use the seventh edition of the MLA *Handbook*; in documenting sources, use parenthetical citations within your essay with a list of works cited. If you include discursive notes, they should be endnotes that use Arabic, not Roman, numerals, not footnotes. Use no headers, footers, or page numbers. Do not put your name on your essay. Include your contact information in your cover letter to Marcia. Be sure to give your institutional affiliation. Do not submit work that has been previously published, in whole or in part, or that is under consideration by another publication; such submissions will not be considered for publication in MidAmerica.

In Honor of Donald A. Daiker

PREFACE

On May 17, 2018, members of The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature gathered in East Lansing for its forty-eighth annual meeting. At the awards luncheon on May 18, Donald A. Daiker was named the 2018 winner of the MidAmerica Award for distinguished contributions to the study of Midwestern literature, and Tim O'Brien won the Mark Twain Award for distinguished contributions to Midwestern literature. John Beall was the winner of the Gwendolyn Brooks Poetry Prize for "November 22, 1963: *The Dallas Morning News*," Michele R. Willman won the David Diamond Student Writing Prize for "Drowning," and Guy Szuberla won the David D. Anderson Midwest Heritage Prize for his essay, "George Ade and Essanay Films: Cruel or Unusual Comedy?" Conference highlights included panels on the work of Tim O'Brien, Ernest Hemingway, and John Herrmann.

SSML is currently operating at a loss due to increased expenses in publishing its journals and convening its annual symposium. Major gifts from the late Jane S. Bakerman, David Diamond, and David D. Anderson have enabled us to continue our work while we seek to establish a more stable financial footing for the work ahead. SSML is also grateful to the following members and friends who have made contributions in addition to their dues. As more such contributions are received, and earlier ones are discovered in searching the archives, we will add more names to this Honor Roll: Walter Adams, Robert Beasecker, Gwendolyn Brooks, Ray B. Browne, Mary Ellen Caldwell, Louis J. Cantoni, G.B. Crump, Bernard F. Engel, Kenneth B. Grant, Philip. A. Greasley, Theodore Haddin, Donald Hassler, Janet Ruth Heller, Ted Kennedy, Jean Laming, Barbara Lindquist, Larry Lockridge, Loren Logsdon, Bud Narveson, Marcia Noe, Mary Obuchowski, Tom Page, E. Elizabeth Raymond, Herbert K. Russell, James Seaton, Guy Szuberla, Doug Wixson, Melody Zajdel, and the family and friends of Paul Somers.

CONTENTS

Preface		O
Imagining Life as a Graffiti Artist The Gwendolyn Brooks Prize Poem	Mary Catherine Harper	8
Vanishing Point The Paul Somers Prize Story	Jane Holwerda	10
Looking Back: The Orphic Quest of the Narra in Tim O'Brien's <i>The Things They Carried</i> The David Diamond Student Writing Prize	d	18
Works of Love: Sherwood Anderson's Influen on Wright Morris	ce Rodney P. Rice	31
Presley's Industrialized Poetics: The Monopol and Mechanization of American Aesthetic Frank Norris's <i>The Octopus</i>		43
Midwestern Ambivalence and Loyalty in Two Stories by Susan Glaspell	Rasha Gazzaz	54
"Nothing Ever Dies": Rememory, Trauma and in <i>Beloved</i> and <i>Paradise</i>	Place Kristin M. Distel	64
"I Only Remembered the Horses": Masculinity and Nostalgia in Toni Morrison's <i>Home</i>	y, Memory, Aaron Babcock	74
Review Essay: Recent Hemingway Biographic	es John Fenstermaker	84
Review Essay: Flyover Lives?	Marcia Noe	98
Annual Bibliography of Midwestern Literature 2016	Robert Beasecker	107
SSML Conference Information		178
Recent Midwestern Fiction and Poetry		179
Errata		180
Recipients of the Mark Twain Award		183
Recipients of the MidAmerica Award	Back	Cover

IMAGINING LIFE AS A GRAFFITI ARTIST

MARY CATHERINE HARPER for Steve Smith, potter, generous Midwestern artist

"Art is not a crime" he tells us gesticulating.

"Art is not a crime" his words reverberating through the drab lecture hall.

"Art is not a crime" this spray painted on a streetside wall in Jerusalem he tells us as he spreads his arms wide in passion.

I am reminded of the flash of police lights trapped in the mirror of still-wet paint, you and I running beneath the overpass into the thick woods to hide from God getting out of his patrol car.

I can't remember what we were trying to say to the rest of the world.

I can only hope that it mattered more than the mere rebellious "I" only hope it had matter enough to justify daring each other to the wrong side of the rules we had memorized in Catechism.

Only hope that the slick of paint got us arrested for believing in something about art something weighty about the world.

Defiance College

VANISHING POINT

JANE HOLWERDA

Throughout the afternoon, mourners swooped in with sad eyes and platitudes, then stood in small silent groupings, crowding the small spaces of Jen's house on the edge of town.

Jen sequestered herself near the bookcase, opposite the front door, nodding at those who looked her way and at the few who approached to express sorrow for her loss. Some were curious about what had happened at the church earlier. Jen shrugged, just a little, to convey her sense that she shouldn't have to explain that she had been a little out of it.

She had been a little out of it, at the church, because she had been staring at the oval stained glass window high on the wall backing the altar, placed at just the height to beam upon congregants' midmorning sunlight in fractals of color the forms of human figures: one holding a book and sitting at the feet of a man, another behind him, standing near a table. Jen had been staring at this stained glass window, called to consider herself as she did whenever she stood in this church. When a guy, the guy everyone was now so curious about, so unexpectedly stood up, and, raising a gleaming bugle to his lips, filled the church with melancholy, the pure tones soaring, the last few notes resounding, Jen had turned to watch Martin's flag-draped casket carried through the nave and out the narthex.

For those who asked about the bugler, now, in her living room, Jen pointed to where Martin's high school art teacher, a wispy woman in gauzy attire, stood next to the bugler, a hearty, bald fellow in a reddish beard and a green cardigan. They stood, gazing upon one of Martin's largest oils. It took up most of the north wall where Jen had hung it several years ago. She had hung it there to show her support for Martin and his artistic efforts.

The canvas was a confusing morass of orbs foregrounded on dollops of orange and red. Atop the dark centers of the orbs, Martin had glued small bits of broken glass so that the orbs glittered, reflecting

Vanishing Point 11

light. The painting reminded Jen of gaping eyes, wide with astonishment or fear. He had referred to it as his self-portrait. After she had hung it where it dominated the room, Martin seemed indifferent to it, and now Jen wished she had thought to take it down. She didn't recognize Martin or anything human in it.

In preparing for today, she had set out photos in small frames. These represented the Martin she saw in her head when she thought of him: a clean-cut and grinning graduate waving his bright blue honors scarf, a gap-toothed child squeezing a stuffed giraffe, a bashful teen in a tux next to a girl in a one-shouldered gown, a sunburned stoic in combat fatigues squinting against a desert sun. He had been so eager to serve his country. Jen noticed that the few mourners who picked up the photos quickly set them back down again. She understood. She, herself, his own mother, couldn't quite connect the photos of the sweet child and swaggering youth to the shaggy-headed, stoop-shouldered man so recently buried in a gray fleece hoodie and baggy sweat-pants.

That man had spent his days dozing on the bench in Cottonwood Park or trawling alleys, pulling a child's wobbling, rusted red wagon filled with rotting produce, crumbled newspapers, bits of shattered glass and broken furniture, rusted bicycle parts and wasted tires. That man rifled such treasures from dumpsters. That man, her son Martin (she'd had to remind herself), had retreated when she had stepped in for a hug, had tensed when she had reached out to smooth his hair. That Martin had raised an arm across his face or turned aside at the idea of a photo. She had no photos of that Martin. Jen released the fists her hands had formed and smoothed the fabric of her pantsuit along her hips.

Across the room, the art teacher and the bugler gestured toward Martin's painting, their hands busily inscribing textures in the space in front of it, as if, in mimicking the motions of Martin's brushwork, they could more readily understand its affects. Jen thought she should offer Martin's self-portrait to the art teacher. The woman was obviously interested in it. And she had been so kind to Martin when he had been invalided out of military service. Most everyone else had simply looked away, said nothing, not even to Jen, his own mother.

Like a boy in a bubble, he had been among them, she thought, but not of them. None of them had been able to touch him. Across the room, the art teacher and the bugler remained, intent on Martin's self-portrait. Yes, Jen decided, were the north wall blank, emptied of

Martin's self-portrait, she would be better able to withstand it. And if she couldn't, then she would find another to display on that vast north wall. Martin must have left hundreds of paintings behind. In his room alone, earlier in the week, Jen had found dozens.

She had been asked to provide burial clothing. She had been advised the best choices were some of the deceased's favorite articles of clothing. At the time she'd been so advised, Jen had felt strongly that Martin should wear something to his grave other than the horrible gray sweats he had worn everywhere for the past few years. This clothing that he would wear in his grave he would wear for eternity. Jen wasn't sure she believed that. She wasn't sure she was thinking clearly. But to choose what Martin would wear became a mission that had led her to his room, a no-man's-land she'd not visited since his deployment. She stood on the threshold as the door swung open into Martin's room, a room he'd occupied all his life, a room that, to Jen, thinking about it on this day of Martin's funeral, seemed well-staged, as if for a museum exhibit. The bed was made, its corners square, its surface taut, a field blanket folded at its foot. Organized on shelves along one wall were jars of brushes, vials of paint, a few books and plastic containers of glass shards and handheld tools. Against the remaining walls were what she supposed were painted canvases, some stacked, others leaning, yet more contained in stacks of rough-hewn crates Martin must have fashioned from legs and slats of cast-off chairs he'd salvaged through the years.

Through the bare window, natural light shone on the center of the room, where, upon an easel, a blank canvas rested, waiting for Martin's return. The room was inviolable. She had stepped back as if from a velvet rope preventing her entrance. She closed the door, found a clean pair of Martin's sweats in a laundry basket, then dropped them off at Brown's Mortuary for Martin's burial. The Browns had not seemed surprised.

And now, as the afternoon turned to early evening, the mourners departed, like Martin, Jen assumed, never to return. She hadn't expected so many, many she hadn't recognized, many, clearly by their stylish black garb, not from Bitumen Falls. Her neighbors, widows like herself, had brought salads and cookies and made pitchers of sweet tea and platters of sandwiches. As Jen would do, had done, in fact, many times, for them, these good women tidied up the house, gathering glasses and coffee cups, scraping plates and tying up trash bags they carried to the curb. The women loaded the dishwasher,

Vanishing Point 13

wiped the counters, straightened seat cushions, hugged Jen and patted her shoulders, told her to call, anytime, then, having restored order and established calm, left for their own lonely homes and evening rituals.

Jen stood on the porch, waving good-bye, until she felt it polite to return inside and dim the lights.

Where, after a time of sitting alone and in near darkness, she felt dislocated, somehow, untethered, even as she sank into the softness of the sofa, and, cushioned there, found herself listening to silence, or a domesticated version of it, a descant rising just above the rumbling of the dishwasher completing its cycle and the bass-toned thrumming of the furnace. She imagined she might hear the thumping of her own heart, should she try hard enough. How long since she had sat in such utter quiet, she wondered.

She considered a photo on the side table. The moment it captured was from several decades past. Yet she didn't need light to see it. She remembered the way Martin's eyebrows cocked, a grin caught just as it had begun to spread across his face; he was at his desk, a pen in hand, notepaper and books strewn everywhere. Scrawny little redheaded Charlie was perched atop a corner of the desk. They had been terrible debaters, short on facts and long on bullshit. That had been their coach's assessment of their abilities. But they'd had such fun, Jen remembered; either boy could talk your ears off, but together, what rivers of words had swirled around them.

And where was Charlie now, she wondered. Had his parents died, or had they moved away? She would have called Charlie, certainly, had she known how to. Had he served, also? She wasn't sure of that either. Whereever he was, in whatever distant place, she hoped it had all turned out well for him. Jen brushed her thumb across the glass surface of the framed photo and discovered, tucked in at the edge of the metal frame what proved to be a business card of Charles Johnson, representing D9 Gallery. She wasn't familiar with the name, didn't recall anyone by that name. She had no idea what a D9 Gallery was, and, she finally admitted to herself, she was too done in at this point to care. The phone number suggested a location out of state, though it was difficult to judge these days, with cell phones and such.

She returned the photo to its spot on the side table. She tucked the card into the frame of the photo. She had read once, once having been an avid reader of books, especially books on codependency, PTSD, and trauma-recovery, that a person's self-concept can become static,

and that person, much like a spider suspended in amber, is unaware of the passing of time. When such a person looks in the mirror, she doesn't see her grayed hair, browned age spots, the turkey wattle neck. She sees herself as in her early forties. She reacts to life events as she always has, immune to gains in wisdom.

For what that was worth, she mused, thirty years ago, when Martin first came home, jittery and restless, he spent most nights roaming the dark streets of Bitumen Falls on foot or pedaling some Frankenstein contraption he'd fashioned from cast-off bicycles. Those first years, she hadn't slept much either for worrying about him as he wandered in the dark. Later, once he'd started painting, his restlessness wasn't remedied but contained to his bedroom, at the back of the house. If he wasn't clomping in his heavy boots from one side of the room to the other, he was whistling—short blasts of one or two sharp notes, or grunting, or emitting staccato bursts of laughter, or sobbing, a sound that made Jen weep. If he hadn't yelled at her, demanding she respect his privacy, never enter his room, she would have gone to him. She would have listened, had he been willing to talk. She would have held him, had he allowed it, holding off the monsters as she had used to, rocking and crooning, until he closed his eyes and slept.

Instead, he had painted. Night after night, for decades. Martin had painted the way some drink gin, or rack up charges on the Home Shopping Network, that is, in a continuous exchange of one emptied bottle for a full one, one opened box of merchandise for an unopened one, a painted canvas for an unpainted one. She had asked questions, which Martin hadn't seemed to mind, but as she asked for brighter colors, realistic details, and, once, for a cheerful spring still life, Martin quit showing her his canvasses; instead, he set them, fronts facing the walls, first, of the hallway, then of the guestroom. As he stashed his work in the shower of the guest bath, Jen complained. Shortly after, all those canvasses were gone, having disappeared like political dissidents, their disappearance making empty the spaces where turmoil had fomented.

On the sofa, in the dark quiet of her living room, grieving her son, Jen wondered about those paintings. What had Martin done with them? The dozens she'd found in his bedroom weren't enough to account for the decades he'd spent painting, and they seemed very different from her recollections of his earlier work, just not in ways she could articulate. They weren't in the house. She knew that, hav-

Vanishing Point 15

ing peeked onto the attic crawlspace and surveyed the basement, the only two spaces in the house she rarely checked on. It was a shame, Jen concluded, but he must have dumped them, must have asked someone to help him dump them in the country landfill. She imagined them, now, all these years, their frames warped and bent from weather and weight, the canvasses torn, mouldering under the waste and garbage of the people of Bitumen Falls. Would the canvasses ever decompose, she wondered, dissolving into the ground? What had she missed, not having seen them?

Having no answers, Jen burrowed into the sofa, clasping her arms around her knees. She fell into sleep, and sleeping, dreamt.

Sitting in the first pew, she is, in this sudden dream life, only a few feet from the sanctuary. She rarely sits so close. But today she is here for answers. Getting closer can't hurt her chances. Her gaze is directed to a stained glass window set in the wall above the altar. Depicted in the stained glass is a woman who sits at the feet of a man with flowing blond tresses clad in a long white robe; in the background, a second woman hovers near a banquet table, laden with produce, flowers and bread. The second woman wears a scowl.

"Have I chosen the better part?" Jen calls out.

"The better part will not be taken from you," replies a deep resonant voice.

Jen swivels, looks over her shoulder and around the empty nave of the church. She registers some surprise at her fluidity of movement, accustomed as she is in her waking life to her stiff joints and muscles. To her left, she is, again, surprised to see a casket, draped in an American flag. To the voice, a voice she assumes, seeing no one, is discarnate, she calls out again: "Have I chosen the better part?"

"Who knows? Did you give it your best shot?" A man, straining the seams of his shiny white bell-bottomed pantsuit, has appeared at her side. "But you've certainly chosen the best seat in the house!" This fat Elvis of a man shifts his weight and thrusts his left hip. Jen smiles. Jen loves Elvis, even this end-life version of Elvis. In a grand sweep of his arm, he brings a wireless mic to his lips. He leans forward and he chants:

"Rock the Casbah. Rock the Casbah. By the order of the prophet. We ban that boogie sound. Rock the Casbah. Rock the Casbah. Degenerate the faithful with that craaaazy Casbah sound. Rock. The Casbah."

The Fat Elvis wraps up his performance in the manner of a sidewinder pitch, his arm rotating wildly. The mic flies from his hand, spinning and flipping end over end and on its upward arc shape-shifts into a bugle and then in its downward arc becomes a trumpet, becomes a myriad of trumpets, pressed against the holy mouths of red-bearded seraphim. *Da da-da duh*, sounds their fanfare, a beautiful ravaging sound that explodes the stained glass of the oval window, and fragments of stained glass that had depicted two women and a Messiah scatter.

From the frame in the wall over the altar, thick broken pieces of the woman scowling for her duties at the banquet table, of the hand extended as if in blessing of the blond guy, of the bowed head of the second woman—shower the nave. With the improbabilities of a dream, unquantifiable shimmering shards of glass, a surging tide of brokenness ripping and swelling and seething at her feet, rise turbulently to her knees, to her waist, and then wash her, in all her heaviness, from the pew. Sodden and adrift, flotsam on waves of broken glass, she floats amidst so much impossibility and loss. The clink and clatter of the shifting shards lull Jen almost to rest when the voice of a boy calling for his mother rouses her.

"Mom!" Jen stands. "Mom! Up here!" She walks toward the altar. She tilts her head back the better to see the stained glass of the oval window set in the wall over the altar. The multicolored glass depicts an unkempt man, dressed in gray sweats, arms outstretched, ascending through a negative space of purple and indigo glass. On the ground, far below his feet, crumbled combat fatigues, a stuffed giraffe, and a paintbrush are piled.

Jen stretches out her arms. She sees herself in this moment of this dream, translucent and radiant. "My son," she whispers. "My son."

~~~~~

In real time, at home at the edge of town, Jen, burrowed deeply into the soft depths of her sofa, turned and stretched, claiming more

Vanishing Point 17

space. She sighed, her exhalation plummeting her into a deep therapeutic sleep, very much like the sleep of the dead.

You may think she'll never awaken, but, in truth, she already has.

Dodge City Community College

## LOOKING BACK: THE ORPHIC QUEST OF THE NARRATOR IN TIM O'BRIEN'S THE THINGS THEY CARRIED

#### LUCIE JAMMES

In the Greek myth, Orpheus is an unparalleled lyre player, son of the muse Calliope and husband of the dryad Eurydice. One day, after being bitten by a snake, his wife dies and goes to Hell. Orpheus manages to seduce the keepers of the kingdom of Hell thanks to his skills as a musician, a remarkable prowess which decides Hades and Persephone to grant him the opportunity to bring his wife back to Earth, as long as he absolutely keeps from looking at her until they reach the kingdom of the living. However, right before they reach daylight, Orpheus cannot resist the temptation to look back and loses Eurydice again. French critic Maurice Blanchot analyzes the creative process of every form of art as an echo of Orpheus's descent towards Hell:

When Orpheus comes looking for Eurydice, art becomes the power which forces the night open. The night of death, because of art's power, welcomes Orpheus; it becomes a welcoming intimacy, an agreement . . . However, it is towards Eurydice that Orpheus goes: in his eyes, Eurydice becomes the extreme that art can reach; it is, hidden under a pseudonym and a veil, the most obscure point towards which art, desire, death and the night seem to lead. She becomes the moment when the essence of night becomes *the other night*. <sup>1</sup> (Blanchot 225)

According to Blanchot's analysis of the myth, art in general, much like Orpheus's singing, is a means to explore the unknown. Art is what "opens the night," which means that it is what allows the poet to visit the realm of death, understand death and even reverse its effects—since art can metaphorically restore what has been lost, bring back the past and even resurrect the dead by retrospectively capturing the essence of their existence. However, this voyage

through Hell, towards the "profoundly obscure" (Blanchot 226), towards the extreme point embodied by Eurydice hidden under a veil, is a journey towards the heart of an unfathomable enigma. It becomes a major transgression: no mortal is allowed to unveil the mystery of death without dying first, no one can reach the *core of the night* and then choose to leave afterwards. Thus, when Orpheus looks back towards the most obscure point of the mystery, he desires to pierce the mystery of death, to know its nature more than he desires to save Eurydice: "That is what he came to find in Hell. All the glory of his work, all the power of his art and the desire to live a happy life under the beautiful clarity of the day are sacrificed for this only purpose: to look into the night and see what it hides, see the other night" (Blanchot 227).

The poet is therefore unable to accomplish his work because it ceases to be the purpose of his journey to Hell as soon as he looks backwards. For a brief moment, bringing Eurydice back to life becomes less important than seeing the ultimate truth of death in her, seeing what *she* saw. Orpheus's task, which he cannot complete because he looked back, is akin to the work of the writer. Much like the poet in the myth, the writer explores death thanks to his art; he searches his memory in order to find what was lost and what belongs to a past reality in the same way that Orpheus descends towards Hell to find Eurydice.

However, unlike Orpheus's task, the work of the writer is possible because looking back does not lead him to discover the ultimate truth of death. It rather exposes death *as a riddle*, as a mystery that shall never be solved. Orpheus's glance at Eurydice reveals to him the nature of death, but most importantly, it immediately triggers the failure of his task and Orpheus loses Eurydice again. On the contrary, the writer can only contemplate death indirectly, not from within the event like the ultimate witnesses—those who experience death and will never be able to testify—but rather from a fundamentally exterior viewpoint: that of the ones who survived. The writer's glance backwards allows him to make an infinitely renewable analysis of death and its significance as an event seen from the outside; however, this analysis cannot disclose what death is for those who experience it.

This secret, which shall remain untold and unknown, embodies the writer's failure, but also the driving force of his art: the writer is thus both as a failing Orpheus—because his glance backwards can-

not reveal to him the profound nature of the ultimate mystery—as well as a triumphant Orpheus, because his retelling of the past through his art allows him to bring back the dead in the reality of his stories. Consequently, the work of the writer becomes possible and is not threatened to be dissolved by this transgressive glance, because if death is indeed present within his work, it manifests itself shrouded in its mystery, visible *as a secret* at the heart of the text.

In Tim O'Brien's short story collection, The Things They Carried, the narrator presents the act of telling a story as the means to restoring the past and bringing the dead back to life within the reality of the text. Meticulous analyses of his memories combined with the practice of storytelling allow the narrator to look back upon the disappearance of his friends in order to get as close as possible to the unfathomable truth of death. Recurrent descriptions of dying characters get increasingly exhaustive and circumstantiated, as if the mysterious nature of death was encoded in the details of the landscape and in the specificities of its occurring. I endeavor to analyze how O'Brien's narrator appears as a reverse figure of Orfeo, inasmuch as he manages to bring his long-lost friends back to life through writing, but fails to see and understand the ultimate enigma of death when looking back upon its various instances. In the first part of this essay, I shall analyze the recurrent moment of Curt Lemon's death and explain why its multiple recountings put forward the failure of the narrator's endeavor to crack the secret of death. During the second part, I shall demonstrate that in Tim O'Brien's collection, the only possible epiphany regarding death takes the form of an anti-revelation, which fails to transcend the unbearable reality of war. Finally, I will argue that in spite of his lack of understanding of death and his inability to see through its mystery, Tim O'Brien's narrator still manages to overcome death by rendering it powerless through the act of writing and bringing back the dead in his stories—thus completing the task that Orpheus never could.

### LIFTING THE VEIL: AN IMPOSSIBLE QUEST

In several metafictional passages, the narrator comments on the bewildering death of his friend Curt Lemon, always looking back to his passing away as if searching for a solution or an explanation as to what *really happened*. These regressive movements of the narration towards Curt's death get more and more detailed and precise,

descriptions of the crucial moment proliferate—yet they always fail to open the door leading to "the other night": we cannot witness what Curt witnessed when he died, nor can the narrator. Notwithstanding, Curt Lemon's death cyclically comes back in the stories, as if a repeated and in-depth autopsy of the moment (through a complete analysis of its physical and aesthetic modalities) could take the narrator closer to the nature of death. Curt's death is first mentioned briefly in a quick overview of the event: "I sit at this typewriter and stare through my words and watch . . . Curt Lemon hanging in pieces from a tree" (TTC 31). The idea of looking back is already present through the use of the verbs "stare" and "watch" which creates a relationship between the narrator and the past event that he observes. The expression "stare through my words" puts writing at the center of this relationship of visibility between the narrator and the past and defines art as the interface through which the descent towards "the centre of the night in the night" (Blanchot 227), represented by Curt Lemon's death, will be possible.

A few lines below, the second mention of Lemon's death is more descriptive and narrates the event by putting an emphasis on certain aesthetic features such as light and shadows: "Curt Lemon steps from the shade into bright sunlight, his face brown and shining, and then he soars into a tree" (TTC 31). The final result, "he soars into a tree," is preceded by a mysterious sequence of events that, far from being an explanation for how and why the body of the young soldier found itself hanging from a tree, makes the transition between life and death totally and utterly incomprehensible, beyond understanding. The reason for Lemon's death does not appear in that description, which puts forward an unsettling series of events in which the cause and effect relationship is not clarified. The description is only an aesthetic one; indeed, it considers the surface of events without revealing their logical mechanisms. By separating the physical phenomena from their origin, the text already brings forth the impossibility of making sense of death by looking at it. Seeing is no longer enough; it does not offer any knowledge but only astonishment when facing an event whose nature cannot be understood based only on its aesthetic manifestations.

The third description of Lemon's death incorporates elements from the second one—light is presented again as a central feature, as well as the elevating movement which follows the explosion of the soldier's body:

There was a noise, I suppose, which must've been the detonator, so I glanced behind me and watched Lemon step from the shade into bright sunlight. His face was suddenly brown and shining. A handsome kid, really. Sharp gray eyes, lean and narrow-waisted, and when he died it was almost beautiful, the way the sunlight came around him and lifted him up and sucked him high into a tree full of moss and vines and white blossoms. (TTC 67)

Several aesthetic details are added to this version of the event, including indications about the physical aspect of Lemon or even the leaves in the tree. These details underline the beauty of the scene, half-spoken by the narrator ("it was almost beautiful"); however, they do not bring forward any explanation for Lemon's death. In fact, the more the narrator tries to elucidate the unfathomable, the more the mystery becomes inaccessible. He keeps searching his memory of the scene to recover all its details and aesthetic characteristics as if they were the key to the mystery, a sort of code to be deciphered in order to access this "profoundly obscure point" of death, but for all its circumstantial specifics, the scene fails to disclose the nature of death. The beginning of the passage mentions an undefined noise which may have come from a detonator and could explain the explosion of the soldier's body; however, this hypothesis is immediately modulated by the narrative voice: "I suppose."

The narrator assumes that a detonator was the cause of the noise, since the reality of the explosion of Lemon's body necessarily calls for a starting point from which death logically ensues, but he does not actually remember it. He assumes a rational explanation that his senses could not provide, which underlines even more his inability to make sense of death through a cognitive endeavor. On the contrary, the syntax leads us to believe that the noise from the detonator did not cause the death of the soldier, but rather that it was light that killed him after surrounding him and lifting him up from the ground and into the tree. Rational explanations and subjective perceptions oppose each other in this passage, and, as a consequence, the unravelling of the mystery of Lemon's death does not reach a satisfying result.

The fourth passage where Lemon's death is mentioned is very brief and factual, void of any attempt to describe, replacing the description with a simple series of events: "On the third day, Curt Lemon stepped on a booby-trapped 105 round. He was playing catch with Rat Kiley, laughing, and then he was dead" (*TTC* 74). The first

sentence finally explains how Lemon died: he stepped on a mine. However, the second sentence immediately cancels this explanation in order to come back to an unsettling series of events as seen from the narrator's point of view. Once again, the scene that was described no longer makes any sense from a logical standpoint, and the moment when Lemon goes from life to death is part of an ellipsis: Curt is laughing and playing with his friend, and, without any transition, he is dead. He does not *die*, because the action of dying is not mentioned. It is the actual fact of "being dead" which immediately follows the laughing and playing. The moment when everything changes remains unobservable but appears as a blank in the narration, present in its absence, thanks to the elements that surround and circumscribe it: a living body playing and laughing on the one hand, and an already dead body on the other.

The fifth passage is made up of a whole paragraph and uses all the elements from the first four passages in order to incorporate them in a more comprehensive description. The passage begins a few seconds before Lemon's death and the narrator's gaze is mentioned from the first sentence onwards. The narrator relates every movement that will lead to Curt's death, but this time, it is the moments that follow the explosion of Lemon's body that are emphasized: "In the mountains that day, I watched Lemon turn sideways. He laughed and said something to Rat Kiley. Then he took a peculiar half step, moving from shade into bright sunlight, and the booby-trapped 105 round blew him into a tree. The parts were just hanging there, so Dave Jensen and I were ordered to shinny up and peel him off. I remember the white bone of an arm. I remember pieces of skin and something wet and yellow that must've been the intestines" (TTC 79).

The description insists on the remains of Lemon's body, which exist only in a fragmented state and whose internal elements, now exposed, are part of a list: "white bone of an arm," "pieces of skin," "something wet and yellow that must've been the intestines." The meticulous exploration of the surface of the scene (through the enumeration of details from the landscape, the light, and Lemon's movements before the explosion) could not lead us to witness the truth of death. In the same way, the meticulous inspection of Lemon's corpse, what was under the surface, also fails. The narrator's gaze enters the body but does not find an answer to the mystery. He only finds another opaque surface, impossible to decipher, a surface which does not disclose any knowledge. The body is now inside out, its intimacy

brought to light, but it does not reveal anything substantial: the truth of the "other night" lies somewhere else.

In the last passage about Lemon's death, the narrator confesses his failure and his inability to see, through his writing, the last thing that the young soldier saw: the ultimate sight, leading to the revelation of a "final truth" that will remain unknown:

Twenty years later, I can still see the sunlight on Lemon's face. I can see him turning, looking back at Rat Kiley, then he laughed and took that curious half step from shade into sunlight, his face suddenly brown and shining, and when his foot touched down, in that instant, he must've thought it was the sunlight that was killing him. It was not the sunlight. It was a rigged 105 round. But if I could ever get the story right, how the sun seemed to gather around him and pick him up and lift him high into a tree, if I could somehow re-create the fatal whiteness of that light, the quick glare, the obvious cause and effect, then you would believe the last thing Curt Lemon believed, which for him must've been the final truth. (*TTC* 80)

Once again, the narrator presents the strange choreography preceding the explosion he witnessed, retracing Lemon's steps, his movements, and the light on the soldier's face. The narration echoes the expressions which were already present in the previous passages: "from shade into sunlight," "curious half-step," "his face suddenly brown and shining," "It was a rigged 105 round." These repetitions are barely modulated through the use of an adverb or an adjective and invariably repeat the same key words, thus pointing to a circular pattern within the narration: the narrator, unable to reach the desired point in his story, goes over the same series of events in more or less detailed accounts, but always reaches the same narrative dead end. The work becomes an infinite loop and cannot reach and transmit what really matters, that is to say the "final truth" which Lemon witnessed. The narrator, in this last passage, admits his failure to narrate exactly what happened from Lemon's perspective: "he must've thought it was the sunlight killing him." This assumption about what Lemon believed is completed by several expressions in the conditional mode: "If I could ever get the story right," "if I could somehow re-create . . . then you would believe the last thing Lemon believed." However, in spite of the suppositions, the narrator's gaze cannot replace that of the ultimate witness. The paragraph therefore ends on a statement about the limits of writing: if art and imagination can admittedly reconstitute Lemon's body and observe its last instants over and over again, it can never really lead us to a full understanding of the event of Lemon's death—which we can only witness as outsiders.

### "DEATH SUCKS": REVERSE EPIPHANIES

Furthermore, the only revelation regarding death in *The Things They Carried* constitutes rather an anti-revelation, an obvious and underwhelming truth. In the last pages of the book, the narrator explains that Mitchell Sanders and himself have just spent three hours gathering corpses to put them in a truck—he also states that this was their worst day in the war. At some point during their gruesome task, Sanders seems to realize a superior truth unattainable so far, which he shares with the narrator:

At one point Mitchell Sanders looked at me and said, "Hey, man, I just realized something."

"What?"

He wiped his eyes and spoke very quietly, as if awed by his own wisdom

"Death sucks," he said. (TTC 230)

The lines preceding the "revelation" put forward a rhetoric of suspense: Sanders mysteriously announces that he understood something, and the terms "quietly," "awed," and "wisdom" point to a form of reverence on Sanders's part as he faces the immensity of what was revealed to him. Finally, the brief mention of his discovery ("Death sucks") necessarily does not live up to the expectations of a transcendental revelation and transforms the climax of the discovery into an ordinary cliché of war. Despite their unbearable proximity with cadavers with visible mutilations, raw flesh, foul smells and noises, their worst day at war does not teach the two soldiers anything about death in general. It teaches them only how intolerable it is to handle the material consequences of war as a survivor.

Although the writer repeatedly fails to tell the ultimate truth of death, the book still testifies, paradoxically, about the mystery of death and the idea that it is impossible to unravel this mystery through

the power of art. Indeed, through the confession of his many failures to reach the heart of the enigma, the narrator testifies to his inability to testify. He put forwards, at the centre of the text, the unattainable void created by someone's death, when words become ineffective and scarce. Therefore, Death does not reveal itself directly, as it did to Orpheus when he looked back at Eurydice. It is rather revealed indirectly, being "dissimulated in the work" (Blanchot 226). Death seen from an indirect angle thus appears in the text without showing itself completely. Despite his failure to see and tell its essential truth, the narrator still manages to tell the only truth accessible to the survivors: there is nothing to learn about death; it is only possible to testify to its impenetrability. In his essay on testimony, which he based on the translation of a Holocaust poem by Paul Celan (Aschenglorie or Glory of Ashes), Jacques Derrida explains that the poem testifies to a secret, a dissimulation within itself, but that it can never reveal what the ultimate witness has seen:

[The line] is the poem, poetics and the poetics of the poem—which dissimulates itself by exhibiting its dissimulation *as such*. But it is this "as such" which turns out to be doomed to the "perhaps." Probable and improbable (possible but removed from proof), this "as such" takes place as poem, as this poem, in it, and *there* one cannot reply in its place, *there* where it is silent, *there* it keeps its secret, while telling us that there is a secret, revealing the secret it is keeping as a secret; not revealing it, while it continues to bear witness that one cannot bear witness for the witness, who ultimately remains alone and without witness.<sup>2</sup> (Derrida 205)

Celan's poem follows a poetic paradigm which is centered on a dissimulation exhibited as such, and Tim O'Brien's treatment of death in *The Things They Carried* follows the same structural principle. Coming back to the moment someone died through writing allows the narrator to point out the central void of the event—without revealing its essence, yet making its power palpable, its signifying force beyond meaning. The constant repetition of the moment of death sheds a light on an operation of dissimulation at the heart of the text and presents itself as a mask of what it cannot reveal:it is of this essential solitude of the witness that I would like to speak. It is not a solitude just like any solitude—nor a secret just like any secret. It is solitude and secrecy themselves. They speak. [The poem] speaks to the other by keeping quiet, by keeping something quiet from him. In

keeping quiet, in keeping silence, it is still addressing itself. This internal limit to any witness is also what the poem says. It bears witness to it even in saying "no one bears witness to the witness." Revealing its mask as a mask, but without showing itself, without presenting itself, perhaps presenting its non-presentation as such, representing it, it thus speaks about witnessing in general, but first of all about the poem that it is, about itself in its singularity, and about the witnessing to which any poem bears witness. (Derrida 206)

According to Derrida, if the notion of the unspeakable cripples any given testimony, there will rise another—paradoxical—way to bear witness: if one cannot testify, one can at least testify to his impossibility to testify, by making a conscious dissimulation manifest itself as such in the testimony. Following the same example, Lemon's death in *The Things They Carried* is the moment when words find themselves unable to render the ungraspable reality of death, as the narrator openly admits. The unspeakable thus becomes a structural principle of the narration, whose circular pattern is put into motion by the fundamental silence at its core, which condemns the narrative endeavor to fail while at the same time giving it a reason to exist in the first place. It is through his repeated ellipses and omissions that the narrator bears witness to what no one can bear witness except him: the impossible task to understand fully and tell about Lemon's death, whose essential truth does not stop where words start to fail, but extends beyond the testimony, in silence.

#### RESURRECTING THE DEAD: ORPHEUS'S TRIUMPH

As we have seen so far, the writer's movement backwards and the power of investigation of his writing are bound to encounter certain limits inherent in the very notion of testimony. Through several attempts to see further than the narrator's gaze is able to, Tim O'Brien's collection shows that bearing witness to death is an impracticable endeavor that only opens the testimony to its own help-lessness. However, if the narrator's orphic curiosity is not fulfilled by his many glances backwards towards the disappearance of his loved ones, he still triumphs over death—in a certain way. Indeed, in the last story of the collection, entitled "The Lives of the Dead," the narrator introduces himself as an Orpheus whose work has not been sacrificed to the unravelling of an absolute mystery and could, thanks to the power of narration, resurrect the dead: "But this too is true: sto-

ries can save us. I'm forty-three years old, and a writer now, and even still, right here, I keep dreaming Linda alive. And Ted Lavender, too, and Kiowa, and Curt Lemon, and a slim young man I killed, and an old man sprawled beside a pigpen, and several others whose bodies I once lifted and dumped into a truck. They're all dead. But in a story, which is a kind of dreaming, the dead sometimes smile and sit up and return to the world" (TTC 213).

Thanks to the writing process, which he compares to dreaming, the narrator is akin to an Orpheus who does not have to lose Eurydice twice. He looks backwards in vain, for his quest in the night of the past does not reveal anything to him about the nature of death, but he does not fail completely. Thanks to his art, he succeeds in bringing back what was lost and gone, making it eternal in the reality of the diegesis: "And as a writer now, I want to save Linda's life. Not her body—her life . . . But in a story I can steal her soul. I can revive, at least briefly, that which is absolute and unchanging. In a story, miracles can happen" (*TTC* 224). The end of the collection presents death as a phenomenon which one can annihilate thanks to the writing process. The traces of physical decrepitude—such as little Linda's scars and bruises, which plague her appearance—are erased from the text when she comes back among the living in the narrator's imagination:

I remember closing my eyes and whispering her name, almost begging, trying to make her come back. "Linda," I said, "please." And then I concentrated. I willed her alive. It was a dream, I suppose, or a daydream, but I made it happen. I saw her coming down the middle of Main Street, all alone. It was nearly dark and the street was deserted, no cars or people, and Linda wore a pink dress and shiny black shoes. I remember sitting down on the curb to watch. All her hair had grown back. The scars and stitches were gone. In the dream, if that's what it was, she was playing a game of some sort, laughing and running up the empty street, kicking a big aluminum water bucket. (TTC 225)

The event of death, in this passage, is down to the literal enactment of the metaphorical expression "to kick the bucket." It is no longer what transforms the bodies into corpses, a terrifying phenomenon beyond understanding, but only an insignificant action, a child's game. Robbed of its signifying power, death becomes harmless; it paradoxically does not have the power to kill anymore. It becomes

something other than death: a trivial event within life, which it cannot interrupt or threaten. Besides, every element in the description of the young girl who was brought back to life thanks to the narration is used to deny the event which caused her to depart. Far from being a dying child, she is running and laughing, her hair has grown back, all traces of disease and suffering have disappeared from the surface of her body, whose new life is celebrated by the presence of light and color ("pink dress," "shiny black shoes"). The event of death is abolished through writing, rendered inconsequential and transformed into a game. This scene of an imagined resurrection symbolically stands for life freeing itself from the limitations of death thanks to artistic creation, and it is also the moment when little Tim understands the healing power of fiction. It is that same technique of remembrance coupled with imagination that he claims to use to resurrect the dead (as well as himself or rather the child he was) at the very end of the collection:

And yet right here, in the spell of memory and imagination, I can still see her as if through ice, as if I'm gazing into some other world, a place where there are no brain tumors and no funeral homes, where there are no bodies at all. I can see Kiowa, too, and Ted Lavender and Curt Lemon, and sometimes I can even see Timmy skating with Linda under the yellow floodlights. I'm young and happy. I'll never die. I'm skimming across the surface of my own history, moving fast, riding the melt beneath the blades, doing loops and spins, and when I take a high leap into the dark and come down thirty years later, I realize it is as Tim trying to save Timmy's life with a story. (TTC 233)

Here, again, death is rejected from the text and denied by the narrator, who claims that his young self will live endlessly ("I'm young and happy. I'll never die"). The present tense used here makes this statement sound like a universal truth, an eternally valid affirmation. Again, the event of death is but an ellipsis: "a place where there are no brain tumors, no funeral homes, where there are no bodies at all." The expression "there are no," instead of "there aren't any," is mentioned twice and puts forward the paradoxical presence of an absence in the text, that of all physical manifestations of dying. Death therefore no longer has any place in the narrative and disappears. There is only life left, followed without transition by the afterlife, that is to say resurrection through fiction. The last sentence of the collection

metaphorically sums up the orphic endeavour of the narrator, who introduces himself as an ice skater able to go back and forth on the surface of his own life story while creating it at the same time, engraving it on the ice. The "loops and spins" of the skates are metaphors of the writing process and artistic creation in general, which allow the narrator to grasp the essence of things as they were before in order to "save" them by writing them down forever. Finally, the figure of the narrator is doubled when the collection ends, revealing that he is both Orpheus and Eurydice: "when I take a high leap into the dark and come down thirty years later, I realize it is as Tim trying to save Timmy's life with a story." Writing therefore appears as a means to save himself from an irreversible disappearance. Writing traces the way back home after exile and allows him to come back to himself despite the alienation of the war.

### University of Toulouse 2 Jean Jaurès

#### **NOTES**

<sup>1</sup>My translation. Emphasis in original.

<sup>2</sup>All Derrida quotations were taken from Rachel Bowlby's translation. Emphasis in original.

#### WORKS CITED

Blanchot, Maurice. L'Espace littéraire. Paris: Folio, 1988.

Derrida, Jacques. "A Self-Unsealing Poetic Text': Poetics and Politics of Witnessing." Trans. Rachel Bowlby. *Revenge of the Æsthetic: The Place of Literature in Theory Today*. Ed. Michel P. Clark. Berkeley: U of California P, 2000.

O'Brien, Tim. The Things They Carried. NY: Mariner, 1990.

# WORKS OF LOVE: SHERWOOD ANDERSON'S INFLUENCE ON WRIGHT MORRIS

#### RODNEY P. RICE

The influence of Sherwood Anderson on the world of American letters is an established fact. In addition to William Faulkner, who declared Anderson to be the "father of my generation of American writers," F. Scott Fitzgerald called him a "wonder," Hemingway admired him, and Sinclair Lewis wrote favorably of Winesburg, Ohio and *Poor White* (Burbank 141-42). However, most investigations of Anderson's fiction have focused on his influence in areas east of the Mississippi. To date, his impact on writers of the Great Plains has been overlooked, even though Wright Morris, one of the most prominent unheralded fictional voices of that region, dedicated *The Works* of Love to the memory of Sherwood Anderson and in 1965 wrote an introduction to the University of Chicago reprint edition of Windy McPherson's Son. Morris never caught on with readers, nor did he attain the range of influence Anderson acquired, even though Morris published over thirty novels, collections of short stories, critical essays, memoirs, and photo texts; won two National Book Awards; and received critical praise from writers and critics ranging from John Updike and Saul Bellow to Wayne Booth and Leslie Fiedler.<sup>1</sup> Eventually posterity may catch up with Morris, but that seems unlikely: Morris's books have never had broad audience appeal and many are out of print. Yet despite being a literary oddity and the paradoxical figure of the so-called "unrecognized, recognized writer" (Blumenthal), Morris is still relevant, and, like Anderson, much of his artistry treats simple, ordinary people with sympathy, understanding, and love.

Although the scope of this essay will not allow a full exploration of Anderson's influence on Morris's craft, it will trace connections from Anderson works such as *Winesburg Ohio*, *Windy McPherson's Son*, and *Poor White* to *The Works of Love*, a pivotal novel in Morris's

artistic development. In this book Morris adapts the notion of the grotesque to his own writerly purposes in order to reflect the people and places of his Nebraska childhood and reexamine themes and ideas similar to those previously explored by Anderson. To do so, Morris uses main character Will Jennings Brady, a man who shares much in common with Hugh McVey and Sam McPherson and who also embarks on a quest for connection with others that leads him from his rural Midwestern roots to the bustling streets of urban Chicago. However, Morris's path begins in the dry, empty spaces of post-frontier Nebraska rather than the older, more populated Midwest environs found in Anderson's stories and novels. As a result, Morris creates an artistic vision that is uniquely his own, one that bears the spare, unadorned imprint of an object made on the plains.

Just as Winesburg, Ohio proved to be the most well-known expression of Anderson's experience in the Midwest, so, too, is *The* Works of Love at the heart of Morris's rendering of his own upbringing on the Great Plains. Similar to the way Winesburg functioned for Anderson, The Works of Love was critical in Morris's development as a writer and has been viewed as a touchstone for key ideas, themes, and techniques found throughout the Morris canon. For example, in one of the most insightful early readings of Morris's writings, Wayne Booth argues that *The Works of Love* explores the human desire for transcendence from time-bound, everyday reality into a timeless, more perfect world. According to Booth, Morris's characters try to escape the mundane present through acts of heroism, imagination, or love (395). Echoing Booth's thesis, David Madden suggests that the key themes articulated in The Works of Love include failure to achieve or enact real or ideal forms of love as well as the blighting effects of the pursuit of the American dream of success (65). Critic G.B. Crump also sees the desire for transcendence as a crucial element. For Crump, however, the troubles associated with the themes in the novel stem from the inability of the characters to balance their open, romantic expectations with the closed, fixed boundaries of reality (64). In a more recent study, Roy Bird analyzes how Morris uses formalist techniques to make commonplace events and people seem uncommon (11). Finally, Joseph Wydeven's Wright Morris Revisited concludes that the narrative method of the novel proceeds without transitions via anecdotes, vignettes, and epiphanies in order to emphasize the ambiguous nature of Brady's story (86).

Collectively, what these varied studies reveal is a writer who is often in accord with many of the themes and ideas Anderson rendered Morris biographer Jackson Benson observes, for before him. instance, that the artistic treatment of the frustrations associated with the inability to express thought, feeling, and love were as familiar to Morris as they were to Anderson (110).<sup>2</sup> Morris had read *Winesburg* before he wrote *The Works of Love* and there is a good possibility he may have taken some cues from Windy McPherson's Son or Poor White in developing his themes, characters, and plot sequence. Nevertheless, readers should not assume that the correlation between Anderson and Morris is always direct or "consciously" patterned after books such as The Triumph of the Egg, as one early reviewer from Time asserted ("That Lonesome Road" 112). For instance, the lonely father figure portrayed in "The Egg" was not the alleged inspiration for the inept poultry man Will Brady becomes at one stage of his life in The Works of Love. In an interview with Wayne Booth, Morris explained that he had not read that story until after *The Works* of Love was published (Conversations 78).3 In truth, much of The Works of Love is autobiographical in nature, and Morris's stated intention was not to imitate Anderson, but to "superimpose the life of Will Brady" onto "the pattern of Morris's father's drift eastward" (Conversations 76). That so-called drift swept Morris and his father—also named Will—on a wayward migration from Morris's birthplace in Central City, Nebraska to Omaha, Los Angeles, and finally Chicago (Will's Boy).

In terms of technique, there are marked differences as well. Although both Anderson and Morris were capable of superb craftsmanship, Morris was much more attuned to cultivating a form of austere, revelatory prose more closely aligned with the Hemingway model than the forms of stylistic expression typically found in most of Anderson's work. In his introduction to *Windy McPherson's Son*, for example, Morris expresses his admiration for Anderson's poetic intuition, but laments the fact that even though Anderson helped pave the way for writers like Hemingway and Fitzgerald, he seemed to have learned little from either in terms of his own fictional practice. At one point, he also comments that Anderson too often exhibits a quality of lyrical vagueness and intrusive commentary that "undermines the fiction" (xvi). Ever a devotee to the hard, clean edge in his own writing, Morris labored longer on the manuscript of *The Works of Love* than any of the nineteen novels he wrote. Unlike

Anderson, who apparently wrote "Hands" and many of the other Winesburg stories in single sittings (Townsend 109), Morris spent five years creating *The Works of Love*, honing it from a manuscript of some 300,000 words to approximately 80,000 (Madden 64). Like Anderson, Morris sought what was new and original, yet Morris targeted nostalgia and cliché with more deliberate intensity. In The Territory Ahead, a collection of critical essays he published in 1957, Morris argues that nostalgia has had a crippling effect on American writers because it constricts the imagination and leads to what he refers to as an artistic "limbo land, leading nowhere, where the artist can graze like a horse put out to pasture, feeding on such clover of the past as whets the appetite" (159). To avoid this phenomenon, Morris aligned himself with T.S. Eliot's notion of the poet as a catalyst; that is, one who consciously transforms the raw elements of past and present experience into refined and timeless imaginative forms (217-31).5

For both Anderson and Morris, a crucial element of the past that informs all their fiction is the Midwestern experiences of their childhood. Just as Ohio is stamped indelibly throughout Anderson's works, so is Nebraska etched clearly into the fabric of Morris's fiction. Both writers evoke imaginative landscapes suspended between two worlds. For Anderson, one world is that of the agrarian, pre-industrialized Ohio of his youth, while the other is the transformed world produced by the relentless advance of heavy industry, mass production, and progress (Rideout xvii). In describing this transformation, Anderson's rendering of the Ohio landscape is impressionistic rather than documentary. Like Morris, he shuns the accumulation of factual detail found in various forms of journalistic writing and uses setting as a vehicle to mirror the innermost struggles, thoughts, and feelings of his characters. However, Anderson's descriptions of place are often more concrete than those found in Morris's work. Winesburg may be something of a little town that time forgot, but in the opening pages readers are given a point of reference replete with a fictional map of the city streets, shops, and landmarks, many of which correspond to the actual Clyde, Ohio, of his youth (Hurd 163-81).

Morris provides no such Nebraska coordinates for fictional places like Indian Bow, Bruno, or Murdock, perhaps because open spaces such as the Great Plains are sparsely populated, contain few landmarks, and little variation. In such places, the grain elevator is one of the few things that punctuate the immense sky and infinite

horizon. As a result, finding perspective in terms of time and place can be difficult because spatial boundaries tend to blur. Nebraska is quite different from Ohio in terms of geography, and the transient railroad towns perched amid the arid and empty landscapes of Morris's fiction stand in stark contrast to the lush greenery, forested hills, and verdant fields that surround older, more established Midwestern communities such as Winesburg or Bidwell.

The opening passage of "Hands," for instance, renders an unforgettable image of one such small-town Ohio landscape:

Upon the half decayed veranda of a small frame house that stood near the edge of a ravine near the town of Winesburg, Ohio, a fat little old man walked nervously up and down. Across a long field that had been seeded for clover but that had produced only a dense crop of yellow mustard weeds, he could see the public highway along which went a wagon filled with berry pickers returning from the fields. The berry pickers, youths and maidens, laughed and shouted boisterously. A boy clad in a blue shirt leaped from the wagon and attempted to drag after him one of the maidens, who screamed and protested shrilly. The feet of the boy kicked up a cloud of dust that floated across the face of the departing sun. (27)

By contrast, in the opening pages of *The Works of Love* the agricultural fields and laughing berry pickers are missing, and places like Indian Bow are stranded, like abandoned arks, beneath a sweeping horizon in a sea of grass. What remains is something more disorienting, remote, and ominous, figured in passages such as the following:

In the dry places, men begin to dream. Where the rivers run sand, there is something in man that begins to flow. West of the 98<sup>th</sup> Meridian—where it sometimes rains, and it sometimes doesn't—towns, like weeds spring up when it rains, dry up when it stops. The stranger might find, as if preserved in amber, something of the green life that was once lived there, and the ghosts of men who have gone on to a better place. The withered towns are empty, but not uninhabited. Faces sometimes peer out from the broken windows, or whisper from the sagging balconies, as if this place—now that it is dead—had come to life. As if empty it is forever occupied. One of these towns, so the story would have it, was Indian Bow. (3)

Morris's semi-arid Nebraska is an existential landscape—depopulated, nearly treeless, and without water. Unlike Anderson, the ten-

sion that drives his fiction does not arise primarily from the portrayal of small, decaying agricultural towns in transition to population growth and industrialization. Instead, Morris is concerned with the transformation of the Great Plains from the romanticized dream of endless progress promised during the frontier expansion period to the deadly nightmare posed by the disturbing realities of the modern world.

Perhaps it is not surprising, then, that Morris sees, as had Anderson before him, that for most the future path to freedom. progress, and self-fulfillment points not to the forlorn agricultural communities of Ohio, nor to the deserted landscapes of western Nebraska, but instead to the sprawling environs of the American city. For Anderson and Morris, the city that best embodies that vision is Chicago, where their fictive roads often lead. At various points in their lives, both had lived there: Morris as a boy and Anderson as an adult. But even though Anderson and Morris were quite familiar with the Windy City and its surroundings, from a fictional standpoint they approach it from somewhat different perspectives. According to Irving Howe, many of Anderson's tales are fables of "American estrangement" whose theme is the loss of love (Sherwood Anderson 101). Or, as Charles Child Walcutt suggests, Anderson's characters frequently discover that "what appears on the surface . . . is not the true inward reality," and that "what is true remains a mystery" (443). And as Rex Burbank points out, Anderson's protagonists are frequently buffeted by natural, social, and psychological elements that force them to make choices between discord and harmony, and isolation and "sympathetic communion with others" (50).

Thus, characters such *Winesburg*, *Ohio*'s George Willard, *Windy McPherson's Son*'s Sam McPherson, and *Poor White*'s Hugh McVey follow a psychological and moral progression that starts with youth spent in a small town, followed by an escape to the city (usually Chicago), and, for McPherson and McVey at least, the ultimate abandonment of the conventional success ethic (Burbank 48). Both McVey and McPherson at first embrace conventional notions of the "man of achievement," and are seduced by economic power and the lure of city lights, only to discover in the end that buried within, "there is another personality, a quite different being altogether . . . who had never really breathed or lived or walked before men" (*Windy McPherson's Son* 327-28). McPherson's and McVey's ultimate realization is that money has a hollow ring, and true fulfillment requires

love, commitment to others, and the wholehearted embrace of the human community.

In *The Works of Love*, the trajectory of the heroic journey is also a moral and psychological one that follows the same three stages. However, for Morris the choice is less between embracing selfish material gratification or establishing selfless communion with others than between enduring crippling isolation or finding imaginative ways to overcome it. For Will Brady, the path also leads to Chicago, but he comes there from the West, not the East, and, after being exposed to the corruptions of the big city, instead of returning to the comforts of family and home, he ends his life just as he had begun it, more or less alone.

Although Brady's taciturn, inexpressive, and passive nature bears some resemblance to grotesque Winesburg characters such as Wing Biddlebaum or Enoch Robinson, he is clearly a child of the frontier, not the settled Midwest. He has no traceable lineage, and his father, aptly named Adam, is a transient figure, while the mother who bore him is a mail order bride. Like Hugh McVey, he comes from nowhere, but instead of being sired "in a little hole of a town stuck on a mud bank on the western shore of the Mississippi River" (*Poor* White 3), he is born in Indian Bow, near the Platte River, west of the Missouri. Unlike the legendary heroes of the trans-Mississippi West or Anderson's material men of action, Brady is a passive, confused, and helpless man engaged on a lonely quest that leads away from a Western frontier that is already gone, where the sagebrush and buffalo grass are no longer the stage upon which men of value enact their manhood. A man who neither smokes, drinks, nor fights in any wars. Brady has no unique heroic status, possesses no special skills, wins no lady fair, nor advances any cause.

With Anderson, who saw a divided America that contains crippled souls desperately grasping to express love, thought, and feeling (David Anderson 41), Morris shares the idea that history is a progression of stages, and that those stages are not always fixed and linear. Often, as Windy McPherson's Son, Poor White, Winesburg, Ohio, and The Works of Love make clear, the trajectory of human progress inverts its axis and turns upon itself.<sup>6</sup> For Anderson, the flow of life sometimes returns to a form of simplified existence and communal fellowship. But the world Will Brady inherits is one in which the flow of life turns increasingly toward alienation, a phenomenon that ushers in a new set of challenges and questions that are

equally as complex as any confronted by George Willard, Hugh McVey, or Sam McPherson.

The primary challenge that Brady has to master is one that Morris calls the "great problem" in life: namely, "how to pass the time" (Works 200-01). Unlike McVey and McPherson, whose lives are spent largely in the tenacious pursuit of distinct materialistic goals, Brady's time is filled by long, lonely periods during which almost nothing happens. Isolated, abandoned, and unsure of himself, Brady instinctively longs for connection with something meaningful that will bring him into more direct contact with the world around him. As he moves ever eastward, he falls under the seductive siren song of material success like McPherson and McVey. Brady finds his mentor in T.P. Luckett, a fat, shameless promoter of small business. Under Luckett's influence, Brady thinks he has found a calling in the egg trade, which Luckett claims only needs a few up-and-coming men to get the enterprise off the ground. But foolishly, Brady borrows a substantial sum of money from Luckett and starts his egg business, a decision that initiates a succession of blunders that culminate in Brady's financial ruin.

Unable to master the challenges of the business world, Brady tries another option, the pursuit of love, which beckons him-beyond a brief interlude in Los Angeles-from rural Nebraska towns to the cityscapes of Omaha and eventually the heart of metropolitan Chicago. But unskilled in the art of romance and possessing little command of artful expression, Brady fails to win over the women in his life. In fact, he only succeeds in attracting a group of social misfits, including whores, frigid widows, cigar counter girls, and pubescent Lolita figures who sell him kisses in the park. Like so many of Anderson's grotesques, he is unable to will acts of love. And among the many failed attempts in Brady's relentless quest for love, perhaps the most telling occurs during the honeymoon he takes shortly after marrying the widowed Ethel Basset. Trying to enact his own version of western romance, Brady spirits his bride to a three-week stay in a hotel in Colorado Springs, where he makes the following unsettling discovery when he tries to consummate the union:

The woman beside him, his wife, was rolled up in a sheet . . . . She seemed to be wrapped from head to foot, as mummies are wrapped. It occurred to him that something like that takes a good deal of practice, just as it took practice to lie, wrapped up like a mummy, all

night. It took practice and it also took something else. It took fear. This woman he had married was scared to death. (*Works* 52-53)

The thought of sex confuses Brady because he has never been married nor has he had sex with a married woman. But for Ethel, the thought paralyzes her. When Brady enters, her eyes are "wide and blank" and "she did not smile, nor make any sign that she recognized him" (*Works* 52).

Brady's clumsy campaign against isolation eventually engulfs him in a figurative vapor or poison that "made people yellow in color, gave them flabby bodies, and made their minds inert" (Works 136). Although this vapor is difficult to define, in this novel it is symbolic of the toxic, nameless fear that plagues post-frontier America, the alienating evil that haunts those who live in isolation, that causes women to roll themselves up in sheets and makes men afraid to truly express themselves in any place other than the dark of night. The novel contains an epigraph by D.H. Lawrence that reads, "We cannot bear connection. That is our malady," a clear allusion to this disaffecting paralysis. Caught between the godforsaken and empty corner of his dead past and an urban wasteland outlined by false visions of heroism, material success, and love, Brady shrinks to a mere shadow of a man. In an elevated room overlooking the sprawling Chicago freight yards, Brady works alone at night, gazing silently at the bridges spanning the inland waterways that lead into Lake Michigan. At such times, he feels as if he were "the last man in the world" (Works 239).

Eventually, Brady meets his end, not among friends and family like Hugh McVey or Sam McPherson, but all alone in the gray waters of a Chicago sewage canal, where he stumbles after being blinded by the toxic glow of a cheap "NU-VITA" sun lamp he purchased to improve his skin color. Morris describes Brady's fall using phrasing as finely etched as any found in American literature:

He leaned there on the railing, his eyes closed, but on his face the look of a man of vision—a holy man . . . . But when the lantern dropped down . . . he did a strange thing. He went down the turning stairs toward the water, toward the great stench as if he would grasp it, make it his own, before it could blow away from him. Or as if he heard above the sound of the traffic, the trains in the yard, and the din of the city, the tune of that Piper—the same old Pied Piper—over the canal. The same one that had drawn him, time and again, into

40 MIDAMERICA XLV

the streets. So he went on down, groping a little, as he had no proper eyes for seeing, or for knowing that there was no landing over the canal. A rope swung there, the knotted end sweeping the water, heavy with ice. (*Works* 268-69)

But even though Brady is unable to lift his life beyond crippling loneliness and does not reclaim love and understanding like Hugh McVey or Sam McPherson, clearly he is every bit as much a grotesque figure as any character found in the works of Anderson. The Pied Piper allusion is emblematic of the fleeting truth Will seeks, the one that ultimately becomes false and leads him to his death.

Overall, while it is true that Morris owes a tremendous debt to the example of Sherwood Anderson, it is also true that he is able to transcend the vision Anderson provided by transforming it into something that is distinctively new. What Malcolm Cowley said in his 1960 introduction to Winesburg, Ohio literally applies here: "[i]t is a work of love, an attempt to break down the walls that divide one person from another, and also, in its own fashion, a celebration of smalltown life in the lost days of good will and innocence" (58). But for the sensitive reader, Morris's novel is much more than just a clever reworking of the way in which Anderson handles setting, plot, theme, and character. In The Works of Love, as in so many of his other novels and stories, Morris successfully overcomes the anxiety of influence by producing a durable image of a world that is fading fast but not entirely gone from view. For this reason, he should be recognized for what he really is: a gifted craftsman and an American writer fully conscious of his literary heritage, yet able thoughtfully to harness past and present traditions to the limitless imaginative possibilities of his individual talent.

# South Dakota School of Mines and Technology

#### NOTES

<sup>1</sup>Morris was awarded National Book Awards for *The Field of Vision* (1957) and *Plains Song* (1981). In *Love and Death in the American Novel*, Fiedler asserts that in his novels through *The Field of Vision*, Morris "has been trying to convince his readers that Nebraska is the absurd hell we all inhabit" (494). Elsewhere, John Updike praised Morris in *Hugging the Shore* and *Due Considerations*, two of Updike's volumes of essays and criticism. The former singles out Morris's *About Fiction* as a record of his "bracingly virile" capabilities as a reader and responder to fiction (777). In the latter, Updike notes Morris's "unmatched particularity and itemizing patience" in rendering the "professional tics and private cogitations of small-town men" in his novels and photo texts (107). Updike claimed he and Morris's literary paths crossed only three times (*Due Considerations* 105); however, Morris knew Saul

Bellow quite well. They first met in a New York bookstore and later became friends. In *A Cloak of Light*, Morris remarked that "the binding mucilage in our friendship was that the same things struck us as funny. Once started, we found it hard to stop laughing. Not merely amusing, but matchlessly zany" (162).

<sup>2</sup>In addition to Morris, Benson wrote biographies of John Steinbeck, Wallace Stegner, and Walter Van Tilburg Clark. Benson argues that *The Works of Love* is Morris's "most impressive novel, even more impressive than those novels that have won praise and awards, such as *The Field of Vision*" (*Haunted* 111).

<sup>3</sup>Morris attributes the egg man coincidence to unconscious plagiarism, something he believes happens often in American writing. He also says that it was a good thing he had not read *The Triumph of the Egg*, for had he done so, he might have been "self-conscious about making Brady a butter-and-egg man" and that he would have rejected the idea (*Conversations* 78).

<sup>4</sup>Morris claims that Sam McPherson is Anderson's first grotesque, but as a "truth-seeker, he is not convincing," and as a character, McPherson is closer to Horatio Alger than someone such as Stephen Crane's Henry Fleming. According to Morris, "Anderson's focus is soft in precisely those areas the writers he influenced would be hard: romantic bohemians of the sort of John Telfer, and romantic dreamers such as Sam McPherson. In Hemingway's 'book' they were both obsolete clichés" (x).

<sup>5</sup>Morris explains this imaginative transformation thusly: "Life, raw life, the kind we lead every day, whether it leads us to the past or the future, has the curious property of not seeming real *enough*. We have a need, however illusive, for a life more real than life. It lies in the imagination. Fiction would seem to be the way it is processed into reality. If this were not so, we would have little excuse for art. Life, raw life, would be more than satisfactory in itself. But it seems to be the nature of man to transform—himself, if possible, then the world around him—and the technique of this transformation is what we call art" (*The Territory Ahead* 228-29).

<sup>6</sup>In a discussion about writing *The Works of Love*, Morris told Wayne Booth that as he superimposed the life of Will Brady upon that of his father, he began to realize that in the modern era, "the flow of plains life had turned eastward, a reverse of the frontier experience" (*Conversations* 76).

#### WORKS CITED

Anderson, David. Sherwood Anderson: An Introduction and Interpretation. NY: Holt, Rinehart, and Winston, 1967.

Anderson, Sherwood. Poor White, 1920. Compass Books edition. NY: Viking P, 1967.

- -. Windy McPherson's Son. 1916. Chicago: U of Chicago P, 1965.
- —. Winesburg, Ohio: Text and Criticism. Ed. John H. Ferres. NY: Penguin Books, 1987.

Benson, Jackson J. *Haunted: The Strange and Profound Art of Wright Morris*. Bloomington, IN: Xlibris Corporation, 2013.

Bird, Roy. Wright Morris: Memory and Imagination. NY: Peter Lang, 1985.

Blumenthal, Ralph. "Wright Morris, a Novelist of the Nebraska Prairie, Dies at 88." *The New York Times* 29 Apr. 1998: D23.Web. 27 Apr. 2018.

Booth, Wayne. "The Two Worlds in the Fiction of Wright Morris." *Sewanee Review* 65.3 (July-Sept., 1957): 375-99.

Burbank, Rex. Sherwood Anderson. NY: Twayne Publishers, 1964.

Cowley, Malcolm. "Introduction to Winesburg, Ohio." Sherwood Anderson: A Collection of Critical Essays. Ed. Walter Rideout. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1974. 49-58.

Crump, G.B. The Novels of Wright Morris: A Critical Interpretation. Lincoln: U of Nebraska P, 1978. Fiedler, Leslie. Love and Death in the American Novel. 1960. Normal, IL: Dalkey Archive P. 1997.

Howe, Irving. Sherwood Anderson. 1951. Stanford: Stanford UP, 1968.

Hurd, Thaddeus B. "Excerpts from 'Winesburg and Clyde, Fictional/Real Places." Sherwood Anderson: A Study of the Short Fiction. Robert Allen Papinchak. NY: Twayne Publishers, 1992. 163-81.

Madden, David. Wright Morris. NY: Twayne Publishers, 1964.

Morris, Wright. A Cloak of Light: Writing My Life. NY: Harper and Row, 1985.

- —. "A Conversation between Wayne C. Booth and Wright Morris." Conversations with Wright Morris. Ed. Robert E. Knoll. Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press, 1977. 74-100.
- -. The Territory Ahead. 1958. Lincoln: U of Nebraska P, 1978.
- -. Will's Boy. NY: Penguin, 1982.
- "Windy McPherson's Son: The Storyteller's Story." Introduction to *Windy McPherson's Son*. Chicago: U of Chicago P, 1965. Vii-xix.
- —. The Works of Love. 1951. Lincoln: U of Nebraska P, 1972.

Rideout, Walter. "Introduction." Poor White. 1920. Compass Books edition. NY: Viking P, 1967.

"That Lonesome Road." Time. 10 Mar. 1952. 112.

Townsend, Kim. Sherwood Anderson. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1987.

Updike, John. Due Considerations. NY: Ballantine Books, 2007.

-. Hugging the Shore. NY: Vintage Books, 1983.

Walcutt, Charles Child. "Naturalism in *Winesburg, Ohio: Winesburg, Ohio: Text and Criticism*. Ed. John H. Ferres. NY: Penguin Books, 1987. 432-43.

Wydeven, Joseph J. Wright Morris Revisited. NY: Twayne Publishers, 1998.

# PRESLEY'S INDUSTRIALIZED POETICS: THE MONOPOLIZATION AND MECHANIZATION OF AMERICAN AESTHETICS IN FRANK NORRIS'S THE OCTOPUS

#### AARON BABCOCK

Frank Norris's 1901 novel *The Octopus* opens with the poet Presley bicycling through the ranches of the San Joaquin Valley of California. He is seeking inspiration for, as he terms it, "a subject, something magnificent...some vast, tremendous theme" to turn into the definitive "poem of the West" (*The Octopus* 9). Norris's poet envisions a text that will not only encapsulate the American experience, but also define its borders by means of a singular aesthetic vision. Presley imagines the unwritten poem as a comprehensive lyric:

[A]ll people should be included—they and their legends, their folk-lore, their fighting, their loves and their lusts, their blunt, grim humor, their stoicism under stress, their adventures, their treasures found in a day and gambled in a night, their direct, crude speech, their generosity and cruelty, their heroism and bestiality, their religion and profanity, their self-sacrifice and obscenity . . . each group in its proper environment . . . all the traits and types of every community from the Dakotas to the Mexicos . . . gathered together, swept together, welded and riven together in one single, mighty song, the Song of the West. (9-10)

The shift in language in this passage is significant for the way in which it initiates the often uneasy relationship between American art and American industry in the novel. Presley's artistic dream first takes shape in communal, human, and even quasi-religious terms before becoming a mechanized process in which the polyglot American landscape is refashioned and consolidated into an aesthetic product. The creation of his song is, at root, an act of destruction; he seeks to tear apart the diverse components of the United States and

reforge them. His poem is a violently imposed harmony, a welding together of the population his poetic vision has first riven into discrete units.

The West's communities, with their own traditions, fictions and legends, are seen by Presley as raw resources for his epic, which is a static and, ultimately, synthetic creation. Instead of exhibiting the "sincerity of . . . love for his scenes and characters . . . [and a] tender care for truth" that Hamlin Garland argues is essential to the creation of a genuine portrait of American lives and scenes, Presley seeks to impose his mastery upon the West in order to universalize it in accordance with his poetic vision (*Crumbling Idols* 62). The richness of local myths and populations, as suggested by the first portion of Presley's artistic dream, gives way to a monopolized, homogenized West in which the populations and stories become "component parts" reduced to "signs and symbols" for the poet's work (*The Octopus* 47). The chaotically diverse West becomes the product of an industrial artistic re-rendering, a purely manufactured commodity that in its apparent harmony misrepresents its subject matter.

Thus, a central tension within the novel is voiced within the opening pages of *The Octopus*—one that has occupied the attention of critical scholarship for decades: the relationship between art and capitalism. Don Graham, in The Fiction of Frank Norris, observes that the overwhelming presence of art throughout the novel indicates that "[o]ne of Norris's purposes . . . is to examine the role and function of an artist in a society impelled by economic energies" (89). Subsequent scholarly criticism has tended to expand this observation through examinations of the meeting between Presley and the railroad boss Shelgrim. Clare Virginia Eby draws upon this meeting to complicate astutely Graham's observation, writing that not only does Norris's work address a growing affinity between business and aesthetics, but also "redefine[s] the role of the modern American author facing capitalism" (33-34). The close bonds that Eby concludes the novel establishes between art and industry via the Presley-Shelgrim encounter is further explained by Daniel Mrozowski, who writes persuasively that "art and finance . . . share a common imaginative language and an expansive sympathy" in *The Octopus* (178).

Yet for all the depth this longstanding critical focus on the meeting of Presley and Shelgrim brings to discussions of the novel's ruminations on art and aesthetics in a capitalist age, it pushes to the background the intriguing possibilities raised by the language Presley

uses to define his own artistic project and by the presence of Vanamee in the text. In a period of rapid technological and industrial advancement, older forms of poetics are pushed to the margins and left—like Vanamee who wanders on the fringes of society—to languish on the edges of American culture. The newer forms, however, fail to capture the richness of their subjects. The poet of the mechanized age hammers and flattens his or her materials into inorganic, manufactured shapes. Presley's Song of the West marks the arrival of an unanticipated apotheosis of Walt Whitman's literatus four decades after the publication of *Democratic Vistas* in 1871. By 1901 the poet's power to draw upon what Whitman refers to as America's "exhaustless mines of the richest ore of epic, lyric, tale, tune, [and] picture" in order to cultivate the buried literary masterpieces awaiting realization is conceptualized not as an imaginative flowering from the nation's soil, but as the extraction and brute shaping of raw material (981). The poet in 1901 does not cultivate the "native, imaginative Soul" of the country, but instead processes it by breaking down its component parts and melting them together into a composite shape (981). While Whitman's Democratic Vistas looks toward a future flowering of varied literary productions inspired by the nation's movement westward and an "all-accepting fusion," Norris's novel suggests that the poet of the industrial age, prompted by mass production and uniformity, produces only flattened, homogenized works that exclude or smelt down what he or she cannot fuse (952). Such domineering poetics only stifle the "Soul" of the West and of the nation.

The Octopus's pair of poets embody two different poetic aesthetics, neither of which is sufficient on its own. Vanamee, the mystical, ascetic shepherd first described to the reader as "a poet by instinct" who has a preternatural ability to perceive and experience the external, natural world and the inner, emotional world to a degree that is almost too acute, exists on the edges of the community in the San Joaquin Valley mooning over his lost love and dispensing literary advice to Presley that the young poet is too afraid to follow (The Octopus 36). In the course of his discussions with Vanamee in the first chapter of the novel, Presley is aware of the radical difference posed by the former's connection to the community. He reflects that it "stand[s] for a different order of things," one in which the artist is not a distant surveyor of his work, but instead is one intimately connected to his materials and to the spiritual rather than material world

(20). Indeed, Vanamee's only points of contact with the social and economic fabric of life in the San Joaquin Valley are through long-standing, pre-industrial institutions (the Catholic mission) and pre-industrial labor (as the shepherd for a flock of sheep). Suggestively placed as a gentle guide in the natural world and a cultivator of the soul in the spiritual world, Vanamee's poetics is tied to a geographic space that is represented as not merely temporally indeterminate, but as outside of the arc of history itself; he resides on the borderland of an industrial present, yet also maintains a rooted connection to a pre-industrial past.

This position is a fragile one. Vanamee's entire way of life, in addition to his aesthetic outlook, is an anachronism that is being violently pushed aside by the arrival of the railroad. Vanamee's continued existence is marked as tenuous in the narrative by his close proximity to the dwindling spiritual authority behind Spanish colonialism and his physical resemblance to "an Indian," a population driven to near extinction (43). Like the tolling of the Spanish Mission's bell that "note of the Old World," Vanamee's entire outlook sounds "unfamiliar and strange at this end-of-the-century time" to Presley (48). Though Presley genuinely respects Vanamee's perspective, his view is that it is ultimately implausible as a model. Vanamee's spiritualism belongs to an admirable but unrecoverable past identified with "the padres, planting the first wheat and oil and wine to produce the elements of the Sacrament," rather than with the modern industrialist whose sweep and scope has dwarfed such communal industries (48). Vanamee's insistence on a spiritual experience of the world echoes portions of Norris's own remarks in "Novelists of the Future." also published in 1901, in which he writes that the novelist "must learn to sit very quiet, and be very watchful" in order to "achiev[e] less of an aggressive faculty of research, than of an attitude of mind—a receptivity, an acute sensitiveness" (1154).

Donald Pizer summarizes the outlook articulated above as deceptively simple: Norris believes "that first-hand experience ('life') is better than second-hand experience ('literature')"; but Pizer expands this definition to explain that "life" in Norris's framework is "primitive," devoid of ornamentation or artifice, whereas "literature" stands in for "imitative and affective art, written entirely for money or for the approval of a cult" (113). While Vanamee's decree that Presley should live, rather than write, his epic is in keeping with Norris's portrait of the Novelist of the Future, Vanamee's fixation upon his dead

lover Angéle that prompts him to haunt the grounds of the largely abandoned mission leaves him trapped within a flood of romanticized memories of his past.

Though neither artist is able to accurately perceive and portray his subject, Presley's failure is caused by an intellectual and ego-driven emotional distance from his subjects rather than an inability to exert sufficient control over his empathetic feeling. Presley's detachment marks him as possessing "limitations of perception and sympathy" necessary for poetic creation (Frye 216). Explicitly rejecting Vanamee's advice by telling the shepherd that "I could not lose myself like that in your desert" and afraid to live within "its vastness," Presley resists yielding any degree of perceptive control over the raw literary materials of the West (The Octopus 41). Where Vanamee, and to a degree Whitman, perceive spiritual and artistic flowering from communing with the West's land and populations in a requisite "experience of humanity," Presley sees an expansive chaos that threatens to overwhelm his artistic vision (Whitman 972). In relentless pursuit of harmony but lacking genuine feeling for the components he ruthlessly views as his to smelt down, Presley sets out to craft an epic free from any "medium of personality or temperament" (The Octopus 12). Thus, while disingenuously denying his own authorial temperament and his sense of total artistic ownership, he expresses his determination to erase the complexities of his subject; the artist's raw material may not exhibit any form of personality disruptive to the epic. Driven by sanitized notions of "the West" as a canvas, a vista of landscapes and populations awaiting harmonious organization under the gaze of a poet-engineer, Presley's epic is doomed to failure.

The irony of *The Octopus*, however, is that Presley spends much of the novel professing to abhor the grasping greed and seemingly omnipresent power of Shelgrim's railroad while failing to recognize that he operates as an artist in much the same way Shelgrim does as an industrialist. Both share the "commanding genius" that the poet condemns in Shelgrim, whose "colossal intellect operat[es] the entire width of a continent" (104). Yet Presley desires a similar scope of intellectual control over his epic. Both men strive to bind the continent together—the former through art, the latter through commerce—and their visions offer up a strange conflation of aesthetics and industry (after all, Shelgrim is revealed as an amateur art critic). Just as Shelgrim views the valley's farmers as ratepayers to be

MIDAMERICA XLV

exploited for the railroad's profits, Presley sees the populace as merely another source of raw material for his own epic poem. Tellingly, he conceives of the "Spanish-Mexicans" of the valley as a "decayed, picturesque . . . and romantic" group—a trope rather than a community (20). In order to achieve their respective visions of the West, Presley and Shelgrim must first dispossess its occupants of their claim to the land and to their own autonomous community. Poet and industrialist alike set out to erase the present inhabitants of the valley—the latter for commercial profit and the former for artistic liberty.

48

While Whitman framed his *literatus* as a surveyor of sorts, a cataloguer of the many components of the American West, Presley, who writes in an age of industrial monopolies, is the literatus-as-prospector. Rather than seeking to fuse the whole landscape, Presley seeks only to fuse those parts of it deemed valuable or usable for the production of his epic. For him the San Joaquin Valley contains a vein of poetic materials awaiting extraction; its land and its people are remarkable only insofar as they form the basis for his imagined West. Viewing the valley from a high ridge, he proclaims that "the poem is here; my West is here" (40). Similar to Howard McLane in Hamlin Garland's "Up the Coolly," who views the Midwest plains as "his West," (Main-Travelled Roads 45) but who finds himself continually struggling to reconcile the "sordidness, dullness, trivialities, and ... endless drudgeries" of Midwestern farm life with his romanticized notions of that life, Presley's sense of ownership is derived from his desire to shape the space around him to match his grandiose fantasy of the West (Main-Travelled Roads 52). Presley is not interested in fusing the disparities of the American West together into an epic; instead, he attempts to translate his sense of ownership over the region into a portrait of "primeval, epic life" extracted out of an imaginatively flattened and sterilized landscape bounded by the artist's controlling vision (41).

Shelgrim's railroad physically accomplishes what Presley hopes to do aesthetically. The reach of the railroad and the rails themselves "crush... out the human atom standing in its way" and physically bind the nation together (*The Octopus* 577). The price for the violent erasure of disharmonious "atoms" however is, according to Shelgrim, a loss of control; the machine has a will and life of its own. Upon his arrival into Vanamee's great desert, Presley has an encounter that suggests he is aware of this possibility occurring in his

own epic. Dreaming of his poem, Presley is interrupted by the locomotive, whose "disturbing shriek," Leo Marx writes, "arouses a sense of dislocation, conflict, and anxiety" wherever it appears in American literature (16). Rather than allow this intrusion to disrupt his vision, Presley co-opts it for himself. The locomotive merges with his imagined poem, as viewing the train he declares:

[T]here it was, his epic, his inspiration, his West, his thundering progression of hexameters . . . As from a point high above the world, he seemed to dominate a universe, a whole order of things . . . [he was] drunk with the intoxication of mere immensity. Stupendous ideas . . . drove headlong through his brain. Terrible, formless shapes, vague figures, gigantic, monstrous, distorted, whirled at a gallop through his imagination. (*The Octopus* 47)

Presley's imagined poem is characterized as similar in movement, scope, and effect as the railroad the artist professes to abhor. Inspiring terror and desire in the poet as it breaks upon the calm of the valley, the locomotive is Presley's imagined epic materialized: his imaginative grasping of the land is embodied by the sprawling railroad's "tentacles of steel clutching into the soil" (51). The poet's domineering eye is mirrored in the locomotive's "enormous . . . cyclopean" lantern "throwing a glare far" out across the West; and the booming cadence of the poet's imagined hexameters becomes reality in the train's "sudden crash of confused thunder; filling the night with the terrific clamour of its iron heels" (49). Locomotive and poetic epic are, in this moment, one in the same. Each reshapes and binds the landscape through a myopic vision and a dominant presence.

Presley's oft-critically disputed encounter with Shelgrim is important, then, not merely for the novel's social commentary, but also for the way it reveals his inability to see how his art, like the railroad he detests, is "the nucleus of the web in which so many lives, so many fortunes, so many destinies had been enmeshed" (569). Though Granville Hicks views Presley's response to their meeting as a retreat from reality that "is ridiculous, and [which] destroys the emotional effect of the book," when one considers the role of mechanization in Presley's artistic outlook, his meeting with Shelgrim and sudden change of attitude make considerable sense (173). Indeed, although he fails to see himself in a similar role as that of the railroad, Presley nevertheless realizes that he cannot compete with its physical and mechanical binding of the continent through welded

50 MIDAMERICA XLV

rails. Furthermore, even if he could, the resulting epic would be beyond his control. When Shelgrim asserts that the railroad is unresponsive to his wishes, Presley admits that his statement "rang with the clear reverberation of truth" (*The Octopus* 576). The poet's acknowledgement of his inability to create an artistic product and to control his intellectual product once it becomes a cultural artifact exposes his harmonious song for what it has always been: an expression of "Colossal indifference," a striving for an aesthetic monopoly on par with the industrial monopoly of the railroad (557).

This, too, is where Presley most disastrously departs from Whitman's characterization of a fraternal literature of the future. Uninterested in the "uncouth brutes . . . farmhands and petty ranchers, grimed with the soil they worked upon" who are "odious to him beyond words" in "the monotonous round of their sordid existence," Presley instead desires to erase them (5). Driven by a view of art as "a thing exclusive, to be guarded from contact with the vulgar, humdrum, bread-and-butter business of life, to be kept unspotted from the world" fundamentally places Presley in a position in which the creation of a true epic is an impossibility ("Novelists" 1155). He lacks any degree of interest in the realities of lived experience in the American West, viewing its inhabitants not, as Whitman does, as sources of literary enrichment, but instead as impediments to his grandiose project. Whereas Vanamee's excessive sympathy problematically lodges him in an ossified, medieval past, Presley's modern impulse to harmonize the West's rougher, less pleasing edges makes him akin to that "soulless Force, the iron-hearted Power," the railroad that binds through the exertion of raw power (*The Octopus* 51). Even so, the ostensibly villainous railway boss Shelgrim manages to express a degree of human sympathy when upping an alcoholic employee's pay rather than firing him in an effort to reform the man's behavior. The modern poetic vision Presley espouses, in its desire to cleanse such figures from its portrait of the West, is more devoid of human sympathy than the worldview of the supposedly arch-capitalist railroad boss.

Consequently, Presley, as the modern American poet in *The Octopus*, does not merely "face" capitalism. He is inextricably bound up within its own particular set of aesthetics and values. The artist and the industrialist possess shared ways of seeing and interpreting the world, its landscapes, and its populations. Presley's artistic eye mirrors the "single eye" of the railroad, "cyclopean . . . shooting from

horizon to horizon" and subjecting the landscape of the West to its sweeping domination and ownership (*The Octopus* 51). The natural beauty of the San Joaquin Valley is "his West...unrolling...before the eye of his mind," bearing the material from which he will hammer his poem (40). The similarities of vision in these two passages position the poet of the modern age as a machinist, whose gaze is as sweeping as that of the railroad and whose art form (built with an industrial precision and power) acts as a binding agent for the nation's fantasized frontiers and identity. His vision possesses, alters, and seeks to "improve" the landscape in accordance with his fantasy.

Enacting what Annette Kolodny argues is a culturally persistent set of "chosen visual images" that frame the frontier of the continental United States as gendered and exploitable, inviting "a bold exercise of masculine power over the feminine," Presley's imaginative acts are ideologically in sympathy with the rhetoric undergirding frontier expansion, the spread of the railroad, and the near extinction of the conditions in which Vanamee's communal spiritualism thrives (22). Control, for Presley, is the ultimate achievement of the poet; he believes only highly organized art produces a "true" portrait of the West and its people, one that is bound together, unified, and tamed by the artist's monopoly of his or her subject matter. Believing himself to be the lyric poet who will re-forge a chaotic, kaleidoscopic landscape "into [a] great scheme of harmony," a "picture" wholly of his own creation in which not "one note of harsh color" mars the "huge romantic West that he saw in his imagination," Presley's poetic eve proceeds across the landscape of the West with an atomizing gaze (The Octopus 12). The West is subdued, tamed; its raw components are either used to meet the purposes of the modern artist who shapes them into a self-contained product or discarded and relegated to cultural and historical invisibility.

In his efforts to render the West shrouded in "a rose-coloured mist . . . that dull[s] all harsh outlines, all crude and violent colors," Presley fails; his epic remains unfinished and unsung by the novel's end, the outline of the work lost to him amid a cynicism redirected from industry to art, and he belatedly realizes that his desire to subject the West inflexibly to harmonization is to blame (12). Seeking uniformity, the young poet fails imaginatively in a manner that is not only very American, but is also in its frustrated groping for—and subsequent pragmatic rejection of—an elevation of the West out of the mundane, the sordid, and the disappointing, profoundly Midwestern.

Caught between the seemingly irreconcilable desires for the realization of "the Midwestern garden" and the homogeneity made possible by material and technological advancement, Presley's conclusion that there are positive and negative repercussions of the inevitabilities of the arc of history is more than a humbling recognition of the loss of control. It is an acknowledgement that his artistry, even at its most possessive, "lack[s]... the intellectual or emotional means . . . for dealing with the murky or simply more complex aspects of human experience" in a changing United States (Weber 20). Faced with larger forces such as the railroad and commercialization, Presley is unable to realize that which "haunt[s]" him: "the dream of writing an epic of the West" (Cooper 28). As Ronald Weber notes in his masterful study of Midwestern literature, "The South lost a war, the Midwest a dream" (18). This, too, is Presley's failing in California—a rural, agricultural California poised in 1901 to experience that which has already transformed the Midwest and finalized its loss of what was always a myth: the region as a tranquil, orderly, and implicitly homogenous space. The "yoke of iron" that Presley perceives as victorious at the end of the novel and which has "stamp[ed] out the spark ordained by God to burn throughout eternity" is a comment on the end of a Midwestern, not a Western, dream of the Mid-American garden (*The Octopus* 651).

Undone by a "merciless, inexorable iron monster," the dream and the dreamer are left to drift unable—and in method unwilling—to realize Whitman's directive to the *literatus* to cohere America's rich variability into an appropriately heterogeneous literary expression (50). Though Presley contents himself at the novel's end by taking the larger view, *The Octopus* overall suggests that genuine artistry and poetry are in a process of being plowed under by the advancement of technology, industry, and capitalism. Like the wandering tramp in *My* Ántonia, who, carrying only scraps of food "a penknife . . . and some poetry" throws himself "headfirst . . . into the threshing machine" out of apparent despair at the state of things in a rapidly-changing "Americy," (Cather 114-15) Norris's epic novel implies that it is not only "the individual who suffers" so that "the race goes on," but a genuinely American artistry, too (*The Octopus* 652).

#### NOTE

<sup>1</sup>Hicks's view of this moment as a formal failure of the text is echoed in numerous other critical works. For examples, see Paul H. Bixler, "Frank Norris' Literary Reputation," *American Literature* 6.2 (1934):109-121; W.F. Taylor, *A History of American Letters* (NY: American Book Company, 1936): 314; Alfred Kazin, *On Native Grounds: An Interpretation of Modern American Prose Literature*. ([1942] Garden City: Doubleday, 1956): 77; and Van Wyck Brooks, *The Confident Years:* 1885-1915 (NY: Dutton, 1952): 226.

#### WORKS CITED

Cather, Willa. My Ántonia. 1918. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1995.

Cooper, Frederick T. "Frank Norris's The Octopus." Graham 28-31.

Eby, Claire Virginia. "The Octopus: Big Business as Art." *American Literary Realism* 26.3 (1994): 33-51.

Frye, Steven. "Presley's Pretense: Irony and Epic Convention in Frank Norris's *The Octopus*." *American Literary Realism* 39.3 (2007): 213-21.

Garland, Hamlin. Crumbling Idols: Twelve Essays on Art Dealing Chiefly with Literature, Painting, and the Drama. 1894. Cambridge: Harvard UP, 1960.

-. Main-Travelled Roads. 1891. Lincoln: U of Nebraska P, 1995.

Graham Don. *The Fiction of Frank Norris: The Aesthetic Context*. Columbia: U of Missouri P. 1978.

Hicks, Granville. *The Great Tradition: An Interpretation of American Literature Since the Civil War.* 1933. NY: Biblo, 1967.

Kolodny, Annette. *The Lay of the Land: Metaphor as Experience and History in American Life and Letters*. Chapel Hill: U of North Carolina P, 1975.

Marx, Leo. The Machine in the Garden: Technology and the Pastoral Ideal in America. NY: Oxford UP, 1964.

Mrozowski, Daniel J. "How to Kill a Corporation." *Studies in American Naturalism* 6.2 (2011): 161-84.

Norris, Frank. "Novelists of the Future: The Training They Need." *Novels and Essays*. Ed. Donald Pizer. NY: Library of America, 1986. 1152-56.

-. The Octopus: A Story of California. 1901. London: Penguin, 1986.

Pizer, Donald. Realism and Naturalism in Nineteenth-Century American Literature. Carbondale: Southern Illinois UP, 1984.

Weber, Ronald. *The Midwestern Ascendency in American Writing*. Bloomington: Indiana UP, 1992

Whitman, Walt. *Democratic Vistas*. 1870. *Complete Poetry and Collected Prose*. Ed. Justin Kaplan. NY: Library of America, 1982. 929-94.

# MIDWESTERN AMBIVALENCE AND LOYALTY IN TWO STORIES BY SUSAN GLASPELL

#### RASHA GAZZAZ

In a letter to one of her publishers, Susan Glaspell wrote, "Although my home has for some years been in the East, almost everything I write has its roots in the Midwest; I suppose because my own are there" ("Here is the piece . . . ."). And in a letter to her friend Edmund Wilson, Glaspell also wrote, "The Middle West must have taken strong hold of me in my early years for I've never ceased trying to figure out why it is as it is" (Letter to Edmund Wilson). Glaspell's family had roots in the Midwest because they were among the first settlers to arrive in Davenport, Iowa, in 1839, a time when the city was a flourishing town near the Mississippi River. Glaspell was fond of her pioneering ancestry and had great love for the rural region, two reasons that inspired her to write stories about her hometown, blending the realities of the region with the hope of preserving its customs and depicting its richness. However, it is no surprise that in her newspaper and magazine articles, stories and plays, Glaspell attacked some of her birthplace's conventions, for she lived her life experiencing ongoing inner conflict with the strictures of her Midwestern community.<sup>2</sup> She was agonized by the rigidity of a society where people were confined to stringent social and cultural rules and subjected to harshly biased views. Glaspell was one of the fortunate individuals who, through perseverance and self-reliance, fought her way to a certain level of autonomy, thus escaping the narrow life expected for her in Davenport.

Throughout her career, Glaspell wrote mainly about the Iowa community. According to Marcia Noe in Susan Glaspell's *Analysis of the Midwestern Character*, Glaspell "used Iowa characters and settings in many of the 14 plays, 9 novels and over 50 short stories, essays, and articles that she wrote" (4). Noe discusses specific plays and longer narrative works such as *Inheritors*, *Chains of Dew*,

Fidelity and Judd Rankin's Daughter in which Glaspell, an insider who is empathetic to the region and its inhabitants, digs deeply into the Midwestern landscape to create stories that capture the experiences and influences of the region on its residents. This essay, however, focuses on two shorter narratives, "Poor Ed" and "Pollen" in which Glaspell voices her opinion through her characters on the difference between ambivalence toward and loyalty to the Midwest. She portrays conventional people of Midwestern origins, some of whom enjoy the Midwest and adhere to and accept that society's rules and regulations and others, unorthodox persons, who struggle to escape the pressures of their communities. Glaspell, absorbed in delineating tension, shows how individuals are torn between remaining loyal to their place of origin and trying to find better lives elsewhere, a tension which is *not* uncommon in Midwestern societies. My essay also sheds light on Glaspell's development as a writer. Her presentation of escape from and loyalty to the region is more complex in "Pollen" than in "Poor Ed"; in the former story, Glaspell experiments with conveying theme by locating the oppositions in one character, focusing on an internal tension, rather than showing a conflict between two people as she does in "Poor Ed." This development in narrative technique establishes "Pollen" as a subtler and more intricate story, illustrating Glaspell's maturation as a short story writer.

"Poor Ed" enacts the conflict between identifying with the Midwest and wanting to escape it. Glaspell represents ambivalence by presenting the region and its effect on individuals. She places her two main characters, Edward (Ed) and Henry Shackleton, in magnetic opposition to reveal how the Midwest affects her protagonists contrarily, Ed signifying escape from the Midwest and Henry symbolizing loyalty to it. Believing that education is an important asset to bettering himself and his life. Ed leaves his hometown where opportunities are limited and determinedly finds success as an "eminent critic" in Chicago, while Henry stays in Freeport (a fictional Davenport) leading a simpler life as a farmer ("Poor Ed" 121). Glaspell borrows noticeable features of her life and parallels her experience of leaving Davenport for a better future with Ed's pursuit of a more desirable professional opportunity. Her dream of becoming a writer matches that of her protagonist and, like Glaspell, Ed exemplifies the individual who has left his Midwestern hometown because he is convinced that the East has more to offer. A simple life in an agrarian setting is not enough; it is not proof of success. Like 56 MIDAMERICA XLV

Glaspell, Ed is shaped by the Midwest because it is his place of origin and, like the author, Ed is driven away from it to the civilized East due to its limitations.

By moving to Chicago, Ed becomes more of an Easterner: "[i]t was fifteen years since he had been back to the old place. He would not have been here now if the telegram about Henry's death had not reached him in Chicago" (124). He adopts the East's sophisticated lifestyle, outlooks, and intellectual orientation. He is proud to be "one of the forces molding public opinion" and boasts that his written works are "a real contribution to English Literature" (121). Ed can be regarded as a city dweller. In The American Midwest: An Interpretative Encyclopedia, city dwellers are described as individuals who "perceive their small-town counterparts as a source of humiliation and embarrassment" and this description accurately applies to Ed (88). Upon his return to Freeport for Henry's funeral, Ed is reminded of his upbringing through the Midwestern landscape and, interestingly, from his thoughts about the scenery; we sense that his newly adopted critical spirit voices Glaspell's presentation of the contrast between the liberal East (Ed himself) and the conservative Midwest (Henry). Ed, espousing an eastern perspective, is pretentious and biased in his opinion of his late brother, for to him, Henry "had remained an obscure farmer, living and dying in the house where he was born" and is an embodiment of failure and pitifulness for not having achieved much in life (121). Due to his opinions, though Ed does not attack the Midwest, he regards its people (including his brother), as "the country louts who hung around the village store" who "are not articulate," as uncultured and merely farmers (126; 122).

J. Ellen Gainor in *Susan Glaspell in Context* states that "Glaspell frequently critiques the Midwest and its narrow social codes in her novels, plays, and stories by juxtaposing characters with unacceptable, provincial views to those figures superior to their neighbors' limited perspectives" (70). Her statement clearly describes Ed's conceited personality because he is fixated on the fact that "it was impossible to keep away from that contrast between his life and his brother's" ("Poor Ed" 124). Ed views the Midwest from a distorted perception. He is unable to embrace Freeport's simple life, which he believes to be restrictive, because of his biases and insecurities and his desire to prove himself a success. With this outlook, Ed separates

himself from the people of his community and the region, showing his ambivalence toward the place.

Although there are no events that signify any social bondage to Midwestern conventional mores as in other Glaspell stories, we can observe that Ed is imprisoned by his own narrow-minded thoughts about Freeport. His insular beliefs are quite ironic since he regards himself as "the teacher of the nation—constantly interpreting and admonishing, ever finding the significance of things which other people had not known significant" and "a man of importance" (125; 127). His parochial understanding of the Midwest allows him to consider himself superior to the inhabitants of Freeport and his condescending attitude toward his hometown and its people, who ride the streets of Freeport in "horse and buggy," becomes understandable (122).

Different from his brother, Henry is portrayed as the loyal, hardworking Midwestern farmer. Peter Thompson, a representative community-minded and modest Midwestern farmer and Henry's neighbor, describes Henry as "a good enough farmer" having "a way of doing what he wanted to do when he wanted to do it, and not always what he ought to do when it should be done" (123). Here, Glaspell, relying on autobiographical material, subtly makes references to some of her grandfather Silas's personality traits.<sup>3</sup> The experimental spirit, a feature of Midwestern pioneers that shaped Silas, is also seen in Henry. Peter Thompson's description of his neighbor not only hints at Silas's personality, but also attacks Ed's prejudiced thoughts about "the country people" and his conceited image of himself (122). The only way Ed measures his self-worth and his success is by amplifying his brother's failure as a farmer. Ironically, he is clearly unaware of Henry's experimental spirit, one that is not unfamiliar to Glaspell herself.<sup>4</sup> His misconception of Henry as a mere unenlightened Midwesterner collides with Thompson's opinion of Henry as being of broad understanding and having a unique personality. The satire here targets Ed, who comes off as self-righteous and superficial. By highlighting this contrast between the two brothers, Glaspell reinforces her contradictory feelings about Midwestern life and her depiction of how the region affects individuals differently.

In Susan Glaspell and the Anxiety of Expression, Kristina Hinz-Bode discusses Glaspell's major plays in relation to the themes of isolation and communication. She investigates characters such as Seymore Standish in Chains of Dew who have problems communi-

58 MIDAMERICA XLV

cating with "narrow-minded people with shallow concerns and petty lives" (134). Seymore is very similar to Ed; both characters feel superior to their communities due to their knowledge, positions (Ed, an eminent writer, and Seymore, an acclaimed poet) and urban experience (Chicago and New York, respectively). Their egocentric perceptions of themselves increase their dubious feelings about their hometowns. However, Glaspell tends to use such characters not as a means of demeaning the Midwest or its people, but rather as a way to mock their failure to view the Midwest as a rich, cultural place filled with hidden treasures, such as loyalty to the land, devotion to ancestors and the importance of communal life, which are valued only from the perspective of simple loyal farmers like Henry.

"Poor Ed" is certainly a precursor of larger works such as the plays *Inheritors* and *Chains of Dew* and novels such as *Brook Evans* and *Judd Rankin's Daughter* in which Glaspell explores her knowledge of the Midwest by extensively delving into the topics of the effects of the landscape on characters' identities and ideologies and their inner conflicts of belonging. A short story that deals with similar thematic concerns is "Pollen," which was published in 1919, a year after "Poor Ed." In "Pollen," Glaspell continues her search for the topographies that shape her characters' connection or disconnection to the Midwest. To serve this purpose, Glaspell portrays one character, Ira Mead, who is devoted to his region, yet who contradicts and rejects the characteristics and customs that define it. The tension between devotion and rejection in "Pollen," unlike in "Poor Ed," is embodied in Ira's internal struggle.

The story revolves around Ira's quest to find the perfect planting technique that can better his corn crops. Through this event, Glaspell presents the subject of pioneers and their descendants and their dedication to the land. Glaspell, again, alludes to her grandfather's experimental nature as she does through Henry's character in "Poor Ed." Like, Henry, Ira, who does things "in his own way," is an experimentalist who does not conform to the conventional farming rules ("Pollen" 161). His creativity shines in his implementation of novel agrarian techniques, and his interest in the past results from his fascination for the first settlers and the spirit of the fields. Ira attempts to maintain some of the culture and traditions of the original immigrants, showing pride in what he does as a farmer. In the story, he ponders, "... when that ... little boy—his father's father—came to

this middle western country he found the maize which the Indians were cultivating" (164).

Ira's reminiscing about the Indians clearly expresses Glaspell's acknowledgement of her paternal grandmother's stories of her antecedents: "My grandmother made the trip from Maine to Iowa in a 'prairie schooner.' As a little girl she knew the Indians. With what regret I think that although I used to hang upon her words when she told of pioneer days and of pioneer upbuilding of a democracy, I did not learn more from her" (Rohe 4). Grandmother Glaspell told her granddaughter stories about the early settlers and the Indians and spoke extensively about the values and importance of hard work. From these tales, Glaspell learned to respect the sacredness of the land and the need to be a worthy inheritor (Ben-Zvi 7). Like Glaspell, Ira acknowledges and appreciates the Indians' history and believes that their felt presence in the present is an important part of his fields and his family heritage even after their exit. His thoughts about his ancestors deepen his devotion to the land and exhibit his fidelity to the Midwest. In addition, Ira's attachment to the land is further reinforced by the Midwestern agricultural values of the people who have settled in the area long before he did and which he cherishes. We see this connection in his dedication to preserve the Mead orchard and turn it into a productive farm.

However, even though Ira can be classified as a Midwestern farmer with enduring pioneer values, such as self-reliance, his ambition, independence, and determination have hardened into less admirable traits. As Noe writes, "The self-reliance and determination that the pioneers developed to survive on the prairies have turned to self-absorption and obstinacy in their descendants" (Noe, "Midwestern Character" 9). Ira stubbornly tries to be a better farmer than his neighbors. He insists on creating a new kind of corn to "prove [his] supremacy over Balches and Dietzes and all other people around there" ("Pollen" 166). Also in his opinion, "when you are apart from others, what you do has to be superior" (162). From this quotation, we can infer that the idea of supremacy is intricately fused with the notion of isolation.

Similar to Ed, the protagonist of "Poor Ed," Ira is determined to feel greater than the members of his community by seeking perfection in production of a unique and improved corn type. His continuous trials for the perfect crop project his disassociation from Midwestern society; and his territorial, parochial view of the people

in his region is insular due to his disinclination to be part of Freeport's community. And even though he is devoted to the region, he is not committed to the people that inhabit it. Ira's detachment from his peers exemplifies his conflicting feelings toward the Midwest as he rejects the need for communal life. He may not desire to escape his hometown like Ed, who leaves for the East, yet he resembles him in his adamant rejection of its conventions regarding regional life and in his considering himself superior to the people of his society.

Ira is also different from Ed's brother Henry, who values his friends and is more community-oriented. He constantly rejects any form of human communication with the members of his society and prefers his isolation and privacy, thus proving his personality to be stolid and conservative. Ironically, regardless of their intrusive nature, Ira's neighbors prove to be significant sources of strength and support, and Ira learns this fact when his corn crops begin to wither due to a deficiency in cross-fertilization. Mary E. Papke explains that "the scientism of Mead's experiment serves to move him away from isolationism and towards community" (27). From observing his corn, Ira learns that, unlike him, his crop needs to associate with other corn to procreate. This is shown in the excerpt below:

Corn was not at all like Ira Mead. It associated with other corn. You could fairly see it doing it. He stood one afternoon and watched the golden dust go through the air on a day of sunshine and wind—pollen from his standardized Mead corn blowing over and fertilizing his experiment corn, whose cross-fertilization he himself wanted to direct. There it came—procreate golden dust . . . . From the depth of a bitter isolation Ira Mead hated this golden dust. ("Pollen" 168)

Ira's invention of the Mead corn comes close to failure as he deprives his crops of pollination by "the golden dust," the pollen of other fertilized corn. This image of the corn crops serves two purposes. First, it signifies and emphasizes the corn's nature of needing to associate with other corn to grow and reproduce. Second, it motivates Ira to resort to his peers for help, one lesson that Glaspell learned from her grandmother on the importance of the community. Thus, in this analogy, the corn represents loyalty to the land's conventions, a feature inherent in its nature, and stands in opposition to Ira's ambivalence about the Midwest.

Papke's claim also resonates with one of the messages of "A Jury of Her Peers" where Glaspell, through Mrs. Hale, one of main char-

acters in the story, expresses a paradoxical thought that "We live close together, and we live far apart" (99). Here, Mrs. Hale acknowledges some of her community's attitudes about maintaining privacy or perhaps aloofness. Her insight is instigated by her feelings of guilt for not having reached out to Minnie Wright, the absent protagonist, at points of distress and despair. Simultaneously, Minnie Wright has preserved her aloofness. Similarly, in "Pollen," the narrator describes that "most of the people Ira knew were farmers, with a lean to the taciturn, and a feeling that it would be better if other folks minded their own business" (161). Both stories reflect Midwestern communities of the 1900s, which were considered to be privacy-oriented and regarded intervention in their affairs as breaking societal codes even if under oath (Bryan and Wolf xii). Ira, mirroring the attitudes of the time regarding the guidelines of privacy, endorses the idea of minding his own business and finds pride in doing so; in return, he expects his people to do the same. Ira ignores that the Midwest is a community-based society because he values his detachment from society. He believes that "to make his own thing perfect seems a way of showing he needed nothing from without" ("Pollen" 164). In this sense, isolation may be linked to privacy. Since Ira is known for his aloofness, he demands privacy, and through both his aloofness and privacy, Glaspell shows his ambivalence toward, not the Midwest per se, but the community and what the region represents.

Glaspell tried to understand the Midwest by composing stories characterized by individuals who were shaped by the positive and negative features of the region. She showed how some, such as Ed in "Poor Ed," chose to leave it for a better chance at life or perhaps as a means of escape, and also conveyed how those who stayed in it, such as the self-reliant characters in "Poor Ed" and "Pollen," were captivated by its past and their connection to the land. As it is a place that may stifle residents due to its rigidity, Iowa is also a place which copper-fastens their strength. Glaspell clearly dealt with her own feelings of uncertainty and loyalty towards her hometown through her stories, first by showing an obvious conflict between two individuals and their outlook on the region and second by establishing her artistic maturity by mirroring her own conflict through one character's internal struggle in making sense of his community.

Certainly, Iowa had a powerful impact on Susan Glaspell. Her story-telling is not intended to escape reality, but rather to plunge into it. And even though Glaspell attempts to show ways of escaping the 62 MIDAMERICA XLV

Midwest, a place in which she felt stifled, she wrote about it to explore its limitations and its way of forming the people born in it. Bartholomew Crawford states that "the Middle Western scene was for [Susan Glaspell] not something to be lived down or forgotten but one of her richest resources; and in every reference to the region of birth there is affectionate understanding and sympathy" (517-21). Glaspell's home was the Midwest, and Davenport was not just her home; it was the place that helped shape who she became. It fostered her social and professional independence. Glaspell celebrated the Midwest, its culture and customs by valuing them in her works because she was concerned with the meaning of a Midwestern heritage and the characteristics that defined the region. However, she never hid her disapproval of her birthplace's socio-cultural conventions, for she often criticized it and its inhabitants, while simultaneously cherishing and loving it as home.

### King Abdulaziz University, Jeddah, Saudi Arabia

#### NOTES

<sup>1</sup>The Glaspell family first moved from England or Wales to the United States in 1755. After settling in southern New Jersey for nearly sixty years, the family moved west to Ohio and then to Kentucky in 1817. Finally, in August of 1839, Susan Glaspell's great-grandfather James moved to Davenport, Iowa, where he resided for the rest of his life (Ben-Zvi 13). His eldest son and Susan's grandfather, Silas Glaspell, inherited forty acres upon James's death, where he resided for forty-one years (Ben-Zvi 15). It is likely that both James and Silas were models for the character of Silas Morton in Glaspell's 1921 play, *Inheritors*.

<sup>2</sup>Having been raised in a community where women's place was in the home, Glaspell faced several difficulties as a woman who dreamed of a life not limited to matrimony and domesticity. For example, her father Elmer was against her attending university and she was considered an outsider for having pursued a writing career. Glaspell was also attacked for falling in love with George Cram Cook, a married man who had married twice before her. However, Glaspell defied her society's conventions; she graduated from Drake University in 1899, wrote for the Des Moines Daily News and the Davenport Weekly Outlook, married Cook, and became a novelist and a playwright. Glaspell voiced her convictions against the conventionality of her society in many of her writings, both fiction and nonfiction. In her columns for the Weekly Outlook, she attacks certain conventions that affected women's status, such as women's obligation to get married and lead domestic lives instead of continuing their education, pursuing professional careers, or simply choosing lives of their own. She was extremely vocal about the conventionality and superficiality of her society. Also, in her stories and plays, she portrays unconventional women who defy their families in pursuit of their aspirations and desires. In their biographies, Linda Ben-Zvi and Barbara Ozieblo recount many of Glaspell's struggles with social conventions.

<sup>3</sup>Continuing to reside in Davenport after his father's death, Silas inherited forty acres of land which he turned into a fruit farm. He enjoyed experimenting with his crops (Ben-Zvi 15). Characters reminiscent of Silas also appear in Glaspell's fiction, notably *Ambrose Holt and Family, Judd Rankin's Daughter*, and "Pollen."

<sup>4</sup>Glaspell was clearly influenced by her grandfather's experimental spirit, which is reflected in the innovative stagecraft seen in plays such as *Trifles, Bernice*, and *Alison's House*, in which the protagonist never appears onstage; and *The Verge*, in which she makes use of expressionist techniques.

#### WORKS CITED

Ben-Zvi, Linda. Susan Glaspell: Her Life and Times. NY: Oxford UP, 2005.

Bryan, Patricia L. and Thomas Wolf. *Midnight Assassin: A Murder in America's Heartland*. Iowa City: U of Iowa P, 2007.

Bryan, Patricia L., and Martha C. Carpentier, eds. *Her America: A Jury of Her Peers and Other Stories*. Iowa City: U of Iowa P, 2010.

Crawford, Bartholomew. "Susan Glaspell" Palimpsest 11.12 (Dec. 1930): 517-21.

Dolan, Jill. "Introduction: Building a Theatrical Vernacular: Responsibility, Community, Ambivalence, and Queer Theory." *The Queerest Art: Essays on Lesbian and Gay Theater*. Ed. Alisa Solomon and Framji Minwalla. NY: New York UP, 2002. 1-8.

Gainor, J. Ellen. Susan Glaspell in Context: American Theater, Culture, and Politics 1915-48. Ann Arbor: U of Michigan P, 2004.

Glaspell, Susan. "A Jury of Her Peers." Carpentier and Bryan, 81-102.

- "Here is the piece . . . ." Susan Glaspell papers, Henry and Albert Berg Collection, New York Public Lib., n.d. n. pag.
- —. Letter to Edmund Wilson. 3 October 1945. Edmund Wilson Papers. Collection of American Literature. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., Yale U, New Haven.
- —. "Pollen." Bryan and Carpentier, 161-70.
- -. "Poor Ed." Bryan and Carpentier, 121-34.

Hinz-Bode, Kristina. Susan Glaspell and the Anxiety of Expression. Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2006.

Larsen, Soren C. "Midwest as a Young Adult." *The American Midwest: An Interpretative Encyclopedia*. Bloomington: Indiana UP, 2007.

Noe, Marcia. "Susan Glaspell's Analysis of the Midwestern Character." *Books at Iowa* 27 (November 1977): 3-20.

— . "Susan Glaspell." *The Dictionary of Midwestern Literature*. Philip A. Greasley, Gen. Ed. Vol. 1. Bloomington, IN: Indiana UP, 2001.

Ozieblo, Barbara. Susan Glaspell: A Critical Biography. Chapel Hill: U of North Carolina P, 2000.

Papke, Mary E. "Susan Glaspell's Naturalist Scenarios of Determinism and Blind Faith." *Disclosing Intertextualities: The Stories, Plays, and Novels of Susan Glaspell*. Ed. Martha C. Carpentier and Barbara Ozieblo. Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2006. 19-34.

Rock Island Illinois. 2006. <a href="https://www.rigov.org/99/Rock-Island-History">www.rigov.org/99/Rock-Island-History</a>. Accessed 26 Mar. 2018. Rohe, Alice. "The Story of Susan Glaspell." New York Morning Telegraph 18 Dec. 1921: 4.

# "NOTHING EVER DIES": REMEMORY, TRAUMA, AND PLACE IN *BELOVED* AND *PARADISE*

#### KRISTIN M. DISTEL

Since the 1997 publication of Toni Morrison's *Paradise*, Morrison scholars have been looking for thematic and stylistic intersections between *Beloved* and *Paradise*. Many critics have situated their analyses of these two novels in the milieu of motherhood, which is certainly a fecund area of exploration and discussion. Morrison scholar Sandra Cox has argued, for example, that both novels "portray female subjects in crisis due to motherloss, but each of these crises is more than a singular instance of bereavement" (97). Motherhood is somewhat outside the scope of my present discussion, but I would like to emphasize and extend Cox's argument that the women of *Paradise* experience "crises" that are "more than a single instance of bereavement" (97). Indeed, I will consider the ways in which the women share their memories and their senses of suffering, which Morrison consistently situates in specific, significant locations.

I propose that one as-yet-unexplored link between these two novels is Morrison's concept of "rememory." In *Beloved*, Sethe defines "rememory" as a remembrance that is inextricably tied to two factors: 1) a specific place, and 2) life-altering trauma. Denver tells Sethe that she has seen a figure—a baby in a white gown—holding onto Sethe's waist during prayer. She explains to Denver that she "just talk[s]" but does not pray, and that she was "talking about time." Sethe says:

It's just so hard for me to believe in [time]. Some things go. Pass on. Some things just stay. I used to think it was my rememory. You know. Some things you forget. Other things you never do. But it's not. Places, places are still there. If a house burns down, it's gone, but the place—the picture of it—stays, and not just in my rememory, but out there, in the world. What I remember is a picture floating around out

there outside my head. I mean, even if I don't think it, even if I die, the picture of what I did, or knew, or saw is still out there. Right in the place where it happened. (36).

Sethe ultimately tells Denver that because of rememory, "Nothing ever [dies]" (36). The present essay applies this concept of rememory as described in *Beloved* to Morrison's *Paradise*. Establishing a connection between these two novels is important in part because *Paradise* is the third novel in what Morrison has described as a trilogy, one that begins with *Beloved* and continues with *Jazz*.

While *Beloved* is the starting point for my examination of rememory, trauma, and place, it will primarily serve as a point of departure for my argument; that is, I will apply the concept of rememory as a lens through which to analyze *Paradise*. I suggest that rememory serves as a framework by which to read the epigraph and complex, opaque conclusion of *Paradise*. Part of my analysis will rely upon Sandra Bartky's theory of shared suffering, which provides a taxonomy with which to interpret the way in which the Convent women deal with their traumatic pasts. In short, I suggest that a consideration of rememory in *Paradise* helps explain the ultimate fate of the Convent women, who seem simultaneously alive and dead in the novel's final chapter. In this way, the murdered women of *Paradise* are similar to the eponymous child, Beloved, in that they each experience life after supposed or apparent death.

Because Paradise is a less frequently discussed text when considered in the larger context of Morrison's body of work, I will provide a brief description of the Convent women—Connie, Mavis, Grace, Seneca, and Pallas—and the manner in which they form their unlikely feminist community. The Convent houses five women who have been abused, abandoned, raped, or otherwise harmed, often, though not exclusively, by men. They individually stumble upon a dilapidated former girls' school seventeen miles outside of the town of Ruby, Oklahoma, which is populated exclusively by people of African American descent. Each woman has been abused, abandoned, or otherwise traumatized, often at the hands of family members. Connie was brought to the Convent as a young girl in order to attend the school; Mary Magna, one of the Sisters from the school, rescued Connie from systematic sexual abuse in Brazil. Mavis, for example, escaped her abusive husband and her three living children who (she believed) sought her death as punishment for the suffocation of her two youngest children; the twins died in a hot car while Mavis was in the grocery store. Seneca is a nineteen-year-old woman who was abandoned at the age of five by the woman she believes to be her sister; she stumbles upon the Convent after having been sexually abused in myriad foster homes. Grace, too, comes to the Convent unintentionally, traumatized both by witnessing the Oakland race riots and by her father's unrelated criminal conviction and sentencing to Death Row. Pallas Truelove, pregnant, fifteen, and mute with trauma, is brought to the Convent by Billie Delia Best after the former sees her mother, Dee Dee, having intercourse with Pallas's own fiancé. This sight prompts her to flee her mother's home; she is subsequently run off the road by a group of men who rape her while she attempts to hide in a swamp.

It is in the Convent, where the women have found a sense of community, that they are able to access their rememories—and to share their trauma with others. Of course, readers of *Paradise* will remember the novel's startling first lines: "They shoot the white girl first. With the rest they can take their time" (3). Nine men from Ruby, who claim that sin, witchcraft, homosexuality, and deviance occur unchecked within the Convent, burst into the women's home and shoot them. However, in the novel's concluding section, Connie, Mavis, Grace, Seneca, and Pallas each appear very much alive.

The epigraph of *Paradise* is essential to an understanding of this enigmatic resurrection of the women, though the epigraph has received almost no critical attention. The epigraph is excerpted from a gnostic poem called "Thunder, Perfect Mind," found in the Nag Hammadi Nile Valley in 1945.<sup>2</sup> The poem was written in praise of Isis, the Egyptian patroness of magic and the wife of Osiris, whom Isis resurrected after he had been murdered. The passage that serves as Morrison's epigraph is as follows:

For many are the pleasant forms which exist in numerous sins, and incontinencies, and disgraceful passions and fleeting pleasures, which men embrace until they become sober and go up to their resting place.

And they will find me there, and they will live,

and they will not die again. (Emphasis added)

This final sentiment, "And they will live, and they will not die again," indicates that death is an impermanent state; this notion of temporary death underlies both Beloved and Paradise. Thus, a reading of the final chapter of *Paradise* through the lens of the epigraph indicates that the Convent women are both murdered and then alive—pieced together and revivified, perhaps by Connie's power of "stepping in" and raising the dead, similar to Isis's act of restoring Osiris. Morrison scholars, especially Sarah Appleton Aguiar and Justine Tally, have fruitfully and extensively debated whether the Convent women are, in fact, murdered.<sup>3</sup> Morrison's own drafts of the novel and her hand-scrawled notes from the early stages of writing the book indicate that she herself considered many different fates for the Convent women. (One of these early ideas included having the women escape through a tunnel in the basement of the Convent, which the original owner—an embezzler—had built as an escape route.) However, the epigraph indicates that the women do indeed die on the morning that the Ruby men attack the Convent, yet supernaturally, they are alive after this assault. Morrison describes the women as physically feeling pain from the wounds they received that morning; they are indeed alive and animated. For example, after the massacre at the Convent, Mavis winces and says "ouch" when touched on her side, explaining that her "side hurts a bit" (315). At this point, a parallel between the Convent women and Beloved becomes particularly clear and germane: in these books, death is transient. These characters are murdered, yet they live.

For the purposes of my analysis, though, the fact that the Convent women seem to exist in an ersatz resurrected state is less significant than are the places to which they go and the people whom they visit after the murders. What is important is rememory—the ways in which trauma and place converge via a sense of suffering. With the exception of Connie's presence at an idyllic island called Piedade, the fact that these postresurrection visits have their respective bases in traumatic experiences is generally uncontested. Mavis visits her daughter Sally, whom Mavis was convinced wanted to punish and kill her after the twins died. Grace, clad in army fatigues and carrying a gun, visits her father in jail; he has recently been freed from Death Row. Seneca encounters her sister who had abandoned her; their conversation is focused on trying to remember where, exactly,

the apartment complex where they once lived was located. Pallas, carrying both her baby and a sword, goes to her mother's house, where she saw her mother and fiancé being intimate just before Pallas was, it is suggested, the victim of a gang rape. Rememory, then, is not simply tied to trauma but, more specifically, *trauma that arises from a sense of betrayal*. Betrayal-induced trauma is especially harmful because it involves a breaking of trust, especially between close family members.

The Convent women do not simply feel traumatized because of the horrifying things that have happened to them and the unthinkable ways in which they have suffered; rather, they are devastated by having been betrayed by the people who had the power to protect them and, perhaps more importantly, the people who should have loved them unconditionally. For some of the Convent women, this sense of betrayal directs the places that the women visit after they are murdered. Pallas, for example, does not return to the lake where she hid from her rapists because the rapists' actions, while undeniably horrific, differ from betrayal by a family member. The novel privileges an ethic of familial closeness and defense of one's loved ones; the concepts of sisterhood and, especially, female solidarity pervade the novel and the conversations of the Convent women.

Two aforementioned factors—places and people—are inextricably tied to rememory; this connection helps contextualize and explain the similarities between *Beloved* and *Paradise*. In their resurrected states, Beloved and the women of the Convent return to the physical site of their respective trauma—Beloved to 124 Bluestone Road, where Sethe killed her, and the Convent women to the presence (and sometimes the homes) of the family members who abused and neglected them. Sethe's aforementioned belief that places, especially physical sites of betrayal and trauma, are alive, malevolent, and ultimately inescapable, helps explain why these characters seem tied to traumatic places in both life and the afterlife. Thus, both novels establish a connection between death, place, and trauma—a connection that is summed up in the concept of rememory.

The Convent depicted in *Paradise* demonstrates what feminist scholar Sandra Lee Bartky refers to as "feeling with" (86). "Feeling with" is characterized by deep compassion for others' suffering. Bartky's concept is more complex than is the more common and normative concept of empathy, though. Since 1946, the Oxford English Dictionary has defined *empathy* as the "ability to understand and

appreciate another person's feelings [and] experience." By contrast, "feeling with" requires one to experience others' pain alongside them; it is a shared response to shared suffering (Bartky 73-79). To "feel with" is to suffer when someone else suffers; it is a self-sacrificial means by which to ease another's pain. An empathetic person says, "I, too, know what it is like to experience grief and to feel betrayed"; one who "feels with" says, "I will suffer so that you may suffer less." The conversation between Connie and Mavis on the day Mavis arrives typifies the basic tenet that underpins the Convent; Connie chides Mavis for lying, not because lying is wrong but because it is unnecessary to hide one's shame or suffering in the Convent. Connie says that in the Convent, "[e]very true thing is okay" (38).

Because of this ethic of acceptance and empathy, one in which sufferers are encouraged to speak truthfully about their experiences, the Convent will accept anyone who needs a separatist space that removes them from their oppressors—and from the physical site of their oppression and betrayal. For example, Menus Jury, a man from Ruby who suffers from post-traumatic stress disorder after serving in Vietnam, comes to the Convent and is nearly nonverbal with fear and trauma. Rather than valuing their ethic of "feeling with," however, he is prompted by the rigid and prideful nature of Ruby, his town, to feel ashamed of his weakness and the women's kindness; he is one of the nine men who attack the Convent and murder the women who live there:

Spending those weeks out there drying out, you'd think he'd be grateful. Those women must have witnessed some things, seen some things he didn't want ranging around in anybody's mind in case they fell out of their mouths . . . Getting rid of some unattached women who had wiped up after him, washed his drawers, removed his vomit, listened to his curses as well as his sobs might convince him for a while that he was truly a man unpolluted by his mother's weakness, worthy of his father's patience . . . . (277-78)

The Convent women allow Menus to stay as long as he wants, listen to him (when he is able to speak), and, though Grace is bothered by his presence, the women refuse to shame him when his remembered suffering causes him to lose control of his bowels and he defecates in their bed. In line with Bartky's analysis, the women of the Convent feel with Menus—and with anyone whose pain brings them to their

home. All are welcome, knowing that in the Convent others will share their sense of suffering—that they will feel *with* them. Bartky's notion of "feeling with" becomes especially apparent during the "loud dreaming" scene that occurs shortly before the Convent women are murdered.

As the novel draws toward its conclusion, storytelling and confessional-style divulgences become increasingly important means of combating trauma. Connie, the Convent's maternal figure and "a new and revised Reverend Mother" prompts the five battered, neglected Convent women to participate in what she terms "loud dreaming" sessions, in which Connie traces outlines of the women's naked bodies on the basement floor (265, 264). These sessions compel the women to reveal to one another their traumatic histories; the sessions also allow the women to exorcise the ghosts that haunt them. Seneca tells the four other Convent women about the abandonment she experienced as a child while she draws neat red lines on her painted form, which represent Seneca's habit of cutting herself. One of the Convent women asks Seneca of this abandonment, "Are you sure she was your sister? Maybe she was your mother. Why? Because a mother might, but no sister would do such a thing. Seneca capped her tube" (265, emphasis added). This exchange—or realization, rather—prompts an ontological shift within Seneca's character. Hereafter, her lived experience as an abused and abandoned child does not mark her in the same way that it does earlier in the text, particularly in that Seneca no longer engages in self-harm. The unnamed Convent woman who has helped Seneca understand the abuse she suffered has done more than solve the mystery of Seneca's parentage; she has taken away some of Seneca's suffering.

Morrison explains the women's act of "feeling with" one another in the following passage:

That is how the loud dreaming began . . . In spite of or because their bodies ache, they step easily into the dreamer's tale. They enter the heat in the Cadillac, feel the smack of the cold air in the Higgledy Piggledy. They know their tennis shoes are unlaced and that a bra strap annoys them each time it slips from the shoulder . . . They inhale the perfume of sleeping infants and feel parent-cozy although they notice one's head is turned awkwardly . . . They kick their legs underwater, but not too hard for fear of waking fins or scales also down below . . . Each one blinks and gags from tear gas, moves her hand slowly to the scraped shin, the torn ligament. Runs up and down the

halls by day, sleeps in a ball with the lights on at night . . . So, exhausted and enraged, they rise and go to their beds vowing never to submit to that again but knowing full well they will. And they do. (264)

Two elements of this passage are especially important. First, the pronoun "they" is remarkable; Mavis is no longer alone when she realizes her twins are dead. The four other Convent women are there too, suffering for and with her. They are with Pallas as she hides in the water from her rapists. They are with Grace in the Oakland riots, and they are curled up in a fetal position next to Seneca as she waits for her mother to return to their apartment. The women no longer suffer alone; their rememory has become collective.

The second important element of this loud dreaming scene is that each woman's shared memory is based in a distinct place—the site of her trauma. This again reiterates Morrison's use of rememory, first established in *Beloved* and then employed in *Paradise*. Sethe tells Denver that places remain, even if our memories become compromised or forgetful. The sites where we have suffered, where we see unspeakable things, will never fade; they house our rememories. When we share our suffering with others—or, rather, when others agree to take on part of our suffering and "feel with" us—the sites of our suffering become real for them, too.

The Convent women are able to return to the site of their trauma because, after the loud dreaming session, their painful memories are now communal among four other women—it is *shared* suffering and thus a comparatively more manageable burden. The women's rememories and bodies remain traumatized, but four other people are taking on part of that burden—that is, the memory of pain that they shared in the loud dreaming session—and the distribution of their trauma makes it more endurable. They are "feeling with" one another, and they no longer suffer alone in a strange place.

The Convent women have shared their stories of trauma and harm—that is, their memories of betrayal that are tied to a specific place, a place that *should* have provided safety for the women. Effectively, they have shared their rememory—that is, their recollection of trauma that is connected to a particular (and often familial) space. Morrison has defined her trilogy as "an exploration of love, in all its forms of recognition and value in African American experience" (Jessee 129). It seems that in *Paradise*, one of the many ways

that this love manifests is in sharing the suffering of others; it is an act of grace that ultimately allows the Convent women to share their stories, and their rememories.

Ohio University

#### NOTES

<sup>1</sup>Representative of this area of Morrison scholarship are Renee Lee Gardner's "Subverting Patriarchy with Vulnerability: Dismantling the Motherhood Mandate in Toni Morrison's *Beloved*, "Terry Otten's "'To Be One or to Have One" 'Motherlove' in the Fiction of Toni Morrison," Bharati Parikh's "Motherhood in Toni Morrison's *Beloved*," Kimberley Yates's "Explosions of "Maternal Instinct": Images of Motherhood in Selected Novels of Toni Morrison," and Linda Wagner-Martin's *Toni Morrison and the Maternal: From* The Bluest Eye *to* Home.

<sup>2</sup>In his preface to *The Nag Hammadi Scriptures: The Revised and Updated Translation of Sacred Gnostic Texts*, James Robinson explains the significance of this discovery: "The Nag Hammadi Scriptures is a collection of thirteen papyrus codices . . . that were buried near the city of Nag Hammadi in Upper Egypt most likely in the second half of the fourth century CE. They had been brought together earlier in that century and then buried in a jar for safe-keeping at the foot of the Jabal al-Tarif, a cliff close to the hamlet Hamra Dum. In all, there are some fifty-two tractates in the collection of Nag Hammadi codices, and, since six are duplicates, there are forty-six different texts. Of these, forty-one are texts that were not previously extant, but ten are very fragmentary, so that one may say that the discovery has added about thirty-one new texts to our knowledge of religion and philosophy in antiquity" (xi).

<sup>3</sup>Aguiar proposes that the women in the Convent are dead throughout the duration of their time in the Convent. Tally usefully outlines some possible explanations for the novel's conclusion: "Unless the reader wants to believe the rather unconvincing possibility that these women were not murdered . . . Morrison offers the reappearance of these 'ghosts' right out of the African belief system. There is, perhaps, an alternative interpretation: that these apparitions are, in fact, the creation of longing and desire, an attempt to fill the emptiness of loss" (40). Ultimately, though, Tally argues that the women exist as revenants at the close of the novel.

<sup>4</sup>For an extended analysis of this scene, I refer readers to my essay, "'Are You Sure She Was Your Sister?': Sororal Love and Maternal Failure in Toni Morrison's *Paradise*." *Toni Morrison on Mothers and Motherhood*. Ed. Lee Baxter and Martha Satz. Bradford, Ontario: Demeter P, 2017. 122-39.

#### WORKS CITED

Aguiar, Sarah Appleton. "Passing On' Death: Stealing Life in Toni Morrison's *Paradise*." *African American Review* 38.3 (Fall 2004): 513-19.

Bartky, Sandra Lee. "Sympathy and Solidarity" and Other Essays. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2002.

Cox, Sandra. "'Mother Hunger': Trauma, Intra-Feminine Identification, and Women's Communities in Toni Morrison's *Beloved, Paradise* and *A Mercy." Contested Boundaries: New Critical Essays on the Fiction of Toni Morrison.* Ed. Maxine L. Montgomery. Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars P, 2013. 96-123.

Distel, Kristin M. "Are You Sure She Was Your Sister?": Sororal Love and Maternal Failure in Toni Morrison's *Paradise*." *Toni Morrison on Mothers and Motherhood*. Ed. Lee Baxter and Martha Satz. Bradford, Ontario: Demeter P, 2017. 122-39.

- Gardner, Renee Lee. "Subverting Patriarchy with Vulnerability: Dismantling the Motherhood Mandate in Toni Morrison's *Beloved*." *Women's Studies: An Interdisciplinary Journal* 45.1-4 (Jan. 2016): 203-14.
- Jessee, Sharon. "The 'Female Revealer' in *Beloved*, *Jazz*, and *Paradise*: Syncretic Spirituality in Toni Morrison's Trilogy." *Toni Morrison and the Bible: Contested Intertextualities*. Ed. Shirley A. Stave. NY: Peter Lang, 2006. 129-58.
- Robinson, James M. Preface. *The Nag Hammadi Scriptures: The Revised and Updated Translation of Sacred Gnostic Texts*. Ed. Marvin Meyer. NY: Harper Collins, 2010.
- Morrison, Toni. Beloved. NY: Plume, 1987.
- -. Paradise. NY: Plume, 1997.
- Otten, Terry. "'To Be One or to Have One' 'Motherlove' in the Fiction of Toni Morrison." Montgomery, 82-95.
- Parikh, Bharati A. "Motherhood in Toni Morrison's *Beloved*." *Literature of Marginality: Dalit Literature and African-American Literature*. Ed. N. M. Aston. Solvay, NY: Prestige, 2001. 127-36.
- Tally, Justine. "Reality and Discourse in Toni Morrison's Trilogy: Testing the Limits." *Literature and Ethnicity in the Cultural Borderlands*. Ed. Jesús Benito and Anna Maria Manzanas. Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2002. 35-49.
- Wagner-Martin, Linda. *Toni Morrison and the Maternal: From* The Bluest Eye *to* Home. NY: Peter Lang, 2014.
- Yates, Kimberley A. "Explosions of 'Maternal Instinct': Images of Motherhood in Selected Novels by Toni Morrison." *Fissions and Fusions*. Ed. Lesley Marx and others. Bellville, South Africa: University of the Western Cape P, 1997. 21-32.

## "I ONLY REMEMBERED THE HORSES": MASCULINITY, MEMORY, AND NOSTALGIA IN TONI MORRISON'S *HOME*

#### AARON BABCOCK

South African author J.M. Coetzee, during a series of dialogues with the psychologist Arabella Kurtz, poses a question about the willful invention of false memories. He asks of "the memories that make up one's past . . . Why those memories should be immutable—why they should not be amenable to revision, to being given an alternative spin, even at an extreme to being wiped out and replaced by more desirable memories" (20). Though Coetzee's concern is primarily one of craft motivated by an attempt to determine "the qualities of a good (a plausible, even compelling) story," this question could be directed at Frank Money, the protagonist of Toni Morrison's tenth novel, Home, published in 2012 (1). Money, an African American Korean War veteran in the mid-1950s, is haunted by his personal history of the war. Traveling from the West Coast through the Midwest before arriving "home" in Lotus, Georgia—a place Frank describes as "... the worst place in the world, worse than any battlefield" his narrative is one of repeated encounters with history, his own and that of the United States (Morrison 83). For Frank, who desires only "... something that stirred no feelings, encouraged no memory sweet or shameful," the past is something to be buried, denied, or replaced (7-8). Nevertheless, his journey home to Lotus—whose name suggests the *Odyssey's* lotus-eaters and Alfred Lord Tennyson's languid, forgetful land "[i]n which it seemed always afternoon" ironically forces Frank to confront not only his past, but also the roots of his masculine identity (54).

The tension between suppressing and confronting a painful past is central to *Home* and to Frank's construction of his own masculine identity. Though gripped by trauma from the war that manifests itself through sudden "pictures" of violence that "never [go] away," what

Frank tries most to bury are his persistent self-doubts about his status as a man (Morrison 20). In the end, Frank is consumed most not by the images of his comrades dying, but instead by the query he asks of himself: "What type of man is that?" (134). While this question is motivated specifically by his "shame" at his sexual exploitation and murder of "[a] wee little girl" in Korea, his recollections throughout Home are intimately tied to anxieties about his male identity (133-34). Beset by a lingering sense of masculine failure, Frank instead turns to re-imagining nostalgically the events of his past in order to reconcile his experiences with a sentimentalized, patriarchal, and white ideal of masculine identity.

Critical scholarship has rightly identified trauma and masculinity as two central themes of the novel. In Frank, scholars find Morrison "effectively deconstruct[ing] the troublesome heroic stereotype" of masculinity and in the process "remak[ing] the old self into someone new and authentic" (Fulman 143). For Justine Baillie, this self-fashioning and critique of stereotypes are found in the narrative's mix of third-person narration and direct address from Frank, which she asserts is the formal expression of "the fictionality underpinning America's racial and ideological structure" (196). Yet, despite the critical attention paid to the novel's exploration of what one critic calls "typically masculine experiences," of historical memory as biased or flawed, and of self-regeneration of the black male body and psyche, little space has been devoted to the connections in the novel between masculinity and cultural, or public, memory (Ibarrola 110).

Frank's healing transformation in the novel is profoundly personal, but it is not wholly individualistic. His rejection of a blinding nostalgia and subsequent awakening to a new form of masculinity parallels a larger cultural awakening to the racist and violent realities of the 1950s and their persistent place in our contemporary moment. Morrison remarks on this aspect of her novel when she speaks of the 1950s as an open wound only partially healed, the causes of which have been seldom acknowledged in popular histories or culture. Of the '50s she states, "I wanted to rip the scab off that period. There's all this *Leave It to Beaver* nostalgia. That it was all comfortable and happy and everyone had a job. Oh, please. There was violent racism. There was [Joe] McCarthy. There was this horrible war we didn't call a war, where 58,000 people died" (Minzesheimer). Put another way, the relationship between masculinity and memory in *Home* bears

weight beyond Frank's self-transformation; indeed, it engages directly with the ideologies that make such a historical vision—or revisioning—possible: white supremacy and patriarchal masculinity.

Frank's status as the masculine protagonist of the novel is unusual within Morrison's body of work. As such, her decision to dismantle the myth of the 1950s with a male lead is worth consideration. His masculinity is initially in line with what bell hooks defines in Black Looks as "the white colonizer's notions of manhood and masculinity ... evident in black male slave narratives [in which] ... black men engaged in racial uplift were often most likely to accept the norms of masculinity set by white culture" (90). Crucially, this set of "patriarchal norms" includes "the use of violence as a means of social control" (98) and a status defined by the male's ability to "work, make money, and provide" (91). Furthermore, hooks defines this particular brand of black masculinity as emerging more profoundly in the North, whereas "in southern black communities there were many avenues for obtaining communal respect" (91). All of this is to suggest that Frank's odyssey from Korea through the Midwest and into the deep South is less about saving his sister Cee and more about revealing the ways his masculinity and his past have been shaped and structured by the ideologies of white supremacy.

Morrison opens *Home* with an event that links gender and racial supremacy when Frank retells his childhood experience witnessing the burial of a black man in a horse pasture by white men in Lotus while accompanied by his younger sister Cee. Of the traumatic memory he states that "I really forgot about the burial. I only remembered the horses. They were so beautiful. So brutal. And they stood like men" (Morrison 5). Frank's way of remembering the event is revealing for the way it transposes elements of the masculinity of the white perpetrators of the violence—their savage cruelty, their upright, stances—onto the bodies of the horses and subsequently romanticizes these traits as being "like" those of men. Additionally, he reframes the event to erase the prone and implicitly unmanned black body of the victim, shifting the focus to an image of maleness that is brutal only in its stoic indifference. As such, the heart of the memory for Frank is not the sight of white men "pull[ing a black] body from a wheelbarrow and throw[ing] it into a hole already waiting," but the sight of the horses (5). Exposed to the racially motivated violence against—and the negation of—black masculine bodies, Frank creates an alternative memory in which the horses occupy a mythically

masculine place. They serve as emblems of an identity and agency denied to black men throughout the American South and counter a memory of what Frank perceives as the failure of the black male body.

Furthermore, Frank attempts to inhabit the role of a patriarch for Cee by hiding the reality of the violence before them: "When she saw that black foot with its creamy pink and mud-streaked sole being whacked into the grave, her whole body began to shake. I hugged her shoulders tight and tried to pull her trembling into my own bones because, as a brother four years older, I thought I could handle it" (4). Frank's desire to shield his sister from the events happening before her is framed in his mind as an act that is profoundly noble and deeply masculine. The body thrust into the pit, with its "creamy pink" foot is suggestively feminized and softened by Frank's narration while he simultaneously focuses on the solidity of his own body in contrast by bringing the quivering Cee close to his rigid "bones" and their "brutal" hardness. He perceives it as his responsibility in this moment to mitigate her fear, and his expression of a desire to bring her body into the shelter of his own is a dramatic illustration of his "long[ing] to assume full patriarchal responsibility for famil[v] and kin" (hooks 90). Presented with the death of an adult black male who is a symbolic and, as revealed late in the novel, literal father figure, Frank responds by recasting himself in the role of a stoic male protector.

The memory, then, that opens the novel couples personal and communal history and identity; it is traumatic and lingering for Frank and the African American community in Lotus. Frank is very much aware of its centrality to his identity, but it also unconsciously colors his relationships with women in the novel. Of Lily, a woman he has been living and sleeping with in the North for an extended period of time, he states that she "has no competition in [his] mind except for the horses, a man's foot, and [Cee] trembling under [his] arm" (Morrison 69). His sense of self derives from this adolescent memory of violence and the women in his life that he views in simplistic and stereotyped roles with little regard for their individuality. First and foremost, they are—to Frank—the means to his masculinity. Tellingly, it is in the midst of his relationship with Lily, who grows weary of "the burden of shouldering a tilted man"— a man, it seems, who cannot "stand like a man" without leaning upon and exploiting for monetary support the domestic labor, sex, and self-definition of 78

the women he encounters—that Frank admits he centers his identity on the altered memory of his protection of Cee and the sight of the horses (80).

Unable to act as patriarch for Lily due as much to his own traumatic memories of the war that leave "him idle . . . just sitting on the sofa staring at the rug" as to Lily's strong drive for her own independence in contrast to what she perceives as "his clear indifference," Frank retreats into a familiar, selectively recalled memory in which he imagines himself as the male protector for Cee (78-79). After their relationship devolves into what Lily refers to as a series of "complaints" that "grew into one-sided arguments, since he wouldn't engage," Frank suddenly departs for Lotus in an effort to rescue Cee (78). His own narration is slippery on this point as he remarks that were it not "for that letter" about his sister's illness as the result of medical experiments by her employer, the eugenicist Dr. Beauregard Scott, he would "still be hanging from her apron strings" (69). Yet Lily's narration illustrates that "the tilted man," no longer able to rely on an increasingly assertive Lily as a crutch for his masculinity, heads South in search of the sister whose "trembling" in the horse pasture gave him a sense of male identity.

Indeed, of the women Frank relies upon to define himself, Cee is consistently the most prominent. He views her as containing the essence of his selfhood—the part of him akin to the horses in its strength, brutality, and willingness to face violence and remain unscathed. In one of the direct address portions of the novel, Frank remarks at length upon "Cee . . . [m]y sister" who "was a shadow for most of my life, a presence marking its own absence, or maybe mine. Who am I without her ... Deep down inside her lived my secret picture of myself—a strong good me tied to the memory of those horses and the burial of a stranger" (103-04). This reliance on Cee for his sense of self is crucial, both for his masculinity and for his ability to create an alternative memory of the event tinged with a yearning to enact a specific type of masculinity. Again, the reader is presented with Frank reconfiguring the traumatic memory of the burial of a dead black man into the means of asserting his own masculinity: a "good" masculinity that is informed by the dominant, white ideologies of manliness. He is (supposedly) unaffected by violence, capable of sheltering "his" women and kin, and defined by self-mastery and control.

But, as readers, we also know that this image of himself as a sort of chivalric and patriarchal protector is built upon a brittle foundation. Frank is constantly required to shore up his patriarchal masculinity with revised memories and brash, violent actions that he perceives as his defense of womanhood. Symptomatic of this skewed perspective is Frank's getting a particular "thrill" from "each blow" he lands on a pimp callously watching two women fight in the dirt (101). Afterwards he "wonder[s] at the excitement, the wild joy the fight had given him" and concludes that the "violence was personal in its delight" and, furthermore, "he might need that thrill to claim his sister" (102). In other words, violent experiences for Frank are almost always interconnected by memories of Cee and, by extension, the memory of the "brutal" and "beautiful" horses—Frank's first foray into enacting patriarchal protection of femininity.

A similar instance of such a coupling of memory, violence, and gendered roles occurs in his recollection of a young girl who comes scavenging for food near his unit's camp. Frank begins by linking the young girl to his sister, remarking that her search for food "[r]eminded me of Cee and me trying to steal peaches off the ground under Miss Robinson's tree, sneaking, crawling, being as quiet as we could so she wouldn't see us and grab a belt" (94). Crawling in the dirt, a prone figure hugging the ground on his belly instead of standing, Frank, as well as Cee, is grasping after erotically suggestive and symbolically feminine peaches. Thus, Frank recalls an event that is at once comforting as it confirms him as Cee's protector and tinged with the tantalizing promise of erotic violence from the unmarried Miss Robinson. His linkage of Cee, the Korean girl, and Miss Robinson exposes Frank's view of women as occupying a supporting and often sexualized role in his masculine fantasies. Transported from the sexual exploitation and murderous violence of his experiences in the war to a fantasy in which he protects a young woman from violence while also experiencing the threat of the comparatively harmless, but still sexualized, disciplinary violence of the belt, Frank is placed in dual masculine roles: he is at once the chaste protector of his sister's "virginal" purity and a sexually viable partner for an adult woman.

The connection between Cee and his memory of the young girl propositioning an unnamed soldier is further complicated when the reader learns the soldier is, in fact, Frank. When first recounting the memory, Frank inhabits the role of detached observer, replacing himself with an anonymous soldier; Frank obscures and comments upon

the unnamed soldier's masculinity at a distance. Frank recalls: "She smiles, reaches for the soldier's crotch, touches it. It surprises him...he blows her away... Thinking back on it now, I think the guard felt more than disgust. I think he felt tempted and that is what he had to kill" (95-96). There is a dual move here: his recollection is at once a distancing from an event that nearly upends his view of himself as a masculine protector of women and a means of bolstering his own masculinity in comparison. Only later does Frank confess that it is he who is "the one she touched" and that it was "[b]etter she should die. How could I let her live after she took me down to a place I didn't even know was in me... What type of man is that?" (133-34).

Perceived as a fall from his uprightness, Frank's truthful memory of the event unmoors him from the masculine identity he so carefully cultivated through denial and revision. In admitting to his true actions in the moment, Frank tries to reclaim a semblance of the masculinity he has so highly valued in *Home* by perversely justifying his murder of the girl as a way of erasing the "proof" of his fall from the ideal Frank has set for himself. Ironically, he has mimicked the set of masculine behaviors he viewed as a boy in the horse pasture; but they are not those of the sentimentalized standing horses he claims to cherish. Instead, Frank mirrors the actions of the white men hiding the evidence of their guilt.

Thus, memory and masculinity are intimately connected for Frank. It is through reconstructed and altered memories that he repeatedly attempts to answer the question of what type of man he embodies. He has built his sense of self out of a set of traumatic moments from his past and, furthermore, he has tried to deny in these reconstructed memories that the events themselves were traumatic. In his retelling, he shifts the weight of the trauma to others (Cee, the unnamed soldier), and it falls to him to take on an altogether different burden, one less damaging to his masculinity. Out of these refashioned memories, Frank constructs a masculinity that is in accordance with the dominant national understanding of the male as not only a patriarchal protector, but also, implicitly, a white man. As such, Frank must engage in repeated acts of self-negation, suppressing his racial identity in favor of a patriarchal masculinity that nevertheless will never be recognized as legitimate due to the color of his skin. Traumatized from his youth, Frank conceives of masculinity in terms of sexual mastery and brute force—a view of maleness influenced by white supremacy and further strengthened by his experience as a soldier among a population of racially othered Koreans whom he can dehumanize without consequences. The white masculinity he internalized as a boy in the pasture leads him to assert power and control over populations with less social power: women and nonwhites.

Additionally, the costs for Frank's sense of self bear weight beyond his individual experience; they reflect a much wider negation of identity occurring in numerous instances throughout *Home*. As Evelyn Schreiber states in *Race*, *Trauma*, *and Home*, "In a culture where whiteness is the norm, black identity is marginalized, and the nuances of this marginalization suggest a range of trauma associated with black experience" (1). A significant part of this trauma for Frank is his own fetishizing of white masculinity and the effect this has on his conception of black male bodies. The narrative illustrates the effect that white norms of masculinity and white assumptions about black bodies and masculinity have had on Frank, when he has a dreamlike vision of "a small man . . . [in a] wide-brimmed hat . . . in a pale blue zoot suit" (Morrison 33). Frank views the man as "comic" rather than as resisting dominant cultural and racialized images of masculinity, thinking to himself that

He had heard about those suits, but never saw anybody wearing one. If they were signals of manhood, he would have preferred a loincloth and some white paint artfully smeared on forehead and cheeks. Holding a spear, of course. But the zoot-suiters chose another costume: wide shoulders, wide-brimmed hats, watch chains, pants ballooned up from narrow cuffs beyond the waist to the chest. It had been enough of a fashion statement to interest riot cops on each coast.

Damn! He didn't want some new dream ghost for company. Unless it was a sign trying to tell him something. Was it about his sister? (34)

Frank's musing on his dream is fascinating as he professes to prefer the "Hollywood" image of the black male as a violent savage while implicitly feminizing the zoot-suiters. He would rather be reduced to stereotype than to an identity that bears even a whiff of femininity. Additionally, Frank, while dismissing them as unmanly, tries to connect the image to his sister. This search for a hidden meaning to the dream suggests that Frank is trying to make sense of it by using a traditionally white and patriarchal lens. The male body makes sense to Frank only as it relates to patriarchal duty. Regardless, the

zoot-suiters are not to be emulated despite (or perhaps because of) their racial agitation. Frank has no interest in what Robin Kelley refers to as the zoot-suiters' "identity that resisted the hegemonic culture and its attendant racism and patriotism" (165). Frank, it seems, views them similarly to how they were constructed in white popular media as "Draft dodging . . . unpatriotic dandies" (172). Association with such an image of black masculinity is in Frank's mind to be barred forever from attaining the patriarchal maleness that he has been striving for since he and Cee observed the burial.

The rejection of the zoot suit image in favor of a grotesque stereotype of blackness gains further significance at the novel's end when Frank and Cee re-inter the body of the unknown man they saw being buried years before who was murdered as the result of what Fish Eye refers to as "men-treated-like-dog fights" (Morrison 138). Frank further learns that the racially-motivated death of the unnamed man was the result of his sacrifice for his son, as they were "[m]ade [to] fight each other. With knives . . . to the death" (138). But rather than embrace a violent ideal, the man instead surrenders to violence in order to give his son a chance to live and escape. Coupled with the revelation that the horses central to Frank's memory have long since been sold "[t]o a slaughterhouse" for food, Frank is confronted with a completely different masculine ideal: one that eschews violence in favor of sacrifice as a means of protecting others (140). The supposedly invulnerable masculinity Frank has pursued so relentlessly and with such detrimental consequences for himself, his sister, and others in the novel—is exposed as flawed, illusory, and ultimately just as subject to violence as the black body of the unnamed man buried in the field. Worse yet, Frank's method of remembering, and the masculinity he embraces, are the denial of both communal and personal history.

As such, it is important that at the novel's close, Frank and Cee set out to re-open the memory. The pair set off "[j]ust as long ago . . hand in hand into unknown territory," and, though Frank is still described as her "big brother," Cee is no longer subordinated by his masculine posturing (142). Frank makes no effort to shield her from the sight of the dead man's "clean and smiling" skull and "[t]his time [Cee] did not cringe or close her eyes" when confronted with the bodily remains of racially motivated violence (143). The pair of them, as equals, set out to not only confront a now-shared past, but also to begin the process of healing the community as a whole.

The act of re-interring the remains allows for two significant and intimately linked events to occur. The first of these is the reappearance of the ghostly zoot-suiter, this time seen by Cee, watching them bury the body "[a]nd grinning" at them from "across the water" (144). This ghostly image is immediately paired with Frank's epitaph for the body, carved into "the sweet bay tree . . . beheaded, [but] undead" that reads "Here Stands A Man" (145). In this moment, then, Frank's masculinity is reconfigured and connected with that of the ghostly zoot-suiter who allowed himself to be killed in order to save his son. Frank no longer sees brutality and stoic detachment from events as a beautiful masculinity, but instead finds it in love and sacrifice. The confrontation of the past allows for a true self to emerge, one unburdened by white masculine ideals, and memory—even traumatic memory—becomes a path to self-healing for Frank and, by extension, the community of Lotus as a whole. Like the sweet bay tree with "[i]ts olive-green leaves [going] wild in the glow of a fat cherry-red sun," Frank, though brutalized by the violence of the Korean War and the violence of growing up as a young black man in the American South, finds that by confronting that violent past he is now more vibrantly alive than ever (145).

Ohio University

#### NOTE

<sup>1</sup>All italicized quotations appear in italics in the original.

#### WORKS CITED

Baillie, Justine. Toni Morrison and Literary Tradition: The Invention of an Aesthetic. NY: Bloomsbury, 2013.

Furman, Jan. Toni Morrison's Fiction. Columbia: U of South Carolina P, 1996.

hooks, bell. Black Looks: Race and Representation. Boston: South End, 1992.

Ibarrola, Aitor. "The Challenges of Recovering from Individual and Cultural Trauma in Toni Morrison's *Home.*" *International Journal of English Studies* 14.1 (2013): 109-24.

Kelley, Robin D. G. Race Rebels: Culture, Politics, and the Black Working Class. NY: Free Press, 1994.

Minzesheimer, Bob. "Morrison Feels at 'Home' with the Unknown." *USA Today*. <a href="https://usatoday30.usatoday.com/LIFE/usaedition/2012-05-08-Toni-Morrison-cover\_CV\_U.htm#mainstory">https://usatoday30.usatoday.com/LIFE/usaedition/2012-05-08-Toni-Morrison-cover\_CV\_U.htm#mainstory</a> Accessed 18 May 2017.

Morrison, Toni. *Home*. NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2012.

Schreiber, Evelyn Jaffa. Race, Trauma, and Home in the Novels of Toni Morrison. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State UP, 2010.

Tennyson, Alfred Lord. "The Lotos-Eaters." The Works of Alfred Lord Tennyson Poet Laureate. London: Macmillan, 1907. 54-56.

## REVIEW ESSAY: RECENT HEMINGWAY BIOGRAPHIES

#### JOHN FENSTERMAKER

Hemingway at Eighteen: The Pivotal Year That Launched an American Legend, by Steve Paul. Chicago: Chicago Review P, 2018. 230 pages.

Ernest Hemingway: A New Life, by James M. Hutchisson. University Park: Pennsylvania State UP, 2016. 292 pages.

Ernest Hemingway: A Biography, by Mary V. Dearborn. NY: Knopf, 2017. 735 pages.

Ernest Hemingway arrived in Kansas City in the fall of 1917 at the age of eighteen years and three months—if no longer a boy, still a very young man. A worthy Oak Park son, he was respectful, responsible, eager, ambitious, and more—a quick study, a wit, a lively talker, an embellisher. Steve Paul pursued Hemingway—particularly this young reporter—through more than forty years as writer and editor for the Kansas City Star, and, recently, as co-editor of War + Ink: New Perspectives on Ernest Hemingway's Early Life and Writings. Fellow biographer Paul Hendrickson (Hemingway's Boat) images in his foreword the focus of Hemingway at Eighteen: "The period of 1917-1918, for both America and Hemingway, was hugely important. For both century and man, there was an exit from the garden, a kind of going from innocence to sin, from shelter to what Bob Dylan might call 'no direction home'" (viii). Understood thus, Hemingway's annus mirabilis invites serious attention.

Hemingway's eighteenth year hardly presents uncharted territory. Do we need another biography, one emphasizing the earliest published writing and that—journalism? Hemingway actually told bibliographer Louis Henry Cohn that "[i]t is the height of silliness to go into newspaper stuff I have written, which has nothing to do with the other writing" (qtd. in Paul 24). In fact, Hemingway's six-and-

a-half months' Kansas City Star experiences surface in each of his story collections: "Chapter VIII" (In Our Time); "The Pursuit Race" (Men Without Women); "God Rest You Merry, Gentlemen" (Winner Take Nothing). Establishing this point, Paul uncovers a provocative anomaly—and subject for another day: Hemingway's substantial Nick Adams chronicle ignores altogether his Kansas City experiences (10).

Uninterested in college, but having written nearly 15,000 words for the high school *Trapeze*, Hemingway, through his Uncle Tyler, accepted an entry-level reporter's position with the *Kansas City Star* in October of 1917. Paul sets the scene: Kansas City's steady growth (population 300,000) and prosperity center in grain, cattle, an active railhead; its culture ranging from Jascha Heifetz to William S. Hart; its daily newspaper among the nation's best; city and nation then embracing wartime footing.

Publisher William Rockhill Nelson champions "everyday lives" (qtd. in Paul 64), presented without bylines in the uniform *Star* "voice" (qtd. in Paul 27). A wartime exception is Teddy Roosevelt—outdoorsman, patriot, Hemingway's boyhood idol, prophet for the "morally strenuous life" (28). "[A] terrible thing that our loved ones should face great danger, but . . . a far more terrible thing if . . . they were not treading the hard path of duty and honor" (qtd. in Paul 121). Duly swayed, Hemingway joined the Missouri Home Guard. To sister Marcelline he wrote that "I will go not because of any love of gold braid glory etc. but because I couldn't face anybody after the war and not have been in it" (qtd. in Paul 42). Later claiming eleven attempts to enlist, Hemingway—hampered by a weak left eye but encouraged by co-worker Theodore Brumback, a friend who lost an eye—ultimately committed to the Red Cross (accepting those unable to meet armed forces requirements).

Typically, patriotism partners with religion. Not in this "immoral" Midwestern hub. Government authorities threatened a quarantine: "[Those] who entice soldiers to whisky, drugs, and women are a worse menace to the Nation's defense than the German army" (qtd. in Paul 69). Paul shapes Hemingway's assigned "posts" as moral vantage points: the *police station*, featuring anti-social behavior from the ways and wiles of prostitutes to multivarious violences like the deadly robbery underpinning his later "Drevitts and Boyle" vignette (*In Our Time*); and the *railway station*—where, more positively, Hemingway pleased his proud-father-baseball-fan by

interviewing renowned Grover Cleveland Alexander, now a Cubs pitcher (Paul 118). For his father, Hemingway is always high energy, hard-working, successful: "Having to write a half-column story with every name, address and initial verified and remembering to use good style, perfect style in fact, and get all the facts and in the correct order, make it have snap and wallop and write it in fifteen minutes, five sentences at a time to catch an edition as it goes to press . . ." (Paul 125).

Paul humanizes Hemingway, not least by dramatizing his simultaneous presence in Kansas City and Oak Park. Ernest wrote mother Grace praising her baking, regularly shared with appreciative *Star* co-workers, and steadily reaffirming his moral uprightness despite her fearing big-city temptations. Actually, early on Ernest initiated a multi-faceted adult self, distanced from the "conventional, pedantic, moralistic" universe of father and uncle. Regardless, Paul finds no personal excesses: although "knowledgeable of brothels," Hemingway "remained a sexual innocent" (136). Nicknames proved a wholesome pattern central to Oak Park and Kansas City: "Hemingstein" among *Star* co-workers denominates "Smith the Beamer," "Lackpants Hicks," "Broken Bill." His siblings' nicknames continued unchanged—Bipehouse, Nunbones, Nubs—but they were to write him now as the "great litterateur—Stien" (sic). With Marcelline, he remained her familiar "old Brute" (63).

Hemingway's most comprehensive reporting center was the General Hospital. His words, among twenty-nine Star hospital stories in January and February of 1918, remain indeterminate. He did work throughout on investigations touching administrative incompetence, political corruption, graft (73, 85), even routine issues worsening during wartime: staff shortages, smallpox and spinal meningitis, inadequate space/facilities. Hemingway's known texts—epitomized in "At the End of the Ambulance Run" (20 January) offer moving human snapshots employing an "unsentimental tone, presentation of character through speech, use of detail" (93). Marcelline expresses a core truth: Hemingway "soaked up other people's experiences like a blotter...." often later "making them his own" (qtd. in Paul 137). Paul summarizes more broadly: "In six and a half months at the Star, Hemingway experienced a compressed, streetwise alternative to a college education that opened his eyes to urban violence, the power of literature, the hard work of writing, and a constantly swirling stage of human comedy and drama."

Fleshing out these judgments, Paul's appendix presents four Hemingway articles— humanizing character studies capturing contemporary social/cultural moments and figures: a diminutive immigrant prize-fighter; a "street-walker" back-grounded by soldiers partying with fashionable young women her age; wide-ranging personalities anchoring ambulance/emergency room dramas; patriotic males volunteering for army tank duty. Important, too, a coda details Paul's research (and solution?) regarding a long-standing conundrum: Hemingway did/did not lie under a Ford while detectives shot two internal revenue agents ("Battle of Raid Squads," 1/6/18). Unearthed by Paul, the court witness list answers affirmatively.

Paul's Kansas City tale is exact, compelling. Less exact are claims closing Hemingway's annus mirabilis detailing his Red Cross/Italy period from May to July 1918. On a light note, Paul cites actress Mae Marsh's husband of forty-eight years affirming that she and Hemingway never met, conclusively debunking the love-leading-to-imminent-marriage story Hemingway briefly sprung upon his parents, Marcelline, and the *Star* newsroom from New York in May. Paul reports more serious fabrications in Italy: the braggadocio of a wounded—later medaled—Hemingway is unappreciated by some others who had been wounded and by certain Red Cross authorities; he writes home, knowingly misstating: "I'm the first American wounded in Italy." (Red Cross Captain Edward McKey-a month before Hemingway's wounding and in the same approximate area was killed). Paul also considers *possible*, the improbable: Hemingway's physically assisting an incapacitated soldier (154-55, 157), despite having a machine gun bullet in his right knee, another in his foot, and ten serious shrapnel wounds. Religion, too, enters Paul's vision of Hemingway's wounding, and necessitates at least one correction: the priest administered the "Last Rites," not Baptism. Also, regarding religion, Paul's conclusion misfires: "What remains essential in Hemingway's experience on the moonless night at Fossalta was that at a crucial moment he imagined that he had felt his soul 'go out of me and go off and then come back'" (qtd. in Pau1 157). These words—fictional Frederic Henry's a decade later—convey what meaning here?

Hemingway's understanding of his Red Cross wartime experiences would clarify only slowly. Not so his writing skills. These developed inordinately in Kansas City—notable and noted in the

newsroom. Steve Paul—newsman/journalist/biographer—appreciates this truth and presents it beautifully in the encouraging good-bye sentiments of fellow *Star* reporter Tubby Williams—Ernest then leaving for war: "Write at war! It will be the making of you—the beginning of a career . . . It will be the making of you. You see things. You read human interest like a book. And above all you can tell it" (qtd. in Paul 133-35).

In 2016, James M. Hutchisson's *Ernest Hemingway: A New Life* laid claim to being the first comprehensive single-volume Hemingway biography in a quarter century, roughly since Mellow's *A Life Without Consequences* (1992). To be clear, contemporary Hemingway biographical studies actually are ubiquitous. Published in 2016-17 alone: Leslie Blume's *Everybody Behaves Badly*; Andrew Farah's *Hemingway's Brain*; Verna Kale's *Ernest Hemingway*; Terry Mort's *Hemingway at War*; Steve Paul's *Hemingway at Eighteen*; Nicholas Reynolds's *Writer, Sailor, Soldier, Spy*; Linda Wagner-Martin's *Hemingway's Wars*. The difference: none of these volumes features Hutchisson's comprehensiveness.

Breadth warrants praise, but focus here can confuse. Jacket blurbs emphasize the former, i.e., not the more typical narrow, even singular, interests: war, journalism, gender, mental health, sport, artistry. Hutchisson tracks Hemingway's art and biography from multiple perspectives: (a) favorite geographies (from Chicago and Michigan to France, Key West, Spain, Cuba); (b) particularly in the later years, Hemingway's increasingly serious mental and physical issues; and (c) tracing throughout a recurring creative inspiration—also Hutchisson's principal focus: "viewing each major novel in terms of Hemingway's relationship with a female," not necessarily a sexual partner, but including women he loved and lost: wives, lovers, mistresses (3).

Unclear, also, under this new lens, Hutchisson's visuals: the front and back covers; the twenty-three photos. These frozen moments shape his story how? Inexplicably, six jacket blurbs, including a lengthy publisher's description, ignore both Henry Strater's 1922 famous *Boxer Portrait* (front cover) and the 1916 photograph of Hemingway hiking lakeside in Michigan (back cover). Each image presents a striking Hemingway (in Strater, the "mature" face of a pensive, intelligent young adult; in the black/white Michigan photo, a confident, well-outfitted teen-aged sportsman, soon to *be* Strater's young adult). The issue? Neither image suggests Hutchisson's prin-

cipal focus: viewing each major Hemingway novel in terms of his relationship with a female; moreover, the Michigan image suggests a hallmark photo of Nick Adams—for all his importance, not a character in a Hemingway novel. These perspectives hold promise, but "issues" exist (e.g., emphasizing novels obviously reduces focus on Hemingway's short stories).

Hemingway appears in sixteen of the twenty-three black/white photos. Particularly moving: an aging, white-haired Hemingway sitting bedside beneath a crucifix while reading a letter (1959). Particularly requiring clarification: a full-page reproduction of a well-known photo: an attractive Hemingway posing in his self-designed, self-aggrandizing Red Cross officer's uniform. Hutchisson's point?

The women pictured are those expected: Agnes von Kurowsky, Hadley Richardson Hemingway, Gertrude Stein, Pauline Pfeiffer Hemingway, Jane Mason, Martha Gellhorn Hemingway, Mary Welsh Hemingway, Adriana Ivancich. Among fourteen chapter titles, Hutchisson links six women explicitly to five "major" works: Duff Twysden (no photo) [The Sun Also Rises]; Pauline Hemingway [A Farewell to Arms]; Jane Mason [To Have and Have Not]; Martha Gellhorn [The Fifth Column (a play)]; Mary Hemingway/Adriana Ivancich [Across the River and Into the Trees]. Two other women appear in early chapter titles; neither is associated explicitly with a novel, but rather with a time and place: Agnes [Italy] and Hadley [Michigan, Chicago]. Grace Hemingway appears only in an early family photo (1905).

The complete female cast presents what "markers" for the reader? Wives Pauline and Martha appear alone. Mary, wife the longest, has the smallest picture, and only Mary *shares* a chapter heading—with youthful Adriana. Notable in this context, Adriana's photo (she and Hemingway "intimately" juxtaposed) is the largest among the women. Unclear: how the jacket-cover images and these photos underscore Hutchisson's primary emphases, particularly his "viewing each major novel in terms of Hemingway's relationship with a female."

Chapter titles confuse and may even unravel expectations. Chapter one, "The Midwest: Childhood and Youth," emphasizes no woman specifically—not even Grace Hemingway in Oak Park (although Hemingway's complicated relationship with his mother is introduced, and more fully considered, particularly vis-à-vis live-in

housekeeper Ruth Arnold, in chapter three). In Michigan, Katy Smith is not mentioned, but Native American Prudence Boulton is. She, Hemingway's first sexual partner, inadvertently effects a rare shortstory intrusion into this novel-driven study: she is Prudie in "Ten Indians," Trudy in "Fathers and Sons." Later, because no woman is associated with more than one novel, only Jane Mason and Martha Gellhorn appear in chapter titles across Hemingway's most prolific decade (1930-1940) during which he wrote eight books. Moreover, Gellhorn's presence anchors in her Spanish Civil War reporting the substance of Hemingway's minor work, The Fifth Column (1938). Then, clear exceptions develop touching Hutchisson's central organizing principle. No woman centers the discussion of the Pulitzer Prize-nominated For Whom the Bell Tolls (1940); with Mary/Adriana associated with Across the River and Into the Trees (1950). No female impetus underwrites the Pulitzer Prize- winning *The Old Man and the* Sea (1952). Neither The Fifth Column nor The Old Man and the Sea is listed in a chapter title—although the latter is appropriately praised, including its role in Hemingway's Nobel Prize (1954).

As critic and biographer, Hutchisson values accuracy, for example recognizing as overzealous and hence inaccurate, John O'Hara's famous Hemingway assessment in the New York Times Book Review (1950): the "greatest writer since Shakespeare" (qtd. in Hutchisson 213). Unexpected, then, are Hutchisson's own overstatements from his first words: "Ernest Hemingway is probably the most famous literary figure of all time. Some might argue that Hemingway wasn't the greatest American writer, or even the creator of the best American book. But Ernest Hemingway certainly is the American writer" (1). Hemingway's "letters to his wives and wives-to-be are among the most passionate and heartfelt in all of literary history" (3). Such effusions appear throughout: "The stratospheric success of A Farewell to Arms brought Hemingway to the pinnacle of his career" (107). Of course, intensity does not guarantee correctness, as in the hyperbolic statement that "in most of Hemingway's work death is abrupt and savage" (109)—or erroneous: "Cuba had much greater impact on his creativity than any other location in Europe or the United States." Some Hutchisson hyperbole may be debatable: for example, that "Hemingway's keystone, his chief fictive subject, was violent death" (2, 6). Obviously accurate regarding Death in the Afternoon, does this statement apply to The Sun Also Rises? to the Nick Adams stories? Francis Macomber dies violently, but his

growth, not his death, is the story's subject. (Again, Hutchisson's focusing primarily on novels makes Hemingway's achievements in the short story difficult to insert.)

For this study's users—both students and professionals—issues not factual but organizational arise, particularly involving the index and bibliography. Hutchisson's index excludes individual entries for all of Hemingway's fictional characters—e.g., women: Catherine (A Farewell to Arms), the wonderful monologists Marie and Helen (To Have and Have Not), Pilar and Maria (For Whom the Bell Tolls), Renata (Across the River and Into the Trees). Similarly, the fictional men: no Jake Barnes; Sir Henry Morgan but not Harry Morgan; no Nick Adams, Hemingway's most fully developed character. Finding discussions of Hemingway's characters through the titles of the works in which they appear is possible for Jake (although not easy, given how many indexed pages deal with The Sun Also Rises), or Santiago, but not for Nick or Bill or Marge, — who remembers all the titles of the Nick Adams stories? Not indexing Hemingway's characters is a mistake. The bibliography issue is simpler: sources fully cited in chapter notes generally are not listed in the "Selected Bibliography" or in "Other Sources," making discovery of their existence uncertain.

Despite these reservations, Hutchisson's "life" possesses numerous strengths. His prose is direct, fluid, clear. Hemingway's 1930s may demonstrate:

- Language: Hutchisson explores debates over expletives, profanity, obscenity: in *A Farewell to Arms* (1929) (rephrasings, dashes); in *Death in the Afternoon* (1932) (blanks: "f—k"). With *To Have and Have Not* (1937), a breakthrough: Harry dying is allowed to aver thematically—"... a man alone ain't got no bloody fucking chance." The continuous threat of language censorship ends unexpectedly in 1940. Hemingway's collapsing marriage and expensive lifestyle underwritten by Pauline's wealthy father and uncle necessitate—in light of divorce—a bestseller; a narrative without profanity, Hutchisson argues, stood a better chance of best-seller status (170). Thus, despite language awkwardnesses, *For Whom the Bell Tolls* presented Scribner's no "unacceptable" words.
- Finances: Hemingway reached beyond his art in the 1930s to "lesser" forms—Death in the Afternoon, The Fifth Column—and journalism: Esquire, Ken, NANA (170). These experiments proved

costly: his book sales in the 1930s were 116,072, just 14,397 more than for *A Farewell to Arms* in 1929 alone (170).

- Professional man of letters? Despite inordinate pressures, Hemingway claimed indifference to the "social significance" of authorship, particularly regarding attacks on *Death in the Afternoon* and *Green Hills of Africa*: "A thousand years makes economics silly and a work of art endures forever, but it is very difficult to do and now it is not fashionable" (146); later, regarding *To Have and Have Not*, Hutchisson argues that Hemingway's "poor showing may have just gone to prove his contention that advancing social theories was not the job of great literature. Great art conveyed an emotional response to the universal human condition of human suffering not to economic injustice" (150).
- Spanish Civil War: Despite criticism, Hemingway committed himself to Spain. Hutchisson offers various "touch points." Martha acts more bravely than Hemingway, but much matter here is verbal: "Fascism is a lie"—League of American Writers (156); NANA texts; The Spanish Earth vignettes (MacLeish, Hellman, March, Ivens, Welles); The Fifth Column.

Hutchisson's concluding details begin post-1945 as "land, sea, air" themes begin to emerge as *Across the River and Into the Trees* and *The Old Man and the Sea*. These and other plans are "realized" posthumously in *A Moveable Feast, Islands in the Stream, The Garden of Eden*—particularly the latter mingling artistic, personal, and sexual identities (204-05; 235-37)—and *Under Kilimanjaro*. The finality—mental health. Hutchisson's concluding fifty pages track Hemingway's decline, precipitous after the two African plane crashes in 1954. These precisely detailed pages, relatively unhampered by technical terms, chart the not easily summarized: depression, suicide attempts, incompatible medications. Hutchisson's dark albeit well-documented conclusion: women, conflicting medicines, personal medical history explain all.

Mary V. Dearborn's *Ernest Hemingway* is the first comprehensive Hemingway biography written by a woman. Dearborn, formerly a Mellon Fellow in the Humanities at Columbia, is an accomplished biographer, her subjects ranging broadly: Peggy Guggenheim, Henry Miller, Norman Mailer, Louise Bryant, John Dewey. Knopf's cover jacket is both ambitious and curious. On the inside flaps, the publisher shapes a detailed 500-word blurb: "Drawing on newly available materials—among them, the vast collection of papers left behind

when Hemingway fled Cuba in 1960; his medical records; his complete FBI file detailing his wartime experience; the newly opened files of the KGB; the papers of his mistress . . . . " Powerfully underwriting Dearborn's biographical focus—who was Ernest Hemingway, what made him that person—a dramatically domestic boxed text heads the back jacket: "All families have skeletons in their closets,' said Ernest Hemingway, 'but the Hemingways have heaps." After the death of his mother, he wrote, "How beautiful she was when she was young, before everything went to hell in our family and how happy we all were as children, before it all broke up . . . ." Without doubt, these sentiments, memories, anchor much of the biographical detail that follows here as Hemingway moves from a strong, intact family unit (although Dearborn does include his father's knowledge of and objections to his wife's lesbian relationship with live-in housekeeper Ruth Arnold) to a descent into suicidal madness.

The four back cover blurbs disappoint. None is from a Hemingway biographer; none claims for Dearborn's study any singular contribution to Hemingway studies: "Hemingway was acting out a rage that burned him up inside. It wasn't exuberance over life that drove him on, but a desire to eat the world alive. This is a biography about a dangerous, brilliant writer." From a starred review in *Publishers' Weekly*, the clichéd assertion: "Dearborn revisits one of America's most popular writers with insight and finesse, in this rich, detailed biography. Dearborn's account shines from beginning to end."

Anomalies among the blurbs pale in the harsh light of the half-page cover photo: thirty-three-year-old Ernest Hemingway points and sights a Thompson submachine gun at the reader! This "macho" image suggests the negative "Hemingway character" of biographical studies in the first three decades following his death—'60s to '80s—when readings of Hemingway's life affected by images such as this one shaped and misshaped readings of his texts. Over the past three decades, Hemingway biographical and critical studies have broadened substantially. Today, both gender studies and environmentalism (each touched on explicitly in Dearborn's prologue) appear routinely in Hemingway criticism, downplaying the negative potential in this "macho," machine-gunning cover figure. As Dearborn, herself, observes: "I think we should look away from what feeds into the

legend and consider what formed this remarkably complex man and brilliant writer" (7).

Dearborn's text, of course, is the principal subject at hand. Her prose is direct, matter of fact. Her tale—unfolding across thirty-two title-less chapters—centers on well-known figures. Early, in postwar Chicago, we find Anderson, Dreiser, Frost, Lardner, Lindsay, Masters, and Sandburg. Later, in Paris, appear Callaghan, Dos Passos, Fitzgerald, Loeb, McAlmon, Pound, Stein, and Wilson. Places and things—houses, ships, landscapes—are touched upon only lightly in the text, or ignored. Similarly, among the volume's fifty photographs, most feature people, often a single person and only rarely objects: no Paris scenes (e.g., no iconic Sylvia Beach/Shakespeare and Company), no Pilar or record fish, no lions, no Finca—and no cats. (Despite local lore, Ernest and Pauline had *no* cats in Key West.)

Dearborn's primary focus is *not* literary criticism—no ranking or explicating works already understood to be worthy. Her subject is people, personal interactions. Hemingway is three-dimensional and often painfully human—"finding it difficult to give and receive love, to be a faithful friend . . . to tell the truth, even to himself" (9). Dearborn reconfigures the man using new data, and she "narrates" essentially through biographical sketches. Hemingway is an artist, ves, but primarily we see him interacting with family or developing relationships among his many male and female friends—and enemies. A characteristic example involving friendships (material published here for the first time) focuses upon In Our Time, Hemingway's first American publication. It centers on two early friends and fellow professionals, both publishing with Boni and Liveright. The In Our Time manuscript was about to be rejected. Harold Loeb intervened and "insisted that it be reconsidered"; Sherwood Anderson phoned publisher Liveright directly (176-77). Although aware, Hemingway never spoke of these details; what is worse, within a year he certainly "responded most unkindly" regarding each fellow author in *The Torrents of Spring* (Anderson) and in The Sun Also Rises (Loeb).

While this story involving literary figures is revealing, a narrative closer to Dearborn's more purely biographical concerns unfolded a bit earlier: young wife Hadley "lost" in the railroad station essentially all of Hemingway's works in progress—manuscripts and carbons. He became dramatically furious. Dearborn offers

telling perspectives. Ezra Pound is brief: "No one is *known* to have lost anything by *suppression* of early work" (i.e., begin again!). Dearborn expatiates: "... it gave Ernest an out when a novel was expected from him; his first novelistic effort had been traumatically lost. It was a dramatic, even a romantic, story, and it was seamlessly absorbed into the saga of Ernest's nascent career, becoming a legend about the legend" (133). Dearborn's biographical point: Hadley's grief at this loss was deeply felt and lifelong. "Ernest never forgot, never forgave. More, he never let her forget that he had not forgotten... Whatever happened between them, he would always have this edge" (134).

Despite the personal downsides of early authorship in Paris—In Our Time, The Torrents of Spring, The Sun Also Rises—the decade closes on a dramatic note of success, memorialized here not by literary detail, but by another snapshot, a Key West sketch: Max Perkins, Scribner editor and consistent friend and helpmate, in the evenings reading the manuscript of A Farewell to Arms. Pleased, even excited, he rereads it on the train back to New York. "It's a most beautiful book . . . It's full of lovely things.' It was all he could do not to buttonhole someone on the train and make them read it; as it was, he said he would take the bottle of absinthe Ernest had bestowed on him 'into the train's bathroom & drink a lonely health to you'" (272).

Although Dearborn's interest is primarily biographical, she is not silent on Hemingway's literary texts, particularly the short stories: "The Doctor and the Doctor's Wife," "Big Two-Hearted River," "Soldier's Home," "In Another Country," "Now I Lay Me," "Cat in the Rain," "The Short Happy Life of Francis Macomber," and, most particularly, "The Snows of Kilimanjaro." She emphasizes male/female tensions across the stories, and war, particularly, in the Nick Adams tales. She then takes up "The Snows of Kilimanjaro" for larger thematic purposes touching Pauline and Ernest, specifically, Hemingway's understanding of the attraction and role of Pauline's money. Fictional Harry's rich wife's money corrupts him and steals his power to write (208), a dire condition because, now dying, he has much to write about and recognizes his moral responsibility to do so: "He had seen the world change . . . It was his duty to write of it, but now he never would" (360). Hemingway's fear?

After A Farewell to Arms, Dearborn believes, "Ernest was careless... particularly in both Death in the Afternoon (1932) and Green Hills of Africa (1935), often going on for too long on specific sub-

jects, making much of his own observations, frequently overwriting . . . . . " A similar lack of discipline, Dearborn argues, ruined *To Have and Have Not* (1937), when Hemingway yielded to warnings of libel (of Dos Passos, primarily) but failed to replace/rewrite at the points of deletion (361). His "weakest book," Dearborn protests, although commercially successful, was *Across the River and Into the Trees*—period! (513). Surprisingly, she can resist even indisputable success and uniform praise: of *The Old Man and the Sea*, Dearborn writes that it "lacked ambition and passion of his earlier work" and was "not a genuine earned representation of his art" (548).

An inappropriate biographical—as opposed to artistic—lack of discipline in this period (1933) involves Ernest, Mike Strater, and the submachine gun of the cover photo. Using the gun to kill sharks threatening hooked fish, Ernest shot a shark whose blood only attracted more sharks while Strater fought a fish. Strater landed the fish—even mutilated a record black marlin—but in photo sessions at the dock and later in *Time* and *Esquire* articles, Hemingway allowed, even furthered, the idea that the catch was essentially his, he having "spelled" a tiring Strater (346). Thus ended that friendship.

Hemingway's single greatest success, For Whom the Bell Tolls, 1940 (nearly 700,000 copies printed in America by 1943) was nominated for but denied the Pulitzer for its "sympathy" for communism and sexually explicit scenes. The 1940s end with Hemingway drinking "virtually without cease" (531) and facing a rising paranoia regarding his place as the writer of war fiction of his generation vs. Mailer, Vidal, Vance Bourjaily, Irwin Shaw, and James Jones; in 1948, ex-wife Martha Gellhorn publishes a war novel, The Wine of Astonishment.

The 1950s begin with Hotchner and Wallace Meyer working over the *Across the River and Into the Trees* manuscript for *Cosmopolitan*, but the decade is largely *biography* for Dearborn, emphasizing major published profiles by Malcolm Cowley (*Life* 1949) and Lillian Ross (*New Yorker* 1950). Pauline dies unexpectedly in 1951. Ernest: "I loved her very much for many years, and to hell with her faults"; Dearborn: "the single person in Ernest's life who loved him unequivocally" (545). *The Old Man and the Sea* wins the Pulitzer in 1953 and helps bring about the Nobel in 1954. Then, also that year, two plane crashes in Africa in two days deliver Hemingway the final concussive blows—following many serious head injuries (Dearborn focuses

particularly on the car crash and major concussion in London during the war).

The final years deal with the various states of what will be, posthumously, A Moveable Feast, Islands in the Stream, Garden of Eden, The Dangerous Summer, Under Kilimanjaro. Regardless, as Dearborn again demonstrates, the story here is biographical; her last fifty pages trace Hemingway's final descent into madness. The technical explanations and medical details may best be found and appreciated in Andrew Farah's Hemingway's Brain (also 2017), but the human dimension is captured in the unrelenting realistic details on Dearborn's final pages.

Dearborn's tale—as does Hemingway's life—abounds with ironies. Her reader likely remembers the excerpt on the jacket cover regarding how beautiful was Hemingway's mother, how "happy we all were as children" before "it all broke up," producing heaps of skeletons in the closet. As she says "truly," Hemingway's life would have "come off the rails": alcohol abuse, concussions, traumatic brain injuries—mental illness characterized by mania and depression. In a triumph of clarity and detail, Dearborn unspools this turbulent biography while offering throughout a continuing due diligence regarding this man, Ernest Hemingway, and his magnificent imaginative achievement.

## The Florida State University

#### WORKS CITED

Cohn, Louis Henry. A Bibliography of the Works of Ernest Hemingway. NY: Haskell House, 1973.

Hendrickson, Paul. Hemingway's Boat. NY: Vintage, 2012.

O'Hara, John. "The Author's Name Is Hemingway." Rev. of Ernest Hemingway's *Across the River and Into the Trees. New York Times Book Review* 10 Sept. 1950: 200.

### **REVIEW ESSAY: FLYOVER LIVES?**

#### MARCIA NOE

- The Way-Back Room: A Memoir of a Detroit Childhood, by Mary Minock. Huron, OH: Bottom Dog P, 2011. 215 pp.
- Detroit Hustle: A Memoir of Love, Life & Home, by Amy Haimerl. Philadelphia: Running P, 2016. 269 pp.
- *Love*, *Sex*, *and* 4-*H*, by Anne-Marie Oomen. Detroit: Wayne State UP, 2015. 220 pp.
- *The Art of the Wasted Day*, by Patricia Hampl. NY: Viking, 2018. 271 pp.
- Tuesday Mornings at the Trout Lily Café, by John Knoepfle. Springfield, IL: Christmas Publications, 2013. N.pag.
- *Here I Stand: The Education of David Pichaske*, by David Pichaske. Granite Falls, MN: Ellis P, 2015. 426 pp.

"But what of lives lived in the flyover?" asks Patricia Hampl in *The Art of the Wasted Day* (184). The memoirs discussed in this essay offer a partial answer to Hampl's question, illustrating the varieties of contemporary Midwestern experience—rural and urban, contemplative and active, cosmopolitan and regional—with one common denominator: a life inflected by a time and a place: the contemporary Midwest.

For Mary Minock, that time and place is Detroit in its 1950s heyday of factory whistles and freighters loaded with brand-new Cadillacs, Fort Street shops with their smorgasbord of consumer delights, and Vernor Highway honky-tonks full of southern auto workers spending the kind of money they would never see at home. Due to skillful pacing, well-placed, realistic dialogue, incisive character portrayals, and adroit use of the principles of selection and emphasis, this compelling memoir reads like a novel as it relates the story of a child who has to grow up too soon to care for a widowed mother with mental health issues that manifest as hoarding. Minock's continual struggles to clear out and claim for herself the eponymous

way-back room—a jumble of old newspapers and magazines, toys, antiques, clothes, books, Avon cosmetics and the detritus of every-day life—become the book's controlling metaphor for her fraught coming-of-age, marked by two main sources of stress and strife: her misery-suffused Catholic school days and the everyday frustrations inherent in dealing with a dysfunctional mother who resists every attempt to maintain an orderly and harmonious home life.

The Way-Back Room is rich in arresting details that enable the reader to empathize with Minock as she wrestles with the confusion and pain of her growing-up years, as seen in this description of her encounter with a nun:

One day Sister Florita was angrier than usual. Lunging down the aisle, she shouted, "Mary Rhodes!" She slapped me across the face, as she often did, yanked me up from my seat, again dragged me to the front of the room. Instead of shaking me and standing me up in the corner, this time she threw me against the blackboard. My body hit the chalk ledge and slid to the floor. The skirt of my uniform flew up, exposing my underpants to the class. (43)

Readers will find in *The Way-Back Room* not only a personal story and a family story, but also the story of a forever-vanished Detroit, the likes of which will not be seen again, despite the valiant efforts of its present-day revivers.

One of those present-day revivers is Amy Haimerl; her *Detroit Hustle* is a highly readable account of Haimerl's and her husband Karl Kaebnick's efforts to remodel and inhabit a decrepit historic home in an early twenty-first century Detroit, then in receivership, down several hundred thousand residents and saddled with a shrunken tax base that supported only sporadic police and fire protection, garbage pickup, and street maintenance. It also reveals a new Detroit aborning, as urban farmers, entrepreneurs, technology wizards, foodies, artisans and artists flocked to the new opportunities that the Detroit renaissance offered.

Haimerl clearly loves Detroit, yet just as clearly articulates the challenges faced by a city whose original residents sometimes feel pushed out by newcomers who don't acknowledge them in their rush to cash in on financial opportunities. "That's the real fear, if we get right down to it," Haimerl acknowledges, "a cultural gentrification . . . Will the things that this city valued and loved be shoved aside for me and mine? Or will we learn to coexist together, the new and the

old?" (226-27). Haimerl deftly weaves together several narrative strands: her working-class upbringing in Golden, Colorado; her earlier, less-than-successful sojourns in Brooklyn and Denver; and her current adventures in home improvement in Detroit, along with the city's past and recent troubled history, letting these strands inform one another, as seen in this evocative passage:

The warm sweetness of prairie grasses baking in the summer sun transports me back to the fields behind my grandparents' house. The almost licentious smell of the earth after an evening rainstorm is that of freshly irrigated crops. The intoxicating scent of honeysuckle vines climbing up chain-link fences and corrugated metal walls recalls the construction sites and scrap yards of my childhood. Rich wood smoke, curling through Detroit's sharp winter skies, is the smell of safety, of my mother. Grease, dirt and sweat mix together to create the same musky scent of work that was always caught in my dad's Carhartts. The smells of my past mingle with my future, overlapping and intertwining like a jazz riff so that Detroit seems inevitable now, as if I'd been searching for this place since before I knew I was looking. (17-18)

A third Michigan memoir, *Love*, *Sex and 4-H*, takes the reader to rural Oceana County, where Anne-Marie Oomen learns sewing and jam-making skills to build self-confidence through 4-H competitions. Oomen came of age in the 1960s, when girls still wore corsages to high school dances, watched *The Roy Rogers Show* and *The Lone Ranger* on television, and pleaded with parents to take "the car" for Friday night fun. Like Minock, Oomen attended Catholic school; unlike Minock, when she graduated from eighth grade, she transferred to a new school, where she battled the stigma that accrued to a farm girl from a poor family. Ironically, the skills Oomen learned in 4-H enabled her to carve a place for herself in the townie-dominated high school cliques that ostracized the country kids, as she was able to fashion cool clothes that helped her attract the townie boyfriends who were her ticket to the high school social whirl.

Oomen's memoir describes in step-by-step and unrelenting detail how to sew various garments and make jam, so much so that the reader, immersed in such *minutiae*, finds it challenging to discern the major emphases of the book. One of these emphases is Oomen's quest to learn about love and sex, knowledge she was not able to acquire in either 4-H or Catholic school; moreover, both institutions

informed her character with values and attitudes that were inimical to the experiences she so badly desired:

Through 4-H I had learned to make ever more bright dresses with simple lines that I could stitch up in just a few hours, so that I could answer the hunger rising in me. I had taken it with both hands. Look at me. Notice me. Love me. Standing against that were the oaths: head and heart and health and hands. I pledge. I pledge. Our Father who art in heaven. Those were the promises I had made every year since I was seven or eight. Between 4-H and the church, I was, as my father had wished, committed to the good. But here in the long hallway was flirting. Here was a skirt so short that if I bent over to pick up my books and lifted them to the top shelf of my locker, the snaps of the garter belt that held up my stockings would gleam."(92)

These tensions between the sacred and the profane, the urban and the rural continue to complicate Oomen's coming-of-age. Longing for a kiss from a would-be boyfriend, she slaps his face when the moment arrives; out with a gang of kids drinking and tooling through the back roads, she narrowly avoids a run-in with the cops by learning some survival skills not taught in Catholic school.

A strength of this memoir is that it encompasses larger tensions as well, offering not only an account of Anne-Marie's conflicted coming-of-age, but also of the growing pains of a nation: "If we had listened, we would have heard . . . the underpinnings of that culture shaking loose. Outside of that gym, beyond the town and the lakes, civil rights workers demonstrated, a war escalated, and protestors marched against that war on both east and west coasts" (124-25). Anne-Marie's adolescent conflicts and discoveries are played out against the Cuban missile crisis, the Kennedy assassination, the Detroit riots, giving additional depth and dimension to the book.

In contrast to the three memoirs previously discussed, Patricia Hampl's *The Art of the Wasted Day* focuses on the inner life, making a case for the value of leisure and reflecting on her St. Paul girlhood and how the time she spent there daydreaming under a beechnut tree helped her to construct an identity in which the life of the mind is primary. Hampl describes the state of mind induced by this kind of aimless woolgathering as "[t]he tendency to float, to depart, to *rest*" . . . (8), cherished because such daydreaming "*sees* things. Claims things, twirls them around, takes a good look. Possesses them. Embraces them. Makes something of them. Makes sense" (9). Hampl

opposes to this state, in which she experiences "self as a thinning, drifting cirrus cloud" (14), the kind of mindset characteristic of Benjamin Franklin, Jay Gatsby and other self-improvers and day organizers. She values a leisure ethic rather than a work ethic as the precondition to the state of negative capability that engenders new thinking, self-reflection and the subsequent construction of the self. The real to-do task, she writes, is to "waste your life in order to find it" (24).

Hampl asserts that the only way to achieve this goal is to undertake a journey. Her own travels in search of her "exemplars of leisure" take her to Freud's house in Vienna; to Iowa to replicate Dvorak's visit there; to Greece and Turkey to travel in the footsteps of St. Paul; to Lisieux and Assisi, seeking St. Therese and St. Francis; to England to find Julian of Norwich; to Amsterdam in pursuit of Anne Frank; to France for a visit to Montaigne's tower; and to a monastery in California. Her journeying is reminiscent of that of many a midwesterner who traveled in search of what Hampl calls the midwestern Elsewhere. "Maybe only a midwesterner can sustain this geographic passion over a lifetime," she muses, "the desire to be Elsewhere, even in the midst of a happy life . . . That deepest midwestern sense of place, the yearning to escape" (201). Yet Hampl appears not to be escaping from but escaping to, and finds that even as an adult, St. Paul, Minnesota, is a great place to waste a day.

As might be expected, *The Art of the Wasted Day* is beautifully written. The kind of linguistic virtuosity that seamlessly melds style and sense and that has made Hampl's reputation as one of the leading contemporary memoirists is in evidence in sentences such as this one: "Solitude is the beguiling illicit love luring us away from the proper marriage of domestic demands and delights or the civic responsibilities of citizenship" (237).

While Patricia Hampl travels the world, John Knoepfle discovers the world in a multicultural café in the middle of America. The Trout Lily Café in Springfield, Illinois, features Colombian and Guatamalan coffee, local art with a Chinese motif, a Spanish conversation group, visitors who have traveled or lived in Bolivia, Venezuela, Taiwan, and Ireland. While valuing the café's diversity, Knoepfle is also mindful that it is situated amid Illinois and Midwestern history: nearby are the law office of Lincoln and Herndon and the church where Mary Todd Lincoln worshipped. This tension between the global and the local animates Knoepfle's brief

memoir and nourishes the sense of connection and community that draws him to the café. His weekly musings, composed there during the fall and winter of 2006-2007, often reveal a poetic sensibility:

- "Now a spare change of people comes through the front door"
- "Singer sounds as if he is trying to swallow the lyrics upside down"
- "...a young woman steams for Sixth Street behind the red hot coal at the end of her cigarette"
- "This morning at five, there in the west a serenity of moonlight, golden moon caught for an instant in the weathered branches of a black locust"

These touches of poetry enrich Knoepfle's memoir, making it an apt companion piece for his 2015 volume of poems, *The Aloe of Evening*. Both books cap a distinguished career spanning six decades as poet, professor, broadcaster, social activist, and oral historian.

David Pichaske's voluminous autobiography, *Here I Stand*, covers his Italian and German ancestry; his boyhood in the East; his high school years in Springfield, Ohio; his time at Wittenberg and Ohio universities; his editorial work with the small presses he founded in Illinois, Spoon River Poetry Press and Ellis Press; and his career as professor of English at Bradley University in Peoria, Illinois, and Southwest State University in Marshall, Minnesota, where he won three Fulbright grants, helped to found a regional studies program, and published numerous books and articles.

No less readable for all its length, *Here I Stand* offers frank and forthright social, political, and cultural commentary. Pichaske is a big fan of his Lutheran minister father, Camille Paglia, Colonel John S. Mosby, Henry David Thoreau, and Bob Dylan and has a low opinion of abstract art, academic feminists, online courses, postmodernists, liberals, and CEO-type university administrators. Coming through loud and clear is his dated take on the inequities inherent in gendered power relations that third- and-fourth-wave feminists have successfully brought to the forefront of the contemporary conversation.

Published approximately two years before the #MeToo and Times Up movements that ignited the fourth wave of feminism, Pichaske's book waxes nostalgic for the Woodstock era, when the mores of the sexual revolution elided the victims of rape, harassment, discrimination, and assault. As might be expected, the author of *Beowult to Beatles* and *The Poetry of Rock* asserts, "I remain wedded to the sixties, with attendant values and behaviors" (155). The thinking of many sixties activists has evolved over the decades to embrace a more nuanced and complex view of gender; however, Pichaske remains stuck in a midcentury mindset: "I nicknamed [Chloe Hall] 10 because she is a 10" (302) and "I support women myself, but I support the good-looking, independent, intelligent women" (334). Sweeping, unsupported generalizations such as, "[t]he truth is that women inside of post-World War II academia experienced very little discrimination . . . ." (335) exemplify what logicians call invincible ignorance and William Lloyd Garrison called intelligent wickedness and are unworthy of anyone who purports to be a serious scholar and academician.

In refreshing contrast to Pichaske's antiquated and tone-deaf pronouncements on gender is his discussion of globalization. Here Pichaske was ahead of the curve by decades, with Fulbrights in Poland, Latvia, and Mongolia, where he furthered the educations and careers of many students, assisting them in their efforts to continue their studies in the United States, as well as facilitating study abroad for students at Southwest State. At once a regionalist and an internationalist, Pichaske here shows that he is capable of the kind of complex conceptualizing and critical thinking that is so sadly lacking in his approach to gender. Although he is a proponent of internationalism, he can also see the downside:

In the countryside, I am told, Mongolia has traded herding for mining, to such an extent that raw beef in the Narantuul butcher shops has increased from about 50 cents a pound when I was there to over \$3. Extensive mining operations have reduced the already scarce supply of water in the countryside, poisoned much of what remains, and trashed the landscape with tailings. What, I wonder gloomily, hath capitalism wrought? (304)

Although this book could have been more judiciously edited and carefully proofread, it makes for lively reading, despite its undue emphasis on its author's hobby horses and *bête noirs*.

Anyone valiant enough to tackle all six of these autobiographical works will set forth on a daunting but rewarding task that will pay off in a better grasp of what Midwestern life has been like for the better part of seven decades. These so-called flyover lives are not isolated in the Midwest; rather, they intersect with those of Americans from other regions and citizens of other countries and with events occurring not only in the heartland but all over the world. Can we really talk about flyover lives in a globalized twenty-first century marked by migration and digital connectivity? The six books reviewed in this essay handily give the lie to that tired stereotype.

The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

# ANNUAL BIBLIOGRAPHY OF MIDWESTERN LITERATURE, 2016

ROBERT BEASECKER, EDITOR Grand Valley State University

This bibliography includes primary and secondary sources of Midwestern literary genres published, for the most part, during 2016. Criteria for inclusion of authors are birth or residence within the twelve-state area that defines the Midwest. Fiction and poetry using Midwestern locales are included irrespective of their authors' ties with this region. Primary sources are listed alphabetically by author, including (if applicable) designations of locale within square brackets at the end of each citation. However, because of space constraints, primary source materials are limited to separately-published works; those appearing in literary journals and magazines are generally not included. Secondary sources, usually journal articles, books, or doctoral dissertations, are listed by subject; critical editions of Midwestern authors will be found here as well.

The third section lists *Library of America* editions of Midwestern authors issued in 2016; and periodicals published for the first time in 2016 that relate in some way to Midwestern literature, either in subject, content, or locale, are listed alphabetically by title in the fourth and final section of this bibliography.

Not included in this bibliography are the following types of material: works only published in electronic format; reprints or reissues of earlier works, except for some new or revised editions; baccalaureate or masters theses; entries in reference books; separate contents of collected essays or Festschriften; audio or video recordings; electronic databases; and internet websites which have the tendency to be unstable or ephemeral.

Abbreviations used in the citations denoting genre and publication types are as follows:

A Anthology jrnl Journalism

| bibl | Bibliography    | juv  | Juvenile fiction      |
|------|-----------------|------|-----------------------|
| biog | Biography       | lang | Language; linguistics |
| corr | Correspondence  | M    | Memoir                |
| crit | Criticism       | N    | Novel                 |
| D    | Drama           | P    | Poetry                |
| gen  | General studies | pub  | Publishing; printing  |
| hist | History         | rev  | Review essay          |
| I    | Interview(s)    | S    | Short fiction         |

Citations for novels, poetry, short stories, memoirs, and other types of literature about the Midwest, as well as those written by Midwestern authors, are continually sought by the editor for inclusion in this annual bibliography. Please send them to Robert Beasecker, Director of Special Collections, Grand Valley State University Libraries, 1 Campus Drive, Allendale, Michigan 49401.

# ANNUAL BIBLIOGRAPHY OF MIDWESTERN LITERATURE, 2016

### PRIMARY SOURCES

Aames, Avery. For Cheddar or Worse (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Ohio] Aaron, Rachel. No Good Dragon Goes Unpunished (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Abbott, E.F. Nettie and Nellie Crook: Orphan Train Sisters (juv). NY: Feiwel and Friends, 2016. [Kan.]

Abbott, Kristi. Kernel of Truth (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Ohio]

Abbott, Patricia. Shot in Detroit (N). Hoboken, N.J.: Polis Books, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Abell, Kelly. Guardians of Spirit Rock (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [S.D.]

Acker, Rick. *Dead Man's Rule* (N). Grand Haven, Mich.: Waterfall Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Adams, Elizabeth. When There's a Will (N). NY: Guideposts, 2016. [Ohio]

Adamson, D.J. Suppose (N). S.l.: Horatio Press, 2016. [Iowa]

Agee, Jonis. The Bones of Paradise (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Neb.]

Agranoff, David. Punk Rock Ghost Story (N). Portland, Or.: Deadite Press, 2016. [Ind.]

Ah'Mareia. Dirty Red (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Alan, Isabella. Murder, Handcrafted (N). NY: Obsidian, 2016. [Ohio]

Alberts, Heath D., ed. Forest City Stories (A). Rockford, Ill.: Digital Ninjas, 2106. [Rockford, Ill.]

Alden, Gloria. Blood Red Poinsettias (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ohio]

Alexander, Johnnie. When Love Arrives (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Revell, 2016. [Ohio]

Alexis, Crystal. Lies, Karma and Crossing the Wrong Chick (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Allen, Nancy. The Wages of Sin (N). NY: Witness Impulse, 2016. [Mo.]

Allen, Sue. Water beyond the Bridge (N). S.l.: Mackinac Memories, 2016. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Allison, Jo. *The Good Old Summertime* (N). Bristol, Va.: Old Underwood Publishing, 2016. [Mo.]

- Heaven Will Protect the Working Girl (N). Bristol, Va.: Old Underwood Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]
- St. Louie Slow Drag (N). Bristol, Va.: Old Underwood Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]
   Alter, Judy. The Gilded Cage (N). Ft. Worth, Tex.: Alter Ego Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Altom, Laura Marie. *The Cowboy SEAL's Jingle Bell Baby* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [N.D.]

Amaral, Tatiana. *A Descoberta do Prazer* (N). Carapicuiba: Pandorg A, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Amis, Fedora. *Mayhem at Buffalo Bill's Wild West* (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2016. [Sedalia, Mo.]

Anderson, Brittany. Half Chance (N). S.I.: B. Anderson, 2016. [Wis.]

Andersen, D.L. Ben's Christmas Treasury (N). Randleman, N.C.: D&D Enterprise Publishing, 2016. [III.]

Anderson, Kurt. Devour (N). NY: Pinnacle Books, 2016.

Anderson, Robert Dean. *Dry Hole in Laughing Waters* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Andrews, R. Barry. *The New Recruit* (N). S.I.: R. Andrews, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Andriacco, Dan. Erin Go Bloody (N). London: MX Publishing, 2016. [Ohio]

Angel, Traci. Kansas City Boo! (juv). St. Louis, Mo.: Reedy Press, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Angela, Mary. An Act of Murder (N). Seattle, Wash.: Camel Press, 2016. [S.D.]

Aras, Gint. *The Fugue* (N). Chicago: Chicago Center for Literature and Photography, 2015. [Cicero, Ill.]

Arcangelini, M.J. Room Enough (P). Elyria, Ohio: NightBallet Press, 2016.

Armstrong, Kelley. Betrayals (N). Toronto: Random House Canada, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Arnold, Joel. A Wrinkle in Crime (S). Minneapolis: Studio City Media, 2016. [Midwest]

Arntson, Eric. *Prose and Poetry from the Heartland* (A). Dickinson, N.D.: C. Arntson, 2016. [N.D.]

Arrow, Robert see Parmley, Debra

Ash, Stephanie Wilbur. *The Annie Year* (N). Los Angeles: Unnamed Press, 2016. [Iowa]

Ashenden, Jackie. Dirty for Me (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

—. Wrong for Me (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Atchison, Michael. Mellow Submarine (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ill.]

Austin, Lynn. Waves of Mercy (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2016. [Holland, Mich.]

Austin, Nancy. Remnants of Warmth (P). Hemet, Calif.: Kelsay Books, 2016.

Austin, Winter. Born to Die (N). Blue Ash, Ohio: Crimson Romance, 2016. [Iowa]

Babcock, Derinda. *In Search of Destiny* (N). Atlanta, Ga.: Elk Lake Publishing, 2016. [Kan.] Bachus, Richard C. *Into No Man's Land* (N). Ashland, Or.: Hellgate Press, 2016. [Mich.] Bailey, Tessa. *Boiling Point* (N). Fort Collins, Colo.: Entangled Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, III.]

-. Raw Redemption (N). Fort Collins, Colo.: Entangled Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Baker, Keith R. Bridget's Story (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Wis.]

Baker, Lisa Jones. Rebecca's Bouquet (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Ill.]

Baker, Shannon. Stripped Bare (N). NY: Forge, 2016. [Neb.]

Baldwin, Richard L. A Cruise to Die For (N). Haslett, Mich.: Buttonwood Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Balson, Ronald H. Karolina's Twins (N). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2016 [Chicago, Ill.]

Balzo, Sandra. To the Last Drop (N). Sutton: Severn House, 2016. [Wis.]

 $Bancks, Bob.\ \textit{There Are Bears}\ (N).\ Charleston, S.C.:\ CreateSpace, 2016.\ [Maquoketa, Iowa]$ 

Banks, Domaneque. *A Chicago Hood Love* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Banta, Gwen. The Fly Strip (N). Grapevine, Tex.: Waldorf Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Barnes, Emily. *The Fine Art of Murder* (N). NY: Crooked Lane Books, 2016. [Edina, Minn.] Barsotti, Scott. *Single Version* (N). San Francisco: Quill, 2016.

Baskin, Nora Raleigh. *Nine, Ten* (juv). NY: Atheneum Books for Young Readers, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Bastian, James. Wisconsin Logging Camp, 1921 (N). Boulder, Colo.: Trails Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Bastian, Kimberlee Ann. *The Breedling and the City in the Garden* (juv). Minneapolis: Wise Ink Creative Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Bateman, Marlene. For Sale by Owner (N). American Fork, Utah: Covenant Communications, 2016. [Lake Forest, Ill.]

Baue, Frederic W. The Pilgrim (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Pergola Press, 2016. [Mo.]

Bauer, Joan. Soar (juv). NY: Viking Press, 2016. [Ohio]

Bazier, Salome. Revenge of a Broken Heart (N). S.l.: Silver Dynasty Publications, 2016. [Gary, Ind.]

Beckstrand, Jennifer. A Bee in Her Bonnet (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Wis.]

-. Like a Bee to Honey (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Wis.]

-. Sweet as Honey (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Beetner, Eric. Leadfoot (N). S.1.: 280 Steps, 2016. [Iowa]

Bell, C.D. Weregirl (juv). Waitsfield, Vt.: Chooseco, 2016. [Mich.]

Bello, Mark M. Betrayal of Faith (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Mich.; Ohio]

Bement, Jean. *Margaret the Mouse and the Pink Schoolhouse* (juv). Mason, Mich.: Mason Area Historical Society, 2016. [Mason, Mich.]

Benator, Ilene B. Schizo: Hidden in Plain Sight (N). Grapevine, Tex.: Waldorf Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Bender, Jeanne. Flying High (juv). Seattle: Pina Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Benidt, Bruce Weir. The Geezer Squad (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Minn.]

Bennett, Jules. *His Secret Baby Bombshell* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Benson, Tyler. The Adventures of Onyx and the Saginaw River Ice Rescuers (juv). Gloucester, Va.: Ensign Benson Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Bentham, Dev. Whistle Blower (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Dreamspinner Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Benvenuto, Joyce. Poem Journey (P). Holt, Mich.: Thunder Bay Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Beverly, Bill. *Dodgers* (N). NY: Crown Publishers, 2016. [Wis.]

Beverly-Whittemore, Miranda. June (N). NY: Crown Publishers, 2016. [Ohio]

Birchler, Wanda. Suzie Slither's Woods (juv). S.l.: LitFire Publishing, 2016. [Mo.]

Birr, Nathan. God, Girls, Golf & the Gridiron (Not Always in That Order) ... a Love Story (N). S.l.: Beacon Books, 2016. [Neb.]

Bivald, Katarina. *The Readers of Broken Wheel Recommend* (N). Naperville, Ill.: Landmark, 2015. [Iowa]

BlaccTopp. Gage (N). Port St. Lucie, Fla.: BlaccStarr Media Group, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Black, Lisa. That Darkness (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Blake, Deborah. Wickedly Powerful (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2016. [S.D.]

Blake, Toni. *Christmas in Destiny* (N). NY: Avon Books, 2016. [Ohio]

Blanton, Delbert. *The Bachelor Intellectual* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kokomo, Ind.]

Bleeker, Emily. When I'm Gone (N). Seattle, Wash.: Lake Union Publishing, 2016. [Mich.]

Blinn, Mary. When Word and Image Run Away (P). Elmwood Park, Ill.: After Hours Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Boaz, Doniella. An Awful Grace (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Iowa]

Boero, Lisa. Kidnappers and Nerdy Girls Tie the Knot (N). Marshfield, Wis.: Nerdy Girl Press, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Bommersbach, Jana. Funeral Hotdish (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [N.D.]

Booth, Claire. The Branson Beauty (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2016. [Branson, Mo.]

Boruch, Marianne. Eventually One Dreams the Real Thing (P). Port Townsend, Wash.: Copper Canyon Press, 2016.

Bouchard, Camille. *Cahokia* (juv). Montreal: Les Éditions du Boréal, 2016. [Ill.]

Boyd, Laine. Unharmonious (N). Lincoln, Neb.: Ballad Publishing, 2014. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Bradley, Sarah J. Missing in Manitowoc (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Manitowoc, Wis.]

Bradley, Tito M. Reciprocation (N). S.L.: Bradley Publishing, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Branham, Andrew C. Parched (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ohio]

Brewster, Tom. The Hung Jury (N). Pensacola, Fla.: World Castle Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

Brice, Debra Sue. *Icing* (N). S.l.: D. Brice, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Bridges, John. Murder in South Bend (N). Evansville, Ind.: MT Publishing, 2016. [South Bend, Ind.1

Broeren, Ben. North Side Hellion (N). Chicago: B. Broeren, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Brookins, Carl. The Case of the Stolen Case (N). S.L.: Brookins Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Brown, Duffy. Braking for Bodies (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Brown, Joyce Ann. Nine Lifelines (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.1

Brown, Liza. Center Courtship (N). Cheltenham, Md.: Intrigue Publishing, 2016. [Massillon, Ohio]

Brown, Scott. Our Home, Kansas City (juv). Kansas City, Mo.: Spirit Marketing, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Brownley, Margaret. Calico Spy (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Kan.] Brunstetter, Jean see Brunstetter, Wanda E.

Brunstetter, Wanda E. and Jean Brunstetter. The Betrayed Fiancée (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016, [Ohio]

- —. The Divided Family (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ohio]
- —. The English Son (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ohio]
- —. The Missing Will (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ohio]
- —. The Restoration (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ill.]
- -. The Selfless Act (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ohio]
- —. The Stubborn Father (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ohio]

Bubany, Midge. Crow Wing Dead (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Buckley, Julia. A Dark and Stormy Murder (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Ind.]

Budlong Woods [Ill.] Writers. You Don't Know Us (A). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. Bujold, Lois McMaster. Gentleman Jole and the Red Queen (N). Riverdale, N.Y.: Baen, 2016.

-. Penric's Demon (N). Burton, Mich.: Subterranean Press, 2016.

Bunn, Cullen. Blood Feud (N). Portland, Or.: Oni Press, 2016. [Mo.]

Burck, Charlene. Lobster for Breakfast (N). Pennsauken, N.J.: BookBaby, 2016. [Minn.]

Burns, Mary. The Reason for Time (N). Forest Park Ill.: Allium Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Buzzelli, Elizabeth Kane. A Most Curious Murder (N). NY: Crooked Lane Books, 2016.

[Mich.]

Byrne, Wendy. *Nearly Dead in Iowa* (N). Los Gatos, Calif.: Gemma Halliday Publishing, 2016. [Iowa]

Byrnes, Jenna. Page's Price (N). Lincoln, Lincs.: Pride Publishing, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Cabot, Meg. The Boy Is Back (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Ind.]

Cadle, Lou. Storm (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ohio]

Camalliere, Pat. *The Mystery at Black Partridge Woods* (N). Northfield, Ill.: Amika Press, 2016. [Ill.]

Cameron, W. Bruce. Repo Madness (N). NY: Forge, 2016. [Mich.]

Cangany, Jim. Take Two (N). Los Angeles: Penner Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

-. Time Out (N). Los Angeles: Penner Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Canin, Ethan. A Doubter's Almanac (N). NY: Random House, 2016. [Mich.; Ohio]

Cannon-Holt, Ka'Trina E. *A Rainbow across St. Louis Skies* (N). S.l.: WaveCloud, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Carl, JoAnna. *The Chocolate Bunny Brouhaha* (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Mich.]

Carlisle, Anna. Dark Road Home (N). NY: Crooked Lane Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Carlson, David. *Enter by the Narrow Gate* (N). Seattle, Wash.: Coffee Town Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Carmen, Roya. The Ground Rules (N). Los Angeles: Omnific Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

—. The Ground Rules: Rewritten (N). Los Angeles: Omnific Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

—. The Ground Rules: Undone (N). Los Angeles: Omnific Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Carroll, Paul. *God & Other Poems: Final Poems* (P). Ed. Maryrose Carroll and Dan Campion. Vilas, N.C.: Big Table Books, 2016.

Carter, Blossom. Unexpected Crossroads (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Cary, Gemma. When I Grow up, I'm Going to Play for the Michigan State Spartans (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [East Lansing, Mich.]

Casanova, Mary. *Ice-Out* (juv). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2016. [Minn.]

Case, Arletta Lowe. *Journey through a Labyrinth* (N). S.I.: ALC Books, 2016. [New Harmony, Ind.]

Cass, Laurie. Cat with a Clue (N). NY: Obsidian, 2016. [Mich.]

Castillo, Linda. Among the Wicked (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2016. [Ohio]

Catron, Derek. *Trail Angel* (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2016. [Neb.]

Cattapan, A.J. 7 Riddles to Nowhere (N). Ladson, S.C.: Vinspire Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Cavanaugh, Sylvia. Staring through My Eyes (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2016.

Celestin, Ray. Dead Man's Blues (N). London: Mantle, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Cervantes, Angela. Allie, First at Last (juv). NY: Scholastic Press, 2016. [Kan.]

Chabot, Marlene. Death of the Naked Lady (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Duluth, Minn.]

Champan, Brett. Ride with Me (N). Chicago: NorthWaters Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Champlin, Tim. Mark Twain Speaking from the Grave (N). St. Charles, Mo.: High Hill Press, 2016. [Clemens, Samuel L.]

Chandler, Jessie. *Blood Money Murder* (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Bella Books, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Charles, Ann. A Wild Fright in Deadwood (N). Ariz.: A. Charles, 2016. [Deadwood, S.D.]

Charles, Lynn. *Black Dust* (N). NY: Interlude Press, 2016. [Ind.]

Charles, Nicholas D. Bitter Honey (N). Hayward, Wis.: A.N. Charles, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Charter, Curt. Bridgeport: A Chicago Mystery (N). S.l.: C. Charter, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Chattam, Maxime. Que ta Volonté Soit Faite (N). Paris: Albin Michel, 2015. [Midwest]

Chevalier, Tracy. At the Edge of the Orchard (N). NY: Viking, 2016. [Ohio]

Civiok, Mary Anne. Squall Line (N). Tucson, Ariz.: Wheatmark, 2016. [Mich.]

Clipston, Amy. The Cherished Quilt (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Zondervan, 2016. [Ohio]

Cochran, Leslie H. Sax Club (N). Morgan Hill, Calif.: Bookstand Publishing, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Cochran, Peg. Berry the Hatchet (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Mich.]

-. No Farm, No Foul (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Mich.]

Coco, Nancy. All You Need Is Fudge (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Coffman, Kyle. Hell's Road (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ill.]

Cohen, Lane. Below Par (N). Lakewood, Colo.: TWB Press, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Coker, M.K. Dead News: A Dakota Mystery (N). S.I.: M.K. Coker, 2016. [S.D.]

Colbert, Sandra M. *The Reason* (N). Rolling Meadows, Ill.: Windy City Publishers, 2016. [Ill.]

Cole, Kevin L. Late Summer Plums (P). Sioux Falls, S.D.: Scurfpea Publishing, 2016. [S.D.]

Cole, Steve. Citizen Cárdenas (N). Minneapolis: North Loop Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Collins, Kate. Moss Hysteria (N). NY: Obsidian, 2016. [Ind.]

Collins, Martha. Admit One: An American Scrapbook (P). Pittsburgh: U Pittsburgh P, 2016.

Collins, Max Allan. *Quarry in the Black* (N). London: Hard Case Crime, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.; Wis.]

Collins, Michael. *The Death of All Things Seen* (N). London: Head of Zeus, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Combs, Tom. Hard to Breathe (N). Plymouth, Minn.: Evoke Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Conger, Trace. The Prison Guard's Son (N). S.1.: Black Mill Books, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Conner, Declan. Lethal Trade (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Connor, Leslie. All Rise for the Honorable Perry T. Cook (juv). NY: Katherine Tegen Books, 2016. [Neb.]

Conway, Martha. Sugarland (N). San Francisco: Noontime Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Cools, Joseph. Leo and Me (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ill.]

Cooney, Jeanne. *A Potluck of Murder and Recipes* (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Copeland, Lori. *The Preacher's Lady* (N). Eugene, Or.: Harvest House Publishers, 2016. [Wis.]

Copland, Craig Stephen. A Scarlet Trail of Murder (N). Washington, D.C.: Conservative Growth, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Corley, Kevin. Throw out the Water (N). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Hard Ball Press, 2016. [Ill.]

Courtemanche, Joseph. Assault on Saint Agnes (N). Greenwood, Wis.: Athanatos, 2016. [St. Paul, Minn.]

Cowie, Douglas. *Noon in Paris, Eight in Chicago* (N). Brighton: Myriad Editions, 2016. [Algren, Nelson]

Cox, Michelle. A Girl Like You (N). Berkeley, Calif.: She Writes Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] — A Ring of Truth (N). Berkeley, Calif.: She Writes Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Cox, Todd Michael. Iowa (N). S.l.: Sybil Press, 2016. [Iowa]

Craft, Michael. Inside Dumont (N). Rancho Mirage, Calif.: Questover Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Crane, Daniel A. Girl with Egg Basket (N). Manchester, Vt.: DartFrog Books, 2016. [Ohio]

Cronk, Donna. That Sweet Place (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]

Cronn-Mills, Kirstin. *Original Fake* (juv). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Cross, Daniel. Rabbit's Foot (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Ind.]

Crouch, Blake. Dark Matter (N). NY: Crown Publishers, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Cruikshank, Sharon. *Little Spider's Journey* (juv). Chicago: Heavenly Enterprises Midwest, 2016.

```
Cullinan, Heidi. Enjoy the Dance (N). Ames, Iowa: H. Cullinan, 2016. [Minn.] — Santa Baby (N). Ames, Iowa: H. Cullinan, 2016. [Minn.]
```

D'Agosta, Gina. Sinners, Saints, and Scratch Tickets (N). Arlington Hts., Ill.: GMDbooks, 2016. [Neb.]

2016. [Neb.]
D'Alessio, Alice. *Walking the Tracks* (P). Madison, Wis.: Fireweed Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Daley, James, ed. *Chicago Stories* (S). Mineola, N.Y.: Dover Publications, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] DalRae, Aliya. *Sweet Vengeance* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ohio]

Dalton, Quinn. *Midnight Bowling* (N). Durham, N.C.: Carolina Wren Press, 2016. [Sandusky, Ohio]

Daniels, Casey. Graveyard Shift (N). Surrey: Severn House, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Daniels, Phoenix. *Creed: Eyewitness* (N). S.l.: Jessica Watkins Presents, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Dathan, Naomi. *Whither Thou Goest, I Will Go* (N). Bellingham, Wash.: Kirkdale Press, 2016. [Neb.]

Davidson, Anya. *Band for Life* (N). Seattle, Wash.: Fantagraphics Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Davidson, MaryJanice. *Danger, Sweetheart* (N). NY: St. Martin's Griffin, 2016. [N.D.]

— . *Deja Who?* (N). NY: Berkley Sensation, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]Davies, Danny. A Rainbow Together (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Publishing, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Davis, K.R. Twisted Despair (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Tuscola, Ill.]

Dawson, Jennifer. As Good as New (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Day, John R. Man on the Fence (N). Jackson, Mich.: Cowhead Publishing Co., 2016. [Mich.]

Day, Maddie. Grilled for Murder (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Day, Patrick J. *Arm in Arm with the Holy Spirit* (N). Buffalo, Minn.: Pyramid Publishers, 2016. [Minn.]

Dean, Janet. The Bounty Hunter's Redemption (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2016. [Ind.]

Deaver, Philip F. Forty Martyrs (N). Orlando, Fla.: Burrow Press, 2016. [Tuscola, III.] DeCamp, Alison. I Almost Died. Again (juv). NY: Crown Books, 2016. [Mich.]

DeGree, Linda. *The Sense of It* (N). NY: Page Publishing, 2016. [Dubuque, Iowa]

-. Some Sense of It (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2016. [Dubuque, Iowa]

Dennis, Pat. Dead by Chance (N). Minneapolis: Penury Press, 2016. [Deadwood, S.D.]

De Witt, Karen. *Quilting Warriors: Nedra & Lettie* (N). Matteson, Ill.: Frame Masters, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Díaz, Carmela. El Edén de las Musas (N). Madrid: Tombooktu, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Diller, Janelle. *Never Enough Flamingos* (N). Colorado Springs, Colo.: WorldTrek, 2016. [Kan.]

Dixon, Jules. *Chaps* (N). S.l.: Evernight Publishing, 2016. [Neb.]

-. Spurs (N). S.l.: Evernight Publishing, 2016. [Neb.]

Djukpen, Richard O. Shadows of the Mind (P). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2016. [Wis.]

Donaldson, Beth. Just a Taste (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ohio]

—. Something to Talk About (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ohio]

Donat, Mary Ellen. *In the Shadow of Her Hat* (N). Harlingen, Tex.: Sarah Book, 2016. [Richmond, Ind.]

Donelan, Brenda. Art of Deception (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [S.D.]

Donlon, Bill and Dennis Foley, eds. We Speak Chicagoese: Stories and Poems by Chicago Writers (A). Chicago: Side Street Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Dopson, Lorraine. Hard Road Home (N). Bismarck, N.D.: Angel Fire Press, 2016. [N.D.]

Doran, A.K. Yours Eternally (N). S.l.: A.K. Doran Publishing, 2016.

Douglas, Abi G. Necessaries (N). S.l.: A. Douglas, 2016. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

Dower, Tricia. Becoming Lin (N). Halfmoon Bay, B.C.: Caitlin Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Doyle, Brian. Chicago (N). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Drake, Jocelynn and Rinda Elliott. *Shatter* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

-. Torch (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Drexler, Jan. Mattie's Pledge (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Revell, 2016. [Ind.]

Drnaso, Nick. Beverly (N). Montreal: Drawn & Quarterly, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Dufresne, Jerilyn. Can You Picture This? (N). S.l.: eFitzgerald Publishing, 2016. [Quincy, Ill.]

- -. Where Is Henderson? (N). S.l.: eFitzgerald Publishing, 2016. [Quincy, Ill.]
- -. Who's the Rogue? (N). S.l.: eFitzgerald Publishing, 2016. [Quincy, Ill.]
- —. Will You Marry Me? (N). S.l.: eFitzgerald Publishing, 2016. [Quincy, Ill.]

Dunshee, Clint H. *Mackinac Triangle* (N). Swartz Creek, Mich.: Tell-Tale Publishing Group, 2016. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Durand, Anna. Dangerous in a Kilt (N). Lake Linden, Mich.: Jacobsville Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Durham, Chuck. Son of a Brave (juv). NY: Page Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

Durkee, Adela Crandall. A Ship of Pearl (N). Oakwood Hills, Ill.: Black Tortoise, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Dvorak, Eileen Eldeen. *A Cloud Came down and Sat on the Ground* (juv). Bloomington, Ind.: Archway Publishing, 2016. [Duluth, Minn.; Superior, Wis.]

D'Vore, Scarlet. Perfect: The Call (N). S.I.: Riley T. Publishing, 2016. [Grand Blanc, Mich.]

-. Perfect: The Revolt (N). S.l.: Riley T. Publishing, 2016. [Grand Blanc, Mich.]

Dwyer, David. Unholy Choices (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Dylan, Bob. The Lyrics, 1961-2012 (P). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2016.

Dymmoch, Michael. Courtin' Murder in West Wheeling (N). NY: Diversion Books, 2016. [Ill.]

Earles, Heather. *To Know Her Calling* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: WestBow Press, 2016. [N.D.] Eby, Tanya. *In the Garden Room* (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Blunder Woman, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Edwards, Idella Pearl. A Vacation to Remember (juv). Marion, Ill.: I. Edwards, 2016. [Mich.] Eger, Julie C. Eeny Meeny Criminy Crow (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Ehmke, Liesl, et al. *A Mourning Hollow* (D). O'Fallon, Mo.: Polychoron Press, 2016. [Mo.]

Eisenberg, Alan. *Crossing the Line* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Elliott, Rinda see Drake, Jocelynn

Ellison, November. Beacon (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Newark, Ohio]

Ellman, Michael. *Code-One Dancing: Medicine, Murder, Revenge* (N). Rolling Meadows, Ill.: Windy City Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ellsworth, John. *Michael Gresham* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] —. *Secrets Girls Keep* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Epp, William. At the End of the Day (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Madison, Wis.]

Epstein, Joseph. Frozen in Time (S). Lanham, Md.: Taylor Trade Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Erb, Gene. Digging Bones (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Neb.]

Erdrich, Louise. *LaRose* (N). NY: HarperCollins, 2016. [N.D.]

—. Makoons (juv). NY: HarperCollins, 2016. [Dak.]

Erganian, Marylin and Nshan Erganian. *Desperate Reunion...the Promise* (N). S.l.: Amazing Things Press, 2016. [St. Joseph, Mo.]

Erganian, Nshan see Erganian, Marylin

Erickson, Mary Ellen. Dontcha Know? (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Minn.]

Ernst, Kathleen. A Memory of Muskets (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2016. [Wis.]

Ervin, Keisha. St. Louis (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Eskens, Allen. *The Heavens May Fall* (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Estes, Peggy. Red August (N). S.l.: Girl in the Middle Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

Estleman, Loren D. Brazen (N). NY: Forge Books, 2016.

- -. Cape Hell (N). NY: Forge Books, 2016.
- Desperate Detroit and Stories of Other Dire Places (S). Blue Ash, Ohio: Tyrus Books, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]
- Shoot (N). NY: Forge Books, 2016. Etter, Carrie. Scar (P). Bristol, Ill.: Shearsman Books, 2016. [Ill.]

Evans, Angela. Hiding in Plain Sight (N). S.1.: Evernight Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

Evans, Janet. The Missing Corpse (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]

-. The Mystery in White (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Evans, Katy. Ladies Man (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. Womanizer (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Everest, Angelina. Five O'Clock (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Falligant, Erin. *Music in My Heart* (juv). Middleton, Wis.: American Girl, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Fantaskey, Beth. *Isabel Feeney: Star Reporter* (juv). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Fargo, Ford, et al. Luck of the Draw (S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Farrow, Sharon. Dying for Strawberries (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Fedel, Sabrina. *Leaving Kent State* (juv). NY: Harvard Square Editions, 2016. [Kent, Ohio] Fedorchek, Robert M. *The Beach* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Fee, Russell. A Dangerous Remedy (N). Oak Park, Ill.: Boreas Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Feehan, Christine. Shadow Rider (N). NY: Jove Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Fell, Ann Christine. Sundrop Sonata (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Fernald, Cort. Sisters' Secret (N). Omaha, Neb.: C. Fernald, 2014. [Park Forest, Ill.]

Ferrell, Kay. Love Just Ain't Enough (N). S.1.: Shan Presents, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ferris, Emil. My Favorite Thing Is Monsters (N). Seattle: Fantagraphics Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ferris, Monica. Knit Your Own Murder (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Minn.]

Fields, Jan. Law & Old Order (N). Berne, Ind.: Annie's, 2016. [Ind.]

Fields, L.A. Homo Superiors (N). Maple Shade, N.J.: Lethe Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Fields, Vincent. Hoshoku (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Marion, Ill.]

Fine, Sarah. Reliquary (N). Seattle, Wash.: 47North, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.; Wis.]

-. Splinter (N). Seattle, Wash.: 47North, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Finger, Catherine M. Cleansed by Death (N). S.l.: Anchored Productions, 2016. [Ill.]

—. Shattered by Death (N). S.l.: Anchored Productions, 2016. [III.]

Finger, Stan. Fallen Trees (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Firer, Susan. *The Transit of Venus* (P). Omaha, Neb.: Backwaters Press, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Fisher, Mary Frances. *Paradox Forged in Blood* (N). Bigfork, Mont.: Cambron, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Flagg, Fannie. The Whole Town's Talking (N). NY: Random House, 2016. [Mo.]

Fleming-Willis, Linda. *Poppa's Ring* (juv). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2016. [Ohio] Floody. David. The Colour of Pride (N). Victoria, B.C.: Implesion Press, 2016. [Detroit

Floody, David. *The Colour of Pride* (N). Victoria, B.C.: Implosion Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Floyd, Jacie. Everybody Knows (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [III.]

Fluke, Joanne. Christmas Caramel Murder (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

—. Wedding Cake Murder (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Ford, George F. Return to Mapleton (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Abbott Press, 2016. [Ind.]

Ford, Rob. Herschel Takes Flight (juv). Elk Rapids, Mich.: Bookability of Michigan, 2016. [Mich.]

Foster, Alyson. Heart Attack Watch (S). NY: Bloomsbury USA, 2016.

Foster, Emily. How Not to Fall (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Bloomington, Ind.]

Foster, Lori. Don't Tempt Me (N). Don Mills, Ont.: HQN Books, 2016. [Ohio]

Fowkes, Carole. *Plateful of Murder* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Fox Valley [Ill.] Writers Group. *Phantasms' Door* (S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. France, Emily. *Signs of You* (juv). NY: Soho Teen, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Frangello, Gina. Every Kind of Wanting (N). Berkeley, Calif.: Counterpoint Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Frasier, Anne. The Body Reader (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2016. [Minn.]

Fredrickson, Jack. Hidden Graves (N). Sutton, Surrey: Severn House, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
Freeman, James L. Seventy Three Summers (P). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2016.
[Minn.]

Friedman, J.S. Kansas and the Crow (juv). Amsterdam: Mouse Prints Press, 2016. [Kan.]

Fritsch, Ron. Elizabeth Daleiden on Trial (N). Chicago: R. Fritsch, 2016. [Ill.]

Fuller, Jack. One from Without (N). Denver, Colo.: Unbridled Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gaines, Robin. Invincible Summers (N). NY: ELJ Publications, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Gardner, Greg. In Plain Sight (N). S.1.: G2Learn, 2016. [Minn.]

Garlock, Dorothy. Sunday Kind of Love (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Garrett, A.D. Truth Will Out (N). London: Corsair, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Garrido Iglesias, Álex. *Mafia, Venganza en Chicago* (N). A Coruña: Tandaia, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gee, Nancy. The Secret Path (juv). Chicago: Ampersand, 2016.

Georgas, Peter. The Curse of the Big Water (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

Geye, Peter. Wintering (N). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016. [Minn.]

Gholar, Tiffany. A Bitter Pill to Swallow (juv). S.1.: Blurb, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gibbons, Reginald. Last Lake (P). Chicago: U Chicago P, 2016.

Gilliland, Rhonda and Michael Allan Mallory, eds. Cooked to Death: Tales of Crime and Cookery (S). Minneapolis: Nodin Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Giordano, Adrienne. Dog Collar Knockoff (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Giorgio, Kathie. True Light Falls in Many Forms (P). Charlotte, N.C.: Main Street Rag, 2016. [Wis.]

Glaser, Linda. On One Foot (N). Minneapolis: Kar-Ben Publishing, 2016.

Glazer, J.B. I Should Have Said Yes (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gleason, Colleen. Roaring Dawn (N). S.l.: Avid Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gold, Rachel. My Year Zero (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Bella Books, 2016. [Duluth, Minn.]

Golz, Lindsay. To the Creek (juv). Edina, Minn.: Beaver, Äôs Pond Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Goodell, Woody. Beyond the Boundary (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Minn.]

Goodkind, Terry. Nest (N). NY: Skyhorse Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Goyer, Tricia and Cara C. Putman. *Blessed are the Cheese Makers* (N). NY: Guideposts, 2016. [Ohio]

—. Mason Jar Mayhem (N). NY: Guideposts, 2016. [Ohio]

Grace, Alexa. *Profile of Fear* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]

Graves, Tracey G. *Heart-Shaped Hack* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Gray, Rollie C. A Mere Reality (N). Atlanta, Ga.: PrintHouse Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Gray, Shelley Shepard. An Amish Family Christmas (N). NY: Avon Inspire, 2016. [Ohio]

- -. A Sister's Wish (N). NY: Avon Inspire, 2016. [Ohio]
- -. A Son's Vow (N). NY: Avon Inspire, 2016. [Ohio]

Greiman, Lois. Hearth Song (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [S.D.]

Grey, Andrew. *Chasing the Dream* (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Dreamspinner Press, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Greyson, Dirk. Flight or Fight (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Dreamspinner Press, 2016. [S.D.]

Griesbach, J.D. *The Runestone Quest* (N). S.l.: Good Wizard Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Griffin, Neal. A Voice from the Field (N). NY: Forge, 2016. [Wis.]

Grimes, Kenn. Strangled in the Stacks (N). Aurora, Ill.: Cozy Cat Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Grover, Linda LeGarde. *The Sky Watched* (P). Santa Fe, N.M.: Red Mountain Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Grudin, Eva Ungar see Joseph, Eric

Gruse, Andy. Stacked Case (N). Schererville, Ind.: Hilltop 30 Publishers, 2016. [Ind.]

Gryniewicz, Gene. Ceding Dreams to a Parkinsonian Rhythm (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.

- -. Coyote and Cicada (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.
- —. Dreaming by the Dueling Tree (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.
- -. Fly Dreaming (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.
- -. Night of the Dragon (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.
- -. Tomorrow Is Not Today! (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.
- The Wooden Bowl (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.Gudenkauf, Heather. Missing Pieces (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Mira Books, 2016. [Iowa]

Guelker, Bob. *Beneath the Surface* (N). Nevis, Minn.: 5 Pines Publishing, 2016. [Minn.] Gulley, Philip. *A Gathering in Hope* (N). NY: Center Street, 2016. [Ind.]

Gunderson, Jessica. *Emma's New Beginning* (juv). N. Mankato, Minn.: Stone Arch Books, 2016. [N.D.]

Gurley, Michael Vance. *The Long Season* (N). Valley Falls, N.Y.: Liberty Edition, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gustine, Amy. You Should Pity Us Instead (S). Louisville, Ky.: Sarabande Books, 2016.

Hagerty, David. *They Tell Me You Are Crooked* (N). Cartersville, Ga.: Evolved Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hale, Kathleen. Nothing Bad Is Going to Happen (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2016. [Wis.]

Hamilton, Jane. The Excellent Lombards (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]

Hamilton, Laurell K. Crimson Death (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Hamilton, Rebecca see Walt, Jasmine.

Hamilton, Steve. *The Second Life of Nick Mason* (N). NY: G.P. Putnam, Äôs Sons, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hamlin, David M. Winter in Chicago (N). Lexington, Ky.: Open Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Handberg, Ron. Dead Too Long (N). Anoka, Minn.: Forty Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Hanks, Tyson. Greetings from Barker Marsh (N). Fla.: T. Hanks, 2016. [Ill.]

Hanna, Danielle Lincoln. *Mailboat* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Lake Geneva, Wis.]

Hannigan, Kate. Winter Wonders (juv). Los Angeles: Disney-Hyperion, 2016. [Mich.]

Hannon, Irene. Thin Ice (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Revell, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Hansen, Annie. *Take the Doughnut* (N). S.l.: HF Publishing, 2016. [Geneva, Ill.]

Hansen, Emily. Grimm & White (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hansen, Margo. Only Beloved (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Hanson, Jacquelyn. *They Call Me A. M.* (N). Mission Viejo, Calif.: Glenhaven Press, 2016. [Ill.] Hardin, Greg. *When I Grow up, I Want to Be a Jayhawk* (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2016. [Lawrence, Kan.]

Harding, S.M. Woman of Strong Purpose (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Bella Books, 2016. [Ind.] Hare, Lisa. No Dogs or Indians (N). S.I.: HB Publishing, 2016. [Neb.]

Harlow, Melanie. After We Fall (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Man Candy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

-. Some Sort of Love (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Harman, Dianne. Murder at the Clinic (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

—. Murdered by Words (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Harms, Kelly. The Matchmakers of Minnow Bay (N). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Harms, Robert. The Curry Clan (N). NY: Page Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Harrigan, Stephen. A Friend of Mr. Lincoln (N). NY: Knopf, 2016. [Springfield, Ill.; Lincoln, Abraham]

Harrington, Janice N. Primitive (P). Rochester, N.Y.: BOA Editions, 2016.

Harris, Francine J. Play Dead (P). Farmington, Me.: Alice James Books, 2016.

Harris, Oliver H. Jojo (N). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Harris, Shaun. *The Hemingway Thief* (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2016. [Hemingway, Ernest]

Harrison, Jim. The Ancient Minstrel (S). NY: Grove Press, 2016.

Harrison, Kim. The Operator (N). NY: Gallery Books, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Hart, Lily Harper. Deadly Reunion (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

—. Grave Seasons (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Hart, Matt. Radiant Action (P). Victor, N.Y.: H\_ngm\_n Books, 2016. [Midwest]

Hartenaus, P.J. Backwoods Bully (juv). S.I.: Whistleslick Press, 2016. [Galena, Ill.]

Haseldine, Jane. The Last Time She Saw Him (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2016. [Mich.]

Haskell, Harry. *Maiden Flight* (N). Chicago: Chicago Review P, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.; Dayton, Ohio]

Hatinen, Linda A. Eva's Family (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Esko, Minn.]
Hauschild, Richard Curtis. Return to the Ledge (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016.
[Wis.]

Hautman, Pete. The Forgetting Machine (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2016. [Iowa]

Hayley, Elizabeth. Radiant (N). London: BookShots, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Haynes, Lori. Cove House (N). Pennsauken, N.J.: BookBaby, 2016. [Mich.]

Haynes, Marilee. Pictures of Me (juv). Boston: Pauline Books & Media, 2016. [Mich.]

Hazelwood, Ann Watkins. Quilt the Town Christmas (N). Paducah, Ky.: American Quilter's Society, 2016. [Mo.]

Head, Cheryl A. Bury Me When I'm Dead (N). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Bywater Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Heal, Deborah. More Than Meets the Eye (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [III.]

Hebert, Christopher. Angels of Detroit (N). NY: Bloomsbury USA, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Hedlund, Jody. Undaunted Hope (N). Bloomington, Minn.: Bethany House, 2016. [Mich.]

Heikens, Steve G. *Strangely Familiar* (N). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2016. [St. Paul, Minn.]

Heintz, Kourtney. Highway Thirteen to Manhattan (N). S.l.: Aurea Blue Press, 2016. [Wis.] Heinz, Rick. The Seventh Age: Dawn (N). Oakland, Calif.: Inkshares, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.; Minn.]

Heller, Jean. The Hunting Ground (N). S.l.: Jean Heller Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hellmann, Libby Fischer. *Jump Cut* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Helmuth, Bill. No Vacancy (N). Chicago: K+L Enterprises, 2016. [Mo.]

Henderson, Dee. Traces of Guilt (N). Bloomington, Minn.: Bethany House, 2016. [Ill.]

Hennessey, Judith. *First Rodeo* (juv). Tempe, Ariz.: SparkPress, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.] Henry, Lisa. Adulting 101 (*N*). *Burnsville*, *N.C.: Riptide Publishing*, 2016. [Ohio]

Hering, Marianne. *Trouble on the Orphan Train* (juv). Carol Stream, Ill.: Tyndale House, 2016. [Mo.]

Hernandez, Treasure. *End of the Line* (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [Grand Rapids, Mich.]

Herschbach, Dennis. An Iron Fist, Two Harbors (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Hertz, Kellen see Yee, Lisa

Hexom, Clare. *The Truth about Mallory Bain* (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Heyse, Ann. *Good Morning*, *Door County* (juv). Baileys Harbor, Wis.: Sand Beach Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Heywood, Joseph. Buckular Dystrophy (N). Guilford, Conn.: Lyons Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Hiebert, Julane. Lark (N). Hillsboro, Kan.: Wings of Hope Publishing Group, 2016. [Kan.]

—. Wren (N). Hillsboro, Kan.: Wings of Hope Publishing Group, 2016. [Kan.]

Hilbert, C.E. From Scratch (N). Aztec, N.M.: White Rose Publishing, 2016. [Ohio]

Hill, Asia. My Besties 4: Revenge Is Mine (N). Laveen, Ariz.: Good 2 Go, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hill, Nathan. The Nix (N). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.; Iowa]

Hilmo, Tess. Cinnamon Moon (juv). NY: Farrar, Straus Giroux, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hilton, Laura V. *The Amish Firefighter* (N). New Kensington, Pa.: Whitaker House, 2016. [Mo.] Hines, Jim C. *Revisionary* (N). NY: DAW Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Hinnenkamp, Ron. The 8th Grave (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

Hirsch, Emmet. The Education of Doctor Montefiore (N). S.l.: E. Hirsch, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hoag, Tami. The Bitter Season (N). NY: Dutton, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Hoeffel, John M. Evidence & Insight (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Wis.]

Hoffman, Dustin M. One-Hundred-Knuckled Fist (S). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2016. [Midwest]

Hoffman, Julia C. Darkness Endured (N). S.l.: J. Hoffman, 2016. [Wis.]

Hoffman, Sara. Finding Baby Ruth (N). Ft. Collins, Colo.: S. Hoffman, 2016. [Kan.]

Hoffman, W.C. Twins of Prey III: Ascension (N). Lexington, Ky.: Abracadabra. 2016. [Mich.]

Hoing, Dave. A Killing Snow (N). Tucson, Ariz.: Penmore Press, 2016. [Dak.]

Holland, Tina. *The Pilot and the Pin-up* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Holmes, Brian K. Keweenaw Grace (N). Bloomington, Ind.: West Bow Press, 2016. [Hancock, Mich.]

Holmes, Katherine L. *Tug of the Wishbone* (N). Duluth, Minn.: Couchgrass Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Holmgren, Lorrie. *Murder on Madeline Island* (N). Aurora, Ill.: Cozy Cat Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Honigford, Cheryl. *The Darkness Knows* (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Landmark, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Hoover, Michelle. Bottomland (N). NY: Grove Press, 2016. [Iowa; Chicago, Ill.]

Hopkins, Kevina. *Ain't Nothing Like a Chi-Town Thug* (N). S.l.: Write House, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

- —. Ain't Nothing Like a Chi-Town Thug 2 (N). S.l.: Write House, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- —. Ain't Nothing Like a Chi-Town Thug 3 (N). S.l.: Torica Tymes, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Housewright, David. Stealing the Countess (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Houston, Victoria. Dead Loudmouth (N). Blue Ash, Ohio: Tyrus Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Howard, Carolyn Ann. *The Cliffords & Mr. Orr* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Evansville, Ind.]

Howey, Christine. *Playing Tennis with the Net Down* (P). Elyria, Ohio: NightBallet Press, 2016

Hubalek, Linda K. Helen Heals a Hotelier (N). Lindsborg, Kan.: Butterfield Books, 2016. [Kan.]

-. Lorna Loves a Lawyer (N). Lindsborg, Kan.: Butterfield Books, 2016. [Kan.]

—. Tina Tracks a Trail Boss (N). Lindsborg, Kan.: Butterfield Books, 2016. [Kan.]

Hubbard, Charlotte. Christmas at Promise Lodge (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Mo.]

—. Promise Lodge (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Mo.]

Hufferd, James. *The Territory* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2016. [Iowa]

Hughes, Vicki M.S. The Old Bentley Schoolhouse (N). Bloomington, Ind.: WestBow Press, 2016. [Iowa]

Hungerford, Mark C. The Quiet Bower (N). Vashon, Wash.: Quiet Bower, 2016. [Mich.]

Hunting, Helena. Fractures in Ink (N). NY: EverAfter Romance, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. Pucked under (N). NY: EverAfter Romance, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Husom, Christine. Frosty, the Dead Man (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Minn.]

Hutchens, Terry. Hoo-Hoo-Hoo Hoosiers! (juv). S.l.: T. Hutchens, 2016. [Ind.]

Ickler, Glenn. A Cold Case of Killing (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [St. Paul, Minn.]

Ifkovic, Ed. *Cold Morning* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [Ferber, Edna] Ivy, Alexandra. *Kill Without Mercy* (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Iowa]

Jacobs, Kyra. Her Unexpected Engagement (N). Ft. Collins, Colo.: Entangled Publishing, 2016. [Mich.]

Jacobs, Mara. Worth the Lies (N). S.l.: M. Jacobs, 2016. [Mich.]

James, Emily. Bush Whacked (N). S.1.: Stronghold Books, 2016. [Mich.]

-. A Sticky Inheritance (N). S.l.: Stronghold Books, 2016. [Mich.]

James, Eric. Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Chicago (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

James, Eric. Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Cincinnati (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

- Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Kansas (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Kan.]
- Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to North Dakota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [N.D.]
- . Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Omaha (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Omaha, Neb.]
- —. Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to South Dakota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [S.D.]

James, Mariah. Planez (N). Rochester, N.Y.: Press Three Seventeen Publishing, 2016.
[Chicago, Ill.]

James, Renee. A Kind of Justice (N). Longboat Key, Fla.: Oceanview Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

James, Steven. Curse (juv). NY: Skyscape, 2016. [Wis.]

Jamieson, E.E. In Came the Rain (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2016. [Iowa]

Janz, Jonathan. Children of the Dark (N). Austin, Tex.: Sinister Grin Press, 2016. [Ind.]

Jarrett, Grant. *The Half-Life of Remorse* (N). Tempe, Ariz.: SparkPress, 2016. [Muncie, Ind.] Jarzab, Anna. *Tether* (juv). NY: Delacorte Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

J'Diorr. *To Love a Chi-Town Gangsta* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

```
Jebber, Molly. Grace's Forgiveness (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Berlin, Ohio]
```

Jefferson, Sherri. Motor City (N). S.1.: S. Jefferson, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Jenkins, Beverly. Stepping to a New Day (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Kan.]

Jennings, Regina. For the Record (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2016. [Mo.]

Jeppsen, Linell. Far West: The Diary of Eleanor Higgins (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Dak.]

Jess, Tyehimba. Olio (P). Seattle, Wash.: Wave Books, 2016.

Johnson, Brandi. *Cleveland* (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Johnson, Christine. *Mail Order Mix-up* (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Mich.] Johnson, Joy. *Learning to Love Willie* (N). Omaha, Neb.: Grief Illustrated Press, 2016. [Neb.]

Johnson, William Crow. *Vengeance* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]

Johnston, Gail. Apple Creek Farm (N). Bellflower, Calif.: Masquerade, 2016. [Ill.]

Jones, Adam. In the Land of God (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [III.]

Jones, Bella. *The End of a Dynasty* (N). New Rochelle, N.Y.: King Publishing Group, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Jones, Patrick. *Duty or Desire* (juv). Minneapolis: Darby Creek, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.] — *Heart or Mind* (juv). Minneapolis: Darby Creek, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Jones, Robert C. Birth of a Tradition (N). S.I.: Eber & Wein Publishing, 2016. [Midwest] Joseph, Eric and Eva Ungar Grudin. Save the Last Dance (N). Williamstown, Mass.:

Hargrove Press, 2016. [Cleveland Heights, Ohio] Joseph, Nic. *Boy*, 9, *Missing* (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Landmark, 2016. [Ill.]

JROC. Thugs and Roses (N). Opelika, Ala.: Shani Greene-Dowdell Publications, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Jude, Sarah. The May Queen Murders (juv). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2016. [Mo.]

Kahler, A.R. Shades of Darkness (juv). NY: Simon Pulse, 2016. [Mich.]

Kahn, Michael A. *The Dead Hand* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Kang, Alexa. Rose of Anzio: Moonlight (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, III ]

Kardatzke, Nyle. *The Clock of the Covenant* (S). Maitland, Fla.: Xulon Press, 2016. [Ohio] Karr, Kim. *Set the Pace* (N). S.l.: K. Karr, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

-. Turn It Up (N). S.1.: K. Karr, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Kassel, Chris. *The Jinx Fragment* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.] Katt. *Working Girls* (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Kaufmann, Heather. The Story People (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Concordia Publishing House, 2016. [Ind.]

Kava, Alex. Reckless Creed (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Kay, Liz. Monsters (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Omaha, Neb.]

Keenan-Bolger, Andrew and Kate Wetherhead. *Jack & Louisa: Act 2*. NY: Grosset & Dunlap, 2016. [Shaker Heights, Ohio]

Keller, Jessica. Apple Orchard Bride (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Mich.]

- -. The Fireman's Secret (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2015. [Mich.]
- —. The Single Dad Next Door (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2015. [Mich.]
- -. Small-Town Girl (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Kelley, Brent Michael. *Keep away from Psycho Joe* (N). Los Angeles: Omnium Gatherum, 2016. [Wis.]

Kelley, Michael A. The Yellowstone Conspiracy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

Kelly, Mira Lyn. *May the Best Man Win* (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Casablanca, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Kelly, Sofie. Paws and Effect (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Minn.]

Kemerer, Jill. *Her Small-Town Romance* (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Mich.] Kenerly, Shaunta. *The Streets Call Me Treasure* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Dayton, Ohio]

Kern, Elizabeth. Fire Angels (N). Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Kerr, Lucy. Time of Death (N). NY: Crooked Lane Books, 2016. [Ill.]

Kessenich, Lawrence. Cinnamon Girl (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Kilgard, Clark. Finding the Ruby Ring (N). S.l.: VGM, 2016. [Iowa]

Kimball, L.E. Seasonal Roads (S). Detroit: Wayne State U P, 2016. [Mich.]

Kinderman, R.J. Beans and Lolo Bike the Heartland (juv). Trego, Wis.: Spinning Wheels, 2016. [Midwest]

King, Bonnie Bateman. *The Road to LaReta* (N). Puyallup, Wash.: King-Haverly, 2016. [Neb.; N.D.]

King, Darnisha. *Brandy Presents La Vay & Jones* (N). S.l.: Marvelous Leaders Publications, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. The Finale (N). S.l.: Marvelous Leaders Publications, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

— . You Can't Love Us Both (N). S.1.: Marvelous Leaders Publications, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

King, Darrell. Hustle Real Hard (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

King, Rayshonda. Up & Fell for a Bad Boy (N). S.l.: Shan Presents, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

King, Stephen. End of Watch (N). NY: Scribner, 2016. [Midwest]

Kirk, Cindy. Summer in Good Hope (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2016. [Wis.]
Kirkpatrick, Paisley. Frontier Cowboy (N). Castaic, Calif.: Desert Breeze Publishing, 2016.
[Wis.]

Kirst, Karen. Bride by Arrangement (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Kan.]

Kisor, Henry. *Tracking the Beast* (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2016. [Mich.]

Klekowski, James J. Short Line (N). S.l.: Ellis Avenue Studios, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Klimo, Kate. Cinders (juv). NY: Random House, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. Sparky (juv). NY: Random House, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Kloak, Andrew. Working the Glass (N). Mountain View, Calif.: New Leaf Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Knaak, Richard A. Black City Saint (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Pyr, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Knier, Frank J. Gaffrey. Waite Park (N). S.L.: F. Knier, 2016. [Waite Park, Minn.]

Koethe, John. The Swimmer (P). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2016.

Konrath, Joe. Last Call (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Konwinski, Theresa Lynn. An Extraordinary Year (N). S.I.: T. Konwinski, 2016. [Ohio]

Kooser, Ted. Bell in the Bridge (juv). Somerville, Mass.: Candlewick Press, 2016.

Kopecky, John. The Pangs of Love (P). Grimms, Wis.: Tenacious Quill Press, 2016. [Wis.] Kordyban, Tony. The Shepherds' War (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Kosmo, Sandia. Wakanda Whooper (juv). Edina, Minn.: Beavers Pond Press, 2016. [Wis.] Kottaras, E. Katherine. The Best Possible Answer (juv). NY: St. Martin's Griffin, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Krebill, Paul. Mr. Swensen (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2016. [Elmhurst, Ill.]

Kreie, Chris. Casey KC (juv). Minneapolis: Rabbit Lake Books, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]
Krengel, Matthew J. The Map Maker's Choice (juv). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press,
2016. [Duluth, Minn.]

Krevolin, Richard W. *The Mystery of the Scarlet Homes of Sherlock* (N). Luton, Beds.: Andrews UK, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Kring, Sandra. Running for Water and Sky (juv). Tempe, Ariz.: Spark Press, 2016. [Wis.]
Krueger, Paul. Last Call at the Nightshade Lounge (N). Philadelphia: Quirk Books, 2016.
[Chicago, Ill.]

Krueger, William Kent. Manitou Canyon (N). NY: Atria Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Kubica, Mary. Don't You Cry (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.; Mich.]

Lacey, Helen. *The Cowgirl's Forever Family* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [S.D.]

—. *Three Reasons to Wed* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [S.D.]

Ladd, Linda. Gone Black (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Mo.]

Lake, E.A. Defending No Where (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

- -. Searching No Where (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]
- -. Stranded No Where (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]
- -. Surviving No Where (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Lambert Christophe. Aucun Homme n'est une Íle (N). Paris: J'ai Lu, 2016. [Hemingway, Ernest]

Lambert, Jerry. *North of Wrong* (N). Kingston, Tenn.: Big Mac Publishers, 2016. [Mich.] Lampton, Nana. *Wash the Dust from My Eyes* (P). Lexington, Ky.: Accents Publishing, 2016. [Kan.]

Lancaster, Jen. By the Numbers (N). NY: New American Library, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Landon, Brian. Unzipping the Parka (S). S.l.: Wrong Turn Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Lane, J.C. *Tag*, *You're Dead* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Langtry, Leslie. *Movie Night Murder* (N). Los Gatos, Calif.: Gemma Halliday Publishing, 2016. [Iowa]

Larsen, Christian A. *The Blackening of Flesh* (N). Cincinnati: Post Mortem Press, 2016. [Ill.] Larsen, Erik. *Savage Dragon: Legacy* (N). Berkeley, Calif.: Image Comics, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Larsen, K.J. There Was a Crooked Man (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Larsmo, Ola. Swede Hollow (N). Stockholm: Albert Bonniers Förlag, 2016. [St. Paul, Minn.]

Larson, Kirby. Audacity Jones to the Rescue (juv). NY: Scholastic Press, 2016. [Ind.]

Larson, Lynne. Loving Leah (N). American Fork, Utah: Covenant Communications, 2016. [Lawrence, Kan.]

Lasek, Christine M. Love Letters to Michigan (S). NY: ELJ Publications, 2016. [Mich.]

Laso, Enrique. Los Cadáveres no Sueñan (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Neb.] Laukkanen, Owen. The Watcher in the Wall (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Minn.]

Launer, L.J. Townies' Turn: Molly's Challenge (juv). St. Charles, Mo.: Sandbag Factory, 2016. [Mo.]

Law, Robert M. Bun Bun Goes on Vacation (juv). Bloomington, Ind.: Archway Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]

Lazare, Evelyn H. *The Ladies Who Do Dinner* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

LaZebnik, Laurice. *Minnie's Potatoes* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Leatherman, Mary Kay. Cowboys to Camelot (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Omaha, Neb.]

LeBlanc, Jennifer. *The Tribulations of August Barton* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [N.D.]

Lee, Amanda M. Bylines & Skylines (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

—. Misprints & Mistakes (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Lee, Angelia. *Dana Arches and the Secret of the Monarch's Mask* (N). Cleveland: Crestland Publishing House, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Lees, Arlette. Murder in Abundance (N). S.1.: Wildside Press, 2016. [Wis.]

LeGrow, Chris. Senile Squad (N). Omaha, Neb.: CL1557 Publishing, 2016. [Omaha, Neb.] Lehman, John. The Famous of Wisconsin (P). Rockdale, Wis.: Zelda Wilde Publishing, 2016.

[Wis.]

Lemmon, Jessica. Billionaire Bachelor (N). NY: Forever, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Lentes, Cathy Cultice. *Getting the Mail* (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2016. [Ohio]

Lenz, Kristin Bartley. *The Art of Holding On and Letting go* (juv). Ashford, Conn.: Elephant Rock Books, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Lenzi, Christy. Stone Field (juv). NY: Roaring Brook Press, 2016. [Mo.]

Leonard, Keith. Ramshackle Ode (P). Boston: Mariner Books, 2016.

Leotta, Allison. The Last Good Girl (N). NY: Touchstone, 2016. [Mich.]

LeSue, Tess. *Bound for Eden* (N). Sydney, N.S.W.: Harlequin Enterprises Australia, 2016. [Mo.] Levine, Philip. *The Last Shift* (P). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016. Levy, Jerome S. *An Extremely* 

Levine, Philip. The Last Shift (P). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016. Levy, Jerome S. An Extremely Uncivil War (N). Pennsauken, N.J.: Bookbaby, 2016. [Ind.]

Lewandowski, Marcia. *Menno's Marvelous Day* (juv). Kidron, Ohio: Relief Canning, 2016. [Kidron, Ohio]

Liebaert, Judith. Sins of the Fathers (N). Valley, Wash.: Tellectual Press, 2016. [Superior, Wis.]

Lindbo, Beverly. A Fire in My Bones (N). Mascoutah, Ill.: Paddle Creek Publishing, 2016. [Ill.; N.D.]

Lindsay, Duane. Missing Amanda (N). S.l.: D. Lindsay, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Linzee, David. Spur of the Moment (N). Seattle: Coffeetown Press, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Little, Sean Patrick. After Everyone Died (N). S.l.: Spilled Inc. Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Little, Terra. Road to Temptation (N). Toronto: Kimani, 2016. [Midwest]

Livers, Dee. Eva and Boo at the St. Louis Zoo (juv). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Logan, Chuck. Broker (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Conquill Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Logan, Kylie. And Then There Were Nuns (N). Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Ohio]

-. Irish Stewed (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2016. [Ohio]

Longley, Barbara. What You Do to Me (N). Seattle: Montlake Romance, 2016. [Minn.]

Lord, Apollonia. *Seduced by the Outlaw* (N). Blue Ash, Ohio: Crimson Romance, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Loth, Kimberly. Snowfall and Secrets (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Lounsbury, Connie. *A Hobo's Wish* (N). Benton, Ky.: Mantle Rock Publishing, 2016. [Minn.] Luden, Charles. *Drilling the Hooves of Sheep* (P). Sioux Falls, S.D.: Scurfpea Publishing, 2016. [S.D.]

Ludwig, Elizabeth. Home Sweet Sugarcreek (N). NY: Guideposts, 2016. [Ohio]

—. A Stitch in Time (N). NY: Guideposts, 2016. [Ohio]

Lunning, Gayle A. *Bloody Bill Anderson* (N). West Conshohocken, Pa.: Infinity Publishing, 2016. [Centralia, Mo.]

Lutz, Lorry. Daughters of Deliverance (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Heritage Beacon Fiction, 2016. [Wis.]

Lynn, Judi. Cooking up Trouble (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2016. [Ind.]

-. Love on Tap (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2016. [Ind.]

-. Opposites Distract (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2016. [Ind.]

Lynn, Mary. *The Forgotten Life of Sarah Grady* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Decatur, Ill.]

Maas, Tammy. *The Rest of the Body* (N). Anza, Calif.: Rainstorm Press, 2016. [Monticello, Iowa]

Mabry, Donna. *Curran Glen* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Manhattan, Kan.] — *D'Arcy Curran* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Manhattan, Kan.]

McAnally, Lee McKenzie. To Catch a Wife (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Wis.]

McCann, Brian. *Death in Chicago, a Sanctuary City* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

McCarthy, John. Ghost Country (P). Des Plaines, Ill.: MG Press, 2016. [Ill.]

McCollum, Malcolm. *Dmitri's Agenda* (P). Lancaster, N.H.: YouArePerfectPress, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

McCray, Sjohnna. Rapture (P). Minneapolis: Graywolf Press, 2016.

McDaniel, Shawn. *Cincinnati Jack Boys* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

McDaniel, Tiffany. *The Summer That Melted Everything* (N). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2016. [Ohio]

MacDonald, Patricia J. *Don't Believe a Word* (N). Sutton: Severn House, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Macfarlane, Shannon. *The Dust Prophet* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.] McGinty, Sue. *Murder in a Safe Haven*. Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

McGrath, Campbell. XX: Poems for the Twentieth Century (P). NY: HarperCollins, 2016. McGriff, Marilyn. Caught in the Lye (N). St. Paul, Minn.: Marimac Enterprises, 2016. [Minn.]

McHugh, Laura. Arrowood (N). NY: Spiegel & Grau, 2016. [Keokuk, Iowa]

Mack, Janey. Choked Up (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. Shoot 'Em Up (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

McKay, Tom. Another Life (N). Davenport, Iowa: 918 Studio Press, 2016. [Iowa]

McKenzie, Catherine. Fractured (N). Seattle, Wash.: Lake Union Publishing, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

MacLean, Julianne. *Mail Order Prairie Bride* (N). S.l.: J. MacLean, 2016. [Dodge City, Kan.]

-. Promise You'll Stay (N). S.I.: J. MacLean, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

McMillan, Terry. I Almost Forgot About You (N). NY: Crown Publishers, 2016.

McMillen, Steve. *Death on Mt. Pleasant* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Lancaster, Ohio]

McMullin, Kelly J. *Leaving Bones Behind* (N). Schaumburg, Ill.: Joshua Tree, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

McNallan, Melissa. *Nobody's Angel* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Rochester, Minn.]

McNear, Mary. The Space between Sisters (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Minn.]

Maes, Tina Marie. Ailleianne (N). S.l.: Fast Pencil Publishing, 2016. [Madison, Wis.]

Magyar, Anthony and Jason Sibley. *Dare Ya!* (N). Atlanta, Ga.: Elevation Book Publishing, 2016. [Neb.]

Maire, Mark. Clear Day in January (P). Northfield, Minn.: Red Dragonfly Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Majmudar, Amit. Dothead (P). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016.

Major, Clarence. *Chicago Heat and Other Stories* (S). Brattleboro, Vt.: Green Writers Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Mancusi, Marianne. Flirtinis with Flappers (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Maness, Jack Marshall. Where the Waters Converge (N). Denver, Colo.: Wooden Stake Press, 2016. [Kan.]

Mann, L. Broas. *Broas Rapids*, 1838-1840 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Belding, Mich.]

Marabell, Peter. *Devils Are Here* (N). Cheboygan, Mich.: Kendall Sheepman Co., 2016. [Petoskey, Mich.]

Marcus, Danielle. *Plug Love* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

```
Marie, Bianca. Snow and Wynter (N). S.l.: Kellz K Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
```

- —. When Loving You Is a Crime (N). S.l.: Kellz K Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- —. When Loving You Is a Crime 2 (N). S.l.: Kellz K Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- —. When Loving You Is a Crime 3 (N). S.1.: Kellz K Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Marie, Shenetta. Her: The Conclusion (N). S.l.: Divine Production, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Marino, Melissa. So Twisted (N). NY: Forever Yours, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Marmell, Ari. Dead to Rites (N). London: Titan Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Marquette, Gretchen. May Day (P). Minneapolis: Graywolf Press, 2016.

Marsch, Cynthia Rinaman. *Rosette* (N). Slippery Rock, Pa.: Moraines's Edge Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Martello, C.M. Malachy's Gloriam (N). Northfield, Ill.: Amika Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Martin, Diane. Born Again Hustler (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Martin, Lee. Late One Night (N). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Dzanc Books, 2016. [Ill.]

ed. New Stories from the Midwest (S). Milwaukee: New American Press, 2016.
 [Midwest]

Martin, Rebecca. Steamboat Rock (juv). Medina, N.Y.: Ridgeway Publishing, 2016. [Mich.]

Martin, T. Michael. *Mr. Fahrenheit* (juv). NY: Balzer + Bray, 2016. [Midwest]

Mason, Kristine. Sinful Deeds (N). S.1.: Kristine Thompson, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Matthews, Stewart. Chicago Blood (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Maurer, Michael P. Perfume River Nights (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016.

Maurice, Mary. Fruit Loops the Serial Killer (N). Holliston, Mass.: Silver Leaf Books, 2016. [Minn.]

May, Jamaal. *The Big Book of Exit Strategies* (P). Farmington, Me.: Alice James Books, 2016.

Maynor, Megan. Stick Together (juv). NY: Harper, 2016.

Mead, M.H. Living All Day (N). S.1.: Ion Productions, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Meader, Kate. *Taking the Score* (N). Fort Collins, Colo.: Entangled Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Meadows, Roger. Devil's Lane (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Means, David. Hystopia (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2016. [Mich.]

Meek, Caroline and Skyler Barnes, eds. Silver Lining (P; S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Mehl, Nancy. Fatal Frost (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Mejia, Mindy. Everything You Want Me to Be (N). NY: Atria Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Melone, Albert P. *Mezzogiorno in Chicago* (N). Wellesley, Mass.: Branden Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Meyer, Gabrielle. A Family Arrangement (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Minn.]

—. A Mother in the Making (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Meyer, Karen. *The Tiara Mystery* (juv). Glendale, Ariz.: Sable Creek Press, 2016. [Dayton, Ohio]

Meyerhoff, Jenny. *Project Peep* (juv). NY: Aladdin, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. Sweet Peas and Honeybees (juv). NY: Aladdin, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.

Meyers, Steven Key. *Junkie*, *Indiana* (N). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2016. [Ind.] Michaels, Annabella. *Feeding the Soul* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Miller, Darlene. Search for Grandma Sparkle (N). Anchorage, Alaska: Publication Consultants, 2016. [Iowa]

Miller, Jason. Red Dog (N). NY: Harper Paperbacks, 2016. [III.]

Miller, Julie. APB: Baby (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

-. Kansas City Countdown (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Miller, Wayne. Post-Poems (P). Minneapolis: Milkweed Editions, 2016.

Milwaukee: People, Places and Traditions (P; S). Milwaukee: Milwaukee Writer's Circle, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Mindel, Jenna. A Soldier's Valentine (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Mich.]

-. A Temporary Courtship (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Mich.]

Miraldi, David P. The Edge of Innocence (N). Avon, Ohio: D. Miraldi, 2016. [Lorain, Ohio]

Miss Candice. What the Heart Wants (N). S.l.: Leo Sullivan Presents, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.] Mitchard, Jacqueline. Two If by Sea (N). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2016. [Wis.]

Mock, Trey. Blue's Road Trip through Indiana (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2016. [Ind.]

Moll, Rebecca. The Beauty of Digging Deep (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Moore, Deborah D. Fault Line (N). Franklin, Tenn.: Permuted Press, 2016. [Ind.]

Moore, Michel. *Young and Hungry* (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Moore, Steven C. L-Town (N). Shelbyville, Ky.: Wasteland Press, 2916. [Chicago, Ill.]

Moran, Sandra. State of Grace (N). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Bywater Books, 2016. [Kan.]

Morgan, Collette A. see Peterson, Jay D.

Morlock, Mark J. *The Secret Watcher of Summit Avenue* (N). S.l.: M. Morlock, 2016. [Midwest]

Morris, Jeff. But I Do Believe in God's Country (N). Oakbrook Terrace, Ill.: Green Ivy, 2016. [Ohio]

Morris, Kate. Gingerbread (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Morrison, Kady. Juniper Lane (N). NY: Big Bang Press, 2016. [Ohio]

Moss, Thylias. Wannabe Hoochie Mama Gallery of Realities' Red Dress Code (P). NY: Persea, 2016.

Mount, Steven Franklin. A Nelsonville Sojourn (N). NY: Treeangle Publishing Co., 2016. [Ohio]

Mountford, Sarah Fleming. When They Come Calling (N). Centerville, Ohio: Atthis Arts, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Moussavi, Sam. Chicago (juv). Minneapolis: EPIC Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

—. Detroit (juv). Minneapolis: EPIC Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Mozina, Andrew. Contrary Motion (N). NY: Spiegel & Grau, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Muir, Diane Greenwood. *Capture the Moments* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Iowa]

- -. Reflecting Love's Charms (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Iowa]
- -. Unexpected Riches (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Iowa]

Mulhauser, Travis. Sweetgirl (N). NY: Ecco Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Mulhern, Julie. Clouds in My Coffee (N). Frisco, Tex.: Henery Press, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Munger, Mark. Boomtown (N). Duluth, Minn.: Cloquet River Press, 2016. [Ely, Minn.]

Munroe, Fatima. I Stay down to Ride (N). S.l.: Urban Chapters Publications, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

The Muntu Poets of Cleveland (A). Cleveland, Ohio: United Black Artists of Cleveland Workshop and Press, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Murphy, Margaret S. Awake Island (N). S.I.: Fox Valley Media Group, 2016. [Waupaca, Wis.]

Murphy, Michael E. *Songs of Crocus Hill* (P). Bloomington, Ind.: Archway Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Murray, Kathleen. Addicted to Love (N). Pennsauken, N.J.: BookBaby, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Musial, Darren. Hit Out (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Mustful, Colin. Ceding Contempt (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

-. Fate of the Dakota (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Myers, M. Ruth. Maximum Moxie (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Dayton, Ohio]

- Nagel, Margaret. *The Adventures of Brother Arcadius and Pangur Ban* (S). Evanston, Ill.: Neverwert Press, 2016.
- Nao, Vi Khi. The Old Philosopher (P). NY: Nightboat Books, 2016.
- Neal, J. Michael. Becoming Phoebe (N). Minneapolis: Melancholy Donkey, 2016. Minneapolis, Minn.
- Neidlinger, Julie R. *There Are Dinosaurs in the Fields* (A). Crary, N.D.: J. Neidlinger, 2016. [N.D.]
- Neil, R.H. Becoming the Wolf (N). S.l.: Leo-Trainer, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
- Neill, Chloe. Midnight Marked (N). NY: New American Library, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Nelson, Milissa. Off Track (juv). Sartell, Minn.: Birch Bark Press, 2016. [Minn.]
- Netzel, Stacey Joy. Spring Serendipity (N). S.l.: S. Netzel, 2016. [Wis.]
- Neuvel, Sylvain. Sleeping Giants (N). NY Del Rey, 2016. [S.D.]
- Newman, Amy. On This Day in Poetry History (P). NY: Persea Books, 2016.
- Newman, Richard. Graveyard of the Gods (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Blank Slate Press, 2016. [Ill.]
- Newport, Olivia. Hidden Falls (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2016. [Ill.]
- -. No Time for Trouble (N). NY: Guideposts, 2016. [Ohio]
- Newsome, C.A. Muddy Mouth (N). Cincinnati: Two Pup Press, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
- Nicholas, Erin. Twisted Up (N). Seattle: Montlake Romance, 2016. [Neb.]
- Nicole, T. Fell in Love with a Bad Guy (N). S.l.: Treasured Publications, 2016. [Chicago, III.]
- . Fell in Love with a Bad Guy 2 (N). S.I.: Treasured Publications, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Nicoletti, Joey. Counterfeit Moon (P). Elyria, Ohio: NightBallet Press, 2016.
- Noble, Elizabeth. *Code Name Jack Rabbit* (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: DSP Publications, 2016. [Ohio]
- Noblin, Annie England. Just Fine with Caroline (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Mo.]
- Noe, Michael. *The Darkness of the Soul* (N). Rocky Mount, Va.: Jaded Books, 2016. [Barberton, Ohio]
- Norbury, Chris. Castle Danger (N). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2016. [Minn.]
- Norman, Keith. Dog Acts and Fancy Women (N). S.l.: Great Stories Books, 2016. [Jamestown, N.D.]
- . Fast Horses and Cheap Booze (N). S.1.: Great Stories Books, 2016. [Jamestown, N.D.] Norman, Matthew. We're All Damaged (N). NY: Little A, 2016. [Omaha, Neb.]
- Norman, Ray see Snipes, Wesley
- Novak, Kathleen. *Do Not Find Me* (N). Sag Harbor, N.Y.: Permanent Press, 2016. [Minn.] Nusbickel, Ryan. *Cloudy, with a Chance of Toasted Rav* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]
- Nye, Matthew. *Pike and Bloom* (N). Lake Forest, Ill.: &Now Books, 2016. [Indianapolis, Ind.]
- Oakley, Kristin. *God on Mayhem Street* (N). Mineral Point, Wis.: Little Creek Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Oates, Joyce Carol. *The Doll-Master and Other Tales of Horror* (S). NY: Mysterious Press, 2016.
- -. The Man without a Shadow (N). NY: Ecco, 2016.
- O'Brian, Patrick J. *The Doomsday Clock* (N). S.l.: Fideli Publishing, 2016. [West Baden Springs, Ind.]
- O'Connor, Bill. *The Era of Long Thoughts* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Akron, Ohio]
- Ofman, Sam. *The Solutionist* (N). Bolingbrook, Ill.: EyeScream Media Fine Arts, 2016. [Ill.] *Ohio Literary Map* (map). Revised ed. Columbus: Ohioana Library Association, 2016. [Ohio]
- Oleszek, Julie. Just Like Ziggy (N). Batavia, Ill.: Mockingbird Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

- Oliver, Mary. Upstream (A). NY: Penguin Press, 2016.
- Olson, Melissa F. Nightshades (N). NY: Tom Doherty Associates, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Olson, S. Kent. *Three Tyrannies* (N). Oakbrook Terrace, Ill.: Green Ivy Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]
- Olzmann, Matthew. Contradictions in the Design (P). Farmington, Me.: Alice James Books, 2016
- Oppel, Kenneth. Every Hidden Thing (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2016. [Neb.]
- O'Reilly, Jane. The Secret of Goldenrod (juv). Minneapolis: Carolrhoda Books, 2016. [Iowa]
- Orner, Peter. Am I Alone Here?: Notes on Living to Read and Reading to Live (A). NY: Catapult, 2016.
- Orr, Elaine L. Tip a Hat to Murder (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ill.]
- Osborne, Stephen. *Under a Blood-Red Moon* (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Dreamspinner Press, 2016. [Indianapolis, Ind.]
- Osmund, Florence. Living with Markus (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Oyejide, Mobolaji. *Kid Clever and the Lair of Secrets* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]
- Kid Clever and the Pinocchio Virus (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]
- —. The Rise of Doc Trination (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]
- Page, Wayne. Barnstorm (N). Minneapolis: Mill City Press, 2016. [Ohio]
- Pagels, Carrie Fancett. *Tea Shop Folly* (N). Lavergne, Tenn.: Hearts Overcoming Press, 2016. [Sault Ste. Marie, Mich.]
- Parker, Cassandra. *Harley & Me* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Lima, Ohio] Parks, Mary Anderson. *Flight to Ohio* (N). S.1.: Tayen Lane
- Parmley, Debra and Robert Arrow. *Isabella, Bride of Ohio* (N). Ellendale, Tenn.: Belo Dia, 2015. [Ohio]
- Pasquarella, Joseph. *Images of Miss Lindfors* (N). Indianapolis: Dog Ear Publishing, 2016. [Ashtabula, Ohio]
- Patel, Shilpa. Visiting the "Cereal Bowl of America" (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2016. [Mich.]
- Patrick, Denise Lewis. *Never Stop Singing* (juv). Middleton, Wis.: American Girl, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]
- —. No Ordinary Sound (juv). Middleton, Wis.: American Girl, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]
- Patrick, Lynn. Home for Keeps (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Wis.]
- Patrick33, Joseph. 'Til the End (N). S.l.: Lexie Enterprises, 2016. [Mich.]
- Paulsen, Gary. Six Kids and a Stuffed Cat (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster Books for Young Readers, 2016.
- Pelton, Russell. *The Sting of the Blue Scorpion* (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2016. [Mich.]
- Pepper, David. *The People's House* (N). Columbus, Ohio: Gatekeeper Press, 2016. [Youngstown, Ohio]
- Perona, Elizabeth. *Murder under the Covered Bridge* (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2016. [Iowa]
- Pesta, John. The More You Stir It (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]
- Peters, Mark. Between Thought and the Treetops (N). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2016. [Minn.]
- Petersen, Brian. Vanish (N). Greybull, Wyo.: Pronghorn Press, 2016. [N.D.]
- Peterson, Ann Voss. *Dead Too Soon* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Wis.]
- Peterson, Jay D. and Collette A. Morgan, eds. *Sky Blue Water: Great Stories for Young Readers* (juv). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2016. [Minn.]

Peterson, Phil, Sr. Northern Moon Shadows (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

Petrie, Nicholas. *The Drifter* (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Petty, Tawana. Coming out of My Box (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Phillips, Constance. *All That's Unforeseen* (N). S.I.: Constance Phillips Press, 2016. [Mich.] Phillips. Rachael O. *Murder Simply Played* (N). Berne, Ind.: Annie, Äôs, 2016. [Ind.]

—. Secrets of the Amish Diary (N). Berne, Ind.: Annie's, 2016. [Ind.]

-. A Silent Betrayal (N). Berne, Ind.: Annie's, 2016. [Ind.]

Phillips, Scott, ed. *St. Louis Noir* (S). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Akashic Books, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.] Phillips, Susan Elizabeth. *First Star I See Tonight* (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Chicago, III.]

Pichaske, David R. *The Pigeons of Burchenau and Other Stories* (S). Huntsville, Tex.: Texas Review Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Pickett, Janine see Savage, Stacy

Pieczka, Patty Dickson. Finding the Raven (N). Autryville, N.C.: White Stag, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Pierce, Blake. Before He Kills (N). S.l.: B. Pierce, 2016. [Neb.]

Pill, Maggie. Sleuthing at Sweet Springs (N). Port Huron, Mich.: Gwendolyn Press, 2016.
[Mich.]

Pinckney, Darryl. *Black Deutschland* (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Pisani, Ken. Amp'd (N). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2016. [Ill.]

Pitt, Leonard. My Brain on Fire (M). Berkeley, Calif.: Soft Skull Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Polacco, Patricia. Because of Thursday (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster Books for Young Readers, 2016.

-. The Mermaid's Purse (juv). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Mich.]

Polgar, Carl. Lansing (N). S.l.: Lambright Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Pollock, Donald Ray. Heavenly Table (N). NY: Doubleday, 2016. [Ohio]

Polonsky, Ami. *Threads* (juv). Los Angeles: Disney-Hyperion, 2016. [Evanston, Ill.]

Powell, Syndi. The Sweetheart Deal (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Mich.]

Powers, Kemp. One Night in Miami (D). London: Oberon Books, 2016. [Malcolm X]

Pribonic, Mark. *The Referendum* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Price, Sarah. Mount Hope (N). Lake Mary, Fla.: Realms, 2016. [Ohio]

Prochaska, Georgann. *The Case of the Hound Who Didn't Stay* (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2016.

Purcell, Deirdre. *The Husband* (N). Dublin: Hachette Books Ireland, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Putman, Cara C. *see* Goyer, Tricia

Putnam, Douglas T. Stadium (N). Upper Arlington, Ohio: D. Putnam, 2016. [Columbus, Ohio]

Putnam, Jonathan. *These Honored Dead* (N). NY: Crooked Lane Books, 2016. [Springfield, Ill.: Lincoln, Abraham]

Ralston, Tim. Tributaries (P). Minneapolis: Buffalo Commons Tavern, 2016. [N.D.]

Rand, Johnathan. A Ghostly Haunting in Grand Haven (juv). Topinabee Island, Mich.: Audiocraft Publishing, 2016. [Grand Haven, Mich.]

Randall, Beth. Frankie Finds Critter Camp (juv). German Valley, Ill.: Critter Camp, 2016.

Raney, Deborah. Close to Home (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Abingdon Press, 2016. [Mo.]

- —. Home at Last (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Abingdon Press, 2016. [Mo.]
- -. Nearly (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Range, Melissa. Scriptorium (P). Boston: Beacon Press, 2016.

Rau, Liz. Pieces of Accordance (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Boonville, Mo.]

Rebeck, Theresa. I'm Glad about You (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Redmond, J. Patrick. Some Go Hungry (N). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Akashic Books, 2016. [Ind.]

Reed, Mary Hutchings. *One for the Ark* (N). Chicago: Ampersand, 2016. [Wis.] Reed, Will. *Motorcity Miracles* (N). Detroit: Motorcity Publishing Group, 2016. [Detroit,

Mich.] Rehdahl, Eileen. Cover Me in Darkness (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2016.

[Chicago, Ill.]

Reichman, J.L. Under the Roses (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Reid, Terri. *Delayed Departures* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Freeport, Ill.] —. *Frayed Edges* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Freeport, Ill.]

Reimer, Thomas. *Mulligan's Brigade* (N). College Station, Tex.: Virtualbookworm, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Rhoades, Barbara. *How Do You Mend a Broken Heart?* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Hutchinson, Kan.]

Rhoden, Lori Grosser. Endangered Species (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Rice, Christine. Swarm Theory (N). Portland, Or.: University of Hell Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Rich, Christina. The Negotiated Marriage (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Kan.]

Richards, Penny. An Untimely Frost (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.; Vandalia, Ill.]

Richardson, Joyce. Nude with Red Hat (N). S.l.: MuseItUp Publishing, 2016. [Ohio]

Richardson, Lora. The Edge of Juniper (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]

Riepe, Bob. Wrong Turns (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Riley, John P. I Love This Farm (juv). Parma, Mich.: J. Riley, 2016. [Mich.]

-. Mutual Aid (N). Parma, Mich.: J. Riley, 2016. [Mich.]

—. The Three Cousins and the Bank Heist (juv). Parma, Mich.: J. Riley, 2016. [Mich.]

Riordan, J.F. The Audacity of Goats (N). NY: Beaufort Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Ripley, W.L. Eye of the Storme (N). Leawood, Kan.: Brash Books, 2016. [Mo.]

Ritchie, Betsy. Amanda's Dream (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Roads, Abbie. *Hunt the Dawn* (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Casablanca, 2016. [Ohio] Roberts, J.R. *The Dodge City Inheritance* (N). Batesville, Ark.: Pro Se Press, 2016. [Dodge City, Kan.]

Roberts, Les. Speaking of Murder (N). Cleveland, Ohio: Gray & Co., 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Robertson, Peter. *Colorblind* (N). Flossmoor, Ill.: Gibson House Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Roby, Kimberla Lawson. *A Sinful Calling* (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Rock, Jennifer and Michael Voss. *B.S. Incorporated* (N). Minneapolis: Wise Ink Creative Publishing, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Rogers, Kenneth, Jr. *Love and Fear* (juv). Houston, Tex.: Strategic Book Publishing, 2016. [III.]

Romig, Aleatha. Away from the Dark (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

-. Into the Light (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Root, Floyd Simeon. Mystic Waters (P; S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]

Root, Phyllis. One North Star (juv). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2016. [Minn.]

Rose, John R. Alias the Kansas Kid (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Rose, Karen. Every Dark Corner (N). London: Headline, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Rose, S. Sparrow in the Wind (N). Fairfield, Calif.: Bink Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Rosenblatt, Sarah. Where Are We in This Story? (P). Pittsburgh: Carnegie Mellon UP, 2016.

Rosenheim, Andrew. The Accidental Agent (N). NY: Overlook Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ross, Loretta. *Death and the Brewmaster's Widow* (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Rossin, Laurie. *Danny's Boy* (N). Eagan, Minn.: Highview Creative, 2016. [Iowa; Minneapolis, Minn.]

Rossiter, Charles. *Lakeside Poems* (P). Kanona, N.Y.: FootHills Publishing, 2016. [Great Lakes]

Roy Sachs, Lisa. *Breaking the Fall* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Rozga, Margaret *see* Vasquez, Angie Trudell

Ruff, Matt. Lovecraft Country (N). NY: HarperCollins, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ruff, Shawn Stewart. GJS II (N). NY: Quote Editions, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Russo, Luigi C. RC: Russo College (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Ryan, Annelise. Stiff Competition (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Ryan, Diana. The Defender (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Wis.]

Rydrych, W.J. The Headwaters War (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Rygasiewicz, Katarzyna. *Lake Michigan Folk Poems* (P). Milwaukee: Sea King Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]

Rylander, Chris. Crisis Zero (juv). NY: Walden Pond Press, 2016. [N.D.]

Saint, Inés. Fixer-Upper (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2016. [Ohio]

Sales, Leila. Once Was a Time (juv). San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 2016. [Wis.]

Salle, H.B. Like Father Like Son (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Salli, Donna. A Notion of Pelicans (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Salmon, Carol. My Parent's Values (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2016. [N.D.]

Sandford, John. Escape Clause (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Minn.]

-. Extreme Prey (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Minn.]

Sandrolini, John. My Kind of Town (N). NY: Open Road Media, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Santiago, Chris. Tula (P). Minneapolis: Milkweed Editions, 2016.

Savage, Sharon see Savage, Tom

Savage, Stacy and Janine Pickett, eds. *Poets of Madison County* (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.]

Savage, Tom and Sharon. *The End of Time* (N). Langport: Mirador Publishing, 2016. [Muscatine, Iowa]

Savarese, John. *The Power of Deception* (N). Pittsburgh: Dorrance Publishing, 2016. [Columbus.Ohio]

Sawyer, Kim Vogel. *Room for Hope* (N). Colorado Springs, Colo.: WaterBrook Press, 2016. [Kan.]

Scheideler, Angela. *Chicken Pot Turtle Drives to Nebraska* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Neb.]

Schickedanz, Peg. *Animal Poets* (P). Bloomington, Ill.: Peg Schickedanz Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

Schiff, Robyn. A Woman of Property (P). NY: Penguin Books, 2016.

Schlehlein, Eric. Black Iron Mercy (N). Atlanta, Ga.: Deeds Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]

Schmidt, Warren R. Mama Buenger (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mo.]

Schmitt, Gerry. Little Girl Gone (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Schneider, Franklin and Jennifer (N). Black Hills (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2016. [S.D.]

Schröder, Monika. Be Light Like a Bird (juv). North Mankato, Minn.: Capstone, 2016. [Mich.]

Schroeder, Bill. Smallmouth Sonny of Bass Island Bar (juv). Loveland, Ohio: Little Miami Conservancy, 2016. [Ohio]

Schroeder, Shannyn. Under Your Skin (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Schuelke, Garret. *Anamakee* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Alpena, Mich.] Schwab, Ron. *Medicine Wheel* (N). Omaha, Neb.: Poor Coyote Press, 2016. [Kan.]

Scott, Andrea. *Smile Big Dream Bigger* (juv). S.I.: Mira Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.] Scott, Laura Ellen. *The Mean Bone in Her Body* (N). S.I.: Pandamoon Publishing, 2016. [Ohio]

Scott, Victoria. Titans (juv). NY: Scholastic Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Sears, Donald, II. A Wilted Flower in Your Watered Garden (P). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2016. [Ind.]

Seedorf, Julie. Granny Pins a Pilferer (N). Aurora, Ill.: Cozy Cat Press, 2016. [Minn.]

—. The Penderghast Puzzle Protectors (N). Aurora, Ill.: Cozy Cat Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Seifert, Marty. Sundown at Sunrise (N). Edina, Minn.: Beaver's Pond Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Selzer, Adam. Just Kill Me (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

SeRine, Kate. *Safe from Harm* (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Casablanca, 2016. [Ind.] Shackleford, Sherri. *A Family for the Holidays* (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Neb.] Shaw, Emerson. *Acts of Desperation* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Cincinnati, Obiol.]

Sheehan, Judy. I Woke up Dead at the Mall (juv). NY: Delacorte Press, 2016. [Bloomington, Minn.]

Shiflett, Shawn. Hey, Liberal! (N). Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
Shipman, Viola. The Charm Bracelet (N). NY: Thomas Dunne Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.;
Mich.]

Shy. Quaran & Trinity (N). S.l.: Miss Candice Presents, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

- -. Quaran & Trinity II (N). S.l.: Miss Candice Presents, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- -. Quaran & Trinity III (N). S.l.: Miss Candice Presents, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Sibley, Jason see Magyar, Anthony

Siegel, James J. How Ghosts Travel (P). NY: Spuyten Duyvil, 2016. [Ohio]

Sierra, Jude. *Idlewild* (N). NY: Interlude Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Silk Smooth. Carl Weber's Kingpins: Chicago (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Silvano, Wendi. Love Is All around Cincinnati (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

- —. Love Is All around Illinois (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Ill.]
- Love Is All around Indiana (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [Ind.]
- —. Love Is All around Iowa (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Iowa]
- Love Is All around Kansas (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [Kan.]
- Love Is All around Kansas City (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [Kansas City, Mo.]
- Love Is All around Michigan (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [Mich.]
- Love Is All around Minnesota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [Minn.]
- Love Is All around Missouri (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [Mo.]
- Love Is All around North Dakota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016.
   [N.D.]
- —. Love Is All around Ohio (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Ohio]
- . Love Is All around St. Louis (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]
- Simmons, D. Bryant. *The Boy Scout* (N). Chicago Ridge, Ill.: Bravebird Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Simms-Maddox, M.J. *Priscilla* (N). S.I.: M. Simms-Maddox, 2016. [Columbus, Ohio] Simpson, K.A. *A Coven's Lament* (N). Covington, Ky.: SparkLight Creative, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Sittenfeld, Curtis. *Eligible* (N). NY: Random House, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Skalka, Patricia. Death in Cold Water (N). Madison: U Wisconsin P, 2016. [Wis.]

Skewes, John. Chicago ABC (juv). Seattle: Little Bigfoot, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Sletten, Deanna Lynn. Walking Sam (N). S.l.: D. Sletten, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Smiley, Jane. Twenty Yawns (juv). NY: Two Lions, 2016.

Smith, Cote. Hurt People (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2016. [Leavenworth, Kan.]
Smith, Eboni Donielle. Repercussions (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Smith, Frederic Earl. *Nickle Plate Road* (S). Bismarck, N.D.: Ahwiprie Books, 2016. [Midwest]

Smith, Georgianna. Gust (N). Warrensburg, Mo.: Pleiades Press, 2016. [Joplin, Mo.]

Smith, Maureen Millea. *The Enigma of Iris Murphy* (S). Livingston, Ala.: Livingston Press, 2016. [Omaha, Neb.]

Smith, Shatriya. The Poem Tree (P). Springfield, Ill.: S. Smith, 2016.

Smith, Victoria G. Faith Healer (N). Green Bay, Wis.: Brain Mill Press, 2016. [Chicago, III.]

Smolens, John. Wolf's Mouth (N). East Lansing: Michigan State U P, 2016. [Mich.]

Snelling, Lauraine. From This Day Forward (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2016. [N.D.]

Snipes, Wesley and Ray Norman. Talon of God (N). NY: HarperVoyager, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Snow, Tiffany. Play to Win (N). NY: Forever, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Sommer, Robert F. A Great Fullness (N). Burlington, Vt.: Fomite, 2016. [Kan.]

Sondrini, Mark T. A Hole in the Ground (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Galena, III.]

-. The Oldest Son (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Sorrentino, Christopher. *The Fugitives* (N). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2016. [Traverse City, Mich.]

Spaid, Mark. Stealing Lives (N). Shelbyville, Ky.: Wasteland Press, 2016. [Bloomington, Ind ]

Spano, Mark. Midland Club (N). Chapel Hill, N.C.: Thunderfoot Press, 2016. [Midwest]

Spencer, John A. Four Cedars (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ill.]

Spinelli, Leslyn Amthor. *Taken for a Fool* (N). Minneapolis: Door Creek Press, 2016. [Madison, Wis.]

St. James, Bambi. *All Their Husbands* (N). Atlanta, Ga.: VIP Ink Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

—. A Friendly Betrayal (N). Atlanta, Ga.: VIP Ink Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

St. John, Cheryl. Want Ad Wedding (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2016. [Kan.]

Standafer, Margaret. Misty Lake in Focus (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]
Stander, Aaron. Gales of November (N). Interlochen, Mich.: Writers & Editors, 2016.
[Mich.]

Stange, Ken. *Chicago Days: Growing up Absurd on the South Side* (M). North Bay, Ont.: Two Cultures Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Stark, L.E. Tales of the Soul (S). Neosho, Mo.: Stark Publishing, 2016. [Joplin, Mo.]

Steen, Jane. Shadow Palace (N). S.l.: Aspidistra Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Stevens, Barbara. *Good Thunder, Blue Earth* (P). Brainerd, Minn.: River Place Press, 2016. [Minn.]

Stone, Anne. Life's Second Chances (N). S.I.: A. Stone, 2016. [Mo.]

Stone, Juliana. You Make Me Weak (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Stark, Sabrina. Jake Forever (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

- Strand, Mary. Being Mary Bennet Blows (juv). Minneapolis: Triple Berry Press, 2016. [Minn.]
- Pride, Prejudice, and Push-up Bras (juv). Minneapolis: Triple Berry Press, 2016.
   [Minn.]
- Strange, Jennifer L., ed. *Journeys: North Dakota's Badlands & Beyond* (P). Killdeer, N.D.: Dunn County Writers, 2016.
- Sully, Katherine. *Night-Night Chicago: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme* (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- —. Night-Night Iowa: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Iowa]
- —. Night-Night Kansas: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Kan.]
- . Night-Night Michigan: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Mich.]
- . Night-Night Minnesota: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Minn.]
- —. Night-Night Ohio: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Ohio]
- . Night-Night Wisconsin: A Sleepy Bedtime Rhyme (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2016. [Wis.]
- Sutton, Jacy. Available to Chat (N). S.l.: Closing Time Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]
- Svengalis, Kendall F. *The Great Emerson Art Heist* (juv). Guilford, Conn.: Duneland Press, 2016. [Gary, Ind.]
- Swaim, Don. *The Assassination of Ambrose Bierce* (N). NY: Hippocampus, 2016. [Bierce, Ambrose]
- Swanson, Denise. Between a Book and a Hard Place (N). NY: Obsidian, 2016. [Mo.]
- -. Murder of an Open Book (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [III.]
- Swanson, T.J. *In the Hands of the Fisherman* (N). Maitland, Fla.: North Loop Press, 2016. [Minn.]
- Sweany, Brian. Buy the Ticket, Take the Ride (N). Los Angeles: Rare Bird Books, 2016. [Indianapolis, Ind.]
- Sweazy, Larry D. See Also Deception (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2016. [N.D.]
- Swedlund, J.G. *Rustler on the Rosebud* (N). Indianapolis: Dog Ear Publishing, 2016. [S.D.] Sweet Tee. *Gangsta's Need Love Too* (N). S.I.: Mz. Lady P Presents, 2016. [Chicago, III.]
- When a Dope Boy Falls for a Good Girl (N). S.l.: Mz. Lady P Presents, 2016.
   [Milwaukee, Wis.]
- —. When a Dope Boy Falls for a Good Girl 2 (N). S.l.: Mz. Lady P Presents, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
- Swenson, Wallace J. Carlisle: Journey to the White Clouds (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2016. [Neb.]
- Swift. Motivation: The Exit (N). Milwaukee: RH Publishing, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
- Sylvannah. *I'm Always by Your Side* (N). S.l.: Kindred Soul Publications, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
- Szarke, Connie Claire. *Lady in the Moon* (N). Minneapolis: Heron Bay Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]
- Tagg, Melissa. Keep Holding On (N). S.l.: Larkspur Press, 2016. [Iowa]
- —. Like Never Before (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2016. [Iowa]
- Tarpley, Natasha. Selma Takes the Stage (juv). Chicago: Voonderbar! Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Tarr, James. Whorl (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Taulbee, Ernest Gordon. A Sibling in Always (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Ind.] Tennent, Cynthia. The Bookshop on Autumn Lane (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2016. [Mich.]

— Skinny Dipping Season (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2016. [Mich.]

terBurg, L.A. Eating Weeds (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Thomas, Dominique. Arquez & Palmer (N). S.l.: Shan Presents, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

-. Beautiful Lies (N). S.1.: Shan Presents, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Thomas, Lois Jean. A Weekend with Frances (N). St. Joseph, Mich.: Seventh Child Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Thomas, Ruth St. John. *Call Me Seamus* (N). Phoenix, Ariz.: Coles-Cumberland Press, 2016. [III.]

Thompson, Emily Weisner. *But What If There's No Chimney?* (juv). Bloomington: Indiana U P, 2016. [Santa Claus, Ind.]

Thompson, Jean. *She Poured out Her Heart* (N). NY: Blue Rider Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Thornewood, Erin. *I Could Not Stop for Death* (N). S.l.: E. Thornewood, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Thornton, Marshall. *The Lies That Bind* (N). Chicago: Kenmore Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Time, Nicholas O. *There's No Wifi on the Prairie* (juv). NY: Simon Spotlight, 2016. [Minn.] Tomasko, Jeanie. *Violet Hours* (P). Poynette, Wis.: Taraxia Press, 2016. Topliff, Debby. *Hiding* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Mich.]

Tori, Dante. 'Til Death (N). S.1.: Jessica Watkins Presents, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Towns, Renita. *Life after the Ghetto* (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Red Bud Ave Publications, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Tracy, P.J. The Sixth Idea (N). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Treacy, Ann. *The Search for the Homestead Treasure* (juv). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2016. [Minn.]

Troy, Mary. Swimming on Hwy N (N). Springfield, Mo.: Moon City Press, 2016. [Mo.]

Trumbo, Kari. Forsaking All Others (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Kan.]

Tuberty, Mary Kay. *Keeper of Trust* (N). Benton, Ky.: Mantle Rock Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Tucker, Jen. A Visit to Mackinac Island (juv). Springboro, Ohio: Braughler Books, 2016. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Turzillo, Mary A. Bonsai Babies (S). Los Angeles: Omnium Gatherum, 2016.

Urruela, B.T. Into the Nothing (N). S.I.: BTuniversal, 2016. [Mo.]

Vachss, Andrew. Drawing Dead (N). NY: Vintage Crime/Black Lizard, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
 Valente, Anne. Our Hearts Will Burn Us Down (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Mo.]
 Valenti, Laura L. The Heart of the Spring Everlasting (N). West Conshohocken, Pa.: Infinity Publishing, 2016. [Bennett Springs, Mo.]

Valley, Jody. Twisted Minds (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Bella Books, 2016. [Mich.]

VanBaale, Kali. *The Good Divide* (N). Ann Arbor, Mich.: MG Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Vande Zande, Jeff. Detroit Muscle (N). St. Paul, Minn.: Whistling Shade Press, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Van Kirk, Susan. *Marry in Haste* (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2016. [Ill.]

Van Rhyn, Joe. Born Yesterday (N). Las Vegas, Nev.: Ed Cid Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]

Van Risseghem, Kristin D. The Passage, a Dance, & a Little White Dress (juv). Eagan, Minn.: Kasian Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

—. Swords & Stilettos (N). Eagan, Minn.: Kasian Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Van Scotter, Richard D. Thin Ice (N). Milwaukee: Three Towers Press, 2016. [Wis.]

Vasconi, Derek. Kai (N). S.l.: D. Vasconi, 2016. [Evanston, Ill.]

Vasquez, Angie Trudell and Margaret Rozga, eds. *Cries for Justice: Poems for Dontre Hamilton* (P). Madison, Wis.: Art Night Books, 2016. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Vass, Vicki. Key to a Murder (N). Aurora, Ill.: Cozy Cat Press, 2016. [Great Lakes]

Viets, Elaine. Brain Storm (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2016. [Mo.]

Vincent, Charles. *Meaner than a Junkyard Dog* (juv). Evansville, Ind.: MT Publishing Co., 2016. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

Virden, Jo Ann. *My Darling Dorothy* (N). Arvada, Colo.: Plainview Publications, 2016. [Neb.]

Vizenor, Gerald. Treaty Shirts (N). Middletown, Conn.: Wesleyan U P, 2016. [Minn.]

Voices of Nebraska: Diverse Landscapes, Diverse Peoples (A). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2016. [Neb.]

Volmer, Mary. Reliance, Illinois (N). NY: Soho Press, 2016. [III.]

Voss, Michael see Rock, Jennifer

Wagner, Mary T. Finnigan the Circus Cat (juv). S.l.: Waterhorse Press, 2017. [Wis.]

Wagner, Shari, ed. Finding the Words: Stories and Poems of Women Veterans (P; S). Indianapolis: INwords Publications, 2016. [Ind.]

Wake, Elliot. Bad Boy (N). NY: Atria Books, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Walker, Lane. *The Lost Deer Camp* (juv). Kingston, Mich.: Hometown Hunters, 2016. [Mich.]

Walt, Jasmine and Rebecca Hamilton. *Shadow Born* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

-. Shadow Marked (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Wanek, Connie. Rival Gardens (P). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2016. [Duluth, Minn.

Wappler, Margaret. Neon Green (N). Los Angeles, Calif.: Unnamed Press, 2016. [Ill.]

Ward, Marsha. The Zion Trail (N). Payson, Ariz.: WestWard Books, 2016. [Nauvoo, Ill.]

Wardrop, Daneen. Life as It (P). Ashland, Ohio: Ashland Poetry Press, 2016.

Warrant, C.J. Forgetting Jane (N). S.l.: Solstice Publishing, 2016. [Wis.]

Warren, Skye. Deep (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Warren, Susan May. *You're the One That I Want* (N). Carol Stream, Ill.: Tyndale House, 2016. [Minn.]

Washington, AITonya. Silver Screen Romance (N). Toronto: Kimani, 2016. [Iowa]

Watson, C.G. Ascending the Boneyard (juv). NY: Simon Pulse, 2016. [Sandusky, Ohio]

Watson, Rusty. *Journey through the Half-Door* (N). Albuquerque, N.M.: Casa de Snapdragon, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Waxlax, K.B. Lone Pine (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

Webb, Debra. *Gunning for the Groom* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Weidt, Maryann. Mama Loved to Worry (juv). St. Paul: Minnesota Historical Society P, 2016. [Midwest]

Weishaar, Schuy R. Dark of the Center Line (N). Winchester, Hants.: Roundfire Books, 2016. [III.]

Welin, Richard. *Rebecca's Brother* (N). Sebastopol, Calif.: White Bear Books, 2016. [Minn.] Wells, Brian. *The League and the Lantern* (juv). Cincinnati: Republic Ink, 2016. [Chicago, III.]

Wells, Dan. *Over Your Dead Body* (N). NY: Tor, 2016. [Midwest]Wells, Maggie. Isabella (juv). Minneapolis: Epic Press, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Wells, Robison. Dark Energy (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2016. [Minn.]

Welsh-Huggins, Andrew. *Capitol Punishment* (N). Athens, Ohio: Swallow Press, 2016. [Columbus, Ohio]

Wemlinger, John. Winter's Bloom (N). Traverse City, Mich.: Mission Point Press, 2016. [Mich.]

Wenner, Jody. Painting the Lake (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

Werder, Steven L. My Spectacular Bid (juv). NY: Page Publishing, 2016. [Mo.]

Westergreen, James R. *Lincoln Park* (N). Castroville, Tex.: Black Rose Writing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Wetherhead, Kate see Keenan-Bolger, Andrew

Wheeler, Kathleen H. *Brought to Our Senses* (N). Springfield, Ill.: Attunement Publishing, 2016. [Ill.]

Wheeler, Theodore. Bad Faith (S). Plano, Tex.: Queen's Ferry Press, 2016. [Neb.]

Whitaker, Kevin. *Scorn: The Legacy* (N). Bloomingdale, Ill.: McClure Publishing, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

White, Edmund. Our Young Man (N). NY: Bloomsbury, 2016.

White, John D. The Black Athlete (N). San Marcos, Calif.: DFG, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

White, T.A. Shadow's Messenger (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Columbus, Ohio]

White Chocolate. Sex in the Hood Saga (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2016. [Detroit, Mich.]

Whitley, Bruce. *One Dark Summer* (N). Indianapolis: IBJ Book Publishing, 2016. [Midwest]

Whitson, Stephanie Grace. Messenger by Moonlight (N). NY: FaithWords, 2016. [Mo.]

Wicks, Brandon. American Fallout (N). Santa Fe, N.M.: SFWP, 2016. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Wiley, Steve. *The Fairytale Chicago of Francesca Finnegan* (N). S.l.: Lavender Line Press, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Wilkinson, Chad. *Blood for Water* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.] Williams, Abbie. *Soul of a Crow* (N). Delta, B.C.: Central Avenue Publishing, 2016. [Mo.]

-. Summer at the Shore Leave Cafe (N). Delta, B.C.: Central Avenue Publishing, 2016. [Minn.]

Williams, Phillip B. *Thief in the Interior* (P). Farmington, Me.: Alice James Books, 2016. Williams, Tom R. *Practice to Deceive* (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2016. [Holden,

Williams, Tom R. Practice to Deceive (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2016. [Holden, Mo.]

Williams, Tyrone. Between Red & Green (P). Loveland, Ohio: Dos Madres Press, 2016. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Willis-Abdurraqib, Hanif. *The Crown Ain't Worth Much* (P). Minneapolis: Button Poetry, 2016.

Wilson, A.C. Chasing Taryn (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [S.D.]

-. Deserving Taryn (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [S.D.]

Wilson, Jennifer. Water (N). S.1.: Raygun, 2016. [Iowa]

Wilson, Robert Charles. Last Year (N). NY: Tom Doherty Associates, 2016. [Ohio]

Wilson, Sariah S. Royal Games (N). Seattle: Montlake Romance, 2016. [Iowa]

Wilson, Tammy. *Through My Eyes* (juv). Edina, Minn.: Beaver's Pond Press, 2016. [St. Cloud, Minn.]

Wilson, Tyvia. The Heart of a Kingpin (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]

Windland, Linda. *Mind and Heart* (N). Houston, Tex.: Strategic Book Publishing, 2016. [Ind.]

Winskye, Paula F. *The Reverend & the Lady in the Sand* (N). Snowflake, Ariz.: P. Winskye, 2016. [N.D.]

Winter Holidays in the City of Pearls (P; S). Muscatine, Iowa: Writers on the Avenue, 2016. [Iowa]

Winternheimer, Alida. *Dark Corners in Skoghall* (N). Minneapolis: 28.55press, 2016. [Wis.] Winters, Ben H. *Underground Airlines* (N). NY: Mulholland Books, 2016. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

Wirt, Tony. *A Necessary Act* (N). S.l.: Broken Bricks Publishing, 2016. [Lake Mills, Iowa] Wisoff-Fields, Rochelle. *As One Must, One Can* (N). Kernersville, N.C.: W&B Publishers, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Woiwode, Larry. Land of Sunlit Ice (P). Fargo, N.D.: North Dakota State U P, 2016. [N.D.]

Wolf, Joan M. Runs with Courage (juv). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Sleeping Bear Press, 2016. [Dak.]

Wolf, Sara. Forget Me Always (juv). Ft. Collins, Colo.: Entangled Teen, 2016. [Ohio

-. Love Me Never (juv). Ft. Collins, Colo.: Entangled Teen, 2016. [Ohio]

Wood, Rebecca. Black-Socket Sky (P). Elyria, Ohio: NightBallet Press, 2016.

Wright, Karla. *Iowa's Devoted Daughter* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Iowa] Wurster, Erich. *The Coaster* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2016. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Wurth, K. Lyn. Seven Kinds of Rain (N). S.I.: True to Story Publishing, 2016. [Neb.]

Wyatt, Cheryl. The Hero's Sweetheart (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2016. [Ill.]

Wyckoff, Vincent. Black Otter Bay (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North

Yang, Kao Kalia. The Song Poet (M). NY: Metropolitan Books, 2016. [Minn.]

Yee, Lisa and Kellen Hertz. *Lea and Camila* (juv). Middleton, Wis.: American Girl Publishing, 2016. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Yocum, Robin. A Brilliant Death (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2016. [Ohio] Yoder, Judy. By the Fields of Fish Creek (N). Harrisonburg, Va.: Christian Light, 2016. [Kan.]

Young, Heather. The Lost Girls (N). NY: William Morrow, 2016. [Minn.]

Young-Anderson, Susan. When the Days Ending Comes (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [S.D.]

Yu, Timothy. 100 Chinese Silences (P). Los Angeles, Calif.: Les Figues Press, 2016.

Zandi, Jordan. Solarium (P). Louisville, Ky.: Sarabande Books, 2016.

Zieba, Amanda. Champion Chocolatier (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2016. [Minn.]

# SECONDARY SOURCES

#### General

Anderson, David D. Midwestern Writers and the Myth of the Search (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 40-53.

Athitakis, Mark. The New Midwest: A Guide to Contemporary Fiction of the Great Lakes, Great Plains, and Rust Belt (crit). Cleveland, Ohio: Belt Publishing, 2016. [Great Lakes; Midwest]

Austin, Jill Hemming. Performing the Past: Two Pageant Traditions in Nauvoo, Illinois (crit; D). Ph.D. Dissertation, Indiana U, 2015. [Nauvoo, Illinois]

Barbosa, Mara R. Spanish-Speaking Immigrants in a U.S. Midwestern Community: An Exploration of Attitudes towards Spanish, Spanish in the U.S., Language Maintenance, and Bilingualism (lang). Ph.D. Dissertation, Purdue U, 2015.

Beasecker, Robert, ed. Annual Bibliography of Midwestern Literature, 2014 (bibl). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 157-230.

Elbert, Monika. Haunting Transcendentalist Landscapes: EcoGothic Politics in Margaret Fuller's *Summer on the Lakes* (crit). *Text Matters: A Journal of Literature, Theory and Culture*, 6 (2016), 53-73. [Great Lakes]

Greasley, Philip A., ed. Dictionary of Midwestern Literature, Volume Two: Dimensions of the Midwestern Literary Imagination (bibl; biog; crit; jrnl; pub). Bloomington: Indiana U P, 2016. [Midwest]

Lopez Lyman, Jessica. Gendering the Midwest Regional Imaginary: Chicana/Latina Performance in Urban Minnesota (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Santa Barbara, 2016. [Minnesota]

- McClelland, Edward. *How to Speak Midwestern* (lang). Cleveland, Ohio: Belt Publications, 2016.
- Michaeli, Ethan. The Defender; *How the Legendary Black Newspaper Changed America:* From the Age of the Pullman Porters to the Age of Obama (crit; jrnl). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2016. [Chicago, Ill.]
- O'Dea, Meghan. Midwestern Writers on World War I: A Selected Bibliography (bibl). Midwestern Miscellany, 44 (Fall 2016), 82-85.
- O'Rourke, Erin and Kim Potowski. Phonetic Accommodation in a Situation of Spanish Dialect Contact: Coda /s/ and /r/ in Chicago (lang). *Studies in Hispanic and Lusophone Linguistics*, 9 (Fall 2016), 355-99. [Chicago, Illinois]
- Parada, Maryann. Ethnolinguistic and Gender Aspects of Latino Naming in Chicago: Exploring Regional Variation (lang). *Names: A Journal of Onomastics*, 64 (1) 2016, 19-35. [Chicago, Illinois]
- Potowski, Kim. *IntraLatino Language and Identity: MexiRican Spanish* (lang). Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Co., 2016. [Chicago, Illinois]
- Procházková, Lenka. Amerikanizace ceskych príjmení na území Chicaga (lang). *Nase Rec*, 99 (3) 2016, 147-57. [Chicago, Illinois]
- Remlinger, Kathryn. Say Yah to da Finns, Eh! Linguistically Performing Finnishness at Festivals (lang). *Journal of Finnish Studies*, 19 (June 2016), 163-86. [Michigan]
- Rosk, Nancy Von, ed. Looking Back at the Jazz Age: New Essays on the Literature and Legacy of an Iconic Decade (crit). Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars, 2016.
- Russell, Eric Matthew. Nature, Materiality, and Human Agency in the Literature of the Great Lakes, 1790-1853 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Missouri, Columbia, 2016. [Great Lakes]

#### Addams, Jane (1860-1935)

- Fischer, Marilyn. A Pluralistic Universe in Twenty Years (crit). *Pluralist*, 11 (Spr. 2016), 1-18
- Naumiuk, Agnieszka. Jane Addams i Jej Koncepcja Pracy w Srodowisku Spolecznym (crit). *Pedagogika Spolteczna*, 15 (3) 2016, 37-54.
- Pappas, Gregory Fernando. The Pragmatists' Approach to Justice (crit). *Pluralist*, 11 (Spr. 2016), 58-77.

# Algren, Nelson (1909-1981)

Wisniewski, Mary. Algren: A Life (biog; crit). Chicago: Chicago Review Press, 2016.

## Anania, Michael (b. 1939)

- Allegrezza, William. Another Italian-American Poet in Omaha: Italy in Michael Anania's Poetry (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 54-57.
- Allen, Jeffrey Renard. Be Like Mike (biog). Valley Voices, 16 (Spr. 2016), 146-48.
- Antonucci, Michael. Interview with Michael Anania (I). Valley Voices, 16 (Spr. 2016), 61-70.
- and Garin Cycholl. South Loop and Flat Water (crit). Valley Voices, 16 (Spr. 2016), 134-44.
- Archambeau, Robert. Modernist Current: Michael Anania's Poetry of the Western Rivers (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 7-21.
- Cooley, Dennis. A Place to Begin: Michael Anania and Robert Kroetsch Writing the Prairies (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 124-33.
- Doerr, Joe. Gracing the Temple of Subversion: The Dedications of Michael Anania (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 111-23.
- Gibbons, Reginald. On Michael Anania's In Natural Light (crit). Valley Voices, 16 (Spr. 2016), 97-104.
- Graham, Lea. "Like Hands Raised in Song": Proper Names in Michael Anania's "Steal Away" (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 91-96.

Michelson, Peter. "Out of Dazzlement" ... Chiaroscuro Revised (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 25-32.

Murray, Lachlan. "Energy Held in Elegant Control": Vortex Anania (crit). *Valley Voices*, 16 (Spr. 2016), 33-53.

Plumpp, Sterling. Another Cowboy in the Boat of Ra (biog). Valley Voices, 16 (Spr. 2016), 6.Vance, David Ray. Michael Anania's The Red Menace: A Study in Self-Production (crit).Valley Voices, 16 (Spr. 2016), 80-90.

#### Anderson, David D. (1924-2011)

Beasecker, Robert. Dimensions of the Midwest: David D. Anderson's Writings on Midwestern Culture, Literature, History, and Geography: A Selected Bibliography (bibl). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 54-66.

Bresnahan, Roger J. Dave and Pat's Big Adventure: Their Initiation into a Lifetime of Purposeful Academic Travel (biog). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 10-16.

Dunne, Robert. Old-Fashioned (crit; M). Midwestern Miscellany, 44 (Spr. 2016), 36-39.

Greasley, Philip A. Dave Anderson Remembered (M). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 17-22.

Noe, Marcia. Inventing the Midwest with David D. Anderson (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 28-35.

Obuchowski, Mary DeJong. Memories of Dave Anderson (M). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 8-9.

Primeau, Ronald. Dave Anderson as Audience: An Essay on Reception Aesthetics (crit; M). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Spr. 2016), 23-27.

#### Anderson, Margaret (1886-1973)

La Casse, Christopher J. "Scrappy and Unselective": Rising Wartime Paper Costs and the *Little Review* (crit; pub). *American Periodicals*, 26 (2) 2016, 208-21.

# Anderson, Sherwood (1876-1941)

Forsyth, Neil. The Tell-Tale Hand: Gothic Narratives and the Brain (crit). *Text Matters: A Journal of Literature, Theory and Culture*, 6 (2016), 96-113.

McKenzie, Precious, ed. *Sherwood Anderson's* Winesburg, Ohio (crit). Boston: Brill Rodopi, 2016.

#### **Audubon, John James** (1785-1851)

Logan, Peter B. Audubon: America's Greatest Naturalist and His Voyage of Discovery to Labrador (biog). San Francisco: Ashbryn Press, 2016.

Patterson, Daniel, ed. *The Missouri River Journals of John James Audubon* (crit). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2016.

Whittle, Matthew. Lost Trophies: Hunting Animals and the Imperial Souvenir in Walton Ford's *Pancha Tantra* (crit). *Journal of Commonwealth Literature*, 51 (2) 2016, 196-210.

## Austin, Mary Hunter (1868-1934)

Brosman, Catharine Savage. Southwestern Women Writers and the Vision of Goodness: Mary Austin, Willa Cather, Laura Adams Armer, Peggy Pond Church and Alice Marriott (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland, 2016.

Roberts, Rosalie. Crafting Radical Fictions: Late-Nineteenth Century American Literary Regionalism and Arts and Crafts Ideals (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2015.

# **Barkley, John Lewis** (1895-1966)

Rennie, David Alan. In the Fields of Democracy: The Midwest in World War I (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Fall 2016), 23-38.

## Baum, L. Frank (1856-1919)

- Cummings, Scott. The Wonderful Wizard of Menlo: Thomas Edison's Contributions to Oz (crit). *Baum Bugle*, 60 (Aut. 2016), 16-20.
- . ed. The Great Book of Records: Abandon Care and Smile in the Land of Oz (crit). *Baum Bugle*, 60 (Aut. 2016), 30-33.
- —. ed. Oz Under Scrutiny: Early Reviews of Rinkitink in Oz (crit). Baum Bugle, 60 (Win. 2016), 34-38.
- Edmundson, Mark. Off to See the Wizard: Finding the Virtues of Homer, Plato, and Jesus in Technicolor Oz (crit). *American Scholar*, 85 (Spr. 2016), 16-17.
- Hanff, Peter E. Prince Inga and the Magic of Pingaree (crit). Baum Bugle, 60 (Win. 2016), 20-28.

## Baxter, Charles (b. 1947)

Dunne, Éamonn. Untology (crit). Philosophy and Rhetoric, 49 (4) 2016, 571-88.

## Bellow, Saul (1915-2005)

- Aarons, Victoria. Faces in a Sea of Suffering: The Human Predicament in Saul Bellow's The Victim (crit). Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas, 14 (Jan. 2016), 63-81.
- —, ed. The Cambridge Companion to Saul Bellow (crit). Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 2016.
  Cañadas-Rodríguez, Emilio. "An Alice in Wonderland Proposition," or, Childhood in Saul Bellow's "By the Saint Lawrence" and "Zetland: By a Character Witness" (crit). Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas, 14 (Jan. 2016), 115-25.
- Chang-Ho, Song. A Jewish Intellectual's Self-Examination (crit). Studies in British and American Language and Literature, 121 (June 2016), 59-85.
- Connelly, Mark. Saul Bellow: A Literary Companion (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co. 2016
- Flath, James W. "Schooling in Grief": Effects of Suffering in Saul Bellow's *The Victim* and Chaim Potok's *The Chosen* (crit). *Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas*, 14 (Jan. 2016), 83-98.
- Mikics, David. Bellow's People: How Saul Bellow Made Life into Art (biog; crit). NY: W.W. Norton. 2016.
- Newman, Judie. Saul Bellow and the Theory of Comedy: "Him with His Foot in His Mouth" from Page to Stage (crit). Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas, 14 (Jan. 2016), 159-73.
- Pozorski, Aimee. "Bonfire in Summer Camp": Defamiliarization and the Holocaust (crit). Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas, 14 (Jan. 2016), 99-114.
- Ravinthiran, Vidyan. Race, Style, and the Soul of Saul Bellow's Prose (crit). *Essays in Criticism*, 66 (Oct. 2016), 488-517.
- Salomon, Willis. Saul Bellow on the Soul: Character and the Spirit of Culture in *Humboldt's Gift* and *Ravelstein* (crit). *Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas*, 14 (Jan. 2016), 127-40.
- Sánchez-Canales, Gustavo. "Recover the World That Is Buried under the Debris of False Description": The Influence of Romantic Poetry on Saul Bellow's *Dean's December* (crit). Partial Answers: *Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas*, 14 (Jan. 2016), 141-58
- Singh, Sukhbir. "Profanation of the Sacred": A Homoerotic Travesty of "Epiphany on the Mt. Sinai" in Saul Bellow's *Mr. Sammler's Planet* (crit). *ANQ*, 29 (4) 2016, 255-59.
- Xiang, Fang. Defender of Humanism in the Alienated World: Citrine's Humanistic Journey in *Humboldt's Gift* (crit). *English Language Teaching*, 9 (11) 2016, 53-58.

Zaritt, Saul Noam. Maybe for Millions, Maybe for Nobody: Jewish American Writing and the Undecidability of World Literature (crit). *American Literary History*, 28 (Fall 2016), 542-73.

## Berryman, John (1914-1972)

- Connolly, Sally. Grief and Meter: Elegies for Poets after Auden (crit). Charlottesville: U Virginia P, 2016.
- McRae, Calista. "There Ought to Be a Law": The Unruly Comedy of The Dream Songs (crit). *Modern Philology*, 114 (Nov. 2016), 411-32.
- O'Hanlon, Karl. "The Violent and Formal Dancers": John Berryman and Geoffrey Hill (crit). *Cambridge Quarterly*, 45 (Sept. 2016), 208-23.
- Rogerson, Ben. Going "Wicked & Away": Writing Dream Songs in the Age of Fellowships (crit). *Journal of Modern Literature*, 39 (Spr. 2016), 22-40.
- Saltmarsh, Hannah Baker. "Some/Would Like You to Make Room,/Mother ...": On Mothers and Sons in John Berryman's *The Dream Songs* (crit). *Pacific Coast Philology*, 51 (1) 2016. 4-22.

## Bierce, Ambrose (1842-1914?)

- Coleman, Christopher Kiernan. Ambrose Bierce and the Period of Honorable Strife: The Civil War and the Emergence of an American Writer (crit). Knoxville: U Tennessee P, 2016.
- Cynn, Christine. "[T]he Ludicrous Transition of Gender and Sentiment": Chinese Labor in Ambrose Bierce's "The Haunted Valley" (crit). *Journal of Asian American Studies*, 19 (June 2016), 237-62.
- Rajala, J.-M. Some Newly Unearthed Works by Ambrose Bierce (bibl; crit). *Weird Fiction Review*, 7 (Fall 2016), 45-77.
- Turpin, Zachary. Two Newly Recovered Pieces of Journalism by Ambrose Bierce (crit; jrnl). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Spr. 2016), 270-76.

### Black Elk (1863-1950)

Jackson, Joe. Black Elk: The Life of an American Visionary (biog). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2016.

## Borden, Mary (1886-1968)

Hutchison, Hazel. "Very Chicago": Mary Borden and the Art of Fiction (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 44 (Fall 2016), 39-53.

## Boyd, Thomas (1898-1935)

Rennie, David Alan. In the Fields of Democracy: The Midwest in World War I (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Fall 2016), 23-38.

Trout, Steven. "Playing Indian in the Backyard": American Masculinity, Modern Warfare, and Thomas Boyd's Through the Wheat (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Fall 2016), 6-22.

## Boyle, Kay (1902-1992)

- Goodspeed-Chadwick, Julie. Reconsidering the Baroness Elsa von Freytag-Loringhoven and Kay Boyle: Feminist Aesthetics and Modernism (crit). Feminist Formations, 28 (Sum. 2016), 51-72.
- Peterson, Rai. The Wild Irish Swan in Kay Boyle's "The Bridegroom's Body" (crit). Women's Studies, 45 (Jan.-June 2016), 370-79.

# Bradbury, Malcolm (1932-2000)

Jaillant, Lise. Myth Maker: Malcolm Bradbury and the Creation of Creative Writing as UEA [University of East Anglia] (crit). *New Writing*, 13 (Nov. 2016), 350-67.

## Bradbury, Ray (1920-2012)

- Campomar, Jaime. The Use of a Burning Canon: The Mechanics of Book Burning in Ray Bradbury and François Truffaut (crit). *New Ray Bradbury Review*, 5 (2016), 34-45.
- Carver, Beci. Untraffic in Los Angeles (crit). Critical Quarterly, 58 (Dec. 2016), 133-48.
- Ellerhoff, Steve Gronert. Post-Jungian Psychology and the Short Stories of Ray Bradbury and Kurt Vonnegut: Golden Apples of the Monkey House (crit). NY: Routledge, 2016.
- Goodspeed, Andrew. "Burn Them or They'll Burn You": Firemen as Agents of Oppression in Bradbury and Truffaut (crit). *New Ray Bradbury Review*, 5 (2016), 19-32.
- Hurtgen, Joseph. Archival Domination in Fahrenheit 451 (crit). MOSF Journal of Science Fiction, 1 (2) 2016, 36-46.
- Jaouan-Sanchez, Marie-Pierre. The Election and Presentation of Books in *Fahrenheit 451* (crit). *New Ray Bradbury Review*, 5 (2016), 46-59.
- Kwiatkowska, Anna. On the Verge of the (Un)known: "Zero Hour" by Ray Bradbury and the Paintings of René Magritte (crit). Zagadnienia Rodzajów Literackich, 59 (2) 2016), 9-29.
- La Jeunesse, Jake. Locating Lakeside, Wisconsin: Neil Gaiman's *American Gods* and the American Small-Town Utopia (crit). *Mythlore*, 35 (Fall-Win. 2016), 45-64.
- McBride, Joseph. The Private World of Fahrenheit 451 (crit). New Ray Bradbury Review, 5 (2016), 78-84.
- Nichols, Phil. Re-Framing *Fahrenheit 451*: Ray Bradbury's Dramatic Responses to François Truffaut (crit). *New Ray Bradbury Review*, 5 (2016), 102-14.
- Setek, Nika. More's Legacy of Leisure in Dystopian Science Fiction (crit). Foundation: The International Review of Science Fiction, 42 (2) 2016, 19-30.
- Touponce, William F. Introducing François Truffaut's Fahrenheit 451 (crit). New Ray Bradbury Review, 5 (2016), 13-18.
- Verner, C.S. "No Written Word Will Appear": The Fahrenheit 451 Script as Production Source Text (crit). *New Ray Bradbury Review*, 5 (2016), 60-77.
- Yang, Qiong. The Reception of the Film *Fahrenheit 451* in Mainland China (crit). *New Ray Bradbury Review*, 5 (2016), 86-101.

## Brooks, Gwendolyn (1917-2000)

Bloch, Julia. "Shut Your Rhetorics in a Box": Gwendolyn Brooks and Lyric Dilemma (crit). *Tulsa Studies in Women's Literature*, 35 (Fall 2016), 439-62.

## Browne, Charles Farrar (1834-1867)

Cooper-Rompato, Christine. The Basiliconthaumaturgist: Neologism, Magic, and Mormonism (crit). *ANQ*, 29 (4) 2016, 237-41.

## **Burroughs, William S.** (1914-1997)

- Amendola, Alfonso and Mario Tirino, eds. Saccheggiate il Louvre. William S. Burroughs tra Eversione Politica e Insurrezione Espressiva (crit). Verona: Ombre Corte, 2016.
- Barrish, Phillip. Heath Policy in Dystopia (crit). *Literature and Medicine*, 34 (Spr. 2016), 106-31
- Comyn, Joshua Daniel O'Connel. Closure and Catastrophe: The Trial of the Subject in Post-1945 American Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Melbourne, 2016.
- Ernstmeyer, Phillip W. Night-Glory: Cut-Up Literature, Anarchism, and the Question of the Subject (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Illinois, Urbana-Champaign, 2016.
- Grimstad, Paul. Notes on Burroughs (crit). Raritan: A Quarterly Review, 36 (Fall 2016), 52-61.

Izzo, Sara. Jean Genet und der Revolutionäre Diskurs in Seinem Historischen Kontext (crit). Tübingen: Narr Francke Attempto, 2016.

Jang, Jung Hoon. Invisible Power and a Flight for Self-Establishment: Focused on Naked Lunch and One Flew over the Cuckoo's Nest (crit). Journal of English Language and Literature/Yongo Yongmunhak, 62 (Sept. 2016), 397-421.

Mortenson, Erik. Turkish Censorship, Cultural Translation, and the Trial of William S. Burroughs's *The Soft Machine* (crit). *Arizona Quarterly*, 72 (Aut. 2016), 47-73.

Prince, Michael J. Adapting the Beat Poets: Burroughs, Ginsberg, and Kerouac on Screen (crit). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016.

Robinson, Thom. Rub out the Past: Nostalgia and the Cut-up Works of William S. Burroughs (crit). *Comparative American Studies*, 14 (June 2016), 109-25.

Sander, Daniel. Neo Boys (crit). *Pivot: A Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies and Thought*, 5 (1) 2016, 153-85.

Weidner, Chad. *The Green Ghost: William Burroughs and the Ecological Mind* (crit). Carbondale: Southern Illinois U P, 2016.

#### Campbell, Bonnie Jo (b. 1962)

Harrigan, Sharon. Honest Violence and Women (crit). Pleiades, 36 (Spr. 2016), 170-71.

#### **Canin**, **Ethan** (b. 1960)

Buntin, Julie. Author Profile: The Work Is the Thing (biog; crit). Publishers Weekly, 263 (4 Jan. 2016), 26-27.

#### Castillo, Ana (b. 1953)

Androne, Helane Adams. *Ritual Structures in Chicana Fiction* (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.

Askin, Ridvan. Narrative and Becoming (crit). Edinburgh: Edinburgh U P, 2016.

Castillo, Ana. Black Dove: Mamá, Mi'jo, and Me (M). NY: Feminist Press at the City U New York, 2016.

Gondor-Wiercioch, Agnieszka. Ana Castillo in Search of Herstory (crit). Zeszyty Naukowe Uniwersytetu Zielonogórskiego. Seria Scripta Humana, 7 (2016), 79-95.

Greenberg, Linda Margarita. Epistolary Women: Navigating Ethnicity and Authenticity in Ana Castillo's *Mixquiahuala Letters* and Hualing Nieh's *Mulberry and Peach* (crit). *Genre: Forms of Discourse and Culture*, 49 (Dec. 2016), 273-302.

Orentas, Stephanie. In Conversation: Ana Castillo (I). NY: La Liga, 2016.

Shaul, Michele. A Survey of the Novels of Ana Castillo, a Contemporary Mexican American Writer: The Mixquiahuala Letters, Sapogonia, So Far from God, Give It to Me, Peel My Love Like an Onion, and The Guardians (crit). Lewiston, N.Y.: Edwin Mellen Press, 2016.

Wallace, Cynthia R. *Of Women Borne: A Literary Ethics of Suffering* (crit). NY: Columbia U P. 2016.

Willers, Renee Scariano. Reconciling Trauma through Recovering and Revising Historical Narratives: The Cultural Ghost Stories of Toni Morrison's *Beloved*, Maxine Hong Kingston's *The Woman Warrior*, Louise Erdrich's *Tracks*, and Ana Castillo's *So Far from God* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Claremont Graduate School, 2015.

#### Cather, Willa (1873-1947)

Bintrim, Timothy, et al. "Beginning a New Life": Discovering the Exact Date of Cather's Arrival in Pittsburgh (biog). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Spr. 2016), 31-36.

Brosman, Catharine Savage. Southwestern Women Writers and the Vision of Goodness: Mary Austin, Willa Cather, Laura Adams Armer, Peggy Pond Church and Alice Marriott (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland, 2016.

- Cain, William E. Suffering with Willa Cather: The Professor's House and Death Comes for the Archbishop (crit). Sewanee Review, 124 (Spr. 2016), 289-305.
- Cochoy, Nathalie. L'Accent mis ailleurs: My Ántonia, de Willa Cather (crit). Etudes Anglaises: Revue du Monde Anglophone, 69 (July-Sept. 2016), 278-88.
- Donovan, Josephine. *The Aesthetics of Care: On the Literary Treatment of Animals* (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- Dressler, Jane. A Glimpse of an Artist: Ernestine Schumann-Heink and the Erlich Family Party in *One of Ours* (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 58 (Spr. 2016), 21-25.
- Graham, T. Austin. Blood on the Rock: Cather's Southwestern History (crit). *American Literary History*, 28 (Spr. 2016), 46-68.
- Homestead, Melissa. Buried in Plain Sight: Unearthing Willa Cather's Allusion to Thomas William Parsons's "The Sculptor's Funeral" (crit). *Studies in American Fiction*, 43 (Fall 2016), 207-29.
- Willa Cather Editing Sarah Orne Jewett (crit). American Literary Realism, 49 (Fall 2016), 63-89.
- Hughes-d'Aeth, Tony. Cooper, Cather, Prichard, "Pioneer": The Chronotope of Settler Colonialism (crit). Australian Literary Studies, 31 (3) 2016, unpaginated.
- Jaap, James A. Willa Cather and Augustus Saint-Gaudens: Idealism and the Artist (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Spr. 2016), 7-12.
- McClain, Laura Kathleen. A Trichotomy of Religion, Reason and Art: Roman Catholicism in the Novels of Wharton, Cather, Hemingway and O'Connor (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Tulsa, 2016.
- Madigan, Mark J. "An Artist in Her Way": An Homage to Joséphine Bourda (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Spr. 2016), 26-30.
- Martin, Wendy and Cecelia Tichi. *The Gilded Age and Progressive Era: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood, 2016.
- Morley, Catherine. Willa Cather and Dutch Golden Age Painting (crit). *Modernist Cultures*, 11 (Mar. 2016), 118-36.
- Préher, Gérald, ed. Willa Cather: My Ántonia (crit). Paris: Ellipses, 2016.
- Rennie, David Alan. In the Fields of Democracy: The Midwest in World War I (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 44 (Fall 2016), 23-38.
- Smith, Richard Norton. Willa Cather: The Great American Novelist (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Spr. 2016), 2-6.
- Stout, Janis P. Starting from Rome: Literary Rivalry, Dorothy Canfield, and Willa Cather's Death Comes for the Archbishop (crit). Studies in American Fiction, 43 (Spr. 2016), 51-72.
- Vanderlaan, Kim. Death Does Not Come for the Professor: Investigating the Significance of Brahms's Requiem in *The Professor's House* (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 58 (Spr. 2016), 13-18.
- —. Having It in Reserve: Secret Love and a Way out in Willa Cather's "Paul's Case" and Ernest Hemingway's "Three-Day Blow" (crit). *Journal of American Culture*, 39 (Dec. 2016), 426-37.
- Van Wienen, Mark W. Men (and Women) of Iron: Labor, Power, and the Railroad in Willa Cather's Novels (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 62 (Sum. 2016), 236-71.

#### Cherryh, C. J. (b. 1942)

Monk, Patricia. Ari, Azi and the Future of C.J. Cherryh's Gengineered Humanity (crit). Foundation: The International Review of Science Fiction, 45 (1) 2016, 37-49.

#### Chesnutt, Charles W. (1858-1932)

Byerman, Keith. No Exit: Mixed-Race Characters and the Racial Binary in Charles Chesnutt and Ernest J. Gaines (crit). *Studies in the Literary Imagination*, 49 (Spr. 2016), 33-48.

- Hack, Daniel. Contending with Tennyson: Pauline Hopkins and the Victorian Presence in African American Literature (crit). *American Literary History*, 28 (Fall 2016), 484-511.
- Liu, Xiaodong. American Orientalism: A Study of Ethnic American Literature in the Late Nineteenth Century and Early Twentieth Century (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Indiana P Pennsylvania, 2015.
- Long, Gretchen. Conjuring a Cure: Folk Healing and Modern Medicine in Charles Chesnutt's Fiction (crit). *Southern Quarterly*, 53 (Spr.-Sum. 2016), 97-113.
- Masiki, Trent. The Satyr, the Goddess, and the Oriental Cast: Subversive Classicism in Charles W. Chesnutt's "The Goophered Grapevine" and "Po' Sandy" (crit). *African American Review*, 49 (Win. 2016), 361-83.
- Puxan-Oliva, Marta. "Shaving the Tale": Barbers and the Narration of Racial Relations in Melville's "Benito Cereno" and Chesnutt's "The Doll" (crit). *Atlantis: Revista de la Asociación Española de Estudios Anglo-Norteamericanos*, 38 (Dec. 2016), 27-44.
- Rauterkus, Melissa Asher. Racial Fictions and the Cultural Work of Genre in Charles W. Chesnutt's *The House Behind the Cedars* (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Win. 2016), 128-46.
- Winslow, Michael G. Cultivating Leisure: Agriculture, Tourism, and Industrial Modernity in the North Carolina Sandhills. 1870-1930 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Iowa, 2016.
- Zogas, Peter. Realist Historiography and the Legacies of Reconstruction in Charles Chesnutt's *The Marrow of Tradition* (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Win. 2016), 147-65.

## Chopin, Kate (1850-1904)

- Demir-Atay, Hivren. Blindness and Insight in Kate Chopin's "The Blind Man" (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (July-Sept. 2016), 177-79.
- George, Jessica Bridget. "The Whole Island Seems Changed": A Bioregional Approach to Kate Chopin's Fiction (crit). Journal of the Midwest Modern Language Association, 49 (Spr. 2016), 25-51.
- Hildebrand, Molly J. The Masculine Sea: Gender, Art, and Suicide in Kate Chopin's The Awakening (crit). American Literary Realism, 48 (Spr. 2016), 189-208.
- Hwang, Namyeob. Edna's Revolt through the Homosexual Disposition: *The Awakening* (crit). *Feminist Studies in English Literature*, 24 (1) 2016, 67-97.
- Kavak, Enes. Fin de Siécle Female Writers: Representing the New Femininity in the New Woman's Short Stories (crit). Gaziantep University Journal of Social Sciences, 15 (4) 2016, 1037-43.
- O'Donoghue, Kate. Loosening the Critical Corset: New Approaches to the Short Fiction of Kate Chopin and Ruth Stuart (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, City U New York, 2015.
- Roberts, Rosalie. Crafting Radical Fictions: Late-Nineteenth Century American Literary Regionalism and Arts and Crafts Ideals (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2015.
- Rooks, Amanda Kane. Reconceiving the Terrible Mother: Female Sexuality and Maternal Archetypes in Kate Chopin's *The Awakening* (crit). *Women's Studies*, 45 (Jan.-June 2016), 122-41.
- Zibrak, Arielle. Kissing a Photograph: Reproductive Panic in Kate Chopin and Thomas Hardy (crit). *Criticism*, 58 (Sum. 2016), 355-74.

#### Cisneros, Sandra (b. 1954)

- Álvarez López, Esther, ed. Geographies of Identity: Mapping, Crossing, and Transgressing Urban and Human Boundaries (crit). Alcalá de Henares: Universidad de Alcalá, 2016.
- Androne, Helane Adams. Ritual Structures in Chicana Fiction (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- Bona, Mary Jo. Women Writing Cloth: Migratory Fictions in the American Imaginary (crit). Lanham, Md.: Lexington, Books, 2016.

- Estill, Adriana. Mexican Chicago in Sandra Cisneros's *Caramelo:* Gendered Geographies (crit). *MELUS*, 41 (Sum. 2016), 97-123.
- McCracken, Ellen. Paratexts and Performance in the Novels of Junot Díaz and Sandra Cisneros (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2916.
- Pérez-Anzaldo, Guadalupe. Especulares Identidades Enmascaradas en el Cuento "Bien Pretty" de Sandra Cisneros (crit). Revista Iberoamericana, 82 (Jan.-Mar. 2016), 93-104.
- Rodriguez, Cristina. Find Yourself Here: Neighborhood Logics in Twenty-First Century Chicano and Latino Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Irvine, 2015.
- Roszak, Suzanne. Coming of Age in a Divided City: Cultural Hybridity and Ethnic Injustice in Sandra Cisneros and Veronica Roth (crit). *Children's Literature*, 44 (2016), 61-77.

#### Clemens, Samuel L. (1835-1910)

- Abdulmalik, Mariam. *The Adventures of Huckleberry Finn* in Arabic Translations: A Case Study (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, SUNY Binghamton, 2016.
- Alcoriza, Javier, ed. Estudios sobre Novelistas Clásicos: Mark Twain, Blasco Ibáñez, Pío Baroja, Joseph Roth (crit). Madrid: Dykinson, 2016.
- Bush, Harold K. Continuing Bonds with the Dead: Parental Grief and Nineteenth-Century American Authors (crit). Tuscaloosa: U Alabama P, 2016.
- Chang, Jungyoon. [The Duplicity of "Honesty": Mark Twain's "The Man That Corrupted Hadleyburg"] (crit). *British and American Fiction*, 23 (Spr. 2016), 79-98.
- Courtney, Steve. Mark Twain's Hartford (biog). Charleston, S.C.: Arcadia Publishing, 2016.
- Dighe, Ranjit S. *The Historian's Huck Finn: Reading Mark Twain's Masterpiece as Social and Economic History* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Praeger, 2016.
- Elmore, Jenifer and C. Dale Girardi. Reversing the Curse: Slavery, Child Abuse, and *Huckleberry Finn* (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 49 (Fall 2016), 1-20.
- Fields, Dynnelle, Kelly Kim, and Casey Spencer. Inauthentic Deaf Characters in Traditional Literature (crit). *English Journal*, 105 (Mar. 2016), 94-97.
- Fulton, Joe. Mark Twain under Fire: Reception and Reputation, Criticism and Controversy, 1851-2015 (crit). Rochester, N.Y.: Camden House, 2016.
- Goehr, Lydia. Wagner through Other Eyes: Parody and the Wit of Brevity in Theodor W. Adorno and Mark Twain (crit). New German Critique, 43 (Nov. 2016), 27-52.
- Kilgore-Caradec, Jennifer. "Go West Young Joan!" Mark Twain's Personal Recollections of Joan of Arc (1896) (crit). *Perspectives Médiévales*, 37 (2016), unpaginated.
- Kiskis, Michael J. *Mark Twain at Home: How Family Shaped Twain's Fiction* (biog; crit). Tuscaloosa: U Alabama P. 2016.
- Kluge, Cora Lee. Mark Twain's "Magnanimous-Incident" Hero and Bertolt Brecht's Der gute Mensch von Sezuan (crit). Brecht Yearbook/Das Brecht-Jahrbuch, 40 (2016), 190-98.
- Kraver, Jeraldine. "Sivilizing" Our Students: Asking Questions, Studying Literature, and Practicing Ethics (crit). *Currents in Teaching and Learning*, 8 (Spr. 2016), 18-27.
- Lévy-Beaulieu, Victor. A Douze Pieds de Mark Twain: Cabotinerie (biog; crit). Notre-Damedes-Neiges: Éditions Trois-Pistoles, 2016.
- Mac Donnell, Kevin and Kent Rasmussen, eds. *Mark Twain and Youth: Studies in His Life and Writings* (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- Martin, Wendy and Cecelia Tichi. *The Gilded Age and Progressive Era: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood, 2016.
- Müller, Wolfgang G. A Journey through the Realms of Good and Evil: Ethics in Philosophy and Literature (crit). *Forum for World Literature Studies*, 8 (Mar. 2016), 41-58.
- Pavlakis, Dean. To Reform an Imagined Congo: Novelists Tackle the Congo Rubber Scandals (crit). *English Studies in Africa*, 59 (1) 2016, 29-39.

- Rutkowska, Malgorzata. "A Dog's Life": Pet-Keeping in Canadian and American Animal Autobiographies at the Turn of the Twentieth Century (crit). *Polish Journal for American Studies*, 10 (2016), 37-48.
- Scharnhorst, Gary. A Note on Samuel Clemens' *Nom de Guerre* (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Spr. 2016), 277-79.
- Smith, Thomas Ruys. Missing Ralph Keeler: Bohemians, Brahmins and Literary Friendships in the Gilded Age (crit). *Comparative American Studies*, 14 (June 2016), 139-61.
- Stangherlin, Nicholas. Civilization and Its Failures in the Unpublished and Lesser-Known Twain (crit). *Annali di Ca' Foscari: Serie Occidentale*, 50 (Sept. 2016), 449-66.
- Stoneley, Peter. Children, Futurity, and Value: *Adventures of Huckleberry Finn* (crit). *Textual Practice*, 30 (Feb. 2016), 169-84.
- Sugimura, Atsushi. "Heavenly War-Paint": Mark Twain's Courtship and His Suppressed Identity as a Southerner (crit). *Studies in English Literature*, 57 (2016), 41-58.
- Wuster, Tracy. Mark Twain: American Humorist (crit). Columbia: U Missouri P, 2016.
- Zacks, Richard. Chasing the Last Laugh: Mark Twain's Raucous and Redemptive Roundthe-World Comedy Tour (biog; crit). NY: Doubleday, 2016.
- Zasiekin, Serhii. Understanding Translation Universals (crit). *Babel: Revue Internationale de la Traduction/International Journal of Translation*, 62 (1) 2016, 122-34.
- Zwonitzer, Mark. The Statesman and the Storyteller: John Hay, Mark Twain, and the Rise of American Imperialism (biog). Chapel Hill, N.C.: Algonquin Books, 2016.

#### Coover, Robert (b. 1932)

Drag, Wojciech. "I'm a I'm a Scholar at the Moment": The Voice of the Literary Critic in the Works of American Scholar-Metafictionists (crit). *American, British, and Canadian Studies*, 26 (June 2016), 36-51.

# Crane, Hart (1899-1932)

- Bellew, Paul Bradley. "My Trespass Vision": Disability, Sexuality, and Nationality in Hart Crane's Versions of "The Idiot" (crit). *Twentieth Century Literature*, 62 (Mar. 2016), 56-74
- Colangelo, Jeremy. For the Progress of "Faustus and Helen": Crane, Whitman, and the Metropolitan Progress Poem (crit). *Canadian Review of American Studies/Revue Canadienne d'Etudes Americaines*, 46 (Sum. 2016), 182-201.
- Piechucka, Alicja. The Sound of Silence: Saint Cecilia and Celestial Music in Hart Crane and Stéphane Mallarmé (crit). *Polish Journal for American Studies*, 10 (2016), 23-36.

#### Cunningham, Michael (b. 1952)

- Helmer, Kirsten. Reading Queer Counter-Narratives in the High-School Literature Classroom: Possibilities and Challenges (crit). Discourse: Studies in the Cultural Politics of Education, 37 (Dec. 2016), 902-16.
- Izdebska, Agnieszka. Nieznosna Lekkosc Przyjec, Czyli O Róznych Wcieleniach Pani Dalloway (crit). *Zagadnienia Rodzajów Literackich*, 59 (3) 2016, 41-55.

#### Curtis, Christopher Paul (b. 1953)

Price, Danielle E. Heterotopic Nightmares and Coming of Age in *Elijah of Buxton*: Mobility and Maturation (crit). *Jeunesse: Young People, Texts, Culture*, 8 (Sum. 2016), 202-26.

#### Dorn, Edward (1929-1999)

Guimaraes, Joao Paulo. Laughing for Survival: Jokes of Nature and Jokes of Language in Ed Dorn's Gunslinger (crit). *Western American Literature*, 50 (Win. 2016), 347-74.

Savage, Jordan. "Movement/Occurs at the Split": Turning to Late Modernity in Edward Dorn's "North Atlantic Turbine" (crit). *European Journal of American Culture*, 35 (3) 2016, 213-28.

#### Dos Passos, John (1896-1970)

- Beeston, Alix. A "Leg Show Dance" in a Skyscraper: The Sequenced Mechanics of John Dos Passos's *Manhattan Transfer* (crit). *PMLA*, 131 (May 2016), 636-51, 863.\
- Brummer, Jamie. Poisoned Water, Polluted Land: Liquidity and Calcification in *Manhattan Transfer* (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (July-Sept. 2016), 184-87.
- Cohen, Milton A. The Morgan Loans, Baku Oil, and Woodrow Wilson: How Valid Were John Dos Passos's Claims in 1919? (crit). *Mosaic: An Interdisciplinary Critical Journal*, 49 (Sept. 2016), 127-41.
- Donaldson, Scott. Don Ernesto en Pamplona: 1924 and 1927 (biog; crit). *Hemingway Review*, 36 (Fall 2016), 15-30.
- Leahy, Nathan David. Finance Fictions: Crises, Value, and Nationalism in American Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northwestern U, 2015.
- Rizzi, Raffaella. Folle Solitarie: Il Romanzo Novecentesco in Corrado Alvaro e John Dos Passos (crit). Lucca: Tra le Righe Libri, 2016.

#### Dove, Rita (b. 1952)

- Quashie, Kevin. Black Masculinity and Queer Gendering in Rita Dove's *Thomas and Beulah* (crit). *CLA Journal*, 59 (June 2016), 364-80.
- Schwartz, Claire. An Interview with Rita Dove (I). Virginia Quarterly Review, 92 (Win. 2016), 164-71.

#### **Dreiser, Theodore** (1871-1945)

- Dale, John F. "... and Not Your Famous Dreiser": Jean-Paul Sartre Passes Too Lightly over the Travails of Clyde Griffiths (crit). *Midwest Quarterly*, 57 (Win. 2016), 137-51.
- —. Coming to Terms with the Murderer: Explanatory Mechanisms and Narrative Strategies in Three American Novels with Transgressive Protagonists (crit). Canadian Review of American Studies/Revue Canadienne d'Etudes Americaines, 46 (Win. 2016), 295-310.
- Davies, Jude. Method and Judgment in the Theodore Dreiser Edition: From *Sister Carrie* to *The Titan* (crit). *Scholarly Editing*, 37 (2016), unpaginated.
- Ferrington, Jake. "Oh, Blind Strivings of the Human Heart!": Theory of Mind and Human Agency in Theodore Dreiser's *Sister Carrie* (crit). *CEA Critic*, 78 (Nov. 2016), 312-18.
- Krabiel, Klaus-Dieter. "Leg das buch nicht nieder, der du das liesest, mensch": Brechts Gedicht "Die Nachtlager" (crit). *Brecht Yearbook*, 40 (2016), 85-98.
- Leahy, Nathan David. Finance Fictions: Crises, Value, and Nationalism in American Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northwestern U, 2015.
- Murayama, Kiyohiko. Theodore Dreiser and the Modernists (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Win. 2016), 38-55.
- Riggio, Thomas P. Oh Captain, My Captain: Dreiser and the Chaplain of Madison Square (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Win. 2016), 23-37.

#### Dunbar, Paul Laurence (1872-1906)

- Benson, Alex. T'rough Accident: Utterance and Evolution in Songs of Jamaica (crit). *Small Axe: A Caribbean Journal of Criticism*, 49 (Mar. 2016), 1-16.
- Jackson, Virginia. Specters of the Ballad (crit). Nineteenth-Century Literature, 71 (Sept. 2016), 176-96.

#### Dybek, Stuart (b. 1942)

Russell, Josh. An Interview with Stuart Dybek (I). *Five Points: A Journal of Literature and Art*, 17 (3) 2016, 23.

#### Dylan, Bob (b. 1941)

Bertoncelli, Riccardo. Una Vita con Bob Dylan (biog). Florence: Giunti, 2016.

Brierre, Jean-Dominique. Bob Dylan: Poète de sa Vie (biog). Paris: L'Archipel, 2016.

Coci, Gianfranco. Bob Dylan: Cantautore da Nobel (biog). Naples: Guida Editori, 2016.

Detering, Heinrich. *Die Stimmen aus der Unterwelt: Bob Dylans Mysterienspiele* (crit). Munich: C.H. Beck, 2016.

Falzon, Alex R. Bob Dylan: Tu sei Quel che Sogni (biog; crit). Milan: Melville Edizione, 2016.

Heylin, Clinton. *Judas!: From Forest Hills to the Free Trade Hall: A Historical View of the Big Boo* (crit). Pontefract: Route Publishing, 2016.

López Poy, Manuel. Bob Dylan: Vida, Canciones, Compromiso, Conciertos Clave y Discografía (biog; crit). Barcelona: Ma Non Troppo, 2016.

Marcus, Greil. *Three Songs, Three Singers, Three Nations: Amerika in Drei Liedern* (crit). Paderborn: Fink, Wilhelm, 2016.

Maus, Christoph. Bob Dylan Worldwide: The First Twenty Years: An Anthology of Original LPs, Singles & EP Releases 1961-1981 (bibl). Hamburg: Maus of Music, 2016.

Shain, Britta Lee. Seeing the Real You at Last: Life and Love on the Road with Bob Dylan (biog; M). London: Jawbone Press, 2016.

#### Ehrmann, Max (1872-1945)

Malinowski, Maciej. "Dezyderada": Cala Prawda o Utworze Wcale Nie "Znalezionym w Kosciele Sw. Pawla w Baltimore" (crit). *Konspekt*, 2 (2016), 32-38.

# Erdrich, Louise (b. 1954)

Chang, Li-Ping. Spirits in the Material World: Ecocentrism in Native American Culture and Louise Erdrich's Chickadee (crit). Children's Literature in Education, 47 (June 2016), 148-60.

Ibarrola-Armendáriz, Aitor. Genre Reconsidered in Louise Erdrich's *The Round House* (crit). *Revista de Estudios Norteamericanos*, 20 (2016), 13-37.

Kim, Hyung-Hee. Louise Erdrich's *Love Medicine*: The Completion of Returning Home through Visions and Love (crit). *Studies in British and American Language and Literature*, 121 (June 2016), 87-107.

—. Making the "Queen" in Louise Erdrich's *The Beet Queen* (crit). *Studies in British and American Language and Literature*, 123 (Dec. 2016), 121-35.

Kirch, Claire. Author Profile: Old-Fashioned Justice (biog; crit). Publishers Weekly, 263 (18 Apr. 2016), 86-87.

Kurup, Seema. Understanding Louise Erdrich (crit). Columbia: U South Carolina P, 2016.
Lima, Enrique. Individual Protagonists, Literary Communities, and the Collective Rights of Tribal Nations in Louise Erdrich's Love Medicine (crit). Modern Fiction Studies, 62 (Sum. 2016), 307-29.

Madsen, Deborah L. Discontinuous Narrative, Ojibwe Sovereignty, and the Wiindigoo Logic of Settler Colonialism: Louise Erdrich's Marn Wolde (crit). *Studies in American Indian Literatures*, 28 (Fall 2016), 23-51.

Milota, Megan. The Heart of What We Believe: Cultural Negotiation of Religion in the Fiction of Marilynne Robinson, Louise Erdrich, and Allegra Goodman (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Antwerp, 2016.

- Return of the (Non-)Native: Coming Home in Louise Erdrich's The Last Report on the Miracles at Little No Horse (crit). Anglia: Zeitschrift für Englische Philologie, 134 (3) 2016, 467-90.
- Roemer, Kenneth M. Naming Native (Living) Histories: Erdrich's Plague of Names (crit). *Studies in American Fiction*, 43 (Spr. 2016), 115-35.
- Roldán Sevillano, Laura. From Revenge to Justice: Perpetrator Trauma in Erdrich's *The Round House* (crit). *Revista de Estudios Norteamericanos*, 20 (2016), 137-58.
- Stock, Richard. Louise Erdrich's Place in American Literature: Narrative Innovation in *Love Medicine* (crit). *Prague Journal of English Studies*, 5 (July 2016), 119-39.
- Willers, Renee Scariano. Reconciling Trauma through Recovering and Revising Historical Narratives: The Cultural Ghost Stories of Toni Morrison's *Beloved*, Maxine Hong Kingston's *The Woman Warrior*, Louise Erdrich's *Tracks*, and Ana Castillo's *So Far from God* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Claremont Graduate School, 2015.

#### Eugenides, Jeffrey (b. 1960)

- Boswell, Marshall. The Rival Lover: David Foster Wallace and the Anxiety of Influence in Jeffrey Eugenides's *The Marriage Plot* (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 62 (Fall 2016), 499-518.
- Glab, Anna. The Other as Text: The Ethics of Love in Jeffrey Eugenides's *The Marriage Plot* (crit). *Renascence: Essays on Values in Literature*, 68 (Fall 2016), 266-82.
- Hung, Shiau-Ting. Identity in Suspense and Metamorphose in *Crystal Boys* of Bai Xian-Yong, *Espéces* of Ying Chen and *Middlesex* of Jeffrey Eugenides (crit). Thése de Doctorat, Sorbonne Paris Cité, 2016.

#### Farnham, Eliza W. (1815-1864)

Maruo-Schroder, Nicole. A(t) Home on the Frontier: Place, Narrative, and Material Culture in Caroline Kirkland and Eliza Farnham (crit). *Zeitschrift für Anglistik und Amerikanistik:* A Quarterly of Language, Literature and Culture, 64 (Mar. 2016), 43-59.

#### Ferber, Edna (1885-1968)

- Oman, Patricia. "Here Comes the Show Boat!": *Show Boat* and the Case for Regionalism (crit). *Cinema Journal*, 56 (Fall 2016), 63-87.
- Ortolano, Scott. Liberation, Degeneration, and Transcendence(?): The Promise and Paradox of the "New Woman" in Edna Ferber's *Dawn O'Hara*, *The Girl Who Laughed* and Dorothy Parker's "Big Blonde" (crit). *Women's Studies*, 45 (Jan.-June 2016), 230-50.
- Vigiletti, Elyse. Edna Ferber and the Problems of the Middlebrow (crit). *Studies in the Novel*, 48 (Spr. 2016), 65-85.
- Reading the Middle: U.S. Women Novelists and Print Culture, 1930-1960 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Illinois Urbana-Champaign, 2016.

#### Ferris, Joshua (b. 1974)

Maxey, Ruth. National Stories and Narrative Voice in the Fiction of Joshua Ferris (crit). *Critique: Studies in Contemporary Fiction*, 57 (2) 2016, 208-16.

# Fisher, Dorothy Canfield (1879-1958)

Stout, Janis P. Starting from Rome: Literary Rivalry, Dorothy Canfield, and Willa Cather's Death Comes for the Archbishop (crit). Studies in American Fiction, 43 (Spr. 2016), 51-72.

# **Fitzgerald, F. Scott** (1896-1940)

Alexander, Jeanne M., comp. Current Bibliography (bibl). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 265-71.

- Auger, Christine Anne. Representations of Gatsby: Ninety Years of Retrospective (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U South Florida, 2015.
- Barilli, Renato. I Narratori della Generazione di Mezzo: Fitzgerald, Sartre, Camus, Gombrowicz, Moravia (crit). Milan: Mursia, 2016.
- Berman, Ronald. F. Scott Fitzgerald, Thomas Piketty, and Capital in the Basil and Josephine Stories (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 60-78.
- Churchwell, Sarah. "The Balzacs of America": F. Scott Fitzgerald, Burton Rascoe, and the Lost Review of *The Great Gatsby* (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 6-30.
- Citati, Pietro. *La Morte della Farfalla: Zelda e Francis Scott Fitzgerald* (biog). Milan: Adelphi Edizioni, 2016.
- Darzikola, Shahla Sorkhabi and Fahimeh Keshmiri. Reflection of Hemingway and Fitzgerald's Health Problems in Their Literary Heritages (crit). *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 6 (Feb. 2016), 325-30.
- Dewalt, Robert. Tom's Investigation: The Development of the Surveillance Theme in the Composition of *The Great Gatsby* (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 14 (2016), 110-35.
- Doherty, Thomas, et al. A Stahr Is Born: A Roundtable on Amazon.com's *The Last Tycoon* Television Pilot (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 14 (2016), 229-48.
- Donaldson, Scott. Scott and Dottie (biog; crit). Sewanee Review, 124 (Win. 2016), 40-61.
- Griggs, Yvonne. The Bloomsbury Introduction to Adaptation Studies: Adapting the Canon in Film, TV, Novels and Popular Culture (crit). London: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- Grobe, Christopher. On Book: The Performance of Reading (crit). *New Literary History*, 47 (Aut. 2016), 567-89.
- Henson, Kristin K. Beyond the Sound Barrier: The Jazz Controversy in Twentieth-Century American Fiction (crit). London: Routledge, 2016.
- Kim, Sharon. The Lost Tycoon: Allan Dwan in the Works of F. Scott Fitzgerald (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 14 (2016), 79-109.
- Lee, Yun Jin. Gatsby Occurs as a Symptom: Trauma and the Memory (crit). *British and American Fiction*, 23 (2) 2016, 57-81.
- Love, Catherine. By the Book: Adaption, Work, and Elevator Repair Service's Gatz (crit). *Contemporary Theatre Review*, 26 (2) 2016, 183-95.
- MacLean, Tessa. Preserving Utopia: Musical Style in Baz Luhrmann's *The Great Gatsby* (crit). *Literature/Film Quarterly*, 44 (Apr. 2016), 120-31.
- Marsh, John. Purging the Rottenness from the System: The Blessed and the Damned in the Great Depression (crit). *Arizona Quarterly*, 72 (Sum. 2016), 121-46.
- Mastandrea, Martina. "Head and Shoulders" on the 1920s Silver Screen: A Rediscovery of *The Chorus Girl's Romance* (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 31-59.
- Murray, Alex. The Dance of Death: Fitzgerald and Decadence (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 62 (Fall 2016), 387-411.
- Pearce, Brian. Gatsby's Rolls-Royce: Reflections on the Automobile and Literature (crit). English Academy Review, 33 (2) 2016, 52-67.
- Ramón, Miguel R. The Affect of Imaginative Delusion from Samuel Taylor Coleridge's "Kubla Khan" on the Meritocratic American Dream in F. Scott Fitzgerald's *The Great Gatsby* (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (Apr.-June 2016), 74-76.
- Rennie, David. "The World Only Exists through Your Apprehension": World War I in This Side of Paradise and Tender Is the Night (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 181-97.
- Salmose, Niklas. Translating All the Sad Young Men into Swedish: Close Reading par Excellence (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 136-58.
- Schlacks, Deborah Davis. F. Scott Fitzgerald, Trickster: Images of Irishness in Edmund Wilson's *Bookman Essay* (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 159-80.

- Schopp, Andrew. The Gay Great Gatsby: Andrew Holleran's *Dancer from the Dance* and the Dismantling of Normative Cultural Frames (crit). *LIT: Literature Interpretation Theory*, 27 (2) 2016, 153-71.
- Seki, Masahiko. Time in American High Modernism: Reading Fitzgerald, Hemingway, and Faulkner (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Wayne State U, 2016.
- Shapiro, Brendan L. F. Scott Fitzgerald's *Tender Is the Night*: Nicole Diver's Secret History (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (July-Sept. 2016), 156-60.
- Szwebs, Weronika. Tlumacz Jako Marka?: O Tym, co Zastapilo Kryteria w Internetowej Recepcji Przekladu "Wielkiego Gatsby'ego" Francisa Scotta Fitzgeralda (crit). *Miedzy Oryginalem a Przeladem*, 22 (1/4) 2016, 95-116.
- Takeuchi, Yasuhiro. Gatsby's Green Light as a Traffic Signal: F. Scott Fitzgerald's Motive Force (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 14 (2016), 198-214.
- Tangedal, Ross. "At Last Everyone Had Something to Talk About": Gloria's War in Fitzgerald's The Beautiful and Damned (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 44 (Fall 2016), 68-81
- Wagner-Martin, Linda. Writing "Naturally in Sentences": The Joys of Reading F. Scott Fitzgerald (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 14 (2016), 215-28.

#### Fitzgerald, Zelda Savre (1900-1948)

- Citati, Pietro. La Morte della Farfalla: Zelda e Francis Scott Fitzgerald (biog). Milan: Adelphi Edizioni, 2016.
- Micacchi, Lucilla. Donne All'ombra di un Genio: Storia di Zelda Fitzgerald e di Lucia Joyce (biog). Rome: Viola Editrice, 2016.
- Tisdale, Bethany Dailey. Creating the Self: Women Artists in Twentieth-Century Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U South Carolina, 2015.
- Von Rosk, Nancy, ed. Looking Back at the Jazz Age: New Essays on the Literature and Legacy of an Iconic Decade (crit). Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Press, 2016.

#### Flandrau, Grace (1889-1971)

- O'Toole, Randal. Mr. Budd's Historical Expeditions (biog). *Minnesota History*, 65 (Spr. 2016), 14-25.
- Ray, Georgia, ed. In Her Own Voice: Selected Writings of Grace Flandrau (A). Denver, Colo.: Knochaloe Beg, 2016.

#### Fluke, Joanne (b. 1943)

Werris, Wendy. Author Profile: Cookies and Crime (biog; crit). *Publishers Weekly*, 263 (22 Feb. 2016), 59-60.

#### Franzen, Jonathan (b. 1959)

- Masterson, John. "It's Not Dark Yet, but It's Getting There": Listening for the End Times in the Contemporary American Novel (crit). *Studia Neophilologica*, 88 (1 [suppl.]), 68-80.
- Rohde, Carsten. Romanologie der Gegenwart (crit). KulturPoetik: Zeitschrift für Kulturgeschichtliche Literaturwissenschaft/Journal of Cultural Poetics, 16 (2) 2016, 253-61.
- Thoene, Marcel. Toward Diversity and Emancipation: (Re-)Narrating Space in the Contemporary American Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Universität Bielefeld, 2015.

# Gaiman, Neil (b. 1960)

Carpenter, Greg. The British Invasion: Alan Moore, Neil Gaiman, Grant Morrison, and the Invention of the Modern Comic Book Writer (crit). Edwardsville, Ill.: Sequart Organization, 2016.

- Crofts, Matthew and Janine Hatter. "The Fairy Tale That Won't Behave"?: Ageing and Gender in Neil Gaiman's *Stardust* and Matthew Vaughn's Film Adaptation (crit). *FEM-SPEC: An Interdisciplinary Feminist Journal Dedicated to Critical and Creative Work in the Realms of Science Fiction, Fantasy, Magical Realism, Surrealism, Myth, Folklore, and Other Supernatural Genres*, 16 (1) 2016, 19-43.
- Curtis, James M. Why Were You Born? An Analysis of the Anti-Feminist Implications of the Film Adaptation of *Coraline* (crit). *Gender Forum*, 57 (2016), 4-22.
- Hosseinpour, Saeede and Nahid Shabazi Moghadam. Magical Realism in Neil Gaiman's *Coraline* (crit). *Prague Journal of English Studies*, 5 (July 2016), 87-101.
- Krawczyk-Zywko, Lucyna. A Study in Four Colours: The Case of the Chameleon Detective (crit). *Victoriographies: A Journal of Nineteenth-Century Writing*, 1790-1914, 6 (May 2016), 25-41.
- La Jeunesse, Jake. Locating Lakeside, Wisconsin: Neil Gaiman's *American Gods* and the American Small-Town Utopia (crit). *Mythlore*, 35 (Fall-Win. 2016), 45-64.
- Lee, Derek. The Politics of Fairyland: Neil Gaiman and the Enchantments of Anti-Bildungsroman (crit). *Critique*, 57 (5) 2016, 552-64.
- Naumchik, Olga Sergeevna. Printsipy Mifologizatsii v Romane Nila Geimana "Amerikanskie Bogi" (crit). *Uchenye Zapiski Petrozavodskogo Gosudarstvennogo Universiteta*. *Obshchestvennye i Gumanitarnye Nauki*, 7 (160 [1]) 2016, 105-08.
- Sommers, Joseph Michael, ed. *Critical Insights: Neil Gaiman* (crit). Ipswich, Mass.: Salem Press, 2016.

## Garland, Hamlin (1860-1940)

Underhill, Lonnie E. *Hamlin Garland References in the Newspapers*, 1885-1922 (bibl; crit). Gilbert, Ariz.: Roan Horse Press, 2016.

#### Gass, William H. (1924-2017)

Birkerts, Sven. The Genius of William Gass (rev). New York Review of Books, 63 (7 Apr. 2016), 52-54.

Drag, Wojciech. "I'm a I'm a Scholar at the Moment": The Voice of the Literary Critic in the Works of American Scholar-Metafictionists (crit). *American, British, and Canadian Studies*, 26 (June 2016), 36-51.

#### Glaspell, Susan (1876-1948)

Hardy, Rob. "We Live Close Together and We Live Far Apart": A Look2 Essay on Susan Glaspell (crit). *Ploughshares*, 42 (Win. 2016-2017), 199-211.

Noh, Aegyung. Glaspell's House of Her Own: Revisiting the Subject and Genre of *Alison's House* (crit). *Feminist Studies in English Literature*, 24 (3) 2016, 119-57.

#### Gray, Harold (1894-1968)

Smiley, Robin H. Harold Gray: Classic Comic Strips as Collectible Books (biog; crit). *Firsts: The Book Collector's Magazine*, 26 (May-June 2016), 28-30.

 Little Orphan Annie: An Annotated Checklist (bibl). Firsts: The Book Collector's Magazine, 26 (May-June 2016), 30-39.

#### Grey, Zane (1872-1939)

Dokter, Franziska. Zivilisation und Wildnis an der Frühen Grenze: Betty Zane und Lew Wetzel in Zane Greys Roman Betty Zane (crit). Studies in the Western, 24 (2016), 189-200

See also Periodicals, below

#### Gruchow, Paul (1947-2004)

Campbell, Michelle M. "Time Is the Fourth Dimension of Space": The Radicalism of Paul Gruchow's Theory of Time and Place (crit). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 96-107.

#### Hamilton, Virginia (1934-2002)

Austin, Sara. Two Separate Hearts: Virginia Hamilton and the Black Arts Movement (crit). *Lion and the Unicorn*, 40 (Sept. 2016), 262-79.

#### Hansberry, Lorraine (1930-1965)

- Fisch, Audrey A. and Susan Chenelle. *Using Informational Text to Teach* A Raisin in the Sun (crit). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016.
- Using Nonfiction to Enhance Our Teaching of Literature (crit). English Journal, 105 (Mar. 2016), 31-36.

Lichtenberg, Drew. Les Blancs and the Unknown Lorraine Hansberry (crit). Contemporary Theatre Review, 26 (Nov. 2016), 529-33.

#### Harrison, Jim (1937-2016)

Redhill, Michael. Jim Harrison (M). Brick, 97 (Sum. 2016), 10-11.

## Hay, John (1838-1905)

Zwonitzer, Mark. The Statesman and the Storyteller: John Hay, Mark Twain, and the Rise of American Imperialism (biog). Chapel Hill, N.C.: Algonquin Books, 2016.

#### Hayden, Robert (1913-1980)

DeJong, Tim. "Nothing Human Is Foreign": Polyphony and Recognition in the Poetry of Robert Hayden (crit). College Literature, 43 (Sum. 2016), 481-508.

# Hecht, Ben (1894-1964)

Teller, Alex. One-Man Show (crit). Newberry Magazine, 6 (Spr. 2016), 3-8.

Wilton, Jess. Becoming an "Automatic Gesticulator": Hollywood's Mechanized Threat in American Modernist Fiction (crit). *English Studies in Canada*, 42 (Mar.-June 2016), 21-40.

#### Hemingway, Ernest (1899-1961)

- Alshammari, Jaber Nashi M. Analyzing Arabic Translation Methods of English Similes: A Case Study of *The Old Man and the Sea* by Ernest Hemingway (crit). *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 6 (Mar. 2016), 485-94.
- Althumali, Sami Jameel M. The Applicability of Systemic Functional Linguistics to English-to-Arabic Translation of Fiction: Assessment and Training Purposes, with Particular Reference to Seven Renditions of Hemingway's *The Old Man and the Sea* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Leeds. 2016.
- Alwafai, Salwa. Some Aspects of Equivalence in Literary Translation: Analysis of Two Arabic Translations of Ernest Hemingway's *The Old Man and the Sea* (crit). *Arab World English Journal*, 6 (Dec. 2015), 320-35.
- Arasa, Daniel. De Hemingway a Barzini: Corresponsales Extranjeros en la Guerra Civil (biog). Barcelona: Stella Maris, 2016.
- Barnes, David. "All the People in the Ring Together": Hemingway, Performance, and the Politics of the *Corrida* (crit). *Modernist Cultures*, 11 (1) 2016, 26-47.
- Beall, John. Hemingway as Craftsman: Revising "Fathers and Sons" (crit). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 118-43.
- Hemingway's and Perkins's Formation of Men Without Women (crit). Hemingway Review, 36 (Fall 2016), 94-102.

- Bitzer, Matthias. Das Spanische bei Ernest Hemingway: Eine Exemplarische Analyse (crit). München: Study Lab, 2016.
- Blume, Lesley M.M. Everybody Behaves Badly: The True Story behind Hemingway's Masterpiece The Sun Also Rises (biog; crit). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2016.
- Cain, William E. Going Nowhere: Desire and Love in *The Sun Also Rises* (crit). *South Carolina Review*, 48 (Spr. 2016), 154-67.
- Calabi, Silvio, Steve Helsley, and Roger Sanger. *Hemingway's Guns: The Sporting Arms of Ernest Hemingway* (biog). Guilford, Conn.: Lyons Press, 2016.
- Castro, Tony. Looking for Hemingway: Spain, the Bullfights, and a Final Rite of Passage (biog). Guilford, Conn.: Lyons Press, 2016.
- Chandran, K. Narayana. Being Elsewhere: "Hills Like White Elephants," Translation, and an Indian Classroom (crit). *Pedagogy*, 16 (Oct. 2016), 381-92.
- Cirino, Mark. *Reading Hemingway's* Across the River and into the Trees: Glossary and Commentary (crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2016.
- Civille, Michael. "Ain't Got No Chance": The Case of *The Breaking Point* (crit). *Cinema Journal*, 56 (Fall 2016), 1-22.
- Craig, Terrence. American Journalism and Literature Subsuming British Colonialism (crit). *British and American Studies*, 22 (2016), 135-41.
- Curnutt, Kirk. The Early Years of the *Hemingway Review* (1981-1992): An Interview with Charles M. ("Tod") Oliver (I; pub). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 10-16.
- "So Now We Are Thirty-Five": Imaginary Letters on a Milestone (crit). Hemingway Review, 35 (Spr. 2016), 17-38.
- Daiker, Donald A. In Defense of Hemingway's Doctor Adams: The Case for "Indian Camp" (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 55-69.
- Darzikola, Shahla Sorkhabi. Trace of Literary Movements in Hemingway's Early Works (crit). *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 6 (Jan. 2016), 199-202.
- and Fahimeh Keshmiri. Reflection of Hemingway and Fitzgerald's Health Problems in Their Literary Heritages (crit). *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 6 (Feb. 2016), 325-30
- Diedrich, Carlee, et al. Current Bibliography (bibl). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 147-58.
- Donaldson, Scott. Don Ernesto en Pamplona: 1924 and 1927 (biog; crit). *Hemingway Review*, 36 (Fall 2016), 15-30.
- Duneer, Anita. Last Stands and Frontier Justice: In Jack London's Pacific and Ernest Hemingway's Key West (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Sum. 2016), 23-42.
- Dütting, Hans. Ernest Hemingways Bloedbruiloft: Benadering van een Mythe (biog). Soesterberg: Uitgeverij Aspekt, 2016.
- Eby, Carl P. and Mark Cirino, eds. *Hemingway's Spain: Imagining the Spanish World* (crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2016.
- Elder, Robert K., Aaron Vetch, and Mark Cirino. *Hidden Hemingway: Inside the Ernest Hemingway Archives of Oak Park* (bibl; biog; crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2016.
- Faghih, Esmail and Fatemeh Abbasi. Implicatures in the Persian and Turkish Translations of Four American Short Stories (crit). *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 6 (Oct. 2016), 2026-35.
- Godfrey, Laura Gruber. *Hemingway's Geographies: Intimacy, Materiality, and Memory* (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- Guill, Stacey. "General Fat Ass Franco" and the "Spanish Issue" in Ernest Hemingway's Across the River and Into the Trees (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 110-19.
- Harris, Oliver. Ham and Eggs and Hermeneutics: Re-Reading Hemingway's "The Killers" (crit). *Journal of Modern Literature*, 40 (Win. 2016), 41-59.
- Hartman, James. The Defamiliarization of Death in Hemingway's "The Snows of Kilimanjaro" (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 120-23.

- Hediger, Ryan. Becoming with Animals: Sympoiesis and the Ecology of Meaning in London and Hemingway (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Sum. 2016), 5-22.
- Hochschild, Adam. Spain in Our Hearts: Americans in the Spanish Civil War, 1936/1939 (biog). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2016.
- Huang, Michelle N. In Uniform Code: Catherine Barkley's Wartime Nursing Service in *A Farewell to Arms* (crit). *Twentieth-Century Literature*, 62 (June 2016), 197-222.
- Hutchisson, James M. *Ernest Hemingway: A New Life* (biog). University Park: Pennsylvania State U P. 2016.
- Juncker, Clara. "After You, Baroness!": Ernest Hemingway and Karen Blixen (Isak Dinesen) (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 87-109.
- Kale, Verna. Ernest Hemingway (biog; crit). London: Reaktion Books, 2016.
- —. ed. Teaching Hemingway and Gender (crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2016.
- Karayalcm, Selma. Hemingway's Fishing Rod: A Study of the First African Plane Crash and Rescue (biog; crit). *Hemingway Review*, 36 (Fall 2016), 49-64.
- Knodt, Ellen Andrews. Toward a Better Understanding of Nicholas Adams in Hemingway's "A Way You'll Never Be" (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 70-86.
- Larson, Kelli A. Current Bibliography (bibl). Hemingway Review, 36 (Fall 2016), 127-46.
- Lynch-Kearney, Frances. The Wound, the Scar and the Other in the Life and Work of Ernest Hemingway (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Ulster U, 2016.
- McAuliffe, Mary. When Paris Sizzled: The 1920s Paris of Hemingway, Chanel, Cocteau, Cole Porter, Josephine Baker, and Their Friends (biog). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield. 2016.
- McClain, Laura Kathleen. A Trichotomy of Religion, Reason and Art: Roman Catholicism in the Novels of Wharton, Cather, Hemingway and O'Connor (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Tulsa. 2016.
- Maier, Kevin. Old Worlds, New Travels: Jack London's *People of the Abyss*, Ernest Hemingway's *The Sun Also Rises*, and the Cultural Politics of Travel (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Sum. 2016), 43-54.
- Martin, Michael J. In the Same Corner of the Prize Ring: Jack London, Ernest Hemingway, and Boxing (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Sum. 2016), 69-83.
- Maxwell, Lauren Rule. "Nothing Can Touch You as Long as You Work": Love and Work in Ernest Hemingway's *The Garden of Eden* and *For Whom the Bell Tolls* (crit). *European Journal of American Studies*, 11 (Sum. 2016), unpaginated.
- Meyers, Jeffrey. Hemingway & Alfred Flechtheim (biog; publ). *New Criterion*, 34 (June 2016), 86-90.
- —. Hemingway and the Generals (crit). Salmagundi, 190-191 (Spr.-Sum. 2016), 121-31.
- -. Holy Bedlock (rev). University of Toronto Quarterly, 85 (Spr. 2016), 114-27.
- Michaelis, Bo Tao. Hemingway: En Mand og en Myte (biog; crit). Koebenhavn: Gyldendal, 2016.
- Morgan, Jeff. Hemingway and the Cuban Revolution: For Whom the Bell Tolls in the Sierra Maestra (crit). War, Literature, and the Arts, 28 (2016, unpaginated.
- Mort, Terry. Hemingway at War: Ernest Hemingway's Adventures as a World War II Correspondent (biog). NY: Pegasus Books, 2016.
- Murphy, Michael K. Meaning through Action: William James's Pragmatism in Novels by Larsen, Musil, and Hemingway (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Ohio State U, 2015.
- Nilsson, Anton. Ernest Hemingway and the Politics of the Spanish Civil War (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 36 (Fall 2016), 81-93.
- Noble, Dennis L. Hemingway's Cuba: Finding the Places and People that Influenced the Writer (biog; crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2016.
- Nolan, Charles J., Jr. Helen Ferguson and Friends in *A Farewell to Arms* (crit). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 144-56.

- Poeschla, Eric M. Hemingway's Last Letter (corr; crit). *Southwest Review*, 100 (1) 2015, 100-12.
- Reising, Bob. Revisiting Ernest Hemingway and Baseball: Sanity, Success, and Suicide (crit). *Journal of American Culture*, 39 (June 2016), 165-76.
- Rossetti, Gina M. Native Encounters: Examining Primitivism in Hemingway and London's Short Fiction (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Sum. 2016), 55-68.
- Rubóczki, Babett. Queering Perspectives of the Uncanny in Ernest Hemingway's "Mr. and Mrs. Elliot" and "The Sea Change" (crit). *Hungarian Journal of English and American Studies*, 22 (Fall 2016), 387-402.
- Salam, Wael Juma Hafeez. The Application of Trauma Theory to the Post-World War I Writing of Ernest Hemingway, Laurence Stallings and Harry Crosby (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Dallas, 2016.
- Scruggs, Charles. Recovery from the Great War: Pastoral Space in J.L. Carr's *A Month in the Country* and Ernest Hemingway's "Big Two-Hearted River" (crit). *Papers on Language & Literature*, 52 (Sum. 2016), 211-29.
- Seki, Masahiko. Time in American High Modernism: Reading Fitzgerald, Hemingway, and Faulkner (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Wayne State U, 2016.
- Shaw, Danielle Nicole. Mad Men, Playboys, and Hipsters: White Masculinity in Postwar U.S. Film and Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Davis, 2016.
- Spanier, Sandra, Rena Sanderson, and Robert Trogdon. From the Hemingway Letters Project (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 124-34.
- Stoltzfus, Ben. Writing the Iceberg: Hemingway, Camus—and Lawrence? (crit). *D.H. Lawrence Studies*, 23 (2) 2015, 179-202.
- Tanner, Laura E. Concrete Sensations: Imagining Feeling in *A Farewell to Arms* (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 62 (Fall 2016), 444-61.
- Train, Daniel. "Reading Slowly to Make It Last": Reading Readers in Hemingway's *The Garden of Eden* (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 36 (Fall 2016), 31-48.
- Tripathi, Sujitkumar Amritlal. Ernest Hemingway's Novels: A Study in Themes and Techniques (crit). New Delhi: Swastik Publishers' Distributors, 2016.
- Tucan, Gabriela. From Memories to Counterfactuals: A Conceptual Journey in Ernest Hemingway's "Snows of Kilimanjaro" (crit). *Romanian Journal of English Studies*, 12 (1) 2015, 103-09.
- Ulin, Julieann Veronica. "Not for Sale, Rent, Nor Charter": Paris and the Market for Art in Ernest Hemingway's Islands in the Stream (crit). Hemingway Review, 36 (Fall 2016), 65-80.
- Vanderlaan, Kim. Having It in Reserve: Secret Love and a Way out in Willa Cather's "Paul's Case" and Ernest Hemingway's "Three-Day Blow" (crit). *Journal of American Culture*, 39 (Dec. 2016), 426-37.
- Vernon, Alex, ed. *Teaching Hemingway and War* (crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2016.
- Wang, Zhen. Ecological Consciousness in Hemingway's Short Stories (crit). Forum for World Literature Studies, 8 (Dec. 2016), 657-69.
- Ward, Alan Ramón. The Cat in the House: Marechera Reads Hemingway (crit). Postcolonial Text, 11 (2) 2016, unpaginated.
- Watson, James D. The Sign of the Ineffable in Twentieth Century Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Baylor U, 2016.
- Whittle, Matthew. Lost Trophies: Hunting Animals and the Imperial Souvenir in Walton Ford's *Pancha Tantra* (crit). *Journal of Commonwealth Literature*, 51 (2) 2016, 196-210.
- Wyatt, David. More Time: Reading Hemingway's *Across the River and Into the Trees* (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Spr. 2016), 39-54.

#### Herrick, Robert (1868-1938)

Fernandez, Jose. Evolution and Economics in Robert Herrick's *The Memoirs of an American Citizen* (crit). *Interdisciplinary Literary Studies*, 18 (3) 2016, 413-37.

#### Herrmann, John (1900-1959)

Kosiba, Sara. "Foreign Born": John Herrmann's Fictional Exploration of the German American Experience in World War I (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 44 (Fall 2016), 54-67.

#### Holm, Bill (1943-2009)

Pichaske, David and Rebecca Cook. Two Sides of Bill Holm's Writing (crit). *Midwest Quarterly*, 58 (Aut. 2016), 89-103.

Vinz, Mark. Joyful Risk: Remembering Bill Holm (crit). Midwest Quarterly, 58 (Aut. 2016), 104-11.

#### Howells, William Dean (1837-1920)

Barosky, Todd. The Novelist and the Mystic: Swedenborgian Horizons in the Realism of William Dean Howells (crit). *ESQ: A Journal of Nineteenth-Century American Literature and Culture*, 62 (4) 2016, 535-67.

Bush, Harold K. Continuing Bonds with the Dead: Parental Grief and Nineteenth-Century American Authors (crit). Tuscaloosa: U Alabama P, 2016.

Klevay, Robert. *Indian Summer's* Critique and Celebration of the Epistolary Novel (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Win. 2016), 112-27.

Monteiro, George. Bartley Hubbard's Sunday Work (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Win. 2016), 183-86.

Smith, Thomas Ruys. Missing Ralph Keeler: Bohemians, Brahmins and Literary Friendships in the Gilded Age (crit). *Comparative American Studies*, 14 (June 2016), 139-61.

Weaver, James. Hairy Paws and Bald Heads: Anxiety and Authority in W. D. Howells' *An Imperative Duty* (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Win. 2016), 95-111.

Wonham, Henry B. Realism and the Stock Market: *The Rise of Silas Lapham* (crit). *Nineteenth-Century Literature*, 70 (Mar. 2016), 473-95.

#### **Hughes, Langston** (1902-1967)

Baldwin, Kate. Variegated Hughes: Rereading Langston Hughes's Soviet Sojourn (crit). *Russian Review*, 75 (July 2016), 386-401.

Crawford, Evelyn Louise and MaryLouise Patterson, eds. Letters from Langston: From the Harlem Renaissance to the Red Scare and Beyond (corr; crit). Oakland: U California P, 2016.

Henson, Kristin K. Beyond the Sound Barrier: The Jazz Controversy in Twentieth-Century American Fiction (crit). London: Routledge, 2016.

Kutzinski, Vera M. Unspeakable Things Translated: Langston Hughes's Poems in Post-World War II Germanies (crit). *Atlantic Studies*, 13 (Dec. 2016), 535-59.

Murray, Joshua M. No Definite Destination: Transnational Liminality in Harlem Renaissance Lives and Writings (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Kent State U, 2016.

Papa, Victoria. The Invention of Survival: Time and the Transformation of Trauma in American Modernist Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2016.

Summers, Ian. Montage of a Queering Deferred: Memory, Ownership, and Archival Silencing in the Rhetorical Biography of Langston Hughes (crit). *Journal of Homosexuality*, 63 (4-6) 2016, 667-84.

#### Jones, James (1921-1977)

Creadick, Anna. Gendered Terrain: Middlebrow Authorship at Midcentury (crit). *Post45* (1 July 2016), unpaginated.

Riley, Kristin Nicole. Government Issue and the Face of War: The Representation of Servicemen in American Literary and Visual Culture of the Second World War (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Dallas, 2016.

Williams, Tony. *James Jones: The Limits of Eternity* (crit). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016.

#### Kantor, MacKinlay (1904-1977)

Shroder, Tom. *The Most Famous Writer Who Ever Lived: A True Story of My Family* (biog). NY: Blue Rider Press, 2016.

#### Keillor, Garrison (b. 1942)

La Jeunesse, Jake. Locating Lakeside, Wisconsin: Neil Gaiman, 'American Gods and the American Small-Town Utopia (crit). Mythlore, 35 (Fall-Win. 2016), 45-64

#### Kirk, Russell (1918-1994)

Fairley, John. Russell Kirk and the Moral Imagination (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Macquarie U, 2016.

Morgan, Jason Michael. No Refuge from Modernity?: The Intersections of American and Japanese Conservatisms, Russell Kirk, and Shirasu Jiro (crit). *Michigan Historical Review*, 42 (Spr. 2016), 35-59.

Pogrányi Lovas, Miklós, ed. Konzervatív Reneszánsz az Egyesült Államokban: Emlékkonferencia Russell Kirk Halálának 20. Évfordulója Alkalmából (biog; crit). Budapest: Századvég Kiadó, 2016.

Tran, Andrina. An Experiment in the Moral Imagination: Russell Kirk, Clinton Wallace, and Conservative Hobohemia (crit). *Michigan Historical Review*, 42 (Spr. 2016), 1-34.

#### Kirkland, Caroline (1801-1864)

Maruo-Schroder, Nicole. A(t) Home on the Frontier: Place, Narrative, and Material Culture in Caroline Kirkland and Eliza Farnham (crit). *Zeitschrift für Anglistik und Amerikanistik:* A Ouarterly of Language, Literature and Culture, 64 (Mar. 2016), 43-59.

#### Kooser, Ted (b. 1939)

Hotz, Jeffrey. A Career Begins: Ted Kooser's Official Entry Blank and an Emerging Voice (crit). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 29-43.

#### Lane, Rose Wilder (1886-1968)

Woodside, Christine. Libertarians on the Prairie: Laura Ingalls Wilder, Rose Wilder Lane, and the Making of the Little House Books (biog; crit). NY: Arcade Publishing, 2016.

#### Lardner, Ring (1885-1933)

Tangedal, Ross K. Refusing the Serious: Authorial Resistance in Ring Lardner's Prefaces for Scribner's (crit). *Authorship*, 5 (2) 2016, unpaginated.

#### Larsen, Nella (1891-1964)

Hochman, Barbara. Love and Theft: Plagiarism, Blackface, and Nella Larsen's "Sanctuary" (crit). *American Literature*, 88 (Sept. 2016), 509-40.

McLendon, Jacquelyn Y., ed. Approaches to Teaching the Novels of Nella Larsen (crit). NY: Modern Language Association of America, 2016.

Murphy, Michael K. Meaning through Action: William James's Pragmatism in Novels by Larsen, Musil, and Hemingway (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Ohio State U, 2015.

Murray, Joshua M. No Definite Destination: Transnational Liminality in Harlem Renaissance Lives and Writings (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Kent State U, 2016.

- Phipps, Gregory Alan. Breaking Down Creative Democracy: A Pragmatist Reading of Race and Gender in Nella Larsen's Quicksand (crit). English Studies in Canada, 42 (Sept.-Dec. 2016), 135-57.
- Ryan, Melissa. Quicksand, Passing, and Idlewild: Black Bourgeoisie in the Wilderness (crit). *Isle: Interdisciplinary Studies in Literature and Environment*, 23 (Aut. 2016), 770-97.
- Walker, Rafael. Nella Larsen Reconsidered: The Trouble with Desire in *Quicksand* and *Passing* (crit). *MELUS*, 41 (Spr. 2016), 165-92.

#### Lenski, Lois (1893-1974)

Malone, Bobbie. Lois Lenski: Storycatcher (biog; crit). Norman: U Oklahoma P, 2016.

# Leopold, Aldo (1886-1948)

Çetin, Onder. Ecological Revival in Contemporary Turkish Literature: Nature, Resistance and Transformation in Faruk Duman's *Kopekler Icin Gece Muzigi* (crit). *Interactions: Ege Journal of British and American Studies*, 25 (Spr.-Fall 2016), 45-51.

#### Le Sueur, Meridel (1900-1996)

Osborne, Vanessa. The Pregnant Body and Utopian Social Organization in Meridel Le Sueur's *The Girl* (crit). *Tulsa Studies in Women's Literature*, 35 (Fall 2016), 395-411.

#### Levine, Philip (1928-2015)

Book, Shane. Mine Own Philip Levine (crit; M). Brick, 96 (Win. 2016), 112-15.

Dzunko, Zoe Elyce. On the Edge: Tracing the Liminal in Labour Narratives (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Deakin U, 2016.

Levine, Philip. My Lost Poets: A Life in Poetry (biog; crit; M). Ed. Edward Hirsch. NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016.

# Lewis, Sinclair (1885-1951)

- Jung, Yeonsik. The Immunity of Empire: Tropical Medicine, Medical Nativism, and Biopolitics in Sinclair Lewis's Arrowsmith (crit). Literature and Medicine, 34 (Spr. 2016), 185-206.
- The Rockefeller Institute and American Imperialism in Sinclair Lewis's Arrowsmith (crit). Explicator, 74 (Apr.-June 2016), 83-87.
- Michaels, Steven. Sinclair Lewis and American Democracy (crit). Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books. 2016.

#### Lincoln, Abraham (1809-1865)

- Bush, Harold K. Continuing Bonds with the Dead: Parental Grief and Nineteenth-Century American Authors (crit). Tuscaloosa: U Alabama P, 2016.
- Hansen, Jason. Land of Lincoln: The Teaching of an Historical Icon at the University of Illinois, 2009 (crit). *American Studies Journal*, 60 (2016), unpaginated.
- Jensen, Kyle. Genetic Rhetorical Criticism: An Alternative Methodology for Studying Multi-Versioned Rhetorical Works (crit). Quarterly Journal of Speech, 102 (Aug. 2016), 264-85.
- Pohlad, Mark B. Harriet Monroe's Abraham Lincoln (crit). *Journal of the Abraham Lincoln Association*, 37 (Sum. 2016), 16-41.
- Rogal, Samuel J. Gone and Forgotten: Abraham Lincoln through the English Eyes of Tom Taylor and John Drinkwater (crit). *Journal of the Abraham Lincoln Association*, 37 (Sum. 2016), 1-15.
- Snee, Brian J. Lincoln before Lincoln: Early Cinematic Adaptations of the Life of America's Greatest President (crit). Lexington: U Kentucky P, 2016.

#### Lindsay, Vachel (1879-1931)

Daniel, Julia E. "Wonderful Thunder": Vachel Lindsay's Traffic Noise (crit). Critical Quarterly, 58 (Dec. 2016), 85-98.

Hurley, Brian C. Walking in American History: How Long Distance Foot Travel Shaped Views of Nature and Society in Early Modern America (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Arkansas, Fayetteville, 2016.

Mustazza, Chris. Vachel Lindsay and The W. Cabell Greet Recordings (crit). Chicago Review, 59 (4)/60 (1), 2016, 98-118.

# McGrath, Thomas (1916-1990)

Knighton, Andrew Lyndon. "The Life of a Dangerous Time": Thomas McGrath and the Potential of Poetry (crit). *Journal for the Study of Radicalism*, 10 (1) 2016, 1-26.

#### MacLeish, Archibald (1892-1982)

Bakara, Hadji. Poetry in the Shadow of Human Rights (crit). *American Literary History*, 28 (Fall 2016), 512-41.

Jesson, James. Archibald Macleish's *Air Raid*: Interventionist Drama and the Gendering of American Radio (crit). *College Literature*, 43 (Sum. 2016), 542-69.

#### Malcolm X (1925-1965)

Assensoh, A.B. and Yvette M. Alex-Assensoh. *Malcolm X and Africa* (biog; crit). Amherst, N.Y.: Cambria Press, 2016.

Byrd, Dustin J. and Seyed Javad Miri, eds. *Malcolm X: From Political Eschatology to Religious Revolutionary* (crit). Leiden: Brill, 2016.

Conyers, James L., Jr. and Abul Pitre, eds. Africana Islamic Studies (crit). Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books, 2016.

Miri, Seyed Javad. *Reimagining Malcolm X: Street Thinker versus Homo Academicus* (crit). Lanham, Md.: University Press of America, 2016.

Roberts, Randy and Johnny Smith. Blood Brothers: The Fatal Friendship between Muhammad Ali and Malcolm X (biog). NY: Basic Books, 2016.

#### Mamet, David (b. 1947)

Callens, Johan. Transcendence through Evil: Homicide as Tragic Thriller (crit). *European Journal of American Culture*, 35 (3) 2016), 173-87.

Sargeant, Amy. Screen Hustles, Grifts and Stings (crit). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.

#### Manfred, Frederick (1912-1994)

Marovitz, Sanford E. From Mythic Visions to the American Dream: Nature Expropriated in Frederick Manfred's *Buckskin Man Tales* (crit). *Studies in the Western*, 24 (2016), 121-36.

#### Martone, Michael (b. 1955)

Russell, Josh. An Interview with Michael Martone (I). Five Points: A Journal of Literature and Art, 17 (3) 2016, 55.

#### Masters, Edgar Lee (1868-1950)

Mugnai, Metello. Fabrizio De André Riscrive Edgar Lee Masters: La Società Italiana dello Sviluppo Economico in Non al Denaro non All'amore né al Cielo (crit). *California Italian Studies*, 6 (2) 2016, unpaginated.

# Means, David (b. 1961)

Baird, Robert. Several Doses of Wendy (rev). *London Review of Books*, 38 (11 Aug. 2016), 35-36.

Domestico, Anthony. A Problematic Believer: An Interview with David Means (I). *Commonweal*, 143 (9 Sept. 2016), 24-26.

#### Micheaux, Oscar (1884-1951)

Bowser, Pearl, Jane Gaines, and Charles Musser, eds. *Oscar Micheaux and His Circle: African-American Filmmaking and Race Cinema of the Silent Era* (crit). Bloomington: Indiana U P, 2016.

#### Moberg, Vilhelm (1898-1973)

Nettervik, Ingrid, ed. En Dag med Moberg: Vilhelm Mobergs Sprak och det Fria Ordets Kraft: Fem Texter (crit). Växjö: Vilhelm Moberg-Sällskapet, 2016.

Neuhauser, Charlott. Fruktansvärd, Ospelad och Nyskriven: Kriser och Konflikter Kring ny Svensk Dramatik: fran Gustav III's Originaldramatik till Dagens Beställningsdramatik (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Stockholm U, 2016.

#### Monroe, Harriet (1860-1936)

Pohlad, Mark B. Harriet Monroe's Abraham Lincoln (crit). *Journal of the Abraham Lincoln Association*, 37 (Sum. 2016), 16-41.

Taylor, Michael P. Not Primitive Enough to Be Considered Modern: Ethnographers, Editors, and the Indigenous Poets of the American Indian Magazine (crit). *Studies in American Indian Literatures*, 28 (Spr. 2016), 45-72.

#### Moore, Lorrie (b. 1957)

Barber, Emily Rose. Female Desire and Agency in Selected Short Stories by Lorrie Moore: & Trill: Short Stories (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Melbourne, 2016.

Civale, Susan. "Reader, I Did Not Even Have Coffee with Him": Lorrie Moore's Adaptation of *Jane Eyre* (1847) in *A Gate at the Stairs* (2009) (crit). *Studies in the Novel*, 48 (Fall 2016), 343-63.

#### Morrison, Toni (b. 1931)

'Abd al-'Hafiz, Ghadah. Al-Ukhtiyah 'abra al-i'raq: Qira'ah fi riwayah Rahmah li-Tuni Murisun (crit). *Alif: Journal of Comparative Poetics*, 36 (2016), 174-209, 226, 268.

Aithal, Saligrama K. Toni Morrison, Novelist (crit). Charleston, S.C: CreateSpace, 2016.

Aubry, Timothy. Why Is *Beloved* So Universally Beloved? Uncovering Our Hidden Aesthetic Criteria (crit). *Criticism*, 58 (Sum. 2016), 483-506.

Baker, Courtney. The Grift of Death?: The Ethics of Murder Narratives (crit). *Parallax*, 22 (1) 2016, 51-65.

Chasin, Carly Brooke. A Loneliness That Can Be Rocked: Maternal Loss, Language, and Unconventional Mothering in Contemporary African American Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Rochester, 2016.

Coughlan, David. Ghost Writing in Contemporary American Fiction (crit). London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.

Darda, Joseph. The Ethnicization of Veteran America: Larry Heinemann, Toni Morrison, and Military Whiteness after Vietnam (crit). *Contemporary Literature*, 57 (Fall 2016), 410-40.

Dominic, K.V. and Mahboobeh Khaleghi, eds. *Multicultural Studies on Three Nobel Laureates: Rabindranath Tagore, Toni Morrison & Alice Munro* (crit). New Delhi: Authorspress, 2016.

- Fetters, Cassandra. The Continual Search for Sisterhood: Narcissism, Projection, and Intersubjective Disruptions in Toni Morrison's *Sula* and Feminist Communities (crit). *Meridians: Feminism, Race, Transnationalism*, 13 (2) 2016, 28-55.
- Gardner, Renee Lee. Subverting Patriarchy with Vulnerability: Dismantling the Motherhood Mandate in Toni Morrison's *Beloved* (crit). *Women's Studies*, 45 (Jan.-June 2016), 203-14.
- George, Sheldon. *Trauma and Race: A Lacanian Study of African American Racial Identity* (crit). Waco, Tex.: Baylor U P, 2016.
- Henson, Kristin K. Beyond the Sound Barrier: The Jazz Controversy in Twentieth-Century American Fiction (crit). London: Routledge, 2016.
- Jackson, Zakiyyah Iman. Losing Manhood: Animality and Plasticity in the (Neo)Slave Narrative (crit). Qui Parle: Critical Humanities and Social Sciences, 25 (Fall-Win. 2016), 95-136.
- Jennings, La Vinia Delois, ed. Margaret Garner: *The Premiere Performances of Toni Morrison's Libretto* (crit). Charlottesville: U Virginia P, 2016.
- Kim, Jungmin. Paradise Collapsed: Re-Imagining the American Past and Utopia in the Historical Romances of Hawthorne, Faulkner, and Morrison (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, SUNY Buffalo, 2105.
- Kim, Sun-Ok. [The Origin of American Racism and the Construction of Multiracial Subjects in Toni Morrison's A Mercy] (crit). Journal of English Language and Literature/Yongo Yongmunhak, 62 (Dec. 2016), 627-47.
- Kuryloski, Lauren. Textual Deviants: Women, Madness, and Embodied Performance in Late Twentieth-Century American Literature and Photography (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2016.
- Kwon, Shinae. Capitalism and Contentions: Toni Morrison's *Tar Baby* (crit). *Studies in British and American Language and Literature*, 122 (Sept. 2016), 23-43.
- Leypoldt, Günter. Degrees of Public Relevance: Walter Scott and Toni Morrison (crit). *Modern Language Quarterly*, 77 (Sept. 2016), 369-93.
- Lobodziec, Agnieszka. The Black Theological Call for an Extended Global Family in Toni Morrison's *Paradise* (crit). *Zeszyty Naukowe Uniwersytetu Zielonogórskiego*. Seria Scripta Humana, 7 (2016), 123-36.
- López Ramírez, Manuela. "Childhood Cuts Festered and Never Scabbed Over": Child Abuse in Toni Morrison's *God Help the Child* (crit). *Revista Alicantina de Estudios Ingleses*, 29 (Nov. 2016), 145-64.
- —. The Shell-Shocked Veteran in Toni Morrison's Sula and Home (crit). Atlantis: Revista de la Asociacón Española de Estudios Anglo-Norteamericanos, 38 (June 2016), 129-47.
- Miller, Elise. Mourning and Melancholy: Literary Criticism by African American Women (crit). *Tulsa Studies in Women's Literature*, 35 (Fall 2016), 463-89.
- Moya, Paula. *The Social Imperative: Race, Close Reading, and Contemporary Literary Criticism* (crit). Palo Alto, Calif.: Stanford U P, 2016.1
- Mullins, Matthew. *Postmodernism in Pieces: Materializing the Social in U.S. Fiction* (crit). NY: Oxford U P, 2016.
- Murray, Joshua. Whose Book Is This?: Textual Unhomeliness in Toni Morrison's Home (crit). MidAmerica, 43 (2016), 108-17.
- Nehl, Markus. Transnational Black Dialogues: Re-Imagining Slavery in the Twenty-First Century (crit). Bielefeld: Transcript-Verlag, 2016.
- Pederson, Joshua. *The Forsaken Son: Child Murder and Atonement in Modern American Fiction* (crit). Evanston, Ill.: Northwestern U P, 2016.
- Penner, Erin. For Those "Who Could Not Bear to Look Directly at the Slaughter": Morrison's Home and the Novels of Faulkner and Woolf (crit). *African American Review*, 49 (Win. 2016), 343-59.
- Romero López, Alicia. Raza y Género: Violencia en *The Bluest Eye* (1970) de Toni Morrison (crit). Océanide, 8 (2016), unpaginated.

- Senagupta, Mukula. *Black American Women's Literature: Alice Walker and Toni Morrison* (crit). New Delhi: Creative Books, 2016.
- Sylvanise, Vanessa. Le Revenant dans l'Œuvre de Toni Morrison: Ou le Corps Hanté de la Mémoire (crit). *Conserveries Mémorielles*, 18 (2016), unpaginated.
- Tabone, Mark A. Rethinking Paradise: Toni Morrison and Utopia at the Millennium (crit). *African American Review*, 49 (Sum. 2016), 129-44.
- Thoene, Marcel. Toward Diversity and Emancipation: (Re-)Narrating Space in the Contemporary American Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Universität Bielefeld, 2015.
- Visser, Irene. Fairy Tale and Trauma in Toni Morrison's *Home* (crit). *MELUS*, 41 (Spr. 2016), 148-64.
- Wallace, Cynthia R. Of Women Borne: A Literary Ethics of Suffering (crit). NY: Columbia U P, 2016.
- Wilks, Jennifer M. "Black Matters": Race and Literary History in Mat Johnson's *Pym* (crit). *European Journal of American Studies*, 11 (1) 2016, unpaginated.
- Willers, Renee Scariano. Reconciling Trauma through Recovering and Revising Historical Narratives: The Cultural Ghost Stories of Toni Morrison's *Beloved*, Maxine Hong Kingston's *The Woman Warrior*, Louise Erdrich's *Tracks*, and Ana Castillo's *So Far from God* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Claremont Graduate School, 2015.
- Yates-Richard, Meina. "WHAT IS YOUR MOTHER'S NAME?": Maternal Disavowal and the Reverberating Aesthetic of Black Women's Pain in Black Nationalist Literature (crit). *American Literature*, 88 (Sept. 2016), 477-507.

#### Muir, John (1838-1914)

- Hurley, Brian C. Walking in American History: How Long Distance Foot Travel Shaped Views of Nature and Society in Early Modern America (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Arkansas, Fayetteville, 2016.
- Lukes, Timothy J. Politics and Beauty in America: The Liberal Aesthetics of P.T. Barnum, John Muir, and Harley Earl (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- Willis, Paul J. "He Hath Builded the Mountains": John Muir's God of Glaciers (crit). *Christianity and Literature*, 65 (June 2016), 298-309.

#### Mukherjee, Bharati (1940-2017)

- Filipczak, Iwona. Marginalization of South Asians Based on the Race and Skin Color in Bharati Mukherjee's *Jasmine* and Chitra B. Divakaruni's *The Mistress of Spices* (crit). *Respectus Philologicus*, 29 (34) 2016, 46-56.
- Kortenaar, Neil ten. Bharati Mukherjee's *Jasmine* (crit). *Cambridge Journal of Postcolonial Literary Inquiry*, 3 (Sept. 2016), 379-85.
- Mittal, Swati. *Bharati Mukherjee: A Diasporic Odyssey* (crit). New Delhi: Authors Pride Publishers, 2016.

#### Neihardt, John G. (1881-1973)

Anderson, Timothy G. *Lonesome Dreamer: The Life of John G. Neihardt* (biog). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2016.

#### **Niedecker, Lorine (1903-1970)**

- Barron, Patrick. Lorine Niedecker's Paratactic Poetics of Interrelation (crit). Midwest Quarterly, 58 (Aut. 2016), 28-50.
- Cai, Kathryn. Bodily Significations in an Agricultural World: The Multiple Meanings of Materiality in Lorine Niedecker's New Goose Poems (crit). Journal of the Midwest Modern Language Association, 49 (Spr. 2016), 118-38.
- Wilk, David. Lorine Niedecker: The Poet in Her Place (crit). Fairwater, Wis.: What Region?, 2016.

# Niffenegger, Audrey (b. 1963)

Pezzotta, Elisa. Adapting Time in Robert Schwentke's *The Time Traveler's Wife* (crit). Cinergie: Il Cinema e le Altre Arti, 9 (Apr. 2016), 117-27.

#### Norris, Frank (1870-1902)

- Ach, Jada. "Left All Alone in This World's Wilderness": Queer Ecology, Desert Spaces, and Unmaking the Nation in Frank Norris's *McTeague* (crit). *Western American Literature*, 51 (Sum. 2016), 175-97.
- Dale, John. Coming to Terms with the Murderer: Explanatory Mechanisms and Narrative Strategies in Three American Novels with Transgressive Protagonists (crit). Canadian Review of American Studies/Revue Canadienne d'Etudes Americaines, 46 (Win. 2016), 295-310.
- Gale, Robert L. Characters & Plots in Frank Norris's Short Stories (crit). Tarentum, Pa.: Word Association Publishers, 2016.
- Hsu, Hsuan L. Naturalist Smellscapes and Environmental Justice (crit). *American Literature*, 88 (Dec. 2016), 787-814.
- Marshall, Kate. The Old Weird (crit). Modernism/Modernity, 23 (Sept. 2016), 631-49.

#### Oates, Joyce Carol (b. 1938)

- Burger, Pamela. The Sadistic Reader: Gender and the Pleasures of Violence in the Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, City U New York, 2015.
- Cane, Miguel. "El Género Gótico no tiene por qé ser un Esqueleto en el Closet" (I). *Letras Libres*, 18 (Apr. 2016), 32-36.
- Hillenbrand, Julia. Motherhood and Self-Realization in the Four Waves of American Feminism and Joyce Carol Oates's Recent Fiction (crit). NY: Peter Lang, 2016.
- Miceli, Barbara. Villain or Victim? Il Caso Yates in "Dear Husband" di Joyce Carol Oates (crit). *Altre Modernità*, 15 (2016), 228-38.
- Papke, Mary E. Naturalism's Children: Unruly Naturalism in Works by Darcy Steinke, Joyce Carol Oates, and Lynda Barry (crit). *Studies in American Naturalism*, 11 (Win. 2016), 56-70.
- Pederson, Joshua. *The Forsaken Son: Child Murder and Atonement in Modern American Fiction* (crit). Evanston, Ill.: Northwestern U P, 2016.
- Pitts, April D. Ideal Objects: The Dehumanization and Consumption of Racial Minorities in Joyce Carol Oates's *Zombie* (crit). *Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies*, 3 (2016), unpaginated.
- Tomic, Uros. Severing Ties: A Lacanian Reading of Motherhood in Joyce Carol Oates's Short Stories "The Children" and "Feral" (crit). *Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies*, 3 (2016), unpaginated.
- Tromble, Tanya L. Witness: Reflections on Detention in Joyce Carol Oates's Work (crit). Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies, 3 (2016), unpaginated.
- Zawadzka. Anna. Initiated into Subordination: On Joyce Carol Oates's "I'll Take You There" (crit). Przeglad Narodowościowy, 6 (2016), 223-60.

#### O'Brien, Tim (b. 1946)

- Brett, Laurel. *Disquiet on the Western Front: World War II and Postmodern Fiction* (crit). Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2016.
- Collins, Morris. Honest Violence in Tim O'Brien's "How to Tell a True War Story" (crit). *Pleiades*, 36 (Spr. 2016), 151-52.
- Genzale, Ann M. Joining the Past to the Future: The Autobiographical Self in *The Things They Carried* (crit). *Philosophy and Literature*, 40 (Oct. 2016), 495-510.
- Kijowski, Jenny. Gender and Trauma from World War I to the War in Iraq: Narrative in the Aftermath of Loss (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, City U New York, 2015.

- Kowalczuk, Barbara. Tim O'Brien: L'Écriture de la Hantise (crit). Thèse de Doctorat, Université Bordeaux Montaigne, 2016.
- Kim, Hyun-Bi. A Study on Vietnam War Novels of Korean, American, and Vietnamese Writers: Based on Bourdieu's Theory on "Field" and "Habitus" (crit). *Studies in British and American Language and Literature*, 121 (June 2016), 33-57.
- Mendible, Myra. Saving Face Humiliation, Shame, and the Affective Economy of War (crit). *War, Literature, and the Arts*, 28 (2016), unpaginated.
- Milbrodt, Teresa. War and Routine Violence in *The Things They Carried* (crit). *Pleiades*, 36 (Spr. 2016), 168-69.
- Vernon, Alex. Field Notes on *The Things They Carried* (crit). *War, Literature, and the Arts*, 28 (2016), unpaginated.

#### Olsen, Tillie (1912-2007)

Pennywark, Leah. Excavating Race, Hygiene, and Gender in Tillie Olsen's *Yonnondio* (crit). LIT: *Literature Interpretation Theory*, 27 (1-2) 2016, 310-28.

#### Paretsky, Sara (b. 1947)

- Kinsman, Margaret. Sara Paretsky: A Companion to the Mystery Fiction (biog; crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2016.
- Nicklow, Stacy O. Sisterly Sleuths: The Hidden Cultural Work of Serial Modernism (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Southern Illinois U, Carbondale, 2016.

#### Parks, Gordon (1912-2006)

- Constantino, Jesús. Harlem in Furs: Race and Fashion in the Photography of Gordon Parks (crit). *Modernism/Modernity*, 23 (Nov. 2016), 789-811.
- Madway, Lorraine. Documenting Art and History: The "Back to Fort Scott" Materials in the Gordon Parks Papers (crit). *Great Plains Quarterly*, 36 (Spr. 2016), 81-99.
- Raz-Russo, Michal. Invisible Man: Gordon Parks and Ralph Ellison in Harlem (biog; crit). Göttingen: Steidl, 2016.

#### **Piercy, Marge (b. 1936)**

Waltonen, Karma. Loving the Other in Science Fiction by Women (crit). *MOSF Journal of Science Fiction*, 1 (1) 2016, 33-44.

#### Pinckney, Darryl (b. 1953)

- Holley, Eugene, Jr. Author Profile: Berlin Story (biog; crit). Publishers Weekly, 263 (15 Feb. 2016), 35-36.
- O'Brien, Geoffrey. Secrets of an Underground Man (rev). New York Review of Books, 63 (24 Mar. 2016), 14-15.

# Powell, Dawn (1896-1965)

- Palermo, Patricia E. The Message of the City: Dawn Powell's New York Novels, 1925-1962 (crit). Athens, Ohio: Swallow Press, 2016.
- Tisdale, Bethany Dailey. Creating the Self: Women Artists in Twentieth-Century Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U South Carolina, 2015.

# Powers, J. F. (1917-1999)

- Howard, H. Wendell. J. F. Powers's Morte D'Urban (crit). Logos: A Journal of Catholic Thought and Culture, 19 (Spr. 2016), 81-99.
- Swenson, Jeffrey. Worldly Temptations, Both Urban and Rural: J.F. Powers's *Morte d'Urban* (crit). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 44-62.

# Powers, Richard (b. 1957)

- De Bruyn, Ben. Polyphony beyond the Human: Animals, Music, and Community in Coetzee and Powers (crit). *Studies in the Novel*, 48 (Fall 2016), 364-83.
- Heil, Johanna. Walking the Möbius Strip: An Inquiry into Knowing in Richard Powers's Fiction (crit). Heidelberg: Universitätsverlag Winter, 2016.
- Iler, Dustin R. From Split Atoms to Spliced Genes: The Evolution of Cold War Fear in Michael Crichton's *Jurassic Park* and Richard Powers's *The Gold Bug Variations* (crit). *Critique*, 57 (2) 2016, 137-50.
- Piep, Karsten H. World War I and the Idea of Progress in Powers's Three Farmers on Their Way to a Dance (crit). CLCWeb: Comparative Literature and Culture, 18 (Mar. 2016), unpaginated.
- Roxburgh, Natalie, Anton Kirchhofer, and Anna Auguscik. Universal Narrativity and the Anxious Scientist of the Contemporary Neuronovel (crit). *Mosaic: An Interdisciplinary Critical Journal*, 49 (Dec. 2016), 71-87.
- Smith, Hazel. The Contemporary Literature-Music Relationship (crit). NY: Routledge, 2016.
- Stock, Richard T. Surprise Ending: Richard Powers's *The Echo Maker*, Mystery Stories, and Unnatural Narratology (crit). *Critique*, 57 (4) 2016, 390-401.

#### Pylväinen, Hanna (b. 1985)

Wallenius-Korkalo, Sandra and Sanna Valkonen. For Ourselves and for Each Other: Politics of Embodied Religious Belonging in the Novel We Sinners (crit). Temenos: Nordic Journal of Comparative Religion, 52 (1) 2016, 37-60.

#### Richardson, John (1796-1852)

Beriault, Janie. The Sublime and Picturesque Aesthetics in John Richardson's *Wacousta* (crit). *Canadian Literature*, 228-229 (Spr.-Sum. 2016), 189-205.

# Rivera, Tomás (1935-1984)

Postma-Montaño, Regan L. Creative Words, Creative Acts: Tactics of the Artist-Activist in Tomás Rivera's ... y no se lo tragó la tierra and Helena María Viramontes' *Under the Feet* of Jesus (crit). Border-Lines: Journal of the Latino Research Center, 10 (2016), 69-90.

#### Robinson, Marilynne (b. 1944)

- Callanan, Laura. Traumatic Endings: Politics, Feminism, and Narrative Resolution in Linda Hogan's *Mean Spirit* and Marilynne Robinson's *Housekeeping* (crit). *Women's Studies*, 45 (Jan.-June 2016), 251-62.
- Chodat, Robert. That Horeb, That Kansas: Evolution and the Modernity of Marilynne Robinson (crit). *American Literary History*, 28 (Sum. 2016), 328-61.
- Coughlan, David. *Ghost Writing in Contemporary American Fiction* (crit). London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- Gullette, Margaret Morganroth. How We Imagine Living-with-Dying (crit). *Salmagundi*, 190-191 (Spr.-Sum. 2016), 106-20.
- Mariotti, Shannon L. and Joseph H. Lane, Jr., eds. *A Political Companion to Marilynne Robinson* (crit). Lexington: U P Kentucky, 2016.
- Milota, Megan. The Heart of What We Believe: Cultural Negotiation of Religion in the Fiction of Marilynne Robinson, Louise Erdrich, and Allegra Goodman (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Antwerp, 2016.
- Petit, Susan. Mourning Glory: Grief and Grieving in Robinson's *Home* (crit). *Pacific Coast Philology*, 51 (1) 2016, 88-106.

- Ploeg, Andrew J. "Trying to Say What Was True": Language, Divinity, Difference in Marilynne Robinson's Gilead (crit). Journal of Language, Literature and Culture, 63 (Apr. 2016), 2-15.
- Ranghetti, Clara. Angoli di Mondo, Luoghi dell'Anima: I Romanzi di Marilynne Robinson (crit). Rome: Artemide, 2016.
- Stevens, Jason W., ed. *This Life, This World: New Essays on Marilynne Robinson's* Housekeeping, Gilead, *and* Home (crit). Leiden: Brill/Rodopi, 2015.
- Zimmermann, Jens and Natalie Boldt, eds. *Christian Humanism and Moral Formation in "a World Come of Age": An Interdisciplinary Look at the Works of Dietrich Bonhoeffer and Marilynne Robinson* (crit). Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2016.

# Roethke, Theodore (1908-1963)

Barillas, William. "Once More, the Round": Theodore Roethke's Last Word (crit). MidAmerica, 43 (2016), 14-28.

Giroux, Christopher. Once More, the Despair: Revisiting Roethke's "Once More, the Round" (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (Jan.-Mar. 2016), 44-46.

#### Ruby, Laura

Hunter, Sarah. The Booklist Printz Interview: Laura Ruby (I). Booklist, 112 (1 Mar 2016), 78-79.

#### Sandburg, Carl (1878-1967)

Izaak, Daniel Laurens. Situasi Sosial Yang Tergambar Pada Puisi-puisi Carl Sandburg (crit). Journal Elektronik Fakultas Sastra Universitas Sam Ratulangi, 4 (4) 2016, 1-13.

#### Sandford, John (b. 1944)

Hahn, Bob. Author Profile: Gathering Images (I). Publishers Weekly, 263 (8 Aug. 2016), 42.

# Sandoz, Mari (1896-1966)

Kinbacher, Kurt E. Contested Events and Conflicting Meanings: Mari Sandoz and the Sappa Creek Cheyenne Massacre of 1875 (crit). *Great Plains Quarterly*, 36 (Fall 2016), 309-26.

Laegreid, Renee M. and Shannon D. Smith, eds. Women in the Writings of Mari Sandoz (crit). Lincoln, Neb.: Mari Sandoz Heritage Society, 2016.

#### Shapiro, Karl (1913-2000)

Javadizadeh, Kamran. The Institutionalization of the Postwar Poet (crit). *Modernism/Modernity*, 23 (Jan. 2016), 113-39.

#### Shepard, Sam (1943-2017)

- Dobrotic, Hrabren. Pobuna i egzil u dramama *Pravi zapad* Sama Sheparda i *Dobrodosli u plavi pakao* Borivoja Radakovica (crit). *Knjizevna Smotra*, 48 (4) 2016, 91-97.
- Fernández-Caparrós Turina, Ana. *Fool for Love* y la estirpe de los fantaseadores en el teatro de Sam Shepard (crit). *Miscelánea: A Journal of English and American Studies*, 54 (2016), 51-67.
- —. The Rise and Fall of the Horse Dreamer in Sam Shepard's Drama (crit). Atlantis: Revista de la Asociación Española de Estudios Anglo-Norteamericanos, 38 (June 2016), 109-27.
- Moghaddam, Nita M. From Page to Virtual Stage: A Socio-Semiotic Reading of Stage Directions (crit). *Social Semiotics*, 26 (Sept. 2016), 351-65.
- Schlenker, Caroline. Le Spectateur Implicite dans le Théâtre de Sam Shepard: Les Œuvres du Magic Theatre (1976-1983) (crit). Thèse de Doctorat, Université Grenoble Alpes, 2016.

- Skelton, Shannon Blake. *The Late Work of Sam Shepard* (crit). London: Bloomsbury Methuen Drama, 2016.
- Wyman, Sarah Mead. Sam Shepard's *Buried Child*: Unearthing the Family Drama (crit). *ANO*, 29 (1) 2016, 40-42.

# Shepherd, Jean (1929-1999)

Wentworth, Michael. "Digging the Past": Pop Arcana and the Recovered Life in Jean Shepherd's "The Rosetta Stone of American Culture" and "The Return of the Smiling Wimpy Doll" (crit). *Studies in Popular Culture*, 38 (Spr. 2016), 55-78.

#### Simic, Charles (b. 1938)

Doce, Jordi. Entrevista con Charles Simic: "El Humor le Dice la Verdad al Poder" (I). *Letras Libres*, 18 (Aug. 2016), 18-19.

# Sinclair, Upton (1878-1968)

Martin, Wendy and Cecelia Tichi. *The Gilded Age and Progressive Era: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood, 2016.

Vredenburg, Jason. The Californian Problem: Upton Sinclair's *Oil!* and the Mexican Revolution (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Spr. 2016), 251-69.

#### Stewart, Donald Ogden (1894-1980)

Szuberla, Guy. Going to Paris with Donald Ogden Stewart and the Haddocks of Ohio (crit). *MidAmerica*, 43 (2016), 63-77.

#### Stowe, Harriet Beecher (1811-1896)

- Albanese, Mary Grace. Uncle Tom across the Sea (and Back): Pierre Faubert and the Haitian Response to Harriet Beecher Stowe (crit). *American Literature*, 88 (Dec. 2016), 755-86.
- Bailey, Jocelyn Leigh. Imperiled Bodies: Sentimentality and Illness in Nineteenth-Century Women's Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Arkansas, Fayetteville, 2015.
- Blidariu, Serban Dan. Education as a Tool for Achieving Freedom: The Cases of Frederick Douglass and Topsy (crit). *B.A.S.: British and American Studies*, 22 (2016), 111-18.
- Bush, Harold K. Continuing Bonds with the Dead: Parental Grief and Nineteenth-Century American Authors (crit). Tuscaloosa: U Alabama P, 2016.
- Cortiel, Jeanne. With a Barbarous Din: Race and Ethnic Encounter in Mid-Nineteenth-Century American Literature (crit). Heidelberg: Universitätsverlag Winter, 2016.
- Gold, Susan Dudley. *Harriet Beecher Stowe and* Uncle Tom's Cabin (crit). NY: Cavendish Square Publishing, 2016.
- Morgan, Jo-Ann. Uncle Tom's Cabin as Visual Culture (crit). Columbia: U Missouri P, 2016. Rose, Mark. Authors in Court: Scenes from the Theater of Copyright (crit). Cambridge: Harvard U P, 2016.
- Scholl, Diane G. Jacobs's Uncle Tom, Stowe's Incidents: Hiding in the Attic "Loophole" (crit). ANQ, 29 (2) 2016, 87-91.
- Simpkins, Patricia Catherine. The Absent Agronomist and the Lord of Poison: Cultivating Modernity in Transatlantic Literature, 1758-1854 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2016.
- Speicher, Allison. The Schooldays of Topsy and Friday: Edward Everett Hale's Revision of *Uncle Tom's Cabin* and *Robinson Crusoe* (crit). *ESQ: A Journal of Nineteenth-Century American Literature and Culture*, 62 (2) 2016, 319-53.
- Yothers, Brian. Reading Abolition: The Critical Reception of Harriet Beecher Stowe and Frederick Douglass (crit). Rochester, N.Y.: Camden House, 2016.

#### Tarkington, Booth (1869-1946)

Williams, Tony. The Fall of the House of Amberson (crit). *Film International*, 14 (1) 2016, 83-101.

# Terkel, Studs (1912-2008)

Wieder, Alan. Studs Terkel: Politics, Culture, but Mostly Conversation (biog). NY: Monthly Review Press, 2016.

#### Thurber, James (1894-1961)

Vinciguerra, Thomas. Cast of Characters: Wolcott Gibbs, E. B. White, James Thurber, and the Golden Age of The New Yorker (crit). NY: W.W. Norton, 2016.

#### Vizenor, Gerald (b. 1934)

- Bannerjee, Mita, ed. *Comparative Indigenous Studies* (crit). Heidelberg: Universitätsverlag Winter, 2016.
- Deetjen, Claudia. Re-Imagining Nature's Nation: Native American and Native Hawaiian Literature, Environment, and Empire (crit). Heidelberg: Universitätsverlag Winter, 2016.
- Higgins, David M. Survivance in Indigenous Science Fictions: Vizenor, Silko, Glancy, and the Rejection of Imperial Victimry (crit). *Extrapolation*, 57 (Spr.-Sum. 2016), 51-72.
- Moss, Joshua Louis. Defining Transcomedy: Humor, Tricksterism, and Postcolonial Affect from Gerald Vizenor to Sacha Baron Cohen (crit). *International Journal of Cultural Studies*, 19 (Sept. 2016), 487-500.
- Raljevic, Selma. "Words Are Crossbloods": An Interview with Gerald Vizenor (I). *Post45*, (26 May 2016), unpaginated.
- Uzendoski, Andrew. Speculative States: Citizenship Criteria, Human Rights, and Decolonial Legal Norms in Gerald Vizenor's *The Heirs of Columbus* (crit). *Extrapolation*, 57 (Spr.-Sum. 2016), 21-49.

# Vonnegut, Kurt (1922-2007)

- Brett, Laurel. *Disquiet on the Western Front: World War II and Postmodern Fiction* (crit). Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2016.
- Collado Rodríguez, Francisco. Approaching the Scientific Method in Literary Studies: On the Notions of Framework and Method (And Their Application to Kurt Vonnegut's *Slaughterhouse-Five*) (crit). *Miscelánea: A Journal of English and American Studies*, 54 (2016), 33-50.
- Després, Elaine. Pourquoi les Savants fous Veulent-Ils Détruire le Monde?: Évolution d'une Figure Littéraire (crit). Montréal: Le Quartanier, 2016.
- Ellerhoff, Steve Gronert. Post-Jungian Psychology and the Short Stories of Ray Bradbury and Kurt Vonnegut: Golden Apples of the Monkey House (crit). NY: Routledge, 2016.
- Figura, Krzysztof. A Critical Review of Contemporary American Society in Kurt Vonnegut's Fiction (crit). *Radomskie Studia Filologiczne*, 1/4 (2016), 21-37.
- Jarvis, Christina. Displaced Trauma and the Legacies of the Vietnam War in *Hocus Pocus* (crit). *War, Literature, and the Arts*, 28 (2016), unpaginated.
- Jensen, Mikkel. Janus-Headed Postmodernism: The Opening Lines of *Slaughterhouse-Five* (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (Jan.-Mar. 2016), 8-11.
- Justus, Jeremy C. About Edgar Derby: Trauma and Grief in the Unpublished Drafts of Kurt Vonnegut's Slaughterhouse-Five (crit). Critique, 57 (5) 2016, 542-51.
- Katawal, Ubaraj. Home and Exilic Consciousness: Kurt Vonnegut's Slaughterhouse-Five and William Spanos' In the Neighborhood of Zero (crit). Symploke: A Journal for the Intermingling of Literary, Cultural and Theoretical Scholarship, 24 (1-2) 2016, 279-91.
- Leeds, Marc. The Vonnegut Encyclopedia (crit). 2nd ed. NY: Delacorte Press, 2016.

- McGregor, Rafe. The Silence of the Night: Collaboration, Deceit, and Remorselessness (crit). *Orbis Litterarum*, 71 (Apr. 2016), 163-84.
- McNamee, Gregory. On Vonnegut's Karass vs. Granfalloon (crit). *Virginia Quarterly Review*, 92 (Spr. 2016), 207.
- Omar Aloy, Jorge. Las condiciones de posibilidad de Kurt Vonnegut para construir el discurso ficcional sobre la masacre de Dresde en *Matadero Cinco* (crit). *Káñina: Revista de Artes y Letras de la Universidad de Costa Rica*, 40 (1) 2016, 33-39.
- Riley, Kristin Nicole. Government Issue and the Face of War: The Representation of Servicemen in American Literary and Visual Culture of the Second World War (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Dallas, 2016.
- Smith, Curtis. *Kurt Vonnegut's* Slaughterhouse-Five: *Bookmarked* (crit). NY: Ig Publishing, 2016.

#### Wallace, David Foster (1962-2008)

- Adiseshiah, Siân. Spectatorship and the New (Critical) Sincerity: The Case of Forced Entertainment's Tomorrow's Parties (crit). Journal of Contemporary Drama in English, 4 (May 2016), 180-95.
- Bartlett, Christopher. "An Exercise in Telemachry": David Foster Wallace's *Infinite Jest* and Intergenerational Conversation (crit). *Critique*, 57 (4) 2016, 374-89.
- Bevilacqua, Leonardo. "A Generalization of Suffering": The Impersonal as an Aesthetic and Ethical Value in David Foster Wallace's *Infinite Jest* (crit). *Oxford Research in English*, 3 (Sum. 2016), 3-10.
- Bissell, Tom. Everything About Everything (crit). *New York Times Book Review*, 7 Feb. 2016, 16-17.
- Boswell, Marshall. The Rival Lover: David Foster Wallace and the Anxiety of Influence in Jeffrey Eugenides's *The Marriage Plot* (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 62 (Fall 2016), 499-518
- Curtis, Paul M. "Yo Man So What's Your Story": The Double Bind and Addiction in David Foster Wallace's *Infinite Jest* (crit). *Mosaic: An Interdisciplinary Critical Journal*, 49 (Dec. 2016), 37-52.
- Dulk, Allard den. Existentialist Engagement in Wallace, Eggers and Foer: Philosophical Analysis of Contemporary American Literature (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2015.
- Foster, Graham. A Deep Insider's Elegiac Tribute: The Work of Don DeLillo in David Foster Wallace's *Infinite Jest* (crit). *Orbit: Writing Around Pynchon*, 4 (2) 2016, 1-20.
- Hayes-Brady, Clare. *The Unspeakable Failures of David Foster Wallace: Language, Identity, and Resistance* (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- Hellstrom, Christopher L. Alpha Geek: Neal Stephenson, the Emerging Third Culture, and the Significance of Science Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, St. John's U, 2015.
- Hering, David. David Foster Wallace: Fiction and Form (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- Hoffmann, Lukás. *Postirony: The Nonfictional Literature of David Foster Wallace and Dave Eggers* (crit). Bielefeld: Transcript-Verlag, 2016.
- Holland, Mary K. David Foster Wallace's "Octet" and the *Atthakavagga* (crit). *Explicator*, 74 (July-Sept. 2016), 165-69.
- Levey, Nick. Maximalism in Contemporary American Literature (crit). NY: Routledge, 2016
- McAdams, James. "I Did a Nice Thing": David Foster Wallace and the Gift Economy (crit). English Studies in Canada, 42 (Sept.-Dec. 2016), 119-33.
- Marsh, Stephen Taylor. Self-Sacrifice in the Autobiographical Narration of David Foster Wallace's The Pale King (crit). Biography: An Interdisciplinary Quarterly, 39 (Spr. 2016), 111-28.

- Miley, Mike. ... And Starring David Foster Wallace as Himself: Performance and Persona in *The Pale King* (crit). *Critique*, 57 (2) 2016, 191-207.
- Miller, Adam S. *The Gospel According to David Foster Wallace: Boredom and Addiction in an Age of Distraction* (crit). London: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- Mullins, Matthew. *Postmodernism in Pieces: Materializing the Social in U.S. Fiction* (crit). NY: Oxford U P, 2016.
- Severs, Jeffrey. "Blank as the Faces on Coins": Currency and Embodied Value(s) in David Foster Wallace's *The Pale King* (crit). *Critique*, 57 (1) 2016, 52-66.
- Collision, Illinois: David Foster Wallace and the Value of Insurance (crit). Modern Fiction Studies, 62 (Spr. 2016), 136-56.
- Stock, Richard. Louise Erdrich's Place in American Literature: Narrative Innovation in Love Medicine (crit). *Prague Journal of English Studies*, 5 (July 2016), 119-39.
- Thompson, Lucas. *Global Wallace: David Foster Wallace and World Literature* (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2016.
- "Sincerity with a Motive": Literary Manipulation in David Foster Wallace's *Infinite Jest* (crit). Critique, 57 (4) 2016, 359-73.

#### Wallace, Lew (1827-1905)

- Aquilina, Mike. *The World of Ben-Hur* (crit). Manchester, N.H.: Sophia Institute Press, 2016. Lord-Kambitsch, Emily Clair. Emotions in *Ben-Hur*: Dynamics of Emotion in Texts, Reception Contexts, and Audience Responses in the United States, 1880-1931 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, University College, London, 2016.
- Ryan, Barbara, ed. *Bigger than* Ben-Hur: *The Book, Its Adaptations, and Their Audiences* (crit). Syracuse, N.Y.: Syracuse U P, 2016.
- Solomon, Jon. Ben-Hur: The Original Blockbuster (crit). Edinburgh: Edinburgh U P, 2016.

#### Ware, Chris (b. 1967)

- Haddad, Vincent. Chris Ware's *Building Stories* as Deleuzian Fabulation, or How and Why to Read Comics Affectively (crit). *ImageTexT: Interdisciplinary Comics Studies*, 8 (4) 2016, unpaginated.
- Olsza, Malgorzata. The Poetics of Modernism in the Graphic Novel: Chris Ware's *Jimmy Corrigan* as a Neomodernist Text (crit). *Art Inquiry: Recherches sur les Arts*, 18 (2016), 199-218.

#### Wilder, Laura Ingalls (1867-1957)

- Anderson, Emily. Adapting the Transnational Prairie: Little House, Little Mosque, and Little Laos (crit). Journal of Popular Culture, 49 (Oct. 2016), 1003-22.
- Anderson, William, ed. The Selected Letters of Laura Ingalls Wilder (corr; crit). NY: HarperCollins, 2016.
- Fellman, Anita Clair. Little House, Long Shadow: Laura Ingalls Wilder's Impact on American Culture (crit). Columbia: U Missouri P, 2016.
- Miller, Robynne Elizabeth. *The Three Faces of Nellie: The Real Story behind Laura Ingalls Wilder's "Nellie Oleson"* (crit). S.l.: Practical Pioneer Press, 2016.
- Woodside, Christine. Libertarians on the Prairie: Laura Ingalls Wilder, Rose Wilder Lane, and the Making of the Little House Books (biog; crit). NY: Arcade Publishing, 2016.

#### Wilder, Thornton (1897-1975)

- Diakoulakis, Christoforos. Death Sentences, Fatal Accidents: Thornton Wilder's *The Bridge of San Luis Rey* (crit). *Parallax*, 22 (Jan.-Mar. 2016), 37-50.
- Gillette, Kyle. Thornton Wilder's The Skin of Our Teeth (crit). NY: Routledge, 2016.
- Lipscomb, Valerie Barnes. *Performing Age in Modern Drama* (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.

Robinson, David. The Bridge from Matric to Beyond: Encounters with the Works of Thornton Wilder in Teaching and Learning (crit). *Journal of Literary Studies/Tydskrif vir Literatuurwetenskap*, 32 (June 2016), 93-107.

#### Williams, Tennessee (1911-1983)

- Clericuzio, Alessandro. *Tennessee Williams and Italy: A Transcultural Perspective* (biog; crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- Cudic, Mirna. Shakespeareova Zimska Prica i Williamsov Tramvaj zvan zudnja u Kontrastu-Pobuna, Prijestup, Izopcenje, Egzil (crit). *Knjizevna Smotra*, 48 (4) 2016, 99-104.
- Dëmosthenous, Anthoullës. Saint Tennessee Williams on Stage (crit). Athens: Kapa Publishing House, 2016
- Gencheva, Andrea. Truth and Illusion in Tennessee Williams' A Streetcar Named Desire (crit). English Studies at NBU, 2 (Aug. 2016), 31-41.
- Holder, Rebecca. Making the Lie True: Tennessee Williams's *Cat on a Hot Tin Roof* and Truth as Performance (crit). *Southern Quarterly*, 53 (Win. 2016), 77-93.
- Ibell, Paul. Critical Lives: Tennessee Williams (biog). London: Reaktion Books, 2016.
- Joshi, Prakash. *Tennessee Williams: Paradoxes of Nonconformism and Genre Recreations* (crit). New Delhi: Atlantic Publishers & Distributors, 2016.
- Keith, Thomas, ed. *Now the Cats with Jeweled Claws; and Other One-Act Plays* [by] Tennessee Williams. NY: New Directions Publishing, 2016.
- Kusovac, Olivera. Repetition as Trapped Emotion in Tennessee Williams's "The Glass Menagerie" (crit). Studia Anglica Posnaniensia: An International Review of English Studies, 51 (4) 2016, 29-51.
- Lipscomb, Valerie Barnes. Performing Age in Modern Drama (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- McGinley, Paige A. Reconsidering "the American Style": Black Performers and Black Music in *Streetcar* and *Cat* (crit). *Theatre Journal*, 68 (Mar. 2016), 1-16.
- Mandeville, Jessica. Taking Flight(s): Avian Imagery in *Camino Real* and *After the Fall* (crit). Arthur Miller Journal, *11* (*Spr.* 2016), 21-36.
- O'Connor, Jaqueline. Law and Sexuality in Tennessee Williams's America (crit). Madison, N.J.: Fairleigh Dickinson U P, 2016.
- Oklopcic, Biljana and Ivan Horvat. Teaching Eugene O'Neill's *Long Day's Journey into Night*, Tennessee Williams' *A Streetcar Named Desire*, and Arthur Miller's Death of a Salesman: Employing Modernist Themes and Motifs (crit). *Teaching American Literature*, 8 (Fall 2016), unpaginated.
- Onic, Tomaz. Music Becomes Emotions: The Musical Score in Two Productions of *A Streetcar Named Desire* (crit). ELOPE: English Language Overseas Perspectives and Enquiries, 13 (1) 2016, 59-68.
- Özer-Chulliat, Sibel. "Se Mettre en Scène" dans les Adaptations Contemporaines de Textes Classiques: Un Point Tournant dans l'Art de la Mise en Scène? (crit). Thése de Doctorat, Sorbonne Paris Cité, 2016.
- Pugh, Tison. Camp Sadomasochism in Tennessee Williams's Plays (crit). *Texas Studies in Literature and Language*, 58 (Spr. 2016), 20-44.
- Rai, Kamaljit. *Tennessee Williams and His Major Plays: A Critical Analysis* (crit). New Delhi: Writers Choice, 2016.
- Somerville, Kristine and Speer Morgan. Sold to Hollywood: Tennessee Williams & "The Gentleman Caller" (crit). *Missouri Review*, 39 (Spr. 2016), 119-41.
- Tripkovic-Samardzic, Vesna. Contradictions of Society in Tennessee Williams' Plays (crit). B.A.S.: British and American Studies, 22 (2016), 49-56.
- Wang, Xuding. Chinese Cultural Influence on Death in *The Night of the Iguana* (crit). Foreign Literature Studies/Wai Guo Wen Xue Yan Jiu, 38 (June 2016), 129-39.

# Winters, Yvor (1900-1968)

Powell, Neil. The Poet Alone: 2: In a Green Shade (crit). *PN Review*, 42 (Jan.-Feb. 2016), 61-68.

#### Woolson, Constance Fenimore (1840-1894)

Rioux, Anne Boyd. *Constance Fenimore Woolson: Portrait of a Lady Novelist* (biog; crit). NY: W.W. Norton, 2016.

#### Wright, Richard (1908-1960)

- Alzoubi, Mamoun. Richard Wright's Trans-Nationalism: New Dimensions to Modern American Expatriate Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Kent State U, 2016.
- Barlow, Aaron. *The Depression Era: A Historical Exploration of Literature*. Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood, 2016.
- Clark, Tabitha. Documentary Modernism and the Modern Storyteller (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2016.
- Crinson, Mark. Paul Strand's Ghana and Photography after Colonialism (crit). *Art Bulletin*, 98 (Dec. 2016), 510-25.
- Duban, James, ed. Social Circumstance and Aesthetic Achievement: Contextual Studies in Richard Wright's Native Son (crit). Denton, Tex.: Eagle Editions, 2016.
- Istomina, Julia. The Terror of Ahistoricity: Reading the Frame(-up) through and against Film Noir in Richard Wright's "The Man Who Lived Underground" (crit). *African American Review*, 49 (Sum. 2016), 111-27.
- Lambert, Matthew. "That Sonofabitch Could Cut Your Throat": Bigger and the Black Rat in Richard Wright's *Native Son* (crit). *Journal of the Midwest Modern Language Association*, 49 (Spr. 2016), 75-92.
- Lauck, Jon K. "I'm a Rootless Man": Richard Wright and the Limits of Midwestern Regionalism (crit). MidAmerica, 43 (2016), 78-95.
- Puskar, Jason. Black and White and Read All Over: Photography and the Voices of Richard Wright (crit). *Mosaic: An Interdisciplinary Critical Journal*, 49 (June 2016), 167-83.
- Rambsy, Kenton. Text-Mining Short Fiction by Zora Neale Hurston and Richard Wright Using Voyant Tools (crit). *CLA Journal*, 59 (Mar. 2016), 251-58.
- Roberts, Brian Russell and Keith Foulcher, eds. *Indonesian Notebook: A Sourcebook on Richard Wright and the Bandung Conference* (crit). Durham, N.C.: Duke U P, 2016.
- Ross, Marion B. Trans-Atlantic Parochialism (crit). Callaloo, 39 (Fall 2016), 887-97.
- Smith, Virginia Whatley, ed. *Richard Wright: Writing America at Home and from Abroad* (crit). Jackson: U P Mississippi, 2016.
- Taylor, Jack. The Political Subjection of Bigger Thomas: The Gaze, Biopolitics, and The Court of Law in Richard Wright's *Native Son* (crit). *CR: The New Centennial Review*, 16 (Fall 2016), 183-202.
- Ward, Jerry W., Jr. Online Acts of (Re)Discovery: A Hypertext Note (crit). CLA Journal, 59 (Mar. 2016), 225-31.

#### Zitkala-Sa (1876-1938)

- Lewandowski, Tadeusz. *Red Bird, Red Power: The Life and Legacy of Zitkala-Sa* (biog; crit). Norman: U Oklahoma P, 2016.
- Liu, Xiaodong. American Orientalism: A Study of Ethnic American Literature in the Late Nineteenth Century and Early Twentieth Century (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Indiana P Pennsylvania, 2015.
- Redmond, C. Daniel. The Sartorial Indian: Zitkala-Sa, Clothing, and Resistance to Colonization (crit). *Studies in American Indian Literatures*, 28 (Fall 2016), 52-80.

Taylor, Michael P. Not Primitive Enough to Be Considered Modern: Ethnographers, Editors, and the Indigenous Poets of the American Indian Magazine (crit). *Studies in American Indian Literatures*, 28 (Spr. 2016), 45-72.

#### LIBRARY OF AMERICA

- Eiseley, Loren. Collected Essays on Evolution, Nature, and the Cosmos. 2 vols. William Cronon, ed. NY: Library of America, 2016. [nos.285-286]
- Leonard, Elmore. Four Later Novels: Get Shorty; Rum Punch; Out of Sight; Tishomingo Blues. Gregg Sutter, ed. NY: Library of America, 2016. [no.280]
- Vonnegut, Kurt. Novels 1987-1997: Bluebeard; Hocus Pocus; Timequake. Sidney Offit, ed. NY: Library of America, 2016. [no.273]

#### PERIODICALS

- Inkspot. Vol. 1- (2016- ). Annual. Kylie Tester, et al., editors; Lauren Rich, faculty sponsor. Grace College and Grace Theological Seminary, 200 Seminary Drive, Winona Lake, Indiana 46590
- Tributary: A Collection of Short Stories and Poetry. Vol. 1- (Spring 2016- ). Annual. Alexander Bertrand, editor. English Department, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, Illinois 62901.
- Zane Grey Explorer; the Journal of Zane Grey's West Society. Vol. 1- (February 2016- ). Quarterly. The Society, 15 Deer Oaks Drive, Pleasanton, California 94588.

# The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature congratulates

# **Christian P. Knoeller**

Winner of the 2019 MidAmerica Award for distinguished contributions to the study of Midwestern literature

and

# **Bonnie Jo Campbell**

Winner of the 2019 Mark Twain Award for distinguished contributions to Midwestern literature

These awards will be presented at noon on May 17, 2019, at the Society's 49th annual meeting, Kellogg Center, Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan, May 16-18, 2019.

For registration information, go to the "annual symposium" link at ssml.org

# RECENT MIDWESTERN FICTION AND POETRY

## **Fiction**

Belden, Emily. Hot Mess. Graydon House, 2018. [Chicago]

Brown, Rosellen. *The Lake on Fire*. Sarabande, 2018. [Wisconsin and Chicago]

Chaon, Dan. *Ill Will*. Ballantine Books, 2017. [suburban Cleveland]

Enger, Leif. Virgil Wander. Atlantic Monthly, 2018. [Minnesota]

Fridlund, Emily. *History of Wolves*. Atlantic Monthly, 2017 [Minnesota]

Frumkin, Rebekah. *The Comedown*. Henry Holt, 2018 [Cleveland]

Guhl, Jim. *Eleven Miles to Oshkosh*. U of Wisconsin P, 2018. [Wisconsin]

Leiknes, Elizabeth. *The Lost Queen of Crocker County*. Sourcebooks, Inc. 2018. [Iowa]

Makkai, Rebecca. The Great Believers. Viking, 2018. [Chicago]

Mamet, David. Chicago. Custom House, 2018. [Chicago]

Markley, Stephen. Ohio. Simon & Schuster, 2018. [Ohio]

McCollum, Malinda. *The Surprising Place*. U of Massachusetts P, 2018. [Des Moines]

Nissen, Thisbe. Our Lady of the Prairie. Houghton Mifflin, 2018. [Iowa]

Ng, Celeste. Little Fires Everywhere. Penguin, 2017 [Ohio]

Sandford, John. Holy Ghost. Random House, 2018. [Minnesota]

Satyal, Rakesh. *No One Can Pronounce My Name*. Picador, 2017. [suburban Cleveland]

Saunders, Paula. *The Distance Home*. Random House, 2018. [South Dakota]

Thompson, Jean. *A Cloud in the Shape of a Girl*. Simon and Schuster, 2018. [Midwesetern college town]

Walker, Nico. Cherry. Knopf, 2018. [Ohio]

Zacharias, Lee. *Across the Great Lake*. U of Wisconsin P, 2018. [Lake Michigan]

# **Poetry**

Clark, Patricia. Canopy. Terrapin, 2017.

Daniels, Jim. The Middle Ages. Red Mountain, 2018.

Kasischke, Laura. *Where Now: New and Selected Poems*. Copper Canyon, 2017.

Knoepfle, John. The Aloe of Evening. Indian Paintbrush Poets, 2016.

Kooser, Ted. *Kindest Regards: New and Selected Poems*. Copper Canyon, 2018.

# **ERRATA**

In the *MidAmerica* 2017 table of contents, an incorrect name was given for the author of "Catherine Barkley's Religious Crisis and *A Farewell to Arms*." His name is listed corrected on the title page of his essay as John Fenstermaker.

Four citations of works by James Purdy were inadvertently deleted from the Works Cited page of "Becoming James Purdy: *The 'New' Short Stories in The Complete Short Stories of James Purdy*": *Jeremy's Version* (Garden City: Doubleday, 1970), *Malcolm* (NY: Farrar, Straus, & Cudahy, 1959), *The Nephew* (NY: Farrar, Straus & Cudahy, 1960), and *Selected Plays* (Chicago: Ivan R. Dees, 2009).

These errata have been corrected on the digital version of *MidAmerica* 2017, soon to be available from EBSCOHOST.



# **Dictionary of Midwestern Literature Volume 2**

Dimensions of the Midwestern Literary Imagination Edited by Philip A. Greasley

A project of the Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature

The Midwest is often thought of as the most American of the nation's regions. Its literature and culture reflect its locales, landforms, and history while remaining vibrant, evolving entities that partake fully of national and international trends. Midwestern literature and culture are sophisticated, complex amalgams marked by diversity, egalitarian values, and emphasis on education.

Volume Two of the *Dictionary of Midwestern Literature* delineates the Midwestern literary imagination through multiple entries in each of the following categories:

- »» Thirty-five pivotal Midwestern literary texts
- »» Literatures of the twelve Midwestern states and leading cities
- »» Literatures of the Midwest's many diverse population groups
- »» Historical and cultural developments, like the introduction of printing and publishing as agents of civilization, evolving views of Native Americans, and shifting perspectives on business, technology, religion, and philosophy
- »» Social movements and cultural change, from small towns, immigration, and migration to urban life, protest, radicalism, and progressivism
- »» Literary genres from the age of exploration to comic strips, film, science fiction, environmental writing, poetry slams, and graphic novels
- »» Literary periodicals
- »» Regional studies

PHILIP A. GREASLEY is a retired Associate Professor of English, Dean, University Extension, and Associate Provost for University Engagement at the University of Kentucky. He has served as General Editor of the *Dictionary of Midwestern Literature* and has published widely on Midwestern writers, the Chicago Renaissance, and modern poetics.



183 MIDAMERICA XLV

# RECIPIENTS OF THE MARK TWAIN AWARD for distinguished contributions to Midwestern Literature

| Jack Conroy                  | 1980 |
|------------------------------|------|
| Frederick Manfred            | 1981 |
| Wright Morris                | 1982 |
| John Voelker (Robert Traver) | 1983 |
| Harriette Arnow              | 1984 |
| Gwendolyn Brooks             | 1985 |
| John Knoepfle                | 1986 |
| Andrew Greeley               | 1987 |
| Harry Mark Petrakis          | 1988 |
| Dudley Randall               | 1989 |
| Jim Harrison                 | 1990 |
| Don Robertson                | 1991 |
| Ray Bradbury                 | 1992 |
| Mona Van Duyn                | 1993 |
| William H. Gass              | 1994 |
| William Maxwell              | 1995 |
| Sara Paretsky                | 1996 |
| Toni Morrison                | 400= |
| Jon Hassler                  | 1997 |
| Judith Minty                 | 1998 |
| Virginia Hamilton            | 1999 |
| William Kienzle              | 2000 |
| Dan Gerber                   | 2001 |
| Herbert Woodward Martin      | 2002 |
| David Citino                 | 2003 |
| Richard Thomas               | 2004 |
| Margo Lagattuta              | 2005 |
| David Diamond                | 2006 |
| Stuart Dybek                 | 2007 |
| Jonis Agee                   | 2008 |
| Scott Russell Sanders        | 2009 |
| Jane Hamilton                | 2010 |
| Louise Erdrich               | 2011 |
| Sandra Seaton                | 2012 |
| Ted Kooser                   | 2013 |
| Naomi Long Madgett           | 2014 |
| Philip Levine                | 2015 |
| Michael Martone              | 2016 |
| Gloria Whelan                | 2017 |
| Tim O'Brien                  | 2018 |